

#### REQUEST FOR SELECTION DOCUMENT

#### **FOR**

Selection of Solar Power Generators
For
Setting up of 1200 MW (1.2 GW)
ISTS (Inter State Transmission System) Connected Solar Power
Projects

on anywhere in India basis under Tariff Based Competitive Bidding with Green Shoe Option

(NHPC-Tranche-IX-Solar (2024-25)

(Under Open Category)

(Tender ID: 2024\_NHPC\_825552\_1)

**ISSUED BY:** 

**NHPC Limited** 

CONTRACTS (CIVIL) DIVISION
REGD. OFFICE: NHPC OFFICE COMPLEX, SECTOR-33,
FARIDABAD – 121003

CIN: L40101HR1975GOI032564

#### Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects <u>DISCLAIMER</u>

- 1. Though adequate care has been taken while preparing the Request for Selection (RfS) document, the Bidder shall satisfy himself that the document is complete in all respects. Intimation of any discrepancy shall be given to this office immediately. If no intimation is received from any bidder within 20 (Twenty) days from the date of issuance of RfS documents, it shall be considered that the document is complete in all respect and has been received/ acknowledged by the bidder
- 2. NHPC Limited (NHPC) reserves the right to modify, amend or supplement this RfS document.
- 3. Though this RfS document has been prepared in good faith, neither NHPC nor its employees or advisors make any representation or warranty, expressed or implied, or accept any responsibility or liability, whatsoever, in respect of any statements or omissions herein, or the accuracy, completeness or reliability of information, and shall incur no liability under any law, statute, rules or regulations as to the accuracy, reliability or completeness of this RfS document, even if any loss or damage is caused by any act or omission on their part.
- 4. In case of any discrepancy in the documents uploaded on the websites of NHPC and CPP portal, the documents uploaded on the CPP Portal will prevail.

Authorized Person General Manager (Civil Contracts-I) Room No.218, 2nd Floor, NHPC OFFICE COMPLEX, Sector-33, Faridabad-121003, Haryana, India Tele No: +91 (129) 2270596

Email: contcivil1-co@nhpc.nic.in

#### **CONTENTS**

SECT	ION 1	PAGE NO.			
1.0 NOTICE INVITINGTENDER (NIT)					
SECT	ION 2				
2.0	DEFINITIONS	13-19			
SECT	ION 3				
3.0	INFORMATION AND INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS				
3.1	TOTAL CAPACITY OFFERED				
3.2	CAPACITY OF EACH PROJECT				
3.3	PROCESSING FEES				
3.4	CRITICAL DATE SHEET FOR ACTIVITIES INVOLVED IN THE RFS (THROUGH E-BIDDING PROCESS):				
3.5	BIDDING FOR SOLAR POWER PROJECTS				
3.6	LOCATION OF SOLAR PROJECT				
3.7	NUMBER OF RESPONSE TO RFS BY A COMPANY				
3.8	QUALIFICATION REQUIREMENTS	20-67			
3.9	SOLAR MODULE AND CONNECTIVITY WITH THE GRID	20-07			
3.10	CAPACITY UTILIZATION FACTOR				
3.11	SHORT-LISTING OF BIDDERS FOR OPENING OF FINANCIAL BIDS				
3.12	SELECTION OF SOLAR POWER GENERATORS				
3.13	PAYMENT SECURITY MECHANISH & SUCCESS CHARGES				
3.14	POWER PURCHASE AGREEMENT (PPA)				
3.15	SUBMISSION OF RESPONSE TO RFS BY THE BIDDER				
3.16	REJECTION OF BID.				
3.17	THE BIDDER SHOULD NOTE THAT:				

	Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar I V I ower	
3.18	DUE DATE	
3.19	METHOD OF SUBMISSION	
3.20	VALIDITY OF THE RESPONSE TO RFS	
3.21	PREPARATION COST	
3.22	ENQUIRIES/CLARIFICATIONS	
3.23	RIGHT OF NHPC TO REJECT A BID	
3.24	BANK GUARANTEES	
3.25	FORFEITURE OF EMD	
3.26	MINIMUM PAID UP SHARE CAPITAL TO BE HELD BY THE PROMOTER	
3.27	FINANCIAL CLOSURE OR PROJECT FINANCING ARRANGEMENTS:	
3.28	COMMENCEMENT OF SUPPLY OF POWER	
3.29	COMMERCIAL OPERATION DATE (COD) AND COMMENCEMENT OF SUPPLY DATE (CSD)	
3.30	DELAY IN COMMENCEMENT OF SUPPLY OF POWER ON ACCOUNT OF DELAY IN GNA OPERATIONALIZATION:	
3.31	CORRUPT OR FRAUDULENT PRACTICES:	
3.32	DELETED	
3.33	CONTACTING NHPC	
3.34	INTEGRITY PACT	
3.35	DELETED	
3.36	MULTIPLE BIDS BY THE BIDDER	
3.37	INELIGIBILITY FOR PARTICIPATION IN RETENDERS	
SECT	ON 4	
4.0	EVALUATION CRITERIA	
4.1	STEP I - RESPONSIVENESS CHECK	68-70

4.3	STEP III – REVERSE AUCTION	
SEC'	TION 5	
5.0	OTHER PROVISIONS	71- 73
SECT	ION 6	
FORM	ATS FOR BID SUBMISSION & ATTACHMENTS	74
5.0 LIS	ST OF FORMATS, APPENDICES AND ANNEXURES	75
FORM	AT 6.1 – FORMAT OF COVERING LETTER	76-79
FORM	AT 6.2 – FORMAT FOR POWER OF ATTORNEY	80-81
FORM	AT 6.3 A – FORMAT FOR BG FOR EARNEST MONEY DEPOSIT	82-83
FORM POI	AT 6.3 A(I) – FORMAT FOR BG FOR EARNEST MONEY DEPOSIT for	84-86
FORM	AT 6.3 A(II) – FORMAT FOR INSURANCE SURETY BOND FOR EST MONEY DEPOSIT	87-88
FORM	AT 6.3 B – FORMAT FOR PERFORMANCE BANK GUARANTEE	89-91
FORM POI	AT 6.3 B(I) – FORMAT FOR PERFORMANCE BANK GUARANTEE for	92-94
	AT 6.3 B(II) – FORMAT FOR PERFORMANCE BANK GUARANTEE for RANCE SURETY BOND	95-97
FORM	AT 6.4 – FORMAT FOR BOARD RESOLUTIONS	98-99
FORM	AT 6.5 – FORMAT FOR CONSORTIUM AGREEMENT	100- 103
FORM WOR1	AT 6.6, 6.6A –FORMAT FOR FINANCIAL REQUIREMENT – NET TH	104- 112
FORM	AT 6.7 - FORMAT FOR TECHNICAL CRITERIA	113- 114
FORM	AT 6.8/6.8A – FORMAT FOR DISCLOSURE	115- 119
FORM	AT 6.9 DECLARATION FOR TECHNOLOGY TIE-UP	120
FORM	AT 6.10 – FORMAT FOR CONNECTIVITY LETTER	121
FORM	AT 6.11 - FORMAT OF FINANCIAL BID	122
FORM	AT 6.12 –INTEGRITY PACT	123- 142

Request for Beleetion for 1200MTV Grid Connected Bolds TV Towel 1		
FORMAT 6.13a and 6.13b –CERTIFICATE FOR COMPLIANCE TO ALL	143-	
PROVISIONS OF RFS DOCUMENT	144	
APPENDIX – A CHECK LIST FOR BANK GUARANTEES	145	
ANNEXURE - 1 TECHNICAL REQUIREMENTS FOR GRID CONNECTED	146-	
SOLAR PV PROJECTS	148	
ANNEYLIDE 2 CHECKLIST EOD EINANCIAL CLOSUDE	149-	
ANNEXURE – 2 CHECKLIST FOR FINANCIAL CLOSURE		
PERFORMA 'A-1- FOR CASES WHERE FUNDING WILL BE FROM A	151	
COMPANY OTHER THAN PROJECT COMPANY	131	
ANNEXURE – 3 COPY OF PPA AND PSA	152-	
ANNEXURE - 5 COLT OF IT A AND I SA	239	
ANNEXURE–4 IMPORTANT INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS FOR ONLINE	240-	
BIDDING	244	
ANNEXURE – 5 TERMS & CONDITIONS OF REVERSE AUCTION	245-	
ANNEAURE – 3 TERMS & CONDITIONS OF REVERSE AUCTION	248	
ANNEXURE – 6 PROCESS COMPLIANCE FORM FOR E-REVERSE AUCTION	249	
ANNEXURE – 7 FORMAT FOR SUBMITTING PRICE CONFIRMATION FOR E-		
REVERSE AUCTION	250	
ANNEXURE – 8 AVAILABLE ISTS CONNECTIVITY MARGINS SHARED BY	251-	
CTUIL AS ON 30.06.2024	265	

# Section 1 NOTICE INVITING TENDER (NIT)

### Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects NOTICE INVITING TENDER

#### INTRODUCTION

- 1.0 NHPC Limited (hereinafter called NHPC) intends to procure solar power up to capacity of 1200 MW through Competitive Bidding Process (conducted online followed by reverse auction) and additional capacity Upto 1200MW with "Greenshoe Option". After conclusion of bidding process, NHPC shall enter into Power Purchase Agreement (PPA) with the selected Bidders, based on this RfS for purchase of Solar power for a period of 25 years from the Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date of the project based on the terms, conditions and provisions of the RfS and PPA.
- 1.1 This document is for selection of Solar Power Generators (SPGs) for setting up Grid-connected Solar-PV Power Projects of aggregate capacity of 1200 MW and additional capacity upto 1200MW with "Greenshoe Option" on the land to be identified & arranged by the SPGs in anywhere in India. The solar power produced by the selected SPGs from their respective Solar-PV Power Projects will be purchased by NHPC and would be sold to the State Utilities/ Discoms/any other Beneficiaries. The details of Buying Entities shall be intimated at a later date. NHPC shall at its discretion be entitled to substitute any entity in other states only for selling the power procured from the selected Bidders. NHPC shall be an intermediary nodal agency for procurement of power supplied by the SPGs and sale of such power to the Buying Entity(ies) entirely on back-to-back basis, based on due performance by the SPGs as well as the Buying Entity(ies).
- 1.2 The minimum project size will be 50 MW and in multiples of 10 MW thereafter under OPEN category. The cumulative capacity offered should not exceed 600 MW without "Greenshoe Option" and 1200MW for a bidder with "Greenshoe Option. However, for Projects located in North-Eastern States and Special Category, the minimum quantum of Contracted Capacity that can be offered by a Bidder, including its Parent, Affiliate or Ultimate Parent or any Group Company, shall be 30 MW.
- 1.3 The bidders will be short-listed by the process of e-bidding (Single Stage Two Envelope Bidding Process. Envelope-I: Technical Bid and Envelope-II: Financial Bid) to be followed by reverse auction process for selection of bidders. E-bidding is a new methodology for conducting Public Procurement in a transparent and secured manner. For conducting electronic tendering, NHPC Ltd. is using the Central Public Procurement (CPP) Portal <a href="http://eprocure.gov.in/eprocure/app">http://eprocure.gov.in/eprocure/app</a>. The site can also be viewed through e-procurement corner of NHPC website <a href="http://eprocure.gov.in/eprocure/app">www.nhpcindia.com</a> and CPP Portal.

#### **OVERVIEW OF RFS:**

- 1.4 Solar Power Generators (hereafter referred to as SPGs) selected by NHPC based on this RfS, shall set up Solar PV Projects on Build Own Operate (BOO) basis in accordance with the provisions of this RfS document and standard Power Purchase Agreement (PPA). The standard PPA document can be downloaded from CPP portal <a href="http://eprocure.gov.in/eprocure/app">http://eprocure.gov.in/eprocure/app</a>
- 1.5 NHPC shall enter into PPA with successful SPGs for a period of 25 years from the date as per the provisions of PPA. The Bidders will be free to avail fiscal incentives like Accelerated Depreciation, Concessional Customs and Excise Duties, Tax Holidays etc. as available for such projects. The same will not have any bearing on comparison of bids for

selection. As equal opportunity is being provided to all bidders at the time of tendering itself, it is up to the Bidders to avail various tax and other benefits. No claim shall arise on NHPC for any liability if bidders are not able to avail fiscal incentives and this will not have any bearing on the applicable tariff.

- 1.6 Bidder shall quote a single tariff for entire of its projects' capacity offered, which shall be applicable for all the 25 years.
- 1.7 If the Project is transferred or sold to a third party during its tenure (after initial lock-in period of 1 (One) year after SCSD), NHPC will retain full rights to operationalize the PPA with the third party, which will be under full obligation to honour all the obligations and terms & conditions of the PPA.

#### SELECTION OF TECHNOLOGY & ELIGIBLE PROJECTS UNDER THIS RFS

- 1.8 Under this RfS, the SPG shall set up the Solar PV Power Project(s), including the dedicated transmission network up to the Interconnection/Delivery Point, at its own cost and in accordance to the provisions of this RfS document. All approvals, permits and clearances required for setting up of the Project(s) and/or dedicated transmission network upto the Interconnection/ Delivery Point (along with connectivity), including those required from State Government and local bodies, shall be in the scope of the SPG. The Projects to be selected under this RfS for aggregate capacity of 1200 MW and additional capacity upto 1200MW with Greenshoe Option to be installed anywhere in India, provide for deployment of Solar PV Technology. However, the selection of projects would be technology agnostic within the technology mentioned above. Crystalline Silicon or Thin Film or CPV, with or without trackers can be installed. Only commercially established and operational technologies can be used to minimize the technology risk and to achieve the timely commissioning of the Projects.
- 1.9 Developers/Generators who have already commissioned Solar PV plants or are in process of constructing such plants and have untied capacity may also participate in the bid. Developers who have already set up capacity or who have spare untied capacity (that is unencumbered from any power supply commitments or power purchase agreements and is available for augmenting the proposed RE power under this RfS) may also participate in the bid.
- 1.9.1 No separate Central Financial Assistance is envisaged for implementation of the Projects selected under this RfS.

#### **GUIDELINES FOR IMPLEMETATION OF THE RFS**

1.10 Ministry of Power (MoP) vide its resolution No. 27/01/2023-RCM dated 28.07.2023 has issued "Guidelines for Tariff Based Competitive Bidding Process for Procurement of Power from Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects" and its subsequent amendments dated 17.11.2023 & 02.02.2024. These Guidelines have been issued under section 63 of the Electricity Act, 2003 to enable procurement of Solar power by Procurers from grid-connected Solar Photovoltaic (PV) power projects, with or without Energy Storage through tariff based competitive bidding. This RfS document has been prepared in line with the above Guidelines issued by MoP dated 28.07.2023 and its subsequent amendments dated 17.11.2023 & 02.02.2024, and clarifications, issued until the last date of bid submission of this RfS. These guidelines and their elaborations/ clarifications form the basis for selection of Projects under this RfS. In case of any difference in interpretation between this RfS document and said guidelines, the matter shall be referred to the

- 'Appropriate Authority' as per issued guidelines and latest amendments thereof and the decision of this 'Appropriate Authority' shall be final and binding on Bidder/SPG and NHPC.
- 1.11 NHPC Limited (NHPC) has issued this RfS in the capacity of "Intermediary Procurer/ Renewable Energy Implementing Agency (REIA)" as designated by Ministry of New and Renewable Energy (MNRE), Govt. of India and defined in the aforementioned Guidelines. NHPC may develop a suitable monitoring mechanism, to analyze the performance of the projects and carry out random checks to verify compliance of quality standards.

#### **GENERAL**

- 1.12 The complete RfS Documents are available at CPP portal <a href="http://eprocure.gov.in/eprocure/app">http://eprocure.gov.in/eprocure/app</a>. The site can also be viewed through e-procurement corner of NHPC website www.nhpcindia.com and CPP Portal. Interested bidders shall download the RfS Documents from the CPP portal <a href="http://eprocure.gov.in/eprocure/app">http://eprocure.gov.in/eprocure/app</a> as per the provisions available therein.
- 1.13 For proper uploading of the bids on the portal namely <a href="http://eprocure.gov.in/eprocure/app">http://eprocure.gov.in/eprocure/app</a> (hereinafter referred to as the 'portal'), it shall be the sole responsibility of the bidders to apprise themselves adequately regarding all the relevant procedures and provisions as detailed in the portal. The Employer in no case shall be responsible for any issues related to timely or properly uploading/ submission of the bid in accordance with the relevant provisions of Section II ITB of the Bidding Documents.
- 1.14 A Single Stage Two Envelope Bidding Procedure will be adopted and will proceed as detailed in the RfS Documents. Bidding will be conducted through the global competitive bidding procedures as per the provisions of ITB and the contract shall be executed as per the provisions of this RfS. It shall be noted that the respective rights of the NHPC and the Bidder/ SPG shall be governed by the RfS Documents/PPA signed between the Employer and the SPG for the project.
- 1.15 Bidders should submit their bid proposal online complete in all aspect on or before last date and time of Bid Submission as mentioned on CPP portal (<a href="http://eprocure.gov.in/eprocure/app">http://eprocure.gov.in/eprocure/app</a>).
- 1.16 Bidder shall submit bid proposal along with Bid Processing Fees (non-refundable) and Earnest Money Deposit (EMD) complete in all respect as per the Bid Document. Technocommercial bids will be opened in online presence of authorized representatives of bidders who wish to be present online. Bid proposals received without the prescribed Bid Processing Fees and Earnest Money Deposit (EMD) may be considered as non-responsive. In the event of any date indicated is a declared Holiday, the next working day shall become operative for the respective purpose mentioned herein.
- 1.17 RfS documents which include Eligibility Criteria, Technical Specifications, various Conditions of Contract, Formats etc. can be downloaded from CPP portal <a href="http://eprocure.gov.in/eprocure/app">(http://eprocure.gov.in/eprocure/app</a>). Any amendment(s) / corrigendum(s) / clarification(s) with respect to this RfS shall be uploaded on CPP portal. The Bidder should regularly check for any Amendment(s) / Corrigendum(s) / Clarification(s) on the above mentioned website.
- 1.18 For multiple Projects, separate Performance Bank Guarantees shall be furnished against each Project being executed under this RfS by the SPG after issuance of Letter of Award (LOA) by NHPC.

- 1.19 The detailed Qualifying Requirements (QR) is given in Section 3 of the RfS.
- 1.20 NHPC shall conduct e-Reverse Auction (e-RA) as per provisions of RfS documents.
- 1.21 NHPC reserves the right to cancel / withdraw this invitation for bids without assigning any reason and shall bear no liability whatsoever consequent upon such a decision.

#### **INTERPRETATIONS**

- 1. Words comprising the singular shall include the plural & vice versa.
- 2. An applicable law shall be construed as reference to such applicable law including its amendments or re-enactments from time to time.
- 3. A time of day shall save as otherwise provided in any agreement or document be construed as a reference to Indian Standard Time.
- 4. Different parts of this contract are to be taken as mutually explanatory and supplementary to each other and if there is any differentiation between or among the parts of this contract, they shall be interpreted in a harmonious manner so as to give effect to each part.
- 5. The table of contents and any headings or sub headings in the contract has been inserted for case of reference only & shall not affect the interpretation of this agreement.

**Section 2** 

**Definitions** 

## Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects <u>Definitions</u>

#### 2.0 Definitions

- *i)* "Act" or "Electricity Act, 2003" shall mean the Electricity Act, 2003 and include any modifications, amendments and substitution from time to time;
- *ii*) "Affiliate" shall mean a Company that, directly or indirectly, controls, or is controlled by, or is under common control with, a Company developing a Project or a Member in a Consortium developing the Project and control means ownership, directly or indirectly, of more than 50% (fifty percent) of the voting shares of such company or right to appoint majority Directors;
- *iii*) "Applicable Tariff" shall be the quoted Tariff by the selected Solar Power Generators/Project Developers.
- *iv*) "BID" or "PROPOSAL" shall mean the documents submitted by the Bidder towards meeting the techno-commercial and financial qualifying requirements, along with the price bid submitted by the Bidder and submissions during the e-Reverse Auctions, if applicable, as part of its response to the RfS issued by NHPC.
- v) "Bidder" shall mean Bidding Company or a Bidding Consortium submitting the Bid. Any reference to the Bidder includes Bidding Company / Bidding Consortium / Consortium, Member of a Bidding Consortium including its successors, executors and permitted assigns and Lead Member of the Bidding Consortium jointly and severally, as the context may require;
- *vi*) "Bidding Company" shall refer to such single company that has submitted the response in accordance with the provisions of this RfS;
- vii) "Bidding Consortium" or "Consortium" shall refer to a group of companies that has collectively submitted the response in accordance with the provisions of this RfS;
- viii) "BID CAPACITY" shall mean contracted capacity of the Solar PV Power Project(s) with or without Energy Storage Systems (ESS) as proposed by the Bidder.
- *ix*) "BUYING ENTITY" shall mean any Discom/distribution licensee that requires Solar Power to fulfil its RPO under respective RPO regulations / Energy Storage Obligations as per the Government of India's orders or notifications.
- x) "Capacity Utilization Factor" or "CUF" shall have the same meaning as provided in CERC (Terms and Conditions for Tariff determination from Renewable Energy Sources) Regulations, 2020 as amended from time to time. However for avoidance of any doubt, it is clarified that the CUF shall be calculated on the Capacity at the "Delivery / Interconnection / Metering Point".
- *xi*) "Chartered Accountant" shall mean a person practicing in India or a firm whereof all the partners are practicing in India as Chartered Accountants within the meaning of the Chartered Accountants Act, 1949;

- *xii*) "Company" shall mean a body corporate incorporated in India under the Companies Act, 1956 or the Companies Act, 2013 as applicable;
- xiii) Control" The control shall mean holding more than 50% of paid-up share capital;
- xiv) "Commercial Operation Date" shall be the actual date of commissioning of the Project as per IEGC-2023 provisions, as indicated on the Commissioning Certificate, upon successful commissioning of the full capacity of the Project or the last part capacity of the Project as the case may be.
- xv) "CTU or Central Transmission Utility" shall mean the Central Transmission Utility as defined in sub-section (10) of Section 2 of the Electricity Act 2003;
- *xvi*) "*End Procurer*" is the distribution licensees/consuming entities/open access consumers that requires RE Power to fulfil its RPO under respective RPO regulations / Energy Storage Obligations as per the Government of India's orders or notifications. "
- *xvii*) "*Financial* Closure" shall mean arrangements of necessary funds by the Solar Power Generator/Project Developer either by way of commitments of funds by the Company from its internal resources and/or tie up of funds through a bank/financial institution by way of sanction of a loan and fulfilling all requirements mentioned in clause 3.27 of RfS.
- *xviii*) *"Group Company"* of a Company shall mean:
  - (i) a Company which, directly or indirectly, holds 10% (ten percent) or more of the paid up share capital of the Company or;
  - (ii) a Company in which the Company, directly or indirectly, holds 10% (ten percent) or more of the paid up share capital of such Company or;
  - (iii) a Company in which the Company, directly or indirectly, has the power to direct or cause to be directed the management and policies of such Company whether through the ownership of securities or agreement or any other arrangement or otherwise or;
  - (iv) a Company which, directly or indirectly, has the power to direct or cause to be directed the management and policies of the Company whether through the ownership of securities or agreement or any other arrangement or otherwise or;
  - (v) a Company which is under common control with the Company, and control means ownership by one Company of at least 10% (ten percent) of the paid up share capital of the other Company or power to direct or cause to be directed the management and policies of such Company whether through the ownership of securities or agreement or any other arrangement or otherwise.
    - Provided that a financial institution, scheduled bank, foreign institutional investor, non-banking financial Company and any mutual fund shall not be deemed to be Group Company and its shareholding and the power to direct or cause to be directed the management and policies of a Company shall not be considered for the purposes of this definition unless it is the Project Company or a Member of the Consortium developing the Project.
- xix) "Inter-connection point /Delivery/Metering point"

shall mean a single point or multiple points at 220kV or above, where the power from the Project is injected into the identified ISTS Substation (including the dedicated transmission line connecting the Projects with the substation system) as specified in the RfS document. Metering shall be done at this interconnection point where the power will be injected into the ISTS i.e. the Delivery Point.

For interconnection with grid and metering, the SPG shall abide by the relevant CERC Regulations, Grid Code and Central Electricity Authority (Installation and Operation of Meters) Regulations, 2006 as applicable, amended and revised from time to time.;

- xx) "Intermediary Procurer" is an entity designated by Ministry of New and Renewable Energy, Government of India, or a State Government, for aggregating the power purchased from different Solar Power Generators for sale to distribution licensee(s)/consuming entities/open access consumers.
- *xxi*) "Joint Control" shall mean a situation where a company has multiple promoters (but none of the shareholders has more than 50% of voting rights and paid up share capital).
- *xxii*) "*Paid*-up share capital" shall mean such aggregate amount of money credited as paid-up as is equivalent to the amount received as paid up in respect of shares issued and also includes any amount credited as paid up in respect of shares of the company but does not include any other amount received in respect of such shares, by whatever name called.
- *xxiii*) "Lead Member of the Bidding Consortium" or "Lead Member": There shall be only one Lead Member, having the shareholding more than 50% in the Bidding Consortium and cannot be changed till 1 (One) year of the Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date (SCSD) of the Project;
- *xxiv*) "Letter of Award" or "LOA" shall mean the letter issued by NHPC Limited (NHPC) to the Selected Bidder for award of the Project.
- xxv) "Member in a Bidding Consortium" or "Member" shall mean each Company in a Bidding Consortium. In case of a Technology Partner being a member in the Consortium, it has to be a Company.
- \*\*xvi) "Month" shall mean a period of thirty (30) days from (and excluding) the date of the event, where specified, else a calendar month;
- *xxvii*) "*Parent*" shall mean a Company, which holds not less than 51% equity either directly or indirectly in the Project Company or a Member in a Consortium developing the Project;
- xxviii) "Part Commencement of Supply of Power" Part Commencement of Supply of Power from the Project will be considered if all equipment as per acceptable project capacity less than contracted project capacity has been installed and energy has flown into grid;
- *xxix*) "Payment on Order instrument" means Letter of Undertaking from Indian Renewable Energy Development Agency Limited (IREDA) or Power Finance Corporation Limited (PFC) or REC Limited (REC) [the three non-banking financial institutions under Ministry of New & Renewable Energy (MNRE)/ Ministry of Power (MoP)], to pay in case situation of default of generator in terms of tender

- Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects conditions/Power Purchase Agreement (PPA) arises. Such Letter(s) will have same effect as that of a Bank Guarantee issued by any public sector bank.
- xxx) "Procurer" as the context may require, shall mean the distribution licensees, or the Authorized Representative(s), or an Intermediary Procurer.
- \*\*xxi\*) "Project" shall mean the solar power generation facility owned by the SPG, comprising of Solar Power Generating systems (with or without energy storage systems) for supply of solar power having single or multiple point(s) of injection into the grid at Interconnection/ Delivery/ Metering Point, or in case of sharing of transmission lines, by separate injection at Pooling Point and having separate control systems and metering. The Project shall include auxiliaries and associated facilities, bay(s) for transmission system in the their switchyard, dedicated transmission line up to the injection point and all the other assets, buildings/structures, equipment, plant and machinery, facilities and related assets required for the efficient and economic operation of the power generation facility, whether completed or at any stage of development and construction or intended to be developed and constructed for the purpose of supply of power to NHPC.
- *xxxii*) "*Project Company*" shall mean the Company incorporated by the Bidder as per The Companies Act, 1956 or the Companies Act, 2013 as applicable;
- *xxxiii*) "*Project Commissioning*" the Project will be considered as commissioned if all equipment as per rated project capacity has been installed and energy has flown into grid;
- \*xxxiv\*) 'Project Financing Arrangements" shall mean arrangement of necessary funds by the Solar Power Generator/Project Developer either by way of commitment of funds by the company from internal resources and/or tie up of funds through a bank / financial institution by way of sanction of a loan;
- \*\*xxxv\*\*) "Project Developer" or Solar Power Developer (SPD) or Solar Power Generator (SPG) shall mean Bidding Company or a Bidding Consortium participating in the bid and having been selected and allocated a Project capacity by NHPC (through a competitive bidding process), including the SPV formed by the selected bidder/ consortium for the purpose of signing of PPA with NHPC and supplying power under the PPA. Any reference to the Bidder includes Bidding Company / Bidding Consortium / Consortium, Member of a Bidding Consortium including its successors, executors and permitted assigns and Lead Member of the Bidding Consortium jointly and severally, as the context may require.
- *xxxvi*) "*RE Park*" shall refer to areas or parks developed, in accordance with the Guidelines issued by Central or State Governments, for setting-up of renewable energy power projects, including Solar-Wind Hybrid Power projects.
- xxxvii) Scheduled Commencement-of-Supply Date (SCSD) in relation to the contracted capacity shall mean the date corresponding to the date of commencement of supply as indicated in the RfS. Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date (SCSD) shall be 24 (Twenty Four) months from the Effective Date of PPA for contracted capacity not more than 1,000 MW (including capacity allotted through Green Shoe option) & 30 months from the Effective Date of the PPA for contracted capacity more than 1,000 MW (including capacity allotted through Green Shoe option).

- *xxxviii*) "Selected Bidder or Successful Bidder" shall mean the Bidder selected pursuant to this RfS to set up the Project and supply electrical output as per the terms of PPA;
- *xxxix*) "Solar PV Project" shall mean the Solar Photo Voltaic power project / Generating Systems with or without Energy Storage Systems (ESS), as the case may be. It is clarified that ESS charged using a source other than solar power would not qualify as solar;
- xl) "STU or State Transmission Utility" shall mean the Board or the Government Company notified by the respective State Government under Sub-Section 1 of Section 39 of the Electricity Act 2003;
- *xli*) "Trading Margin" Shall mean margin payable by Discom(s) or any other entity towards the services provided by NHPC for sale of solar power to Discom(s) or any other entity, which shall be **Rs** 0.07/kWh.
- *xlii*) "*Ultimate Parent*" shall mean a company, which owns not less than fifty one percent (51%) of paid up share capital either directly or indirectly in the Parent and Affiliates.
- xliii) "Effective Date" shall be the date of signing of PPA.
- *xliv*) "Guidelines" shall mean "Guidelines for Tariff Based Competitive Bidding Process for Procurement of Power from Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects" notified vide Resolution No. 27/01/2023-RCM dated 28.07.2023 including subsequent amendments and clarifications thereto, if any, issued until the last date of bid submission of this RfS.
- *xlv*) "GRID CODE Regulations" or "GRID CODE" shall mean the Central Electricity Regulatory Commission (Indian Electricity Grid Code) Regulations, 2023, as amended from time to time.
- xlvi) "Pooling Substation/Pooling Point" shall mean a point where more than one Project may connect to a common Transmission System. Multiple Projects can be connected to a pooling substation from where common transmission system shall be constructed and maintained by the SPG(s) to get connected to the ISTS substation. The voltage level for such common line shall be 220 kV or above. Further, the metering of the pooled power shall be done at the injection point, i.e. the ISTS substation. However, the voltage level of transmission system of individual projects up to the pooling substation may be at 33 kV and above. Sub-meters shall be installed at the pooling substation for metering and forecasting and scheduling of individual Projects. The losses in the common transmission system up to the injection point shall be apportioned to the individual Projects for the purpose of billing.
- xlvii) "RfS" or "RfS document" or "Bidding Document(S)" or "Tender Documents" shall mean the "Request for Selection" document issued by NHPC including standard Power Purchase Agreement and standard Power Sale Agreement along with subsequent clarifications and amendments thereof issued vide RfS No. 2024\_NHPC\_825552\_1
- *xlviii*) "Contract Year" shall mean the period beginning from the Effective Date and ending on the immediately succeeding March 31 and thereafter each period of 12 months beginning on April 1 and ending on March 31 provided that: in the financial year in which the Commencement of Supply Date (CSD) would occur, the Contract Year shall end on the date immediately before the CSD and a new Contract Year shall commence once again

from the CSD and end on the immediately succeeding March 31, and thereafter each period of twelve (12) months commencing on April 1 and ending on March 31, and (ii) provided further that the last Contract Year of this Agreement shall end on the last day of the Term of this Agreement.

*xlix*) "General Network Access (GNA)" shall mean General Network Access as defined under the Central Electricity Regulatory Commission (Connectivity and General Network Access to the Inter-State Transmission System) Regulations, 2022.

#### **Section 3**

# Information and Instructions to Bidders

#### 3.0 INFORMATION AND INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS

RfS document is available for download, free of cost from the Central Public Procurement (CPP) Portal <a href="http://eprocure.gov.in/eprocure/app">http://eprocure.gov.in/eprocure/app</a>. The site can also be viewed through e-procurement corner of NHPC website <a href="www.nhpcindia.com">www.nhpcindia.com</a> and CPP Portal.

For further assistance, please contact CPP Portal Helpdesk Toll Free **Number Ph.** Nos. +91-120-4711508, +91-120-4001002, +91-120-4001005, +91-120-6277787Technical Support Email: support-eproc@nic.in

#### 3.1 TOTAL CAPACITY OFFERED

Bids are invited under this RfS for selection of developers for supply of contracted capacity of 1200 MW and additional capacity upto 1200MW with "Greenshoe Option" Solar power from ISTS connected Solar Power Projects in India.

Selection of Solar Power Generator (SPGs) will be carried out through e-bidding process. The projects will be setup on the land to be identified & arranged by the bidders anywhere in India.

The interested Solar Power Generators/Project Developers are required to participate in the Request for Selection (RfS) for installation of Grid-connected Solar Photovoltaic Power Plants on Build-Own-Operate (B-O-O) basis.

Moreover, NHPC Ltd. may allocate additional capacity upto 1200 MW under "Greenshoe Option" in accordance with:

Capacity allocation under "Greenshoe Option"

The modality for allocation of additional upto 1200 MW capacity under "Greenshoe Option" shall be as under:-

- a) Upto 1200 MW additional capacity through "Greenshoe Option" shall be offered to the Successful Bidder(s), who are willing to execute PPA(s) with NHPC Ltd. at lowest tariff (L1 rate) discovered under Competitive Bidding Process (followed by e-reverse auction) to the extent of their respective quoted capacity or higher quantum (in case any of the Successful Bidder does not accept the additional quantum offered under the "Greenshoe Option") to the extent of total 1200 MW for a Bidder. For avoidance of doubt, capacity allocation under "Greenshoe Option" shall only be for the Successful Bidders.
- **b)** The Successful Bidder(s) intending to execute PPA for the Greenshoe Capacity shall have to meet the eligibility criteria for the capacity intended to be entered into PPA under "Greenshoe Option". Successful Bidder(s) shall have to comply with the same by making submissions required in accordance with Section 3 of the RfS within a period of 14 days from the conclusion of the e-reverse auction.

- c) In addition to the foregoing, the Successful Bidder(s) willing to execute PPA with NHPC Ltd. at the L1 rate under "Greenshoe Option" shall have to give confirmation within the period of 07 days from the conclusion of reverse e-auction.
- d) "Greenshoe" capacity shall be allocated in proportion of capacity allotted to the Successful Bidder(s) in the reverse auction and willing to offer additional capacity under "Greenshoe Option". For avoidance of doubt, the unallocated capacity (if any) under the "Greenshoe Option" shall not be offered to the Unsuccessful Bidders.

The terms & conditions as well as obligations & rights of Successful Bidder(s) as well as NHPC Ltd. shall be identical for additional capacity allocated under the "Greenshoe Option" as for the base capacity of 1200 MW under this RfS.

#### Illustration is as below:

# <u>Illustration for Allocation of Additional Capacity of 1200MW through</u> "Greenshoe Option"

#### 1.0 Case I: When allocation after e-RA is for 1200MW

For example, ranking and capacity allocation of successful bidders after e-RA is as below:

S. No.	Name of Bidders	Quoted Capacity in MW	Price Schedule		Position of Bidders	Capacity allocation Post e-RA
			Indicative Tariff	Post e-RA Tariff in		for signing of PPA
(1)	(2)	(3)	before e- RA in Rupees per kWH (4)	Rupees per kWH (5)	(6)	(7)
1.	M/s ABC	600	4.55	4.55	L1	600
2.	M/s DEF	300	4.65	4.63	L2	300
3.	M/s GHI	300	4.79	4.63	L3	200
4.	M/s JKL	200	4.69	4.64	L4	100

#### 1.1 Greenshoe Allocation

If all the above bidders are willing to execute PPA(s) for additional capacity of 1200MW through "Greenshoe Option" at Lowest tariff (L1 rate) discovered under competitive bidding process (followed by e-reverse auction) to the extent of their respective allocated capacity of e-RA, then the allocation of additional capacity of 1200MW under "Greenshoe Option" shall be as below:

S.	Name of	Capacity	Price Sch	nedule	Position	Additio
No ·	Bidders	Allocation after e-RA in MW	Post e-RA Tariff in Rupees per kWH	Tariff for allocation of Greenshoe option capacity in Rupees per	of Bidders	nal Capaci ty offered for signing of PPA

(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	kWH (5)	(6)	under Greens hoe Option in MW
1.	M/s ABC	600	4.55	4.55	L1	600
2.	M/s DEF	300	4.63	4.55	L2	300
3.	M/s GHI	200	4.63	4.55	L3	200
4.	M/s JKL	100	4.64	4.55	L4	100

#### 1.1.1 When Greenshoe option is not availed by one/some of the successful bidders e-RA

#### **1.2.1** Example-1:

One of the Successful bidder for example M/s ABC (L1 bidder after e-RA) is not willing to execute PPA(s) for additional quantum offered under the "Greenshoe Option" at Lowest tariff (L1 rate) discovered under competitive bidding process (followed by ereverse auction) and other bidders are willing to execute PPA(s) to the extent of their respective quoted capacity or higher, then the allocation of additional capacity of 1200MW under "Greenshoe Option" shall be as below:

S.	Name of	Capacity	Price	Schedule	Position	Additional
No.	Bidders	Allocation after e-RA in MW	Post e-RA Tariff in Rupees per kWH	Tariff for Greenshoe option capacity in Rupees per kWH	of Bidder	Capacity Offered for signing of PPA under Greenshoe Option in MW (7)
(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	
1.	M/s ABC	600	4.55	4.55	L1	0
2.	M/s DEF	300	4.63	4.55	L2	300MW plus left out capacity(ies ) of High Rank bidder (s) offered under Greenshoe Option*
3.	M/s GHI	200	4.63	4.55	L3	200MW plus left out

				Connected Sold		
						capacity
						(ies) of
						High Rank
						bidder (s)
						offered
						under
						Greenshoe
						Option*
						100MW
						plus left out
			4.64			capacity
						(ies) of
4	M/a IIZI	100		1.55	τ 4	High Rank
4.	M/s JKL	100	4.64	4.55	L4	bidder (s)
						offered
						under
						Greenshoe
						Option*

#### Note:

#### **1.2.2** Example-2:

Some of the Successful bidder for example M/s DEF (L2 bidder after e-RA) and M/s GHI (L3 bidder after e-RA) are not willing to opt/willing to execute PPA(s) for additional/partial offered capacity through "Greenshoe Option" at Lowest tariff (L1 rate) discovered under competitive bidding process (followed by e-reverse auction) and other bidders are willing to execute PPA(s) to the extent of their respective offered capacity or higher capacity, then the allocation of additional capacity of 1200MW under "Greenshoe Option" shall be as below:

S.	Name of	Capacity	Price Schedule				Capacity	Additional
No.	Bidders	Allocation after e-RA in MW	Post eRA Tariff in Rupees per kWH	Tariff for Greenshoe option capacity in Rupees per kWH	Allocated in MW	Capacity Offered for signing of PPA under Greenshoe Option in MW (7)		

<sup>\*</sup> The cumulative capacity offered after availing "Greenshoe Option" shall not be exceed 1200 MW for a successful bidder. If the cumulative offered capacity to a bidder after availing "Greenshoe option" as per above table exceeds 1200MW, then it shall be restricted to 1200MW and balance capacity shall be offered to next lower ranked bidder as so on.

Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects							
	<b>(2)</b>		<b>(4)</b>	(5)			
(1)		(3)			(6)		
1	M/s	600	155	4.55	L1	COOMINA	
1.	ABC	600	4.55	4.55		600MW*	
						150 MW	
						(Willing to	
						execute	
					L2	partial	
2.	M/s DEF	300	4.63	4.55		offered	
						capacity	
						under	
						Greenshoe	
						Option)	
						0 MW (Not	
						willing to	
						execute	
3.	M/s GHI	200	4.63	4.55	L3	offered	
3.	M/S UHI	200	4.03	4.33		Capacity	
						under	
						Greenshoe	
						Option.)	
						100MW	
						plus left out	
						capacity	
					L4	(ies) of	
4.	M/a IVI	100	1 61	155		High Rank	
4.	M/s JKL	100	4.64	4.55		bidder (s)	
						offered	
						under	
						Greenshoe	
						Option*	

#### Note:

#### 2.0 When allocation after e-RA is less than 1200MW say 960MW (1200x0.8)

For example, ranking and capacity allocation of successful bidders after e-RA is as below:

<sup>\*</sup> The cumulative capacity offered after availing "Greenshoe Option" shall not be exceed 1200 MW for a successful bidder. If the cumulative offered capacity to a bidder after availing "Greenshoe option" as per above table exceeds 1200MW, then it shall be restricted to 1200MW and balance capacity shall be offered to next lower ranked bidder as so on.

S. No.	Name of Bidders	Quoted	Price S	chedule	Position/ Ranking	Capacity Allocation
No.	Bidders	Capacity in MW	Indicative Tariff before e- RA in Rupees per kWH	Post eRA Tariff in Rupees per kWH	of Bidder post e-RA	post e-RA for sighing of PPA in MW
(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	(7)
1.	M/s ABC	600	4.55	4.55	L1	400
2.	M/s DEF	300	4.65	4.63	L2	300
3.	M/s GHI	300	4.79	4.63	L3	200
4.	M/s JKL	100	4.69	4.64	L4	60

#### 2.1 Greenshoe Allocation

If all the above bidders are willing to execute PPA(s) for additional capacity of 1200MW through "Greenshoe Option" at Lowest tariff (L1 rate) discovered under competitive bidding process (followed by e-reverse auction) to the extent of their respective allocated capacity of e-RA, then the allocation of additional capacity of 1200MW under "Greenshoe Option" shall be as below:

S. No. Name of **Price Schedule Position Additional Capacity** Allocation **Bidders** of Bidder Capacity Post eRA **Tariff for** after eoffered for Tariff in allocation RA signing of Rupees per of in MW **PPA** under kWH Greenshoe Greenshoe option **Option in** capacity in MWRupees per **(1)** kWH **(4) (2) (6) (7) (5) (3)** L1 500MW M/s1. 400 4.55 4.55 **ABC** (400/0.8)L2 370MW 2. M/s DEF 300 4.63 4.55 (300/0.8)L3 250MW **3.** M/s GHI 200 4.63 4.55 (200/0.8)1.4 80MW 60 4. M/s JKL 4.64 4.55 (60/0.8)

#### 2.2 When Greenshoe option is not availed by one/some of the successful bidders e-RA

#### **2.2.1** Example-1:

One of the Successful bidder for example M/s ABC (L1 bidder after e-RA) is not willing to execute PPA(s) for additional capacity offered under the "Greenshoe Option" at Lowest tariff (L1 rate) discovered under competitive bidding process (followed by ereverse auction) and other bidders are willing to execute PPA(s) to the extent of their respective quoted capacity or higher, then the allocation of additional capacity of 1200MW under "Greenshoe Option" shall be as below:

S. No.	Name of	Qualified	Price	Schedule	Position	Additional
	Bidders	Capacity in MW	Post eRA Tariff in Rupees per kWH	Tariff for Greenshoe option capacity in Rupees per	of Bidder	Capacity Offered for signing of PPA under Greenshoe
(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	kWH (5)	(6)	Option in MW (7)
1.	M/s ABC	400	4.55	4.55	L1	0
2.	M/s DEF	300	4.63	4.55	L2	370MW (300/0.8) plus left out capacity (ies) of High Rank bidder (s) offered under Greenshoe Option*
3.	M/s GHI	200	4.63	4.55	L3	250MW (200/0.8) plus left out capacity (ies) of High Rank bidder (s) offered under Greenshoe Option*
4.	M/s JKL	60	4.64	4.55	L4	80MW (60/0.8) plus left out capacity (ies) of

			High Rank
			bidder (s)
			offered
			under
			Greenshoe
			Option*

#### Note:

\* The cumulative capacity offered after availing "Greenshoe Option" shall not be exceed 1200 MW for a successful bidder. If the cumulative offered capacity to a bidder after availing "Greenshoe option" as per above table exceeds 1200MW, then it shall be restricted to 1200MW and balance capacity shall be offered to next lower ranked bidder as so on.

#### 2.2.2 Example-2:

One of the Successful bidder for example M/s DEF (L2 bidder after e-RA) is willing to execute PPA(s) for partial capacity through "Greenshoe Option" at Lowest tariff (L1 rate) discovered under competitive bidding process (followed by e-reverse auction) and other bidders are willing to execute PPA(s) to the extent of their respective capacity as per Table at point 2.1 (Greenshoe allocation) or higher offered capacity, then the allocation of additional capacity of 1200MW under "Greenshoe Option" shall be as below:

S.NO	Name of Bidders	Qualified Capacity in MW	Price Schedule		Position of Bidder	Additional Capacity Offered for signing of
			Post eRA Tariff in Rupees per kWH	Tariff for Greenshoe option capacity in		PPA under Greenshoe Option in MW
	(2)		(4)	Rupees per kWH		
(1)		(3)		(5)	(6)	(7)
1.	M/s ABC	400	4.55	4.55	L1	500MW (400/0.8) MW plus refused capacity of lower rank bidder*
2.	M/s DEF	300	4.63	4.55	L2	150 MW (Willing to execute partial offered capacity under

req			OUIVIV GIIG	Connected 50	1411 / 101	Ü
						Greenshoe
						Option)
						250MW
						(200/0.8)
						plus left out
					L3	capacity(ies)
						of High Rank
						bidder (s)
3.	M/s GHI	200	4.63	4.55		offered under
						Greenshoe
						Option any
						left out
						capacity of
						Lower rank
						bidders*
						80MW
						(60/0.8) plus
						left out
					L4	capacity(ies)
4.	M/s JKL	60	4.64	4.55		of High Rank
						bidder (s)
						offered under
						Greenshoe
						Option*

#### **Note:**

\* The cumulative capacity offered after availing "Greenshoe Option" shall not be exceed 1200 MW for a successful bidder. If the cumulative offered capacity to a bidder after availing "Greenshoe option" as per above table exceeds 1200MW, then it shall be restricted to 1200MW and balance capacity shall be offered to next lower ranked bidder as so on.

#### 3.2 CAPACITY OF EACH PROJECT

The minimum contracted capacity of each Project shall be **50 MW** and in **multiples of 10 MW thereafter** and the aggregate contracted capacity of solar projects selected through this RfS will be **1200 MW. Moreover, NHPC Ltd. may allocate additional capacity upto 1200 MW under "Greenshoe Option."** However, for Projects located in North-Eastern States and Special Category, the minimum quantum of Contracted Capacity that can be offered by a Bidder, including its Parent, Affiliate or Ultimate Parent or any Group Company, shall be 30 MW.

A bidder can offer projects at multiple locations subject to each project have minimum capacity of 50 MW (30 MW in case of Projects located in North-Eastern States and Special Category) with cumulative capacity offered not exceeding 600 MW without "Greenshoe Option" and 1200MW with "Greenshoe Option" in accordance with Clause 3.1 of RfS. However, Bidder shall quote a single tariff for entire of its projects' capacity (contracted capacity) offered without "Greenshoe

Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects Option" and for the capacity and tariff offered by the bidder with "Greenshoe option" shall be in accordance with Clause 3.1, Section-3A of RfS.

#### 3.3 PROCESSING FEES

Prospective bidders interested to participate in the bidding process are required to submit their offer on-line on the website <a href="http://eprocure.gov.in/eprocure/app">http://eprocure.gov.in/eprocure/app</a> along with a <a href="non-refundable processing fee">non-refundable processing fee</a> as mentioned below through Demand Draft in favour of "NHPC Limited" payable at Faridabad only:

Cumulative capacity quoted by bidder (bid capacity / contracted capacity)	Processing Fee
For 50 MW	Rs. 3 Lakh + Applicable GST@18%
Above 50 MW up to 100 MW	Rs. 5 Lakh + Applicable GST@18%
Above 100 MW up to 250 MW	Rs. 10 Lakh + Applicable GST@18%
Above 250 MW up to 500 MW	Rs. 20 Lakh + Applicable GST@18%
Above 500 MW	Rs. 30 Lakh + Applicable GST@18%

The processing fee is to be submitted offline along with other documents at NHPC office at Faridabad before last date and time of submission of bids as per clause 3.12.4.1 of this RfS document.

A bidding Company/Consortium will be eligible to participate in the bidding process only on submission of RfS along with the Processing Fee.

The bidder is required to pay the Processing Fee including applicable GST which is presently applicable @18%.

# 3.4 CRITICAL DATE SHEET FOR ACTIVITIES INVOLVED IN THE RFS (THROUGH E-BIDDING PROCESS):

#### A. THE BRIEF DETAILS OF THE TENDER ARE AS UNDER:

Sl. No.	Item	Description
i)	Mode of	e-procurement System
	tendering	Cover-I: Online Techno-Commercial Bid
		Cover-II: Price Bid
ii)	Tender ID No.	2024_NHPC_825552_1
iii)	Tender	NH/CCW/CC-I/CO-337/PR16924/18
	reference No.	
iv)	Cost of bid	Processing fees as per para 3.3 above in the form of
	document	demand draft from a Nationalized / Scheduled bank in
		favour of NHPC Ltd. Payable at Faridabad.

v)	Bid Security	Rs. 9.42 Lacs Per MW (Nine Lacs Forty Two Thousand
	(EMD/BG)	Per MW) in the form of DD/BG/POI/Insurance Surity
		Bond Subject to Maximum of Rs 10 Crs.
vi)	Period of Bid	180 days from the technical bid opening date.
	Validity	
vii)	Completion	As per "Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date"
	Period	defined in Section 2 – Definitions, above.
viii)	Tender	General Manager (Civil Contracts-I)
	inviting	Room No. 218, 2nd Floor, Jyoti Sadan,
	Authority	NHPC OFFICE COMPLEX,
		Sector-33, Faridabad-121003, Haryana, India
		Tele No :+91 (129) 2270596
		Email: contcivil1-co@nhpc.nic.in

#### B. THE CRITICAL DATES OF TENDER ARE AS UNDER:

S. No.	Particulars	Date & Time
i)	Publishing Date & Time	08.10.2024 (17:00 Hrs)
ii)	Document Down load Start Date & Time	08.10.2024 (17:30 Hrs)
iii)	Last date of Receipt of queries /clarification on bid.	18.10.2024 (17:30 Hrs.)
iv)	Pre bid meeting Date & Time	21.10.2024 (15:00 Hrs)
v)	Online Bid Submission Start Date & Time	25.10.2024 (11:00 Hrs)
vi)	Online Bid Submission Closing Date & Time	04.11.2024 (17:30 Hrs)
vii)	Last date of Offline submission (date, time and address)	06.11.2024 Two days after bid online date (upto 17:00 Hrs) Address: General Manager (Civil Contracts-I) Room No.218, 2nd Floor, Jyoti Sadan, NHPC OFFICE COMPLEX, Sector-33, Faridabad-121003, Haryana, India Tele No:+91 (129) 2270596 Email: contcivil1-co@nhpc.nic.in

viii)	Opening:	08.11.2024 ( 11:30 Hrs)
	Date, Time & Venue of Online/	Venue:
	Offline Bid (Technical Bid (Part-	General Manager (Civil Contracts-I)
	I) submission	Room No.218, 2nd Floor, Jyoti Sadan,
		NHPC OFFICE COMPLEX,
		Sector-33, Faridabad-121003, Haryana,
		India
		Tele No :+91 (129) 2270596
		Email: contcivil1-co@nhpc.nic.in
ix)	Price Bid Opening (Part-II) –	Venue, Date & time to be intimated
	Financial Bid	later to the bidders whose Techno-
		commercial Bids will be found
		responsive
x)	Date & Time of Start of	Shall be intimated separately by NHPC
	e- Reverse Auction	

#### 3.5 BIDDING FOR SOLAR POWER PROJECTS

Bidders may submit online response to Request for Selection (RfS) for setting up of Grid-connected Solar PV Projects under this scheme as per the terms & conditions of this RfS.

#### 3.6 LOCATION OF SOLAR PROJECT

- 3.6.1 The bidders are free to locate their Solar PV Project(s) anywhere in India on the land to be identified and purchased/leased by the bidder at its own discretion, cost, risk and responsibility
- 3.6.2 The bidder shall indicate the proposed location of the projects at the time of bid submission in Format-6.1. However, the successful bidder shall have option to change the Project location before the Financial Closure as per Clause 3.27 of RfS .Implications of any delay in obtaining connectivity and subsequently, commencement of supply of power on account of the above, will be borne by the SPGs.

#### 3.7 NUMBER OF RESPONSE TO RFS BY A COMPANY

- 3.7.1 A bidder can offer projects at multiple locations subject to each project have minimum capacity of 50 MW with cumulative capacity offered not exceeding 600 MW without "Greenshoe Option" and 1200MW with "Greenshoe Option". However, for Projects located in North-Eastern States and Special Category, the minimum quantum of Contracted Capacity that can be offered by a Bidder, including its Parent, Affiliate or Ultimate Parent or any Group Company, shall be 30 MW. However, the bidder shall have to meet the Qualification Requirements for shortlisting of Bids/Projects.
- 3.7.2 Bidding Company, including its Parent, Affiliate or Ultimate Parent or any Group Company shall submit one single application in the prescribed format detailing all projects for which the bidder is submitting the application. Statement for the same is to be submitted as per Format for Disclosure (**Format 6.8**).

#### 3.8 QUALIFICATION REQUIREMENTS

3.8.1 The bidder should be a company (Bidding Company) or a Consortium of Companies (Bidding Consortium) with one of the Companies acting as the Lead Member of the Bidding Consortium. Short-listing of Bidder for opening of Financial Bid will be based on meeting the Qualification Requirements specified below:

#### 3.8.2 COMPANIES ELIGIBLE FOR PARTICIPATION:

- (i) Companies incorporated in India under the Companies Act, 2013;
- (ii) A foreign company can also participate on standalone basis or as a member of consortium at RfS stage. But before signing of PPA, keeping the original shareholding unchanged it has to form an Indian Company registered under the Companies Act, 2013 as its fully owned subsidiary Company (i.e. 100% subsidiary). In case a Foreign Company is selected as the successful bidder, it shall comply with all the laws and provisions related to Foreign Direct Investment in India.
- (iii) A Bidding Consortium (that may / may not have a foreign company) can participate at RfS stage;

#### 3.8.3 FINANCIAL CRITERIA

#### (i) Net Worth

- a. The Net Worth of the bidder should be equal to or greater than the value calculated at the rate of **Rs. 0.94 Crore or equivalent US\$ per MW** of the project capacity as on last date of previous financial year in accordance to Note 8 below or as on the day not more than seven (07) days prior to due date of bid submission. The computation of Net Worth shall be based on unconsolidated audited annual accounts of the bidder.
- b. 'Net Worth' means the aggregate value of the paid-up share capital and all reserves created out of the profits, securities premium account and debit or credit balance of profit and loss account, after deducting the aggregate value of the accumulated losses, deferred expenditure and miscellaneous expenditure not written off, as per the audited balance sheet, but does not include reserves created out of revaluation of assets, writeback of depreciation and amalgamation.

#### (ii) Liquidity:

In order to ascertain that the Bidder has sufficient means to manage the fund requirements for the Project, the Bidder shall be required to demonstrate at least one of the following parameters:

- a. A minimum annual turnover of **Rs. 47.10 Lakhs/MW** of the quoted capacity during the previous financial year in accordance to Note 8 below. It is hereby clarified that "Other Income" as indicated in the annual accounts of the Bidder shall not be considered for arriving at the annual turnover.
- b. Internal resource generation capability, in the form of Profit Before Depreciation Interest and Taxes (PBDIT) for a minimum amount of **Rs. 9.42 Lakhs/MW** of the quoted capacity, as on the last date of previous financial year in accordance to Note 8 below.

c. In-principle sanction letter from the lending institutions/banks of the Bidder for the project quoted under this RfS, committing a Line of Credit for a minimum amount of Rs. 11.78 Lakhs/MW of the quoted capacity, towards meeting the working capital requirement of the project quoted under this RfS. Such letter can also be obtained by the Affiliate(s) of the Bidder.

#### **Notes:**

- 1. For the purposes of meeting financial requirements, only unconsolidated audited annual accounts shall be used. However, audited consolidated annual accounts of the Bidder may be used for the purpose of financial requirements provided the Bidder has at least twenty six percent (26%) paid up share capital in each Company whose accounts are merged in the audited consolidated account.
- 2. A foreign company can participate on standalone basis or as a member of consortium at RfS stages. In case of foreign company participating on standalone basis and its selection as successful bidder, it has to form an Indian Company registered under the Companies Act, 2013 as its fully owned subsidiary Company (i.e. 100% subsidiary) before signing of PPA. In case a Foreign Company is selected as the successful bidder, it shall comply with all the laws and provisions related to Foreign Direct Investment in India.
- 3. In case the foreign company participating as a member of consortium, the **clause** (iii) as below shall be applicable.
- 4. The Bidder may seek qualification on the basis of financial capability of its Parent and / or its Affiliate(s) for the purpose of meeting the Qualification Requirements as per (i) and (ii) above. In case of the Bidder being a Bidding Consortium, any Member may seek qualification on the basis of financial capability of its Affiliate(s). In such cases, the Bidder shall be required to submit Board Resolutions from the Parent Company and/or the Affiliates undertaking to contribute the required equity funding and performance bank guarantees in case the Bidder(s) fail to do so in accordance with the RfS.
- 5. For the Qualification Requirements, if data is provided by the Bidder Company in foreign currency, equivalent rupees of Net Worth will be calculated using bills selling exchange rate (card rate) USD / INR of State Bank of India prevailing on the date of closing accounts for the respective financial year as certified by the bidder's banker. For currency other than USD, bidders shall convert such currency into USD as per exchange rates certified by their banker prevailing on the relevant date and used for such conversion.
- 6. A Company/Consortium would be required to submit Annual Audited Accounts for the last Financial Year in accordance to Note 8 below alongwith net worth, annual turnover and PBDIT certificate (as applicable) from Statutory Auditor with Unique Document Identification Number (UDIN) to demonstrate fulfillment of criteria. In case, bidder is seeking qualification based on networth as on the day not more than seven (07) days prior to the due date of bid submission, it shall submit a certificate from Statutory Auditor certifying the availability of Net worth on the date not more than seven (07) days prior

# Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects to due date of bid submission along with a certified copy of Balance sheet, Profit & Loss Account. Schedules and Cash Flow statements supported with Bank Statement. In case

Account, Schedules and Cash Flow statements supported with Bank Statement. In case of foreign companies, the Bidders shall be required to submit the annual audited accounts for the last financial year as the general norm in the country where the Bidder or its Affiliate(s) is/are located.

- 7. In case of foreign Bidders, in the event the Bidder is unable to furnish the audited annual accounts for the previous financial year as per the prevalent norm in the respective country, the Bidder shall submit the annual audited accounts of the last financial year for which the audited accounts are available. This However, would be acceptable, subject to the condition that the last date of response to this RFS falls on or within the deadline for completion of audit of annual accounts of companies, as stipulated by the laws/rules of the respective country and the Bidder shall submit the corresponding documentary evidence against the same. In case the annual accounts are submitted in a language other than English, a certified English translation from an approved translator shall be required to be submitted by the Bidder.
- 8. The Bidder's financial evaluation vis-à-vis the requirement as stipulated above shall be done on the basis of duly printed Annual Report submitted by the Bidder along with the Bid. In case, bid submission date falls up to 30<sup>th</sup> September of the Financial Year, the annual report up to previous year of immediate preceding Financial Year shall be considered and for the Tenders having Bid Submission date after September, the annual reports up to immediate preceding Financial Year shall be considered.
- 9. In case, if Bidder has not submitted the above Annual Report along with Bid, then a certificate from CEO/CFO of the Bidder shall be submitted along with Bid mentioning that the requirement of Annual Report as per governing law of country is not mandatory. In such cases duly Notarized copies of Audited Printed Annual Financial Statement (Balance Sheet, Profit & Loss Statement, cash flow statement, Auditor 's Report thereon including all relevant Schedules/ annexures etc.) for the immediately preceding year be submitted by the Applicant along with the Application. The Annual Financial Statement shall be considered for evaluation in same manner as defined in above Para for consideration of Annual Reports.

#### (iii) For Bidding Consortium:

If the response to RfS is submitted by a Consortium the financial requirement as per Para-3.8.3 (i) and 3.8.3 (ii) above shall be met individually and collectively by all the Members in the Bidding Consortium. The financial requirement are to be met by each Member of the Consortium, which shall be computed in proportion to the equity commitment made by each of them in the Bidding Consortium.

Any Consortium, if selected, shall for the purpose of sale of power to NHPC, incorporate a Project Company with equity participation by the Members in line with Consortium Agreement (to be submitted along with RfS) before signing the PPA with NHPC i.e. the Project Company incorporated shall have the same Shareholding Pattern as given at the time of RfS. This shall not change till the signing of PPA and the Controlling Shareholding (held by the Lead Member holding more than 50% of the voting rights)

Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects shall not change from the RfS application date till 1 (One) year after the Schedule Commencement of Supply date (SCSD) of the Project. However, in case of any change in the shareholding of the other shareholders (other than the Controlling Shareholder including Lead Member) after signing of PPA, the arrangement should not change the status of the Controlling Shareholder and the lead member in the Project Company at least up to 1 (One) year after the COD of the Project. Further, such change in shareholding would be subject to continued fulfilment of the financial and technical criteria, by the Project Company.

#### 3.8.4. OTHER CRITERIA:

- 1. The Bidder or any of its Affiliates should not be a willful defaulter to any lender, and that there is no major litigation pending or threatened against the Bidder or any of its Affiliates which are of a nature that could cast a doubt on the ability or the suitability of the Bidder to undertake the Project. The Bidder shall submit an undertaking to this effect (as per format provided in the bid document).
- 2. The Bidder or partner of JV against whom an application for initiating corporate insolvency resolution process has been admitted by the Adjudicating Authority under the Insolvency and Bankruptcy Code 2016, or as amended from time to time, shall not be eligible for bidding. The same shall also be applicable to the bidder company who has taken unconditional technical and/or financial support from their Parent/Holding Company, against whom an application for initiating corporate insolvency resolution process has been admitted by the Adjudicating Authority under the Insolvency and Bankruptcy Code 2016 (IBC 2016), or as amended from time to time.

In case, bidder or partner of JV in respect of whom any application for initiating corporate insolvency resolution process was not admitted at the time of submission of bid but subsequently during the period of evaluation of bids or any time before the work is awarded, any such application is admitted by the Adjudicating Authority under the IBC 2016 (equivalent laws of the country where the firm has been incorporated / registered shall be applicable), the bidder shall be considered as ineligible and his bid shall be rejected.

An undertaking that "no insolvency proceedings are admitted by the Adjudicating Authority against bidder or partner of JV under the IBC 2016" (equivalent laws of the country where the firm has been incorporated / registered shall be applicable) shall be submitted on letter head duly signed by the authorized representative of bidder or all the partners of JV.

Further, the bidder after submitting the bid till the time of award of work, shall inform NHPC regarding any admission of application for corporate insolvency resolution process by the Adjudicating Authority under the IBC 2016 against bidder or partner of JV and any suppression of such fact shall render the bidder liable for rejection of his bid and banning of business dealing as per terms and conditions of Guidelines of banning of business dealings under Integrity Pact.

#### 3.8.5. TECHNICAL REQUIREMENT:

This RfS requires deployment of only Solar Power projects. The Bidder shall deploy commercially established and operational technologies to minimize the technology risk and to achieve commissioning of the Projects. Detailed technical parameters for Solar Projects to be selected as specified in the tender documents.

The developer has the option of Leasing Solar Plant Equipment from Foreign Parent/Affiliate.

#### 3.9 SOLAR MODULES AND CONNECTIVITY WITH THE GRID:

**3.9.1** The cells and modules used in the Project shall be sourced only from the models and manufacturers included in the "Approved List of Models and Manufacturers" as published by MNRE and updated as on the date of commissioning of the Project.

Further, the provisions as contained in the O.M. dated 10.03.2021 issued by MNRE on the subject "Approved Models and Manufacturers of Solar Photovoltaic Modules (Requirement of Compulsory Registration) Order, 2019-Implementation-Reg." and its subsequent amendments and clarifications issued until the bid submission deadline, shall be applicable for this RfS. The modules used in the Project under this RfS should have been included in the List-I under the above Order, valid as on the date of invoicing of such modules.

The bidders are advised to take cognizance of the O.M. dated 09.03.2021 issued by MNRE, on the subject of "Imposition of Basic Customs Duty (BCD) on Solar Cells & Modules/Panels", while preparation of their response to this RfS. The above O.M. and its associated orders issued by the Ministry of Finance will be applicable on this tender and imposition of taxes/duties as laid out in the above OM, will not be considered under "Change in Law" under the PPA.

#### 3.9.2 Connectivity with the Grid

- i. The Project should be designed for interconnection with the ISTS in accordance with prevailing CERC regulations in this regard. For interconnection with the grid and metering, the SPG shall abide by the applicable Grid Code, Grid Connectivity Standards, Regulations on Communication System for transmission of electricity and other regulations/procedures (as amended from time to time) issued by Appropriate Commissions and Central Electricity Authority (CEA). Minimum voltage for interconnection at the ISTS shall be 220 kV.
- ii. At the time of Financial Closure, the SPG shall be required to submit the intimation for in principle Grant of Connectivity / final grant of Connectivity provided by Central Transmission Utility (CTU), confirming technical feasibility of connectivity of the plant to the ISTS substation.
- iii. The responsibility of getting the ISTS connectivity shall entirely be of the SPG and shall be at the risk and cost of the SPG. The Metering Point, which is the point at which energy supplied to the Procurer shall be measured, shall be the low voltage side of the CTU/STU substation. In case of RE parks, the metering point is the ISTS/In-STS pooling station with which the internal transmission from all the pooling substations is connected. All expenses including wheeling charges and losses between the Project and

the Metering Point shall be paid by the Generators without any reimbursement by the Procurer. All expenses including wheeling charges and losses in relation to the transmission and distribution beyond the Metering Point shall be borne by the Procurers as per the regulation notified by the Commission from time to time. The transmission of power up to the point of interconnection where metering is done for energy accounting, shall be the responsibility of the SPG at its own cost. In case an SPG is required to use InSTS to bring solar power at ISTS point, it may do so as per rule and regulations prescribed by the respective SERC in this regard. The maintenance of Transmission system up to the interconnection point shall be responsibility of the SPG, to be undertaken entirely at its cost and expense.

- iv. The arrangement of connectivity can be made by the SPG through a dedicated transmission line up to the Interconnection Point. The entire cost of transmission including cost of construction of line, wheeling charges, SLDC/Scheduling charges, SOC, MOC, maintenance, losses etc. and any other charges from the Project up to and including at the Interconnection Point will be borne by the SPG and will not be reimbursed by NHPC or met by the STU / CTU / DISCOMs. Arrangements shall be put in place prior to commissioning of project as regards the methodology for billing these expenses directly to the Buying Entities. All expenses including transmission / wheeling charges (if any) and losses in relation to the transmission and distribution beyond the Metering Point shall be borne by the Procurer(s) / buying entities as per the regulation notified by the Appropriate Commission from time to time.
- v. Metering arrangement of each Project shall have to be adhered to in line with relevant clause of the PPA. Two or more Projects can be connected to a common pooling substation from which the pooled power can be transferred to the ISTS substation through a common transmission line subject to the following conditions:
  - a. Acceptance of such an arrangement by CTU/RLDC.
  - b. Energy injected by each Project will be recorded and jointly signed by respective SPGs and copies of the same will be submitted to NHPC/CTU as required.
  - **c.** The energy accounts are divided and clearly demarcated for the power supplied by the Project and are issued by the STU/SLDC/RPC concerned.
  - d. In case of Pooling substation, losses in the transmission line between the Pooling substation and the ISTS substation, shall be apportioned among the SPGs who share such a Pooling arrangement, based on their monthly generation
- vi. The SPG shall comply with CERC/SERC regulations on Forecasting, Scheduling and Deviation Settlement, as applicable and are responsible for all liabilities related to Connectivity. The scheduling of the power from the Project as per the applicable regulation shall be the responsibility of the SPG and any financial implication on account thereof shall be borne by the SPG. In order to remove potential discrepancies and ambiguities, the SPGs are hereby instructed that, as part of scheduling of power from the Project, they will be required to punch-in their respective schedules and subsequent revisions, by themselves, at the interfaces of all the RLDCs concerned for the corridor of power flow, including the RLDC of the Buying Entity/Discom, as per the Regulations in

Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects force, under intimation to NHPC. NHPC may facilitate in identification of any discrepancy and assist the SPG for its early rectification without any liability on NHPC. The SPG shall be solely responsible for discrepancy identification and its rectification to avoid any rejection/less payment of invoices.

- vii. Reactive power charges and charges against power drawn from grid as per CERC/SERC regulations, shall be payable by SPG as per provisions of PPA.
- viii. The SPG shall be required to follow the Detailed Procedure as issued by CERC/CTU under General Network Access under the Central Electricity Regulatory Commission (Connectivity and General Network Access to the inter-State Transmission System) Regulations, 2022, as well as other Regulations issued by CERC/CEA as amended from time to time. It is further clarified that the Entities (SPG and Buying Entity) as indicated in the Detailed Procedure issued under the above Regulation, will be responsible for their respective obligation as notified in the Detailed Procedure, irrespective of the provisions of the RfS, PPA and PSA. The Projects shall also comply with the Central Electricity Authority (Measures relating to Safety and Electric Supply) Regulations, including subsequent amendments and clarifications issued thereto.
- ix. Pursuant to Clause (viii) above, the Buying Entity will be responsible for obtaining General Network Access (GNA), and shall bear all transmission charges and losses and any other charges as applicable under the respective regulations beyond Delivery Point and up to the Drawl Point.
- x. The Bidders are free to choose the ISTS substations for Interconnection of the Project to the Grid on a pan-India basis. While doing so, the Bidders shall apply due diligence while choosing the proposed substation, and may choose their substations from any one of the following options:
  - a) Existing substations having available margin as indicated by the respective substation owner.
  - b) Existing substations/ substations under construction where augmentation is under process or plans for augmentation have been announced.
  - c) Substations approved under the updated plan made available by the CTU on its website, https://www.ctuil.in/renewable-energy, subject to availability of requisite margin for grant of connectivity.
  - d) Substations identified for RE capacity under para 3, 4, 5, and 9 of 'Transmission System for Integration of over 500 GW RE Capacity by 2030' published by CEA on its website, https://cea.nic.in/wpcontent/uploads/psp\_\_\_a\_i/2022/12/CEA\_Tx\_Plan\_for\_5 00GW\_Non\_fossil\_capacity\_ by\_2030.pdf, including subsequent revision therein from time-to-time.

Bids indicating substations outside the above choices will be liable for rejection.

**Note:** The details regarding substation wise ISTS connectivity capacities available / likely to be available in next two years as provided by CTUIL is enclosed at **Annexure-8** for ready reference. The margins indicated against various pooling stations is as per end of June, 2024. Same is also declared and updated on monthly basis on CTU website. Depending upon the applications received in each month followed by grant of connectivity, the status of margin changes.

- xi. The Bidders will be required to indicate their proposed substation at the time of bid submission in the Covering Letter (**Format 6.1**).
- xii. The SPGs will be required to apply for connectivity at the identified substation, as mentioned in the Covering Letter (**Format 6.1**), within 30 days of issuance of LoAs, and shall furnish copies of the application, complete in all respect, to NHPC within 15 days of date of filing of application. SPG shall also have to provide the copy of inprinciple grant of connectivity, final grant of connectivity, connectivity agreement within 15 days of issuance of letter by CTU/ signing of connectivity agreement, as the case may be, to NHPC, but not later than 30 days prior to the SCSD of the project.
- xiii. The SPG has to follow the timelines mentioned in the GNA regulation with respect to Connectivity. In case, connectivity has been revoked due to noncompliance of SPG, then the same may be considered as SPG's Event of Default and shall be dealt as per the provision of PPA. In case the SPG fails to obtain the connectivity at a Substation identified by the Bidder, the same shall be immediately notified by the SPG to NHPC.
- xiv. The responsibility of getting Transmission Connectivity to the transmission system owned by the CTU will lie with the Solar Power Generator/Project Developer and shall be at the cost of SPG.
- xv. Penalties, fines and charges imposed by the CTU under any statute or regulation in relation to delay in commissioning of the project shall be payable by the Solar Power Generator to the extent the delay is attributable to the solar power Generator.

#### 3.10 CAPACITY UTILIZATION FACTOR (CUF)

The Bidders will declare the annual CUF of the Projects at the time of submission of response to RfS, and the SPGs will be allowed to revise the same once within first year of COD. Thereafter, the CUF for the Project shall remain unchanged for the entire term of the PPA. The declared annual CUF shall in no case be less than 21%. It shall be the responsibility of the SPG, entirely at its cost and expense to install such number of Solar panels and associated equipment (including arrangement of extra land for such installation) as may be necessary to achieve the required CUF, and for this purpose SPG shall make its own study and investigation of the GHI and other factors prevalent in the area which have implication on the quantum of generation. SPG shall maintain generation so as to achieve annual CUF within (+) 10% and (-) 15% of the declared value till the end of 10 years from COD, subject to the annual CUF remaining minimum of 19%, and within (+10%) and (-20%) of the declared value of the annual CUF thereafter till the end of the PPA duration of 25 years. The lower limit will, however, be relaxed by NHPC to the extent of non-availability of grid for evacuation which is beyond the control of the SPG. For the first year of operation of the project, the annual CUF shall be calculated based on the first full / part year after CSD of the Project as per terms of PPA of the contracted capacity. Subsequently, the annual CUF will be calculated every year from 1st April of the year to 31st March next year.

An Illustration to this effect is given below:-

Assuming that the actual date of supply of power of the contracted capacity subsequent to COD of Solar project is 01.10.2025, then the CUF for the part year commencing from 01.10.2025 till 31.03.2026 shall be calculated based on the actual generation metered at the delivery point during the period from 01.10.2025 till 31.03.2026 w.r.t. the contracted capacity. i.e. If 'X' MWh of energy has been metered at the Delivery Point during the period from 01.10.2025 till 31.03.2026 for 'Y' MW of contracted capacity,

 $CUF = (X MWh/(Y MW*4368)) \times 100\%$ ; where,

[4368=No. of days from 01.10.2025 to 31.03.2026 (182) x No. of Hours in a day (24)]

For the subsequent years commencing from 01.04.2026, the CUF shall be calculated annually based on the following formula:

If 'X' MWh of energy has been metered at the Delivery Point during the period from 1st April of the year to 31st March next year for 'Y' MW of contracted capacity, CUF= (X MWh/(Y MW\*8766)) x100%;

#### ii. Shortfall in Energy Supply:

If for any Contract Year, it is found that the SPG has not been able to supply minimum energy corresponding to the value of annual CUF within the permissible lower limit of CUF declared by the SPG, on account of reasons primarily attributable to the SPG, such shortfall shall be dealt as per the applicable provisions of the PPA. However, the shortfall in power supply will not be applicable in events of Force Majeure identified under the PPA with NHPC, affecting supply of power by the SPG.

The performance criteria as above shall not be applicable for the Contract Year ending on 31st March immediately after the actual Commencement of Supply Date (CSD) of the contracted capacity. For example, if the actual date of supply of power of the contracted capacity subsequent to COD of RE project is 01.10.2025, then the performance criteria stipulated above shall not be applicable for the part year commencing from 01.10.2025 till 31.03.2026 and the same will be effective w.e.f. 01.04.2026.

The detailed list of documents required for verification of energy supply and performance of the Projects will be intimated to the Developers subsequent to commissioning and commencement of supply of power. For each Contract Year, the above data will be required to be submitted by the respective Developers to NHPC within 30 days after expiry of the previous Contract Year, for verification of the performance parameters for calculating applicable compensation on account of annual energy shortfall.

The reference to the penalty for shortfall to enable NHPC to remit the amount to buying utility(ies) and the amount being equal to the damages payable by the buying utility(ies) for not meeting RPO is only a measure of damage. It shall not be construed that the **penalty is payable by SPG** only if the buying utility(ies) **are required to pay damage for such not meeting of RPO. Buying utility(ies) shall not be required to prove or establish such payment of damage for not meeting the RPO.** 

Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects
For avoidance of doubt, it is clarified here that the above penalty is payable by SPG

irrespective of whether the buying utility(ies) are required to pay damage for not meeting their RPO targets or otherwise.

#### 3.11 SHORT-LISTING OF BIDDERS FOR OPENING OF FINANCIAL BIDS

NHPC shall evaluate only those responses to RfS, which are submitted on-line on the earmarked website by the due date and time. The responses will be evaluated based on the Qualification Requirement and all the responses meeting the Qualification Requirements shall be considered for opening of their Financial Bid (first round tariff bid).

#### 3.12 SELECTION OF SOLAR POWER GENERATORS

- 3.12.1 This sub-clause is not in use.
- 3.12.2 The bidders will have to submit bids quoting a fixed levelised tariff for entire project duration of 25 years. This will be the "First Round Tariff Bid" of the Bidder after which the shortlisted bidders shall be invited for the Reverse Bid Auction.
- 3.12.3 This sub-clause is not in use.

#### 3.12.4 Methodology for Selection of Solar Project Generators (SPGs): -

The methodology to be adopted for selection of SPGs is mentioned below:

3.12.4.1 All the bidders will be required to submit online bids (e-bids) on the CPP portal. The bidders will be shortlisted by 'Single Stage – Two Envelope' bidding process followed by reverse auction among shortlisted bidders.

#### **Documents to be submitted Offline**

Following documents are to be submitted offline in a sealed envelope at NHPC Office Faridabad on or before the end date and time of bid submission: -

- i. Instrument towards Processing Fee;
- ii. Bank Guarantee/POI/Insurance Surety Bond towards EMD (in original) as per **Clause 3.24**;
- iii. Certified True Copy of Board Resolution from the Bidding Company or the Lead Member of the Consortium, as the case may be, in favour of the person signing the response to RfS;
- iv. Original Integrity Pact (Details mentioned in **Clause 3.34** below) signed by Authorized representative of Bidder.
- v. Certificate of Compliance as per Format 6.13a.

In case requisite Processing Fees and/or EMD/POI/Insurance Surety Bond (as per Clause 3.24) and/or Integrity Pact (as per Clause 3.34) and/or Certificate of Compliance to all Provisions are not submitted before the end date and time of bid submission, then bid may be rejected and returned unopened.

#### **Documents to be submitted Online**

First Envelope (Technical Bid)

Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects In the Technical Bid (First Envelope) the bidders will be required to submit the documents related to Qualifying Requirements and other required documents.

#### **Second Envelope (Financial Bid)**

In the second envelope bidders will be required to submit "first round tariff bid."

Second Envelope (containing first round tariff bid) of only those bidders shall be opened who are found to be technically qualified. After evaluation of technical bid, if a bidder is found to be qualified for lower capacity of Projects than that applied, the Price quoted by the bidder (i.e. first round tariff) in the Second envelope will be considered valid for lower capacity of Projects and the bidder will have to accept the lower capacity of projects than applied for, if found successful after closing of Reverse Auction. However, if a bidder is found to be qualified for less than 50 MW capacity (30MW capacity in respect of Special category & North Eastern States) as per qualifying requirement then they shall be considered disqualified for this tender.

In this step, evaluation will be carried out based on tariff quoted by Bidders.

The tariff has to be quoted up to two places of decimal only. If it is quoted with more than two digits after decimal, the third digit at the third decimal place shall be ignored after first two decimal places. (For e.g. if the quoted tariff is INR 2.337, then it shall be considered as INR 2.33).

#### 3.12.4.2 Reverse Auction

#### **Intimation of Date and Time of Reverse Auction:**

At-least one week prior to reverse auction, an advance intimation regarding the date and time of the reverse auction will be sent by email to all bidders whose technical bids have been opened. However, from this advance intimation it shall not be construed by the bidders that they have been short-listed for Reverse Auction. Further, a system generated email for invitation for Reverse Auction will be sent to all those bidders who have been short-listed based on the criteria mentioned at clause 3.12.4.3.

Since the Reverse Auction will be conducted in a separate module on a portal selected by NHPC, the bidders will be required to complete all prerequisite and configure their system for participation in Reverse Auction in advance before commencement of Reverse Auction. On E-Reverse Auction overview page, the bidders are advised in their own interest to view their start price (which shall be same as their 'first round tariff' and displayed in Bidder's window as 'My Financial Bid Price') and the capacity of Projects for which they have been considered qualified (which will be displayed under Quantity). In case there is any discrepancy in the Start Price and the 'First Round Tariff' of any bidder, the same shall be immediately intimated to NHPC before start of Reverse Auction otherwise the Start Price will be considered final and binding on that bidder. A wrong and misleading intimation in this regard may lead to disqualification in further tendering process and award. Short-listed bidders for Reverse Auction will be able to login into the portal selected by NHPC for reverse action before the start time of reverse auction.

The bidders may note that the person who has been authorized to sign and submit the bid at the time of submission of Technical and Financial bid may only be authorized to participate in the Reverse Auction process on behalf of the bidder as any price submitted by the bidder during the Reverse Auction will be considered final and binding on that bidder as if it had been submitted initially in the Financial bid without requiring any further authentication from the bidder.

#### 3.12.4.3 Ranking and Short-listing of bidders for Reverse Auction:

All those bidders who are found to be technically qualified, will be ranked according to the quoted first round tariff bid with highest ranking (Rank 1) to that bidder who has quoted the lowest first round tariff bid and so on.

If the first round tariff bid is same for two or more bidders, then the bidder with higher net worth shall be given higher ranking. In case the net worth of bidders are also same, then relative ranking shall be decided through draw of lots.

Out of all qualified bidders, short-listing will be done for Reverse Auction as under:

#### A. When cumulative capacity of technically qualified bidders > 1500MW

All the qualified bidders shall be invited for Reverse Auction other than one lowest ranked bidder based on First Round Tariff bid i.e. the bidder quoting the highest first round tariff (i.e. H1) subject to the condition that after removal of H1 bidder, the cumulative capacity remains greater than 1500MW. In case, after removal of H1 bidder, the cumulative capacity of technically qualified bidders becomes less than 1500MW then all the technically qualified bidders will participate in reverse auction.

#### B. When cumulative capacity of technically qualified bidders <= 1500MW

All the technically qualified bidders will be shortlisted for Reverse Auction. However, in such case the offered capacity for award by NHPC as per Clause 3.1 shall stand reduced to 80% of the cumulative contracted capacity of technically qualified bidders or shall be reduced by the capacity of the H1 bidder, whichever is less.

For the purpose of determination of the lowest Ranked bidder, if there is a tie among two or more bidders based on First Round Tariff Bid, the bidder with the lowest net worth among these bidders will be considered having lowest rank than the other bidder(s).

At the start of the reverse auction process, the first round tariff bid along with the qualified capacity of Project(s) (lower of the applied capacity of projects or technically qualified for as per Financial criteria) of short-listed bidders shall be fed as their first quoted tariff and Project(s). The minimum decrement value for Reverse Auction is 0.01 INR i.e. one paisa.

Bidders can quote any value lower than their quoted tariff. However, no upward revision of quoted tariff will be allowed. Bidders can improve their ranking by quoting the tariff lower than their last quoted tariff by any number of decrements. Further, in Reverse Auction no revision in capacity of Project(s) for which a bidder

Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects is considered qualified after evaluation of technical bid is allowed. The bidder shall not have the option of changing the capacity of projects while quoting tariff.

The initial auction period will be of one (01) hour with a provision of auto extension by 10 (Ten) minutes from the scheduled/extended closing time if any fresh bid is received in last 10 (Ten) minutes of auction period or extended auction period. If no valid bid is received during last ten minutes of auction period or extended auction period, the reverse auction process will get closed.

#### 3.12.4.4 Selection of Successful Bidders

After the reverse auction is closed, bucket filling will be done based on the ranking of bidders and capacity of qualified Projects. The lowest quoting bidder will be allotted its qualified capacity of Project(s) and then, next higher bidder will be allotted its qualified capacity of Project(s) and so on, at their respective last quoted tariff till the offered capacity of Projects is fully allotted.

In case of tie among two or more bidders (i.e. their last quoted tariff being same), the resolution shall be done as under:

- i) The First Criterion shall be the time stamping of last tariff bid. The preference shall be given to that bidder who has quoted its last tariff bid earlier than other such bidders.
- ii) The Second Criterion shall be the evaluated net worth by NHPC. The bidder with higher evaluated net worth shall be given preference over other such bidders.

These criteria shall be applied in the sequence as mentioned above. If the tie still remains unresolved, the relative ranking of such bidders shall be decided through draw of lots at NHPC office at Faridabad on designated date and time among such bidders in the presence of their authorized representatives.

Further if a bidder who has been invited for the reverse auction does not reduce its tariff bid or does not participate in the reverse auction for any reason whatsoever, its first round tariff bid shall be considered its final bid price in the reverse auction.

The time stamping of all such bidders shall be the time of commencement of reverse auction.

After arranging the bidders in the ascending order of tariff, the Project capacities will be awarded only to those bidders whose final price bids are within a range of "L1+2%", in terms of INR/kWh.

In case the partial capacity offered to the last Bidder after completion of the e-RA is lower than 50% of the total quoted capacity by such Bidder, the Bidder shall have an option to refuse such offered partial capacity, and the BG against EMD submitted by such Bidder shall be returned along with those of the unsuccessful Bidders.

In case the partial capacity offered to the last Bidder after completion of the e- RA is greater than or equal to 50% of the total quoted capacity by such Bidder, it shall be mandatory for the last Bidder to accept the partial capacity offered against its quoted

Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects capacity, subject to the total cumulative contracted capacity awarded after e-RA to the successful Bidders not exceeding 1200 MW. In case the last Bidder refuses to accept such partial capacity offered by NHPC, the Bank Guarantee against EMD submitted by such Bidder shall be encashed by NHPC.

A detailed auction mechanism is enclosed at **Annexure - 5**.

In all cases, NHPC decision regarding selection of bidders through Reverse Auction or otherwise based on First Round Tariff bid or annulment of tender process shall be final and binding on all participating bidders.

At the end of selection process, a Letter of Award (LOA) will be issued to all the successful Bidders with the following condition:

"PPA shall be signed only after signing of Power Sale Agreement (PSA) with the end procurer and NHPC shall not be liable on any account for any delay / inability in signing of PSA and PPA"

#### Note:

NHPC reserves the right to verify the documents furnished by the bidders at the time of submission of RfS including availability of the Net Worth and other Financial Criteria to the extent claimed in the RfS with the original documents and bank statements and the shareholding of the Project Company along with a copy of complete documentary evidence supported with originals at any stage from evaluation upto the expiry of PPA.

Before signing the PPA, NHPC will ask the successful Bidder to furnish the Memorandum & Articles of Association of Project Company/Project Developer/Solar Power Generator (highlighting the relevant provision of Power / Energy / Renewable Energy / Solar Power Plant development) in case the same was not available in the Memorandum & Articles of Association of the Bidder at the time of submission of Bid. If at any stage it is found that the documents furnished by the bidders during RfS are misleading or misrepresented in any way then the EMD shall be forfeited and the agency shall be blacklisted for an appropriate period decided by NHPC.

## 3.13 PAYMENT SECURITY MECHANISM (PSM) CHARGES & SUCCESS CHARGES:

As part of the Payment Security Mechanism as brought out in the PPA, the SPG shall undertake to pay PSM Charges @ Rs. 0.02/kWh to NHPC, by offering a commensurate discount in the monthly tariff payment being made by NHPC or any amount in any form as per guidelines issued by MNRE/MOP. An undertaking to this effect needs to be submitted in the Covering letter to be submitted by the bidders as per Format 6.1. The modalities for operation of the Payment Security Fund shall be as per the guidelines issued by MoP/MNRE from time to time.

#### **Success Charges:**

The Selected Bidders shall have to pay Success Charges @ INR 1,00,000/MW (Indian Rupees One Lakh/MW) + 18% GST, corresponding to the contracted capacity

Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects awarded as per the LoA, to NHPC towards administrative overheads, coordination with State Authorities and others, DISCOMs / STU / CTU etc. prior to signing of PPA (PPA signing date shall be intimated by NHPC). The due date for payment of Success Charge shall be the date as intimated by NHPC, which shall be at the most seven (07) days prior to the signing of PPA. The payment has to be made by the SPG in the form of DD/ Pay Order / NEFT/ RTGS mode to NHPC. In case of modification in Contracted Capacity prior to signing of PPA, Success Charges will be calculated @Rs. 1,00,000/MW + 18% GST on the revised Contracted Capacity.

Any delay in depositing the said amount to NHPC as mentioned above within the stipulated time shall attract **delay charges** @18% per annum+18% GST, levied on per day basis, until (and including) the date of payment, which shall not be later than the date of signing of PPA. PPA shall only be signed after deposit of the Success Charges to NHPC. In case of delay in making full payment of above **delay charges**, the amount paid, if any until the above deadline, along with interest, shall be first reduced from the total amount due towards the delay charges and interest amount (i.e. rate of interest as stated above). Further, balance amount to be paid shall attract Interest rate @ [SBI 1-year MCLR as on 01st April of applicable year + 150 bps] per annum pro-rata basis.

#### 3.14 POWER PURCHASE AGREEMENT (PPA)

Power Purchase Agreement shall be signed between NHPC and successful bidders. A copy of Power Purchase Agreement to be executed between NHPC and the Selected Bidder(s) is enclosed at **Annexure - 3**. The PPA shall be executed within 90 (Ninety) days of the date of issue of Letter of Award, if not extended by NHPC. Separate PPA will be executed between NHPC and SPG for each Project. However, Letter of Award to SPG shall be issued to all successful bidders with following condition that "PPA shall be signed only after signing of Power Sale Agreement (PSA) with the end procurer and NHPC shall not be liable on any account for any delay / inability in signing of PSA and PPA".

The successful bidder shall provide the Project breakup for the cumulative capacity quoted, in the Covering Letter (Format 6.1) subject to minimum capacity of each Project shall not be less than 50 MW (30MW in case of North-Eastern States and Special Category States). The Installed Capacity break-up, as submitted as part of the Bidder's response to RfS shall remain unchanged until issuance of LoA. The above configuration can be changed subsequent to issuance of LoAs until the date as on achievement of Financial Closure for the project subject to minimum capacity of each Project shall not be less than 50 MW (30MW in case of North-Eastern States and Special Category States). Delays in meeting the project execution timeline on account of changes in the project parameters from the data as submitted in the Covering Letter (Format 6.1), shall be at the risk and cost of the Successful Bidder. The PPA shall be for a period of **25 years** from the Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date of the Project. The PPA(s) will be signed after signing of PSA(s) for the respective Project(s).

The generators/developers will be free to upgrade and repower their plants during the PPA period at its own risk and cost without any recourse to NHPC, and participate in subsequent bids to the extent of their untied capacity.

In case the project supplies energy less than the energy corresponding to the minimum CUF, the SPG will be liable to pay to the Procurer, penalty for the shortfall in availability of energy. The amount of such penalty will be equal to one and a half times the PPA tariff for the shortfall in energy terms, in accordance with the terms of the PPA. In case the energy available is more than the quantum corresponding to maximum CUF specified, the Solar Power Generator will be free to sell it to any other entity provided first right to refusal will vest with NHPC. In case, NHPC (if accepted by the Discom(s)/beneficiaries) purchases the excess generation, the same shall be procured at the PPA tariff.

In order to allow optimization of operation of RE, the Generator is allowed to supply power from the RE power plant in excess of contracted capacity, to any third party or power exchange without requiring any No-Objection Certificate (NOC) from the Procurer. The Generator may also sell the power which was offered on day ahead basis to the Procurer (within Contracted Capacity) but not scheduled by the Procurer, to any third party or in power exchange without requiring NOC from the Procurer.

Any extension of the PPA period beyond 25 years shall be through mutual Agreement between the Solar Power Generator and NHPC.

- 3.14.1 The Effective Date of PPA shall be the actual date of signing of PPA.
- 3.14.2 The Performance Bank Guarantee /POI as per Clause 3.24 of this RfS shall be submitted by the SPG prior to signing of PPA. Before signing of PPA between NHPC and the SPGs, NHPC will verify the shareholding of the Project Company along with a copy of complete documentary evidence. If at this stage, it is found that the documents furnished by the SPGs are false / misleading or misrepresented in any way, then the provisions contained in this RfS will be applicable.3.14.3 Successful bidders will have to submit the required documents to NHPC within 70 days rom the issue of LoA. In case of delay in submission of documents beyond the period as mentioned above, NHPC shall not be liable for delay in verification of documents and subsequent delay in signing of PPA.
- 3.14.4 Back-to-back Power Sale Agreements (PSAs) in respect of all rights and obligation under the PPA between the SPG and NHPC, will be executed by NHPC with the Buying Entity for sale of power to Buying Entity, with the buying entity assuming all the obligations of NHPC under the PPA. NHPC's obligation to SPG under the PPA shall also be on the back to back basis as provided in the PPA and the corresponding PSA

#### 3.15 SUBMISSION OF RESPONSE TO RFS BY THE BIDDER

The bidder is requested to submit the following documents in originals to the under mentioned address in a Sealed Envelope before end date and time of submission of Bid.

#### Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects General Manager (Civil Contracts - I)

Room No.218, 2nd Floor, Jyoti Sadan, NHPC OFFICE COMPLEX,

Sector-33, Faridabad-121003, Haryana, India

Tele No.: +91 (129) 2270596 Email: contcivil1-co@nhpc.nic.in

## The envelope shall bear (Solar PV Power Project), the RfS No. and the words 'DO NOT OPEN BEFORE' (due date & time).

- 1. Processing Fee in the form of Demand Draft of requisite amount in favour of "NHPC Limited" payable at Faridabad.
- 2. Bank Guarantee/POI/Insurance Surety Bond towards EMD as per Format 6.3 A/6.3 A(I)//6.3A(II).
- 3. Duly signed Original Integrity Pact
- 4. Certified True Copy of Board Resolution from the Bidding Company or the Lead Member of the Consortium, as the case may be, in favour of the person signing the response to RfS.
- 5. Certificate of Compliance as per **Format 6.13a/6.13b**.

The response to RfS shall be submitted electronically in the method specified as per **Clause 3.19** on <a href="http://eprocure.gov.in/eprocure/app">http://eprocure.gov.in/eprocure/app</a> which should contain the following:

- **A. First Envelope** (**Technical Bid**): **-** Bidders shall submit technical bid containing the scanned copy of following documents in SEQUENCE as mentioned below with index and page number duly mentioned on each page and in index: -
- 1. Covering Letter as per **Format 6.1**;
- 2. In case of a Bidding Consortium, a Power of Attorney in favour of the Lead Member issued by all the other Members of the Consortium shall be provided as per **Format 6.2**.
  - In the event any Member of the Bidding Consortium (other than Lead Member) being a foreign entity, it may submit Board Resolutions in place of Power of Attorney for the purpose of fulfilling the requirements under this Clause. Provided that such Board Resolutions shall be supported by an unqualified opinion issued by the legal counsel of such foreign entity stating that the Board Resolutions are in compliance with the applicable laws of the respective jurisdictions of the issuing Company and the authorizations granted therein are true and valid.
- 3. Board Resolutions, as per **Format 6.4** duly certified by the Company Secretary or the Director of the relevant Bidder, as applicable to the Bidder and mentioned hereunder:
- a. Board Resolution from the Bidding Company or the Lead Member of the Consortium, as the case may be, in favour of the person signing the response to RfS;
- b. Board Resolution from the Bidding Company committing one hundred percent (100%) of the equity requirement for the Project / Board Resolutions from each of the Consortium Members together in aggregate committing to one hundred percent (100%) of equity

Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects requirement for the Project (in case of Bidding Consortium) and authorizing a person to execute the Consortium agreement;

- c. Board Resolutions from each of the Consortium Members and Lead member contributing such additional amount over and above the percentage limit (specified for the Lead Member and other member in the Consortium Agreement) to the extent becoming necessary towards the total equity share in the Project Company, obligatory on the part of the Consortium pursuant to the terms and conditions contained in the Consortium Agreement.
- d. Board Resolutions from Parent and/or Affiliate (whose credentials were used in the response to RfS) of the Bidding Company / any Member of the Bidding Consortium undertaking to invest the entire amount and submit the requisite Performance Bank Guarantee as committed by Bidding Company / Member of the Bidding Consortium, in event of failure of Bidding Company / Member of the Bidding Consortium to make such investment and/or to submit the requisite Performance Bank Guarantee.
- 4. In case of a Consortium, the Consortium Agreement between the Members in the Consortium as per **Format 6.5** along with Board resolution from each Member of the Consortium for participating in consortium;
- 5. Financial Requirements as per **Format 6.6** as applicable;
- 6. Format for Technical Criteria wherein Bidder shall certify that the technology to be adopted shall be commercially established and operational technology as per **Format 6.7**;
- 7. A disclosure statement as per **Format 6.8 / 6.8(A)** regarding participation of any related companies in this bidding process;
- 8. Declaration by the Bidding Company / Lead Member of Bidding Consortium for the Proposed Technology Tie Up as per **Format 6.9**;
- 9. Checklist for Bank Guarantee as per Appendix A;
- 10. Memorandum & Articles of Association (highlighting relevant provision of Power / Energy / Renewable Energy / Solar Power Plant development), Certificate of Incorporation (if applicable) of Bidding Company / all member companies of Bidding Consortium along with shareholders rights and obligations filed with ROC. In case of foreign bidders having documents other than English language then all these documents shall be translated in English language by approved translator and shall be notarized by the Indian Consulate in that country.

At the time of submission of bid if the Bidder does not have the aforesaid relevant provision of Power / Energy / Renewable Energy / Solar Power Plant development in its existing Memorandum & Articles of Association, the same may be incorporated later in the Memorandum & Articles of Association of Project Company / Solar Power Generator/Project Developer and submit the same to NHPC within 15 days from the date of issue of Letter of Award and before signing of PPA.

#### B. Second Envelope (Financial Bid): -

Bidders shall submit the Financial Bid as per **Format 6.11** containing the First round tariff bid (in Rs/kWh). The bidders shall quote a single tariff for all the projects applied by them. The Bidder has to accept that the quoted first round tariff bid is valid for capacity of projects qualified for even if the capacity of projects qualified for is less than the capacity of projects quoted for.

First round tariff bid (in Rs/kWh) shall be quoted upto two places of decimal only. If first round tariff bid is offered with more than two digits after decimal, it shall be truncated and considered upto two places of decimal (in Rs/kWh).

**3.16** Wherever information has been sought in specified formats, the Bidders shall fill-in the details as per the prescribed formats and shall refrain from referring to any other document for providing any information required in the prescribed format. Any document submitted in format other than that specified in this RfS document may call for rejection of bid.

#### 3.16.1 Modification of Bid

The bidder may modify its bid prior to deadline of bid submission. For the purpose of evaluation, the last modified bid uploaded on CPP portal shall be considered as final submission.

#### 3.17 THE BIDDER SHOULD NOTE THAT:

- a. The bidder may be shortlisted based on the declarations made by them in relevant schedules of RfS. The documents submitted online will be verified before signing of PPA in terms of Clause 3.12.
- b. If the Bidder/Member in a Bidding Consortium conceals any material information or makes a wrong/misleading statement or misrepresents facts in its response to RfS, in any manner whatsoever, NHPC reserves the right to reject such response to RfS and/or cancel the Letter of Award, if issued and the Bank Guarantee provided upto that stage shall be encashed. Bidder shall be solely responsible for disqualification based on their declaration in the response to RfS submitted online with CPP website.
- c. If the event specified at 3.17 (b) above is discovered after the Effective Date of PPA, it shall be treated as "SPG Event of Default" under PPA and consequences as specified in PPA shall apply.
- d. Response submitted by the Bidder shall become the property of NHPC and NHPC shall have no obligation to return the same to the Bidder.
- e. All documents of the response to RfS submitted online must be digitally signed by the person authorized by their respective Boards on behalf of the Bidder as per **Format 6.4.**
- f. The response to RfS shall be submitted as mentioned in Clause 3.15 above. No change or supplemental information to a response to RfS will be accepted after the scheduled date and time of submission of response to RfS. However NHPC reserves the right to seek additional information or clarifications from the Bidders, if found necessary, during the course of evaluation of the response to RfS.
- g. Bidders shall mention the name of the contact person and complete address of the Bidder in the covering letter.

- h. Response to RfS that are incomplete or do not substantially meet the requirements prescribed in this RfS, will be liable to rejection by NHPC.
- i. Response to RfS not submitted in the specified formats will be liable to rejection by NHPC.
- j. Bidders delaying in submission of additional information or clarifications sought by NHPC will be liable to rejection.
- k. Non submission and/or submission of incomplete data/ information required under the provisions of RfS shall not be construed as waiver on the part of NHPC of the obligation of the Bidder to furnish the said data/information unless the waiver is given in writing.
- 1. Only Faridabad Courts shall have exclusive jurisdiction in all matters pertaining to RfS.
- m. All the information should be submitted in English language only. In case of foreign bidders having documents other than English language then all these documents shall be translated in English language by approved translator and shall be notarized by the Indian Consulate in that country.

#### **3.18 DUE DATE**

Bidders should submit the response to RfS online on Central Public Procurement e-Portal <a href="http://eprocure.gov.in/eprocure/app">http://eprocure.gov.in/eprocure/app</a> as per the schedule specified at Clause 3.4 above. No offline or late bids will be allowed.

#### 3.19 METHOD OF SUBMISSION

Detail instructions to be followed by the bidders for online submission of response to RfS are as stated at **Annexure - 4**.

#### 3.20 VALIDITY OF THE RESPONSE TO RFS

The Bidder shall submit the response to RfS which shall remain valid up to **One Hundred Eighty (180) days** from the technical bid opening date ("**Bid Validity**"). NHPC reserves the right to reject any response to RfS which does not meet the aforementioned validity requirement. In exceptional circumstances, NHPC may solicit the Bidder's consent to an extension of the initial bid validity period. The request and responses thereto shall be made in writing by email or post or by telefax followed by post confirmation. If a Bidder accepts to extend the period of bid validity, the validity of Earnest Money Deposit shall also be suitably extended. A Bidder may refuse the request to extend the period of bid validity. In such case NHPC will not forfeit its Earnest Money Deposit. A Bidder granting the request will not be required nor permitted to modify its bid.

#### 3.21 PREPARATION COST

The Bidder shall be responsible for all the costs associated with preparation and submission of the response to RfS, attending training program and participation in discussions and attending pre-bid meeting(s), etc. NHPC shall not be responsible, in any way, for such costs, regardless of the conduct or outcome of the bid process.

## Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects 3.22 ENQUIRIES / CLARIFICATIONS

#### a. Pre-Bid Meeting

- i. Clarifications/ Doubts, if any, on RfS document may be addressed to General Manager (Civil-Contracts-I) at the address mentioned below on or before the date as mentioned in the Clause 3.4 above.
- ii. NHPC will make all efforts to respond to the same in the Pre Bid Conference to be held as per Clause 3.4 above at <a href="NHPC Office Complex">NHPC Office Complex</a>, Sector-33, Faridabad (Haryana)-121003. A compiled list of such questionnaire and NHPC's response will be uploaded in the website <a href="http://eprocure.gov.in/eprocure/app">http://eprocure.gov.in/eprocure/app</a>. Bidders are required to remain updated with the website. No separate reply/intimation will be given elsewhere. Verbal clarifications & information given by NHPC or their employees(s) or their representative(s) shall not be in any way binding on NHPC.

Enquiries/ clarifications may be sought by the Bidder in following format on email ID: contcivil1co@nhpc.nic.in:

Sl. No.	Clause No. of RfS	Provisions of RfS	Query of bidder

The bidders are required to submit the queries in MS Word file also. Name & Address of the Authorized Person of NHPC:

Name & Address of the Authorized Person of NHPC:

General Manager (Civil Contracts-I)

Room No.218, 2nd Floor, Jyoti Sadan, NHPC OFFICE COMPLEX,

Sector-33, Faridabad-121003, Haryana, India

Tele No:+91 (129) 2270596

Email: contcivil1-co@nhpc.nic.in

#### 3.22.1 Amendment to RfS Documents

At any time prior to the deadline for submission of bids, NHPC may, for any reason, whether at its own initiative, or in response to a clarification requested by a prospective Bidder, amend the RfS documents. The amendment will be uploaded on the website <a href="http://eprocure.gov.in/eprocure/app">http://eprocure.gov.in/eprocure/app</a>. Bidders are required to remain updated with the website. No separate intimation will be given elsewhere. The amendment will be binding on Bidders and it will be assumed that the information contained therein will have been taken into account by the Bidder in its bid.

#### 3.22.2 Clarification on Bids

During bid evaluation, NHPC may, at its discretion, ask the Bidder for a clarification of its bid. The request for clarification and the response shall be in writing, and no change in the substance of the bid shall be sought, offered or permitted.

#### 3.23 RIGHT OF NHPC TO REJECT A BID

NHPC reserves the right to reject all or any of the response to RfS or cancel the tender or annul the bidding process at any stage without assigning any reasons whatsoever and without thereby incurring any liability to the affected Bidder or bidders or any obligation to inform the affected Bidder or bidders of the grounds for the NHPC's action.

#### 3.24 BANK GUARANTEES

The Bidder shall provide the following Bank Guarantees for the amounts expressed in Indian Rupees issued by an Indian Nationalized / Scheduled Commercial Bank or a Foreign Bank notified as a Scheduled Bank under the provisions of the 'Reserve Bank of India Act' through any of its Branches in India.:

i) Earnest Money Deposit (EMD) of Rs 9.42 Lacs Per MW (Nine Lacs Forty Two Thousand Per MW) in the form of DD/BG/POI/Insurance Surety Bond Subject to Maximum of Rs 10 Crs per Project according to Format 6.3A/6.3A(I)/6.3A(II) and valid for 12 months from the last date of bid submission, shall be submitted by the Bidder along with their bid, failing which the bid shall be summarily rejected. The Bank Guarantees towards EMD have to be issued in the name of the Bidding Company/ Lead Member of Bidding Consortium. In the event of encashment of EMD, the encashed amount shall include all applicable taxes. Scanned copy of Bank Guarantee towards EMD is to be submitted along with response to RfS in First Envelope (Technical Bid). However, the Bank Guarantee towards EMD (in original) in a sealed envelope is to be submitted in NHPC Office at Faridabad on or before bid submission date and time. If a bidder extends the period of bid validity pursuant to clause 3.20 of RfS, the validity of EMD shall also be extended so that it remains valid for a period of 60 days beyond the Bid Validity.

Payment on Order Instrument (POI): As an alternative to submission of EMD as above, the Bidder also has an option to submit a letter of undertaking issued by either of the following three organizations, viz. (i) Indian Renewable Development Agency Limited (IREDA) or (ii) Power Finance Corporation Limited or (iii) REC Limited only. The instrument of 'Letter of Undertaking' as described above in any other form, from any other non-banking financial institutions or bank except (i) Indian Renewable Energy Development Agency Limited (IREDA) or (ii) Power Finance Corporation Limited or (iii) REC Limited shall not be acceptable. This Letter of Undertaking shall be issued as "Payment on Order Instrument" (POI), wherein the POI issuing organization undertakes to pay in all scenarios under which the EMD would be liable to be encashed by NHPC within the provisions of RfS/PPA. This instrument would have to be furnished as per Format 6.3 A (I) of the RfS, within the timelines as per Clause 3.24 (i) above, for the amount and validity period as per those Clause above.

**Insurance Surety Bond:** As an alternative to submission of EMD as above, the Bidder also has an option to submit Insurance Surety Bond issued by Insurance Company registered in India under Insurance Act 1938 or as amended from time to time and approved by the Insurance Regulatory Development Authority (IRDAI) acceptable to employer in the prescribed proforma. This Insurance Surety Bond would have to be furnished as per Format 6.3 A (II) of the RfS, within the timelines as per Clause 3.24 (i) above, for the amount and validity period as per those Clause above.

Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects The term "Bank Guarantee (BG) towards/ against EMD" occurring in the RfS shall be read as "Bank Guarantee (BG)/ Payment on Order Instrument (POI)/ Insurance Surety Bond towards/ against EMD".

**ii) Performance Bank Guarantee (PBG) of Rs. 23.55 Lakh/MW for each project** as per Format 6.3 B/ 6.3 B (I)/6.3 B(II), is to be submitted by the successful bidder to NHPC before signing of PPA. The PBG should be valid for a period up to (& including) the date as on 9 months after the Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date of the Project. PBG shall be submitted for each project separately.

On receipt and after verification of the Total Performance Bank Guarantee in acceptable format and after signing of PPA, the earlier Bank Guarantee towards EMD would be returned to the Bidder. It may be noted that PPA will be signed only upon successful verification of the PBG submitted by the SPG.

Payment on Order Instrument (POI): As an alternative to submission of PBG as above, the SPG also has an option to submit a letter of undertaking issued by either of the following three organizations, viz. (i) Indian Renewable Energy Development Agency Limited (IREDA) or (ii) Power Finance Corporation Limited or (iii) REC Limited only. The instrument of 'Letter of Undertaking' as described above in any other form, from any other non-banking financial institutions or bank except (i) Indian Renewable Energy Development Agency Limited (IREDA) or (ii) Power Finance Corporation Limited or (iii) REC Limited shall not be acceptable. This Letter of Undertaking shall be issued as "Payment on Order Instrument" (POI), wherein the POI issuing organization undertakes to pay in all scenarios under which the PBG would be liable to be encashed by NHPC within the provisions of RfS/PPA. This instrument would have to be furnished as per Format 6.3 B(I) of the RfS, within the timelines as per Clause 3.24 ((ii) above, for the amount and validity period as per those Clause above. In case the SPG chooses to submit POI, delay in submission of the POI beyond the timeline stipulated at Clause 3.24 ((ii) above, the provisions of Clause 3.24 ((ii) will be applicable in this case too.

**Insurance Surety Bond:** As an alternative to submission of PBG as above, the Bidder also has an option to submit Insurance Surety Bond issued by Insurance Company registered in India under Insurance Act 1938 or as amended from time to time and approved by the Insurance Regulatory Development Authority (IRDAI) acceptable to employer in the prescribed proforma. This Insurance Surety Bond would have to be furnished as per Format 6.3 B (II) of the RfS, within the timelines as per Clause 3.24 (ii) above, for the amount and validity period as per those Clause above.

The Bank Guarantees submitted by a generator as 'Performance Bank Guarantee(PBG)'may be released, if the generator is able to replace the same with "Payment on Order instrument" / Letter(s) of Undertaking to pay in case situation of default of generator in terms of Power Purchase Agreement (PPA) arises, from Indian Renewable Energy Development Agency Limited (IREDA) or Power Finance Corporation Limited (PFC) or REC Limited (REC). Generators can seek such Letters(s) by offering due security to the above mentioned three nonbanking financial institutions (IREDA, PFC & REC) for seeking replacement of their Bank Guarantees already pledged with the implementing agencies.

The term "Performance Bank Guarantee (PBG)" occurring in the RfS shall be read as "Performance Bank Guarantee" (PBG)/Payment on Order Instrument (POI) / Insurance Surety Bond"

In case of a Joint Venture / Consortium, the Performance Bank Guarantee shall be in the name of individual partner of Joint Venture in proportion of its participation share. The performance security shall not be released till liquidated damages, if any, is pending for recovery.

If the SPG does not submit the performance security within the stipulated period due to any valid reason, Tender Inviting Authority may grant time extension for submission of performance security based on the request of SPG.

In case, the SPG does not submit performance security without a valid reason, NHPC shall impose simple interest @12% per annum on the full amount of applicable performance security (alongwith applicable taxes, if any) for the period of delay in submission of performance security. The interest on delayed period shall be calculated on pro rata basis for number of delayed days.

The interest accrued shall be payable by the SPG within 14 days from the date of intimation by Tender Inviting Authority in form of Bank Demand Draft/ Banker Cheque in favour of 'NHPC Ltd', otherwise the same shall be recovered from any payment due or become due against bills / any other amount lying with NHPC.

The delayed submission of Performance Security by the SPG shall be recorded in substantial completion and final completion certificates. Further, no claim for extension of time for completion period or any other type of claim on account of delayed submission of performance security shall be entertained.

- 1) If SPG fails to submit the Performance Security within 45 days (for the contracts having time for completion upto 12 months) or 60-days (for the contracts having time for completion more than 12 months) from the date of notification of signing of Power Purchase Agreement, then following actions shall be taken against such SPG:
  - i) Award shall summarily be terminated
  - ii) EMD/ Bid security shall be forfeited.
  - iii) The bidder shall be debarred / banned to participate in the business dealings with NHPC for a period of one year.
  - iv) The name of the Contractor shall be hosted on the NHPC website etc. as per existing norms of NHPC / Govt. of India.
  - v) Such defaulted contractor shall not be eligible to participate in the bidding process of re-tender of this work.

Note: In case any extension is given to the Project, the corresponding extension needs to be made in the validity of PBG. The PBGs are required to be submitted in the name of the entity signing the PPA. In case of PPA being eventually signed with the SPV incorporated/utilized by the successful bidder, the PBG may be submitted in the name

Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects of the successful bidder at an earlier date, if the bidder chooses to do so, and the same shall be replaced by the PBG issued in the name of the SPV, prior to signing of PPA.

#### (i) General:

- a. The format of the Bank Guarantees/POI/Insurance Surety Bond prescribed in the Format 6.3 A / 6.3 A(I) / 6.3 A(II) (EMD)/ 6.3 B/ 6.3 B(I)/ 6.3 B(II) (PBG) shall be strictly adhered to and any deviation from the above Formats shall result in rejection of the EMD/PBG and consequently, the bid. In case of deviations in the formats of the Bank Guarantees, the corresponding PPA shall not be signed. The selected Bidder for the Project selected based on this RfS is required to sign PPA with NHPC within the timeline as stipulated in Clause 3.14 of the RfS. In case, NHPC offers to execute the PPA with the Selected Bidder and if the Selected Bidder does not submit the requisite documents as per Clause 3.14 of the RfS, or does not meet eligibility criteria upon submission of documents or does not execute the PPA within the stipulated time period, then the Bank Guarantee equivalent to the amount of the EMD shall be encashed by NHPC from the Bank Guarantee available with NHPC (i.e. EMD or PBG) as liquidated damages not amounting to penalty, the selected Project shall stand cancelled and the selected Bidder expressly waives off its rights and objections, if any, in that respect.
- b. The Bank Guarantees have to be executed on non-judicial Stamp paper / estamp paper of appropriate value, as per Stamp Act. The Bank Guarantees have to be in the name of the Bidding Company / Lead Member of Bidding Consortium.
- c. All expenditure towards execution of Bank Guarantees such as stamp duty etc. shall be borne by the Bidders/SPGs. Any Bank Guarantee or amendment to be submitted as part of the bidding process / contract execution, shall be effective only when the BG issuance message is transmitted by the issuing bank through SFMS to (Name of the beneficiary: NHPC Ltd. Account No.: 10813608692 IFSC Code: SBIN0017313 Address of the Bank: State Bank of India 5th Floor, Redfort Capital, Parsvnath Towers, Bhai Veer Singh Marg, Gole Market, New Delhi-110001) and a confirmation in this regard is received by NHPC".
- **d.** In case of Bank Guarantees issued by foreign branch of a Scheduled Commercial Bank, the same is to be endorsed by the Indian branch of the same bank or SBI, and the endorsing bank would be required to provide the SFMS confirmation.
  - The EMD of unsuccessful bidders shall be released within fifteen days of the completion of reverse auction process.
- e. In addition to the other remedies, this PBG can be encashed to recover any damages/dues of the Solar Power Generator in terms of the PPA. It is hereby clarified that the damages/dues recovered by the Intermediary Procurer by encashing the PBG, upon the default of the Solar Power Generator under the PPA, shall be credited to the Payment Security Fund to be maintained by NHPC as

Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects mentioned in clause 3.13 of this RfS or may be dealt as per the guidelines/modalities issued by MNRE from time to time.

- f. The PBG of SPGs shall be returned to them, after successful commissioning of their projects as per Terms of PPA, after taking into account any liquidated damages due to delays in commissioning as per relevant Clauses of the RfS. In case of part commissioning, PBG, corresponding to the part capacity commissioned, shall be released after successful part commissioning of their projects as per Terms of PPA, after taking into account any liquidated damages due to delays in commissioning as per relevant Clauses of the RfS.
- g. The Bank Guarantees have to be executed on non-judicial Stamp paper / e-stamp paper of appropriate value, as per Stamp Act.The Bank Guarantees have to be in the name of the Bidding Company / Lead Member of Bidding Consortium.
- h. In order to facilitate the Bidders to submit the Bank Guarantee as per the prescribed format and in line with the requirements, check-list at **Appendix A** has been attached. Bidders are advised to take note of the above checklist while submitting the Bank Guarantees. Bidders have to submit the above check list duly filled in along with Bank Guarantee.

#### 3.24.1 Online Confirmation of BG towards EMD and PBG

For online confirmation of Bank Guarantee against Performance Security and Bid Security, the bank details of NHPC to be communicated to the issuing Bank is as under:

Name of the beneficiary: NHPC Ltd.
Account No.: 10813608692
IFSC Code: SBIN0017313

Branch Code: 17313

Address of the Bank: State Bank of India, 5<sup>th</sup> Floor, Red Fort

Capital, Parsvnath Towers, Bhai Veer Singh Marg, Gole Market, New Delhi

 $-110\ 001$ 

#### 3.25 FORFEITURE OF EMD

The EMD shall be forfeited in following cases:

- a) If the bidder/his representatives commit any fraud while competing for this contract;
- b) If the bidder withdraws or varies the bid during the validity of the bid;
- c) In case, NHPC offers to execute the PPA with the Selected Bidder and if the Selected Bidder does not submit the requisite documents as per Clause 3.12.4.4 or does not execute the PPA, within the stipulated time period.
- d) If the bidder refuses to withdraw, without any cost to NHPC, any deviation, variation, additional condition or any other mention anywhere in the bid, contrary to the provisions of the RfS Document;

- e) If the bidder fails to furnish required Performance Bank Guarantee in accordance with Clause 3.24; and
- f) In case the bidder is disqualified from the bidding process in terms of Section 3 & 4 of Integrity Pact.

#### 3.26 MINIMUM PAID UP SHARE CAPITAL TO BE HELD BY THE PROMOTER

The Company developing the project shall provide the information about the Promoters and their shareholding in the Company to NHPC indicating the controlling shareholding at the stage of submission of RfS to NHPC.

No change in the controlling shareholding of the Bidding Company or Bidding Consortium shall be permitted from the date of submission of response to RfS till the execution of the PPA. However, in case the Project is being set up by a listed Company, this condition will not be applicable.

Following shall not be considered as change in shareholding as mentioned above:

- a. Infusion of Fresh equity capital amongst the existing shareholders/promoters at the time of Bid Submission to meet equity requirements.
- b. Conversion of CCDs, CCPs etc. already issued to existing shareholders.
- c. Death, marriage, Divorce, minor attaining major (any legal heir who was minor at the time of signing of PPA), insolvent, insane of existing shareholders.
- d. Transfer of shares within the members of Immediate Promoter Group only.
- e. Transfer of shares to IEPF.
- f. Issue of Bonus Shares

The Successful bidder, if being a single company, shall ensure that its shareholding in the SPV/ project company executing the PPA shall not fall below 51% (fifty one per cent) at any time prior to 1 (One) year from the SCSD, except with the prior approval of NHPC.

In the event the successful bidder is a consortium, then the combined shareholding of the consortium members in the SPV/project company executing the PPA, shall not fall below 51% at any time prior to 1 (One) year from the SCSD, except with the prior approval of NHPC.

**Further, the successful bidder, shall ensure that its promoters** shall not cede control till 1 (One) year from the SCSD, except with the prior approval of NHPC. In this case it shall also be essential that the successful bidder shall provide the information about its promoters and their shareholding to NHPC before signing of the PPA with NHPC.

Any change in the shareholding after the expiry of 1(One) year from the SCSD can be undertaken under intimation to NHPC.

The expression "control" shall mean the ownership, directly or indirectly, of more than 50% (fifty percent) of the voting shares of such Company or right to appoint majority Directors.

In the event the Solar Power Generator is in default to the lender(s), lenders shall be entitled to undertake 'Substitution of Promoter' in concurrence with the Procurers."

In the event of Change in Shareholding/ Substitution of Promoters triggered by the Financial Institutions leading to signing of fresh PPA with a new entity, an amount of INR 10 Lakh per Project +18% GST per Transaction as Facilitation Fee (non-refundable) shall be deposited by the developer to NHPC.

Note: - In case Bidding Company or Bidding Consortium is selected for more than one project, then separate project company may be formed for each project; however the equity commitment (in case of bidding consortium) as informed at the stage of RfS shall be maintained in all the project companies to be formed before signing of PPA with NHPC. Similarly for the Bidding Company, forming a project company with no change in Shareholding shall be permitted from the RfS stage upto PPA, but the controlling shareholding as informed at the stage of RfS shall not change up to 1 (One)year after SCSD of the Project. An Indian company can form a Special Purpose Vehicle (SPV) for execution of the Project before signing of PPA. The SPV so formed shall be 100% owned subsidiary of the Bidding Company.

## 3.27 FINANCIAL CLOSURE OR PROJECT FINANCING ARRANGEMENTS AND LAND ARRANGEMENTS FOR THE PROJECT:

The Projects shall achieve Financial Closure by the date as on 6 months prior to the SCSD / extended SCSD. Any delay in adoption of tariff by the Appropriate Commission, beyond 60 (sixty) days of submission or within 120 (one hundred and twenty) days from the date of Power Sale Agreement (PSA), whichever is more, shall entail a corresponding extension in financial closure.

At the stage of financial closure, the SPGs shall report 100% tie-up of Financing Arrangements for the Projects. In this regard, the SPG shall submit a certificate/necessary documents from all financing agencies regarding the tie-up of 100% of the funds indicated for the Project, including arrangements of funds in the form of Equity.

The Solar Power Generator/project developer would provide evidence that the requisite technical criteria as per **Annexure** – **1** have been fulfilled and orders placed / agreements entered into, for supply of plants and equipment for the project.

Checklist of documents to be submitted at this stage is provided at **Annexure-2** of the RfS.

The bidder has to indicate the proposed location of the projects at the time of bid submission in **Format-6.1**. However, the successful bidder shall have option to change the Project location before the Financial Closure. At this stage, Solar Power Generator/Project Developer will also be required to furnish copy of intimation for in-principle Grant of Connectivity / final grant of Connectivity provided by CTU

Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects confirming technical feasibility of connectivity of the plant to CTU substation at the indicated location. The change of location of the project shall not be permitted after Financial Closure.

In case of delay in achieving above condition as may be applicable, NHPC shall encash Performance Bank Guarantees and shall remove the project from the list of the selected projects, unless the delay is on account of factors not owing to any action or inaction on the part of the SPG, or caused due to a Force Majeure as per PPA. An extension can however be considered, on the sole request of project developer, on payment of a penalty of **Rs.1,000/- per day per MW**. This extension will not have any impact on the Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date. The penalty paid by the Solar Power Generator/project developer shall be returned to the SPG/project developer without any interest on achievement of successful commissioning up to the rated project capacity within the Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date. However, if the entire capacity of the project is not commissioned within the Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date, then penalty amount shall not be refunded.

Subsequent to the completion of deadline for achieving financial closure, NHPC shall issue notices to the SPGs who are not meeting the requirements of Financial Closure as per the RfS deadlines. The notice shall provide a period of 7 business days to the respective SPGs to either furnish the necessary documents or make the above mentioned payment of Rs. 1,000/MW/day. In case of non-submission of either-the requisite documents or the necessary amount upon expiry of the above mentioned notice period of 7 days-NHPC shall encash the PBG/POI/Insurance surety bond of the corresponding SPGs and terminate the PPA for the corresponding Project. The amount of Rs. 1,000/MW/day shall be paid by the SPGs in advance prior to the commencement of the said delay period and shall be calculated based on the period of delay as estimated by the SPG. In case of the SPG meeting the requirements of Financial Closure before the last date of such proposed delay period, the remaining amount deposited by the SPG shall be returned by NHPC. Interest on account of delay in deposition of the abovementioned charges or on any subsequent extension sought, shall be levied @ one year SBI MCLR rate /annum on pro-rata basis. Any extension charges paid so, shall be returned to the SPG without any interest on achievement of successful commissioning within the Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date, on pro-rata basis, based on the project capacity commissioned as on Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date.

The SPG will have to submit the required documents to NHPC at least 14 days prior to the scheduled Financial Closure date. In case of delay in submission of documents mentioned above, NHPC shall not be liable for delay in verification of documents and subsequent delay in Financial Closure.

It is presumed that the tariff will be adopted by the Appropriate Commission within 60 (sixty) days of submission or within 120 (one hundred and twenty) days from the date of Power Sale Agreement (PSA), whichever is more. However, any delay in adoption of tariff by the Appropriate Commission beyond 60 (sixty) days of

Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects submission or within 120 (one hundred and twenty) days from the date of Power Sale Agreement (PSA), whichever is more, shall entail a corresponding extension in Financial Closure.

#### LAND ARRANGEMENTS FOR THE PROJECT:

The SPG shall be entirely responsible for acquiring the land required for setting up the project and NHPC shall not in any manner be responsible for the same.

The SPG shall submit documents/Lease Agreements to establish possession/right to use 100% (hundred per cent) of the required land in the name of the SPG for a period not less than the complete term of the PPA, on or before the Scheduled Commissioning Date (SCD).

The SPG shall submit a sworn affidavit from the authorized signatory of the SPG listing the details of the land and certifying that total land required for the Project is under clear possession of the SPG. With respect to demonstration of land possession by the SPG, commissioning of the Project will not be allowed until the demonstration of land possession by the SPG in terms of this Clause.

In case of part-commissioning of the Project, land possession corresponding to the part capacity (calculated on pro-rata basis) being commissioned, shall be required to be demonstrated by the SPG prior to declaration of commissioning of the said part capacity.

However, in case of delays in demonstrating land possession by the SPG on account of Government delay (including but not limited to delay in land use pattern change, and/or relaxation under respective State land ceiling Act, and/or land lease permission from State Government/Authorities) or delay caused due to a Force Majeure as per PPA, SCD shall be suitably extended.

#### 3.28 COMMENCEMENT OF SUPPLY OF POWER:

#### **Commencement of Supply from Projects:**

Project commissioning and declaration of Commercial Operation Date (COD) shall be governed by the Central Electricity Regulatory Commission (Indian Electricity Grid Code) Regulations, 2023, as amended from time to time. Commencement of Supply Date (CSD) shall be the actual date of commissioning of the Project. Commissioning of the Project shall be carried out by the SPG in line with the procedure as per the PPA document. NHPC may authorize any individual or committee or organization to witness and validate the commissioning procedure on site. Commissioning certificates shall be issued by the State Nodal Agency or NHPC after successful commissioning.

#### Part Commencement of Supply of Power:

Part Commencement of Supply of Power of the Project shall be accepted by NHPC subject to the condition that the Minimum Capacity for acceptance of first and subsequent part(s) shall be 50 MW (with the last part being the balance Contracted Capacity), without prejudice to the imposition of penalty, in terms of the PPA on the part which has not yet commenced supply of power. However, the Scheduled

Commencement of Supply Date (SCSD) will not get altered due to part-commencement of supply of power. Irrespective of dates of part or full commencement of supply of power, the PPA will remain in force for a period of 25 (twenty five) years from SCSD. In case of part commencement of supply of power from the Project, land possession corresponding to the part capacity (calculated on pro-rata basis) being commence the supply of power, shall be required to be demonstrated by the SPG prior to declaration of commencement of supply of power of the said part capacity.

In cases of early part-commencement of supply of power, till Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date (SCSD), subject to the consent for such purchase by the Discom(s), NHPC may purchase the generation at the PPA tariff payable to the project developer.

#### **Early Commencement of Supply of Power:**

The Solar Power Generator shall be permitted for commencement of supply of power corresponding to full as well as part contracted capacity, even prior to the SCSD, subject to availability of transmission connectivity and General Network Access.

The developer shall give fifteen (15) days advance notice to both End Procurer(s) and NHPC regarding the advance commissioning of full or part capacity. The End Procurer(s) and NHPC shall give acceptance for availing such power within 15 days from the date of service of notice. In case both the End Procurer(s) and NHPC do not give their acceptance to purchase power within the stipulated period, the developer can sell the power to the extent not accepted by the End Procurer(s) and NHPC in the power exchanges or through bilateral arrangements.

Provided that in case both the End Procurer(s) and NHPC give their acceptance to purchase power, the End Procurer(s) will be accorded priority in availing such power. In such cases, tariff payable by the End Procurer(s) and NHPC shall be equal to the PPA tariff.

Unit Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date (USCSD)/SCSD of the Project under the PPA will be the date on which the commissioning certificate is issued upon successful commissioning of the part/full capacity of the Project. However, early part/ full commencement of supply of power from of the Project and subsequent energy procurement from the same shall be subject to the approval of NHPC.

## Commencement of Supply Schedule and penalty for delay in commencement of supply:

The Scheduled Commencement of Supply of power Date (SCSD) for the full contracted capacity shall be the date as on 24 months from the Effective Date of the PPA for contracted capacity not more than 1,000 MW (including capacity allotted through Green Shoe option) & 30 months from the Effective Date of the PPA for contracted capacity more than 1,000 MW (including capacity allotted through Green Shoe option). The maximum time period allowed for commencement of supply of power for the full contracted capacity with

Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects applicable liquidated damages, shall be limited to the date as on 06 months from the SCSD or the extended SCSD (if applicable).

In case of failure to achieve this milestone, the SPG/project developer shall pay the liquidated damage in the following manner as specified in PPA:

- (a) For Delay in commencement of supply of power up to 6 (six) months from the Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date (SCSD) or the extended SCSD (if applicable) NHPC will encash the Performance Bank Guarantee (PBG)/POI on per day basis and proportionate to the Capacity not commissioned.
- (b) For Delay in commencement of supply of power beyond 6 (six) months from the Commencement of Supply Date (SCSD) or the extended SCSD (if applicable) –

Generator Event of Default shall be considered to have occurred and the contracted capacity shall stand reduced to the project capacity that has commenced supply of power within the period of SCSD or the extended SCSD (if applicable) + 6 (six) months. The PPA for the balance capacity that has not commenced supply of power shall be terminated.

It is presumed that the tariff will be adopted by the Appropriate Commission within 60 days of such submission or within 120 days from the date of Power Sale Agreement (PSA), whichever is more. However, any delay in adoption of tariff by the Appropriate Commission, beyond 60 days of submission or 120 days from of PSA, whichever is more, shall entail a corresponding extension in SCSD.

## 3.29 COMMERCIAL OPERATION DATE (COD) AND COMMENCEMENT OF SUPPLY DATE (CSD):

Commercial Operation Date (COD) and Commencement of Supply Date (CSD) shall be the actual date of commissioning of the Project, as indicated on the Commissioning Certificate, upon successful commissioning of the full capacity of the Project and the date of commencement of supply of power of the contracted capacity. The following milestone dates may therefore be observed and may fall on separate dates:

- (a) Interconnection with Grid: This may be provided by the STU/CTU/DISCOM, on the request of the SPG, even if the Project is only partially ready, to facilitate testing and allow flow of power generated into the grid to avoid wastage of Power.
- **(b)** Commissioning of the Project: This will be on a date, when the project meets the criteria defined for project commissioning. NHPC may authorize any individual or committee or organization to declare the project commissioned on site.

## 3.30 DELAY IN COMMENCEMENT OF SUPPLY OF POWER ON ACCOUNT OF DELAY IN GNA OPERATIONALIZATION:

The responsibility of obtaining General Network Access (GNA) shall be of the Buying Entity prior to commissioning of the Project. For sale of power to NHPC from SCSD, the GNA is required to be obtained by the Buying Entity. It is further clarified that the Entities (SPG and Buying Entity) as indicated in the Detailed Procedure issued subsequently under the Central Electricity Regulatory Commission

(Connectivity and General Network Access to the Inter-State Transmission System) Regulations, 2022, will be responsible for their respective obligations as notified in the Detailed Procedure irrespective of the provisions of the RfS, PPA and PSA. Subsequent to grant of connectivity, in case there is a delay in grant/operationalization of GNA by the CTU and/or there is a delay in readiness of the ISTS substation at the Delivery Point, including readiness of the power evacuation and transmission infrastructure of the ISTS network until SCD of the Project, and it is established that:

- (i) The SPG has complied with the complete application formalities as per Clause 3.9.2
- (ii) The SPG has adhered to the applicable regulations/procedures in this regard as notified by the CERC/CTU, and
- (iii) The delay in grant of connectivity/GNA by the CTU and/or delay in readiness of the ISTS substation at the Delivery Point, including readiness of the power evacuation and transmission infrastructure of the ISTS network, is a factor attributable to the CTU/transmission licensee and is beyond the control of the SPG.

The above shall be treated as delays beyond the control of the SPG and SCSD for such Projects shall be revised as the date as on 30 days subsequent to the readiness of the Delivery Point and power evacuation infrastructure and/or grant/operationalization of GNA. Decision on requisite extension on account of the above factor shall be taken by NHPC

In case of delay in commissioning of Project due to reasons beyond the reasonable control of the SPG, NHPC may extend the SCSD after examining the issue on a case-to case basis.

ISTS charges on transmission of power, including waiver for RE power, shall be applicable as per extant regulations. Government of India, from time to time, issues order for waiver of inter-state transmission system (ISTS) charges on transmission of RE power till a certain date. The provisions of PPA and PSA in regard to liability of the Buying Entity to pay the ISTS charges and losses shall stand modified by such exemption/waiver provided as per the above Order/Office Memoranda and regulations issued by CERC, as applicable.

The Central Electricity Regulatory Commission (Sharing of Inter-State Transmission Charges and Losses) (First Amendment) Regulations, 2023 dated 07.02.2023, and subsequent amendments and clarifications thereto provides graded waiver on ISTS charges for the projects commissioned (CoD) up to 30.06.2028. In case the project gets commissioned as per the timelines, the transmission charges (as per grading or otherwise) shall be borne by the "Buying Entity" or "Discoms". NHPC shall bear no liability with respect to transmission charges levied, if any.

Further, in case of delay in Project commissioning on account of reasons solely attributable to the SPG, resulting in any liquidated damages/penalty levied on the Buying Entity under the GNA Regulations, such damages/penalty shall be passed on to the SPG. In case of delay in commencement of project beyond SCSD due factors solely attributable tp SPD, SPD shall bear the additional transmission charges beyond the delivery point, if is applicable to DISCOMs under GNA regulations.

## Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects 3.31 CORRUPT OR FRAUDULENT PRACTICES:

NHPC requires that Bidders, Solar Power Generators, etc. observe the highest standard of ethics during the development and operation of Solar Power Project(s). In pursuance of this policy, NHPC:

- (a) defines, for the purposes of this provision, the terms set forth below as follows:
  - (i) "corrupt practice" means the offering, giving, receiving or soliciting of anything of value to influence the action of a public official in the bidding process or in the development and operation of Solar Power Project(s); and
  - (ii) "fraudulent practice" means a misrepresentation of facts in order to influence the bidding process or in the development and operation of Solar Power Project(s) to the detriment of NHPC, and includes collusive practice among Bidders (prior to or after bid submission) designed to establish bid prices at artificial non-competitive levels and to deprive NHPC of the benefits of free and open competition;
- (b) will reject a proposal for award if it determines that the Bidder recommended for award has engaged in corrupt or fraudulent practices in competing for the tender in question and the bid security of the bidder shall be forfeited;
- (c) will declare a firm ineligible, either indefinitely or for a stated period of time, to be awarded a contract if it at any time determines that the firm has engaged in corrupt or fraudulent practices in competing for or in executing the development and operation of Solar Power Project(s).

#### 3.32 Deleted

#### 3.33 CONTACTING NHPC:

- (a) Except for when NHPC has sought some clarification or additional information in writing from the bidder, no Bidder or his representative shall contact NHPC on any matter relating to its bid, from the time of the opening of bids to the time the LOA is issued.
- (b) Any effort by a Bidder to influence NHPC decision during the evaluation process before LOA is issued to successful bidder(s) may result in **rejection of the Bidder's bid.**

#### 3.34 INTEGRITY PACT:

Bidders are required to unconditionally accept the "Integrity Pact (IP)" (executed on plain paper) as per Format 6.12 to the RfS Documents and submit the same duly signed on all pages by the bidder's authorized signatory along with the bid. In case of bidder being a Consortium, the signing of Integrity Pact (IP) by all Consortium members is mandatory.

The Integrity Pact (IP) is to be submitted in hard copy along with other documents to be submitted offline as per Clause 3.12.4.1. Bidder's failure to comply with the aforesaid requirement regarding submission of 'Integrity Pact (IP)' shall lead to outright rejection of the bid and in such case the bid shall not be opened.

## Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects Independent External Monitors (IEM)s:

In respect of this tender, the Independent External Monitors (IEM)s would be monitoring the bidding process and the development and operation of Solar Power Project(s) to oversee implementation and effectiveness of the Integrity Pact Program.

To oversee the compliance of obligation under the Integrity Pact, Shri Prabash Singh and Dr. Vinod Aggarwal have been appointed as Independent External Monitor (IEM) by the Employer.

This panel is authorized to examine / consider all references made to it under this tender. The bidder(s), in case of any dispute(s) / complaint(s) pertaining to this tender may raise the issue either with the designated 'Nodal Officer' in NHPC or directly with the IEMs at following Address:

Shri Prabash Singh Dr. Vinod Aggarwal,

E7 M702, Housing Board B-103, Sarvodaya Enclave,

Colony, 2nd Floor,

Arera Colony, Bhopal, New Delhi-110017

Madhya Pradesh-462016 e-mail arsv50@gmail.com

srgmhrbpl@ gmail.com

The Independent External Monitors (IEMs) has the right to access without restriction to all Project documentations of NHPC including that provided by the Contractor. The Contractor will also grant the Monitor, upon his request and demonstration of a valid interest, unrestricted and unconditional access to his Project Documentations. The same is applicable to Subcontractors. The Monitor is under contractual obligation to treat the information and documents of the Bidder / Contractor / Sub-Contractors / JV partners/Consortium member with confidentiality. CGM (Contracts - Civil) or his authorized representative shall be the Nodal Officer for necessary coordination in this regard.

#### 3.35 Deleted

3.36 Parent, Affiliate or Ultimate Parent or any Group Company with which the bidding company/member of bidding consortium have direct or indirect relationship cannot bid separately in the same selection process in which the bidding company/member of bidding consortium is participating. In case it is found at any stage that this condition is violated, the response to RfS of all such parties will be rejected and if LOA has been issued or PPA has been signed, the same of all such agencies will be cancelled and the Bank Guarantees of all such agencies will be encashed.

#### 3.37 Ineligibility for Participation in Retenders

Notwithstanding the provisions specified in clause 3.25, if a bidder after having been issued the Letter of Award either does not sign the PPA pursuant to Clause 3.14 or does not submit acceptable Performance Bank Guarantees pursuant to Clause 3.24 then

- Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects such bidder shall be treated ineligible for participation in re-tendering of this particular selection process.
- 3.38 In line with the O.M. issued by the Department of Expenditure, Ministry of Finance, vide OM No. F.7/10/2021-PPD(1) dated 23.02.2023 and subsequent amendments and clarifications thereto, the Bidder shall meet the following criteria for its bid to be considered for evaluation under the RfS:
  - (i) Any bidder from a country which shares a land border with India will be eligible to bid in this tender only if the bidder is registered with the Competent Authority (as defined in the OM as referred above).
  - (ii) "Bidder" in this reference, means any person or firm or company, including any member of a consortium, every artificial juridical person not falling in any of the descriptions of bidders stated herein before, including any agency branch or office controlled by such person, participating in this tender.
  - (iii) "Bidder from a country which shares a land border with India" for the purpose of this clause, means:
    - a. An entity incorporated, established or registered in such a country; or
    - b. A subsidiary of an entity incorporated, established or registered in such a country; or
    - a. An entity substantially controlled through entities incorporated, established or registered in such a country; or
    - c. An entity whose beneficial owner is situated in such a country; or
    - d. An Indian (or other) agent of such an entity; or
    - e. A natural person who is a citizen of such a country; or
  - **f.** A consortium where any member of the consortium falls under any of the above.
  - (iv) In support of the above, the Bidder shall be required to submit necessary Undertaking, as per Format 6.8A of the RfS.
  - (v) Other provisions of the referred OM dated 23.02.2023, except Sl. 17 of the OM, will also be applicable for this tender. Any interpretation of the above clauses will be made in line with the referred OM, including subsequent amendments and clarifications thereto.

# Section 4 EVALUATION CRITERIA

#### **Section 4**

#### 4.0 EVALUATION CRITERIA

The evaluation process comprises of the following three steps:

- 1. Step I Responsiveness check
- 2. Step II Bid evaluation
- 3. Step III Reverse Auction

#### 4.1 Step I - Responsiveness check

The electronic response to RfS submitted by the Bidder shall be scrutinized to establish "Responsiveness". Each Bidder's response to RfS shall be checked for compliance with the submission requirements set forth in this RfS.

Any of the following conditions shall cause the Bid to be "Non-responsive":

- i) Response to RfS not submitted by the due date and time.
- ii) Response to RfS submitted by a Bidding Consortium not including the requisite Consortium Agreement signed by all members.
- iii) Response to RfS having Conflict of Interest.
- iv) Non submission or incomplete submission of any or all of the requisite documents mentioned at Clause 3.15.
- v) In addition to above, any relevant document required as per RfS not submitted in prescribed format.

The determination of a bid's responsiveness shall be based on the contents of the bid itself without recourse to extrinsic evidence. If a bid is not substantially responsive, it will be rejected by NHPC, and may not subsequently be made responsive by the Bidder by correction of the non-conformity or rectifying the cause for Non-responsive, However NHPC may waive any minor informality, nonconformity or irregularity in a bid that does not constitute a material deviation and that does not prejudice or affect the relative ranking of any bidder, Non– responsive bids will be liable for rejection by NHPC. The EMD submitted against such Non-responsive bids shall be returned to the bidders.

#### 4.2 Step II - Bid evaluation

Bid evaluation will be carried out considering the information furnished by Bidders as prescribed under **Section 6 - Formats**. This step would involve evaluation of the response to RfS of the Bidding Company/ Bidding Consortium as per the provisions specified in Section 3 of this RfS. First the evaluation of technical bid will be done. Then the financial bid (first round tariff bid) of all the qualified bidders will be opened.

After that Reverse Auction shall be conducted online for which all short-listed bidders as per methodology mentioned in Section-3 shall be invited to participate.

## Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects 4.3 Step III – Reverse Auction

The reverse auction shall be conducted on the portal selected by NHPC as per detailed methodology mentioned in Section-3.

At the end of selection process, a Letter of Award (LOA) will be issued to all the selected Bidders with the following conditions:

"PPA shall be signed only after signing of Power Sale Agreement (PSA) with the end procurer and NHPC shall not be liable on any account for any delay / inability in signing of PSA and PPA".

- 4.4 At any stage of the bidding process if a bidder is found to be qualified or successful for less capacity of Projects than applied for, in such cases following provisions shall apply:
  - i) EMD shall not be refunded for excess project(s) applied for, until the selection process is completed or annulled or tender is cancelled. No such request for refund of EMD shall be entertained.
  - ii) Even if the bidder is selected for less capacity of projects than initially applied for, EMD shall be refunded only after submission and acceptance of applicable Performance Bank Guarantee, signing of PPA and compliance to other provisions of bidding document.

## **Section 5**

## OTHER PROVISIONS

# Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects <u>Section 5</u>

#### 5.0 OTHER PROVISIONS

#### Clearances Required from the State Government and Other Local Bodies

Obtaining all clearances, permits, licenses including arrangement of land and connectivity to the Grid and access (if applicable) prior to scheduled date of commencement of supply of power shall be the responsibility of the Generator and the Procurer shall not be responsible in case of delay in obtaining such clearances, permits, licenses etc. The Solar Power Generators are required to obtain necessary clearances and permits as required for setting up the Solar Power Projects, including but not limited to the following:

- a. No Objection (NOC)/Environmental clearance (if applicable) for the Project.
- b. Forest Clearance (if applicable) for the land for the Project.
- **c.** Approval for water from the concerned authority (if applicable) required for the Project.
- d. In case of Projects being set up in the States of Gujarat & Rajasthan, the SPG shall abide by applicable Supreme Court Orders and MNRE's Guidelines on "Retrofitting of transmission lines and wind turbines to avoid bird collision in Great Indian Bustard (GIB) habitats of Rajasthan & Gujarat", vide OM No. 238/2/2019-Wind dated 22nd Feb 2019, and subsequent amendments and clarifications thereof.
- **e.** Any other clearances as may be legally required, in order to establish and operate the Project

The above clearances, as applicable for the Project, will be required to be submitted to NHPC prior to commissioning of the Project, if sought by NHPC. In case of any of the clearances as indicated above being not applicable for the said Project, the SPG shall submit an undertaking in this regard, and it shall be deemed that the SPG has obtained all the necessary clearances for establishing and operating the Project. Any consequences contrary to the above shall be the responsibility of the SPG. The SPG shall also comply with all the laws, regulations, orders and procedures issued by the appropriate authority, applicable for setting up and implementing the Project. The SPG shall be required to follow the applicable rules regarding project registration with the State Nodal Agency in line with the provisions of the applicable policies/regulations of the State where the Projects are being located. It shall be the responsibility of the SPG to remain updated about the applicable charges payable to the SNA under the respective State Solar Policy.

**Note:** The SPG should apply for all the necessary approvals, permits and clearances not more than 90 days from the Effective Date of PPA (in respect of approvals, permits and clearances those are required for initially establishing the project), which shall be complete in all respects, incorporating the clarifications/changes as required by the concerned authorities. The above timeline shall be adhered to, in order to examine cases where the SPG faces delay in grant of the necessary approvals and permits, for a period

Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects substantially greater than the standard period of grant of approval by the respective organizations.

#### **Section 6**

# FORMATS FOR BID SUBMISSION & ATTACHMENTS

#### 6.0 <u>List of Formats, Appendices and Annexures</u>

- i. Covering Letter (Format 6.1)
- ii. Power of Attorney in favour of Lead Member (Format 6.2)
- iii. Earnest Money Deposit (EMD) BG/ POI/Insurance Surety Bond (Format 6.3 A and 6.3 A(I) / 6.3 A(II))
- iv. Performance Bank Guarantee to be submitted with NHPC (Format 6.3 B and 6.3 B(I) / 6.3 B(II))
- v. Board Resolutions (Format 6.4)
- vi. Consortium Agreement (Format 6.5)
- vii. Financial Requirement (Format 6.6, 6.6 A)
- viii. Technical Criteria (Format 6.7)
- ix. Disclosure statement (Format 6.8 / 6.8A)
- x. Declaration by the Bidding Company / Lead Member of Bidding Consortium for the Proposed Technology Tie Up (Format 6.9);
- xi. deleted
- xii. Financial Bid (Format 6.11)
- xiii. Integrity Pact (Format 6.12)
- xiv. Certificate for compliance (Format 6.13a and 6.13b)
- xv. Checklist for Bank Guarantee (Appendix A);
- xvi. Technical Requirement for Grid Connected Solar PV Projects (Annexure-1)
- xvii. Annexure 2 Check List for Financial Closure
- xviii. Copy of PPA and PSA (Annexure-3)
- xix. Special Instructions to Bidders for e-Tendering (Annexure-4)
- xx. Terms and Conditions of Reverse Auction (Annexure-5)
- xxi. Process Compliance Form for e-Reverse Auction (Annexure-6)
- xxii. Format for submitting Price Confirmation for e-Reverse Auction (Annexure-7)

#### Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects Format 6.1 – Format of Covering Letter

(The covering letter should be on the Letter Head of the Bidding Company/ Lead Member of the Bidding Consortium)

	Date:				
				[Insert Name	and Address of Biddin
	Company/			<b>L</b>	J
	1 ,		Lead Mei	nber of the Bidding	Consortium]
	Tel.#:			v	-
	Fax#:				
	E-mail add	ress:			
То					
NHPC	Limited				
NHPC	OFFICE CO	OMPLEX,			
Sector-	-33, Faridab	ad-121003, Haryana	a, India		
Sub: F	Response to	RfS No.		for	development/supply
		projects applied for under OPEN cate		onnected Solar PV	Project(s) to be set u
Dear S	Sir,				
We, th	e undersigne	ed [	sinsert name	of the 'Bidder'] hav	ring read, examined an
supply that ne respon aforesa	of solar pove either we no se to RfS o	wer for 25 years to lor any of our Parenther than this response.	NHPC, hereb at Company/ onse to RfS,	y submit our responsible.  Affiliate/ Group Conditions directly or indirectly.	particular and PPA finse to RfS. We confir Company has submitted ty, in response to the foliation of solar projects as p
S. No.		Contracted Capacity of the Projects applied (MW)	Declared Annual CUF (%)	Location of Project (Village, Tehsil, Distt., State)	Interconnection point(s) details
1	OPEN				
2	OPEN				
Total	   Capacity				

(MW)

Note: -

- a. Format-6.9 as per sl. no. (x) of section 6 is to be filled separately for each project.
- b. The Bidder must ensure that Project Capacity mentioned should be minimum 50 MW (30 MW in case of Projects located in North-Eastern States and Special Category) and in multiples of 10 MW thereafter under OPEN category. The cumulative capacity offered should not exceed 600 MW without "Greenshoe Option" and 1200MW with "Greenshoe Option". (Delete/Insert rows as applicable).
- 1. We give our unconditional acceptance to the **RfS**, **No.**and PPA attached thereto, issued by NHPC. In token of our acceptance to the RfS & PPA, the same have been digitally signed by us and submitted with the response to RfS. We confirm and undertake that the PPA shall be executed as per the provisions of the RfS and provisions of PPA shall be binding on us. Further, we confirm that the Project(s) shall be commissioned within the schedule stipulated in the RfS i.e. within **24 months or 30 months as the case may be** of the effective date of PPA for Projects.
- 2. **Earnest Money Deposit (EMD) : -** The details of BGs submitted towards EMD are as follows:

Sl. No.	Category	Contracted Capacity of the Project (MW)	EMD BG Details	Amount of BG (Rs.)
1.	OPEN			

- 3. We hereby declare that in the event our Project(s) get selected and we are not able to submit Bank Guarantee/POI/Insurance Surety Bond of the requisite value(s) towards PBG, Success charge for the selected Projects, within due time as mentioned in this RfS on issue of LoA by NHPC for the selected Projects and/ or we are not able to sign PPA with NHPC within the timeline as stipulated in the RfS for the selected Projects, NHPC shall have the right to encash the EMD submitted by us and return the balance amount (if any) for the value of EMD pertaining to unsuccessful capacity.
- 4. We have submitted our response to RfS strictly as per Section -6 (Formats) of this RfS, without any deviations, conditions and without mentioning any assumptions or notes in the said Formats. We hereby withdraw any deviation, conditions whether mentioned explicitly or not in our response to this RfS without any cost to NHPC.

#### 5. Acceptance

We hereby unconditionally and irrevocably agree and accept that the decision made by the NHPC in respect of any matter regarding or arising out of the RfS shall be binding on us. We hereby expressly waive any and all claims in respect of this process.

6. Familiarity with Relevant Indian Laws & Regulations

We confirm that we have studied the provisions of the relevant Indian laws and regulations as required to enable us to submit this response to RfS and execute the PPA and development of Grid Connected Solar PV Project(s) or supply of solar power in the event of our selection as Successful Bidder.

- 7. We are enclosing herewith our response to the RfS with formats duly digitally signed as desired by you in the RfS for your consideration.
- 8. It is confirmed that our response to the RfS is consistent with all the requirements of submission as stated in the RfS and subsequent communications from the NHPC.
- 9. The information submitted in our response to the RfS is correct to the best of our knowledge and understanding. We would be solely responsible for any errors or omissions in our response to the RfS.
  - We confirm that all the terms and conditions of our Bid are valid for a period of upto and including **one hundred and eighty** (180) **days** from the technical bid opening date unless extended by us on your request and it shall remain binding upon us and may be accepted by you at any time before the expiration of that period.
- 10. We hereby understand and confirm that NHPC reserves its right to verify the documents furnished by us at the time of submission of RfS including availability of the Net Worth to the extent claimed in the RfS with the original documents and bank statements and the shareholding of the Project Company along with a copy of complete documentary evidence supported with originals at any stage from evaluation upto the expiry of PPA.
  - We understand and confirm that if the aforesaid documents furnished by us are found to be misleading or misrepresenting in any way, NHPC shall be free to take appropriate action including forfeiture of EMD and blacklisting us for an appropriate period decided by NHPC.
- 11. We, hereby, declare that only the persons or firms interested in this bid as named here and that no other persons or firms other than those mentioned herein have any interest in this bid or in the PPA to be entered into. We confirm that this bid is made without any connection with any other person, firm or party likewise submitting a bid. We further confirm that this bid is submitted in good faith and without collusion or fraud.
- 12. Contact Person

Details of the contact person are furnished as under:

Name:...

Designation:...

Company :...

Address :...

Phone Nos.:...

Fax Nos. :...

E-mail address:

13. We confirm that we have understood that we shall approach concerned authorities/departments directly for allotment of land, timelines for availability,

possession and connectivity for the Project(s) allotted to us, if any and that NHPC shall not in any way, directly or indirectly, be responsible and liable for these matters. We also confirm that we shall be overall responsible to complete all the activities related to Project Development at our own risk and cost.

- 14. We have neither made any statement nor provided any information in this Bid, the best of our knowledge is materially inaccurate or misleading. Further, all the confirmations, declarations and representations made in our Bid are true and accurate. In case this is found to be incorrect after our selection as Successful Bidder, we agree that the same would be treated as a Seller's event of default under PPA, and consequent provisions of PPA shall apply.
- 15. If a Project Company/SPV is formed to sign the PPA and execute the Project after we are selected as successful bidder, all terms and conditions of RfS document including PPA shall apply to Project Company also wherever applicable. Further we confirm that Project Company shall sign the Integrity pact with NHPC as per Format 6.12b and submit certificates as per format 6.13b of RfS document.
- 16. We hereby undertake that we shall pay the requisite success charges prior to signing of PPA as per provision 3.13 of RfS and we shall give a rebate of Rs. 0.02/kWh to NHPC in the payment of monthly bills to be made by NHPC or any amount in any form as per guidelines issued by MNRE/MOP, as part of payment security mechanism charges under the PPA, to avail the benefits under the payment security mechanism as per PPA.

day of, 20	
	Thanking you,
	Yours faithfully,
(Name, Designation and Signature of I	Person Authorized by the board)

## Format 6.2 – <u>Format for Power of Attorney to be provided by each of the other</u> members of the Consortium in favor of the Lead Member

#### **POWER OF ATTORNEY**

(To be on non-j place of execution	udicial stamp paper of appropriate value as per Star on.)	mp Act relevant to
KNOW ALL MI	EN BY THESE PRESENTS THAT	[Name of
Consortium	member company] having its registered office	
	ered office at	
registered offices	s of all Members of the Consortium) the Members of Co	onsortium
have formed a B	idding Consortium named[Insert name	e of the Consortium
	einafter called the 'Consortium') vide Consortium Agree	
	(copy enclosed) and havi	
Lead Member of M/s	f the said Consortium do hereby constitute, nominate	and appoint ed under the laws of
our duly constitution any of the powers to RfS and to pa	atted lawful Attorney (hereinafter called as Lead Members for and on behalf of the Consortium in regard to submissarticipate in subsequent bidding process (in the event of the also authorize the said Lead Member to undertake	er) to exercise all or ssion of the response of short-listing as a
•	it on behalf of Consortium Members response to RfS te in subsequent bidding process.	and if required, to
•	y other acts or submit any information and documents to RfS, if required.	related to the above
Bidder, this Pow	nderstood that in the event of the Consortium being selver of Attorney shall remain valid, binding and irrevocable eves execution of PPA.	
whatsoever the s	mber of the Consortium agree and undertake to rational Attorney/Lead Member has done on behalf of the Corpover of Attorney and the same shall bind us and deemed	onsortium Members
IN WITNESS W	HEREOF	[Name of
member consort	tium Company], as the Member of the Consortium have	e executed
these presents on	n thisday of under the Common S	Seal of our company.
For and on behal M/s	If of Consortium Member	

## Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects (Signature of person authorized by the Board)

(Name)

Designation
-------------

Place:
Date:
(Signature, Name, Designation and Address of the person authorized by the board of the Lead
Member)
Attested
(Signature of the Executant)
(Signature & stamp of Notary of the place of execution)
Place:
Date: -
<b>Note:</b> - Lead Member in the Consortium shall have the controlling shareholding of more than 50% in the bidding Consortium.

#### Format 6.3 A – Format for BG for Earnest Money Deposit

(To be on non-judicial stamp paper of appropriate value as per Stamp Act)

Bid Security Forms

(Bank Guarantee)

Bank Guarantee No.		
(Name of Contact)		
To:	[NHPC Limited,	
	Sector 33 Faridahad	

Haryana 1210031

WHEREAS (name of Bidder) (hereinafter called "the Bidder") has submitted its bid dated (date of bid) for the performance of the above-named Contract (hereinafter called "the Bid")

KNOW ALL PERSONS by these present that WE (name of Bank) of (address of bank) (hereinafter called "the Bank"), are bound unto NHPC Limited (A Government of India Enterprises) for the sum of: (amount), for which payment well and truly to be made to the said NHPC Limited, Sector 33, Faridabad, Haryana 121003 hereinafter referred to as the 'NHPC Limited', the Bank binds itself, its successors and assigns by these presents.

THE CONDITIONS of this obligation are as follows:

- 1. If the Bidder (a) withdraws or modifies its Bid during the period of bid validity or (b) adopts corrupt or collusive or coercive or fraudulent practices or defaults under the Integrity pact.
- 2. If the Bidder, having been notified of the acceptance of its Bid by the NHPC Limited during the period of bid validity
  - a) fails or refuses to sign the Contract Agreement when required, or
  - b) fails or refuses to submit the performance security in accordance with the Tender documents.
- 3. If the Bidder fails to withdraw the deviations at the cost of withdrawal stated by him in the bid.

WE undertake to pay to the NHPC Limited up to the above amount upon receipt of its first written demand, without the NHPC Limited having to substantiate its demand, provided that in its demand the NHPC Limited will mention that the amount claimed by it is due, owing to the occurrence of any of the above-named CONDITIONS, and specifying the occurred condition or conditions.

The Bank declares that this Bank Guarantee is issued by the bank, utilizing the credit limit of M/s ----- (Name of Contractor)

This guarantee will remain in force up to and including (date 12 months from the last date of Bid Submission), and any demand in respect thereof must reach the Bank not later than the above date.

For and on behalf of the Bank in the capacity of Common Seal of the Bank

Common Seal of the Bank with complete address including Tel/Fax Nos Staff Authority No. of the officer of the Bank /Signatory

## Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects INSTRUCTIONS FOR EXECUTION OF BANK GUARANTEE FOR EARNEST MONEY DEPOSIT

- 1. Bank Guarantee for Earnest Money Deposit should be executed on non-judicial Stamp papers of requisite value in accordance with the stamp Act if applicable to that particular state of Indian Union country of executing Bank, where executed. In case the same is issued by a first class International bank, the law prevalent in the country of execution shall prevail for the purpose of Stamp Duty on the Bank Guarantee. However, in such a case, the Bank Guarantee for Earnest Money Deposit shall be got confirmed by the Bidder through any Indian Scheduled/Nationalized Bank.
- 2. The executing officers of the Bank Guarantee for Earnest Money/Bid Security shall clearly indicate in (block letters) his name, designation, Power of Attorney No. / Signing Power No. as well as telephone/ fax numbers with full correspondence address of the issuing Guarantee etc.
- 3. Each page of the Bank guarantee for Earnest Money Deposit shall be duly signed/initialed by the executing officers and the last page shall be signed in full, indicating the particulars as aforesaid (sub-para 2) under the seal of the Bank.
- 4. Stamp paper shall be purchased in the name of Bank issuing the Bank Guarantee, after the date 'Notice Inviting Tender', not more than six (6) months prior to execution/ issuance of the Bank Guarantee. The name of the purchaser should appear at the back side of stamp paper in the Vendors Stamp. The issuing Bank shall be requested independently for verification/confirmation of the Bank Guarantee issued, non-confirmation of which may lead to rejection of 'Bid Security'.
- 5. Irrevocable, valid and fully enforceable Bank Guarantee in favor of the NHPC Limited issued by any scheduled bank approved by the Reserve bank of India which is acceptable to the NHPC Limited. The Bank Guarantee issued by a Foreign Bank shall be routed through the corresponding branch of such scheduled foreign banks in India or any scheduled Bank, acceptable to the NHPC Limited.
- 6. Bank Guarantee for Bid security in original shall be submitted along with the Bid. However, the issuing Bank shall submit an unstamped duplicate copy of Bank Guarantee to the NHPC Limited (authority inviting tenders) with a forwarding letter.

\*\*\*\*\*\*

# Format 6.3 A(I)- <u>Format for POI for Earnest Money Deposit</u> FORMAT OF PAYMENT ON ORDER INSTRUMENT TO BE ISSUED BY IREDA/REC/PFC (IN LIEU OF BG TOWARDS EMD)

No.	Date
NHPC	
, Reg: M/s	(inse <u>rt name of the Bi</u> dder) – Issuance of Payment on
Order Instrument for an amou	unt of Rs.
Dear Sir,	
1. It is to be noted that M/s. ('IREDA/REC/PFC') has s	(insert name of the POI issuing Agency) anctioned a non-fund based limit loan of Rs.
(Rupees	only) to M/s under the
Loan Agreement executed or	n to execute Renewable Energy Projects.
2. At the request of M/sname	, on behalf of (insert
of the Bidder), this Payment	on Order Instrument (POI) for an amount of Rs
(Rupees into force immediately.	(in words)). This Payment on Order Instrument comes
	[Insert name of red to as 'Bidder') submitting the response to RfS inter
cumulative capacity of M	MW ISTS-Connected Solar PV Power Projects of the [W [Insert cumulative Project capacity proposed] for on long term basis, in response to the RfS No.
dated	issued by NHPC Limited (hereinafter referred to
as NHPC) and NHPC consid	ering such response to the RfS of[Insert the
& address of IREDA/PFC/RI to pay to NHPC at [Insert N	the terms of the RfS, the [Insert name EC] hereby agrees unequivocally, irrevocably and unconditionally lame of the Place from the address of NHPC] forthwith without g from NHPC or any Officer authorized by it in this behalf, any ing Rupees
	_ [Insert amount not less than that derived on the basis of Rs.5.6
Lakhs per MW of cumulative	capacity proposed], only, on behalf of M/s
	[Insert name of the Bidder].
4. In consideration of the above	facts, IREDA/REC/PFC, having its registered office

í	Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects at, agrees to make payment for the sum of Rs
	akhs (in words) to NHPC on the following conditions:-
(a)	IREDA/REC/PFC agrees to make payment of the above said amount unconditionally, without demur and without protest within a period of days of receipt of request from NHPC within the validity period of this letter as specified herein;
(b)	The commitment of IREDA/REC/PFC, under this Payment of Order Instrument will have the same effect as that of the commitment under the Bank Guarantee issued by any Public Sector Bank and shall be enforceable in the same manner as in the case of a Bank Guarantee issued by a Bank and the same shall be irrevocable and shall be honored irrespective of any agreement or its breach between IREDA/REC/PFC or its constituents notwithstanding any dispute that may be raised by the against NHPC;
(c)	The liability of IREDA/REC/PFC continues to be valid and binding on IREDA/REC/PFC and shall not be terminated, impaired and discharged, by virtue of change in its constitution and specific liability under letter of undertaking shall be binding on its successors or assignors;
(d)	The liability of IREDA/REC/PFC shall continue to be valid and binding on IREDA/REC/PFC and shall not be terminated/ impaired/ discharged by any extension of time or variation and alternation made given or agreed with or without knowledge or consent of the parties (NHPC and Bidding Party), subject to the however to the maximum extent of amount stated herein and IREDA/REC/PFC is not liable to any interest or costs etc.;
(e)	This Payment of Order Instrument can be invoked either partially or fully, till the date of validity;
(f)	IREDA/REC/PFC agrees that it shall not require any proof in addition to the written demand by NHPC made in any format within the validity period. IREDA/REC/PFC shall not require NHPC to justify the invocation of the POI against the SPV/SPG, to make any claim against or any demand against the SPV/SPG or to give any notice to the SPV/SPG;
(g)	The POI shall be the primary obligation of IREDA/REC/PFC and NHPC shall not be obliged before enforcing the POI to take any action in any court or arbitral proceedings against the SPV/SPG;
(h)	Neither NHPC is required to justify the invocation of this POI nor shall IREDA/REC/PFC have any recourse against NHPC in respect of the payment made under letter of undertaking;
	Notwithstanding anything contrary contained anywhere in this POI or in any other ocuments, this POI is and shall remain valid up to and
	REDA/REC/PFC shall make payment thereunder only if a written demand or request is raised within the said date and to the maximum extent of Rs.
(	and IREDA/REC/PFC shall in no case, be liable for any interest, costs, charges and expenses and IREDA's/REC's/PFC's liability in no case will exceed more than the above amount stipulated.
Tha	nking you,

Yours faithfully

(Contact Civil-I)

## Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects Format 6.3 A(II)- Format for Insurance Surety Bond for Earnest Money Deposit

#### Format of Insurance Surety Bond for Earnest Money Deposit

(To be executed on Non-Judicial Stamp Paper of Appropriate value)

	Insurance Surety Bond No
	Date:
(Name of Contract)	
To:	
(NHPC Limited,	
Sector 33, Faridabad,	
Haryana 121003)	

WHEREAS (name of Bidder) (hereinafter called "the Bidder") has submitted its Bid dated (date of bid) for the performance of the above named Contract (hereinafter called "the Bid").

for which payment well and truly to be made to NHPC, the Surety binds itself, its successors and assigns by these presents.

#### THE CONDITIONS of this obligation are as follows:

- 1. If the Bidder (a) withdraws or modifies its Bid during the period of bid validity, or (b) adopts corrupt or collusive or coercive or fraudulent practices or defaults under Integrity Pact.
- 2. If the Bidder, having been notified of the acceptance of its Bid by the NHPC Ltd. during the period of bid validity.
- 3. fails or refuses to sign the Contract Agreement when required, or
- 4. fails or refuses to submit the performance security in accordance with the Tender Documents.

We undertake to pay to the NHPC Ltd. up to the above amount upon receipt of its first written demand, without the NHPC Ltd. having to substantiate its demand, provided that in its demand the NHPC Ltd. will mention that the amount claimed by it is due, owing to the occurrence of one or both of the two above-named CONDITIONS, and specifying the occurred condition or conditions.

The Surety declares that this Insurance Surety Bond is issued by the ........... (name of Insurance Company), utilizing the credit limit of M/s ..............(name of SPG) as per the applicable rules and regulations of Insurance Regulatory Development Authority of India (IRDAI).

This Insurance Surety Bond will remain in force up to and including (date 90 days after the period of bid validity), and any demand in respect thereof must reach the Surety not later than the above date.

For and on behalf of the Insurance Company

•	. 1	• .	-
110	tha	annoutry.	$^{-}$
111	HIC	capacity	w
			-

\_\_\_\_\_

Common Seal of the Insurance Company with complete address including Tel. Nos. / e-Mail Id. Staff Authority No. of the officer of the Insurance Company /Signatory

## INSTRUCTIONS FOR EXECUTION OF INSURANCE SURETY BOND FOR EANEST MONEY DEPOSIT

- 1. Insurance Surety Bond for Earnest Money Deposit should be executed on non-judicial Stamp papers of requisite value in accordance with the stamp Act if applicable to that particular state of Indian Union country of executing Insurance Company, where executed. In case the same is issued by an International Insurance Company (it should be registered under Insurance Act 1938 or as amended from time to time and approved by the Insurance Regulatory Development Authority of India (IRDAI)) the law prevalent in the country of execution shall prevail for the purpose of Stamp Duty on the Insurance Surety Bond. However, in such a case, the Insurance Surety Bond for Earnest Money Deposit shall be got confirmed by the Bidder through any Indian Scheduled/Nationalized Insurance Company.
- 2. The executing officers of the Insurance Surety Bond for Earnest Money/Bid Security shall clearly indicate in (block letters) his name, designation, Power of Attorney No. / Signing Power No. as well as telephone/ fax numbers with full correspondence address of the issuing Guarantee etc.
- 3. Each page of the Insurance Surety Bond for Earnest Money Deposit shall be duly signed/initialed by the executing officers and the last page shall be signed in full, indicating the particulars as aforesaid (sub-para 2) under the seal of the Insurance Company.
- 4. Stamp paper shall be purchased in the name of Insurance Company issuing the Insurance Surety Bond, after the date 'Notice Inviting Tender', not more than six (6) months prior to execution/ issuance of the Insurance Surety Bond. The name of the purchaser should appear at the back side of stamp paper in the Vendors Stamp. The issuing Insurance Company shall be requested independently for verification/confirmation of the Insurance Surety Bond issued, non-confirmation of which may lead to rejection of 'Insurance Surety Bond'.
- 6. Irrevocable, valid and fully enforceable Insurance Surety Bond in favor of the Employer (NHPC Ltd.) issued by any Insurance Company registered under Insurance Act 1938 or as amended from time to time and approved by the Insurance Regulatory Development Authority of India (IRDAI) in Indian currency (INR) only is acceptable to the NHPC Ltd.
- 7. Insurance Surety Bond for Bid security in original shall be submitted along with the Bid. However, the issuing Insurance Company shall submit an unstamped duplicate copy of Insurance Surety Bond directly by registered post (A.D.) to the NHPC Ltd. (authority inviting tenders) with a forwarding letter.

## Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects Format 6.3 B - Format of BG for Performance Bank Guarantee

(To be submitted by the Solar Power Generator (SPG))

#### **Bank Guarantee Format for Performance Security**

(To be executed on Non-Judicial Stamp Paper of Appropriate value)

Bank Guarantee No
Date

	<del></del>
To,	
	NHPC Limited, Sector 33, Faridabad,
	Haryana 121003 <i>J</i>
Dear	Sirs,
refer mear	onsideration of the [NHPC Limited, Sector 33, Faridabad, Haryana 121003], hereinafted red to as the 'NHPC Limited' which expression shall unless repugnant to the context of hing thereof, include its successors, administrators and assigns) having awarded to M/SPG's Name] with its Registered/Head Office at
repu	(hereinafter referred to as the 'SPG', which expression shall unless gnant to the context or meaning thereof, include its successors, administrators, executors assigns), a Contract by issue of NHPC Limited's Letter of Acceptance No
dated	1and the same having been acknowledged by the SPG, for [Contract
	in figures and words] for
	ract equivalent to(*) of the said value of the aforesaid work under the ract to the NHPC Limited.
We	
conte	(hereinafter referred to as the 'Bank', which expression shall, unless repugnant to the ext or meaning thereof, include its successors, administrators, executors and assigns) do by guarantee and undertake to pay the NHPC Limited, on demand any and all monies ble by the SPG to the extent of
recou NHP betw Arbit curre	

discharges this guarantee or till ......(+)...... [days/month/year] whichever is earlier.

(\*\*)

The NHPC Limited shall have the fullest liberty, without affecting in any way the liability of the Bank under this guarantee, from time to time to extend the time for performance of the Contract by the SPG. The NHPC Limited shall have the fullest liberty, without affecting this guarantee, to postpone from time to time the exercise of any powers vested in them or of any right which they might have against the SPG, and to exercise the same at any time in any manner, and either to enforce or to forbear to enforce any covenants, contained or implied, in the Contract between the NHPC Limited and the SPG or any other course or remedy or security available to the NHPC Limited. The Bank shall not be released of its obligations under these presents by any exercise by the NHPC Limited of its liberty with reference to the matters aforesaid or any of them or by reason of any other act or forbearance or other acts of omission or commission on the part of the NHPC Limited or any other indulgence shown by the NHPC Limited or by any other matter or thing whatsoever which under the law would, but for this provision have the effect of relieving the Bank.

The Bank declare that this Bank Guarantee is issued by the bank, utilizing the credit limit of
M/s(Name of SPG) also agrees that the NHPC Limited at its option shall be entitled to enforce this Guarantee against the Bank as a principal debtor, in the first instance without proceeding against the SPG and notwithstanding any security or other guarantee the NHPC Limited may have in relation to the SPG's liabilities.
i) Our liability under this Bank Guarantee shall not exceed
(*)

i) We are liable to pay the guaranteed amount or any part thereof under this Bank Guarantee only and only if NHPC Limited serves upon Bank a written claim or demand on or before

(+)

Dated this	day of	
WITNESS		
(Signature)	(Signature)	
(Name)	(Name).	
(Official Address)	(Designation with Bank Stamp)/with staff Authority no	э.

Complete Address of the Bank with Tele-Fax

#### Notes:

1. (\*) This sum shall be as per Clause 3.24 of RfS.

) This Bank Guarantee shall be valid upto

- (@) This date will be:-
- −12 (Twelve) months beyond the Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date of the Project.
- (+) This date will be 9(Nine) months beyond the Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date of the Project.
- 2. Bank Guarantee should be executed on appropriate stamp paper of requisite value; such stamp paper should be purchased in the name of Issuing Bank, not more than six (6) months

prior to execution / issuance of Bank Guarantee. The name of the purchaser should appear at the back side of stamp paper in the Vendors Stamp. Bank guarantee should contain rubber stamp of the authorized signatory of the bank indicating the name, designation and signature/power of attorney number as well as telephone/fax numbers with full correspondence address of the Bank.

3. Bank Guarantee is required to be submitted directly to the NHPC Limited by the issuing bank (on behalf of SPG). The SPG can submit an advance copy of Bank Guarantee to the Engineer in Charge.

## Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects Format 6.3 B(I) - Format for POI for Performance Bank Guarantee

## FORMAT OF PAYMENT ON ORDER INSTRUMENT TO BE ISSUED BY IREDA/REC/PFC (IN LIEU OF PBG)

No.	•			Date	;
NH	IP <u>C</u>	-			
Re	, g: M/s		(insert name of the PPA sign	ning entity) (Pro	oject No.
		(insert project I	D issued by NHPC) – Issuan	ce of Payment o	on Order
Ins	strument for an	amount of Rs.			
De	ar Sir,				
	It is to be noted ('IREDA/REC	C/PFC') has sanction	(insert name	n of Rs.	
		=	only) to M/s to execute l		
2					
۷.	Name of the S	SPV), this Payme	nt on Order Instrument (in wor	POI) for an ar	nount of
	Instrument com	nes into force immed	liately.		
3.	In consideration	n of the	[Insert name of the Bidde	er] (hereinafter r	eferred to as
			submitting the response to Rf		
	Contracted Cap	pacity of	MW, at[Ins	sert name of the	place] under
	RfS for		_ (insert name of the RfS), for	r supply of powe	er there from
	on long term ba (hereinafter ref	asis, in response to the ferred to as NHPC[insert the name ougnant to the content assignees) and selected for Award No	he RfS dated	issued by NE ich response to Generator] (which its executers, ad Power Generator ito (Instead having been according been according) be entered into, pany, M/s {a As per the terminal quivocally, irrevent the address of	the RfS of the expression ministrators, or (SPG) and tert Name of the epted by the for purchase Special s of the RfS, [insert vocably and f the NHPC] s behalf, any

Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects behalf of M/s [Insert name of the selected Solar Power Generator / Project Company].
4. In consideration of the above facts, IREDA/REC/PFC, having its registered office at , agrees to make payment for the sum of Rs. lakhs (in words) to NHPC on the following conditions:-
(a) IREDA/REC/PFC agrees to make payment of the above said amount unconditionally, without demur and without protest within a period of days of receipt of request from NHPC within the validity period of this letter as specified herein;
(b) The commitment of IREDA/REC/PFC, under this Payment of Order Instrument will have the same effect as that of the commitment under the Bank Guarantee issued by any Public Sector Bank and shall be enforceable in the same manner as in the case of a Bank Guarantee issued by a Bank and the same shall be irrevocable and shall be honored irrespective of any agreement or its breach between IREDA/REC/PFC or its constituents notwithstanding any dispute that may be raised by the against NHPC;
(c) The liability of IREDA/REC/PFC continues to be valid and binding on IREDA/REC/PFC and shall not be terminated, impaired and discharged, by virtue of change in its constitution and specific liability under letter of undertaking shall be binding on its successors or assignors;
(d) The liability of IREDA/REC/PFC shall continue to be valid and binding on IREDA/REC/PFC and shall not be terminated/ impaired/ discharged by any extension of time or variation and alternation made given or agreed with or without knowledge or consent of the parties (NHPC and Bidding Party), subject to the however to the maximum extent of amount stated herein and IREDA/REC/PFC is not liable to any interest or costs etc.;
(e)This Payment of Order Instrument can be invoked either partially or fully, till the date of validity;
(f) IREDA/REC/PFC agrees that it shall not require any proof in addition to the written demand by NHPC made in any format within the validity period. IREDA/REC/PFC shall not require NHPC to justify the invocation of the POI against the SPV/SPG, to make any claim against or any demand against the SPV/SPG or to give any notice to the SPV/SPG;
(g) The POI shall be the primary obligation of IREDA/REC/PFC and NHPC shall not be obliged before enforcing the POI to take any action in any court or arbitral proceedings against the SPV/SPG;
(h) Neither NHPC is required to justify the invocation of this POI nor shall IREDA/REC/PFC have any recourse against NHPC in respect of the payment made under letter of undertaking;
5. Notwithstanding anything contrary contained anywhere in this POI or in any other
documents, this POI is and shall remain valid upto and IREDA/REC/PFC shall make payment thereunder only if a written demand or request is raised within the said date and to the maximum extent of Rsand IREDA/REC/PFC shall in no case, be liable for any interest, costs, charges and expenses and IREDA's/REC's/PFC's liability in no case will exceed more than the above amount stipulated.
Thanking you,

## Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects Yours faithfully

		For and on behalf of
M/s		
		(name of the POI issuing agency).
		( )
		General Manager
Copy to:-		
M/s.		
	As per their request	
(		)
		General Manager (Contract Civil-I)

## Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects Format 6.3 B(II) - Format for Insurance Surety Bond for Performance Bank Guarantee

#### FORMAT OF INSURANCE SURETY BOND FOR PERFORMANCE SECURITY

(To be executed on Non-Judicial Stamp Paper of Appropriate value)

Insurance Surety	Bond No
Date	
To,	
[NHPC Limited,	
Sector 33, Faridabad,	
Haryana 121003]	
Dear Sirs,	
In consideration of the [NHPC Limited, Sector 33, Faridabad, Haryana 121003]. referred to as the 'NHPC Ltd.' which expression shall unless repugnant to the corthereof, include its successors, administrators and assigns) having awarded to M/s. Name] with its Registered/Head Office at	ntext or meaning[Contractor's referred to as the thereof, include PC Ltd.'s Letter by the contractor work] and the for the faithful
We	unless repugnants and assigns) do onies payable by any time upto evation, contest and made by the withstanding any efore any Court e this guarantee agrees that the

The NHPC Ltd. shall have the fullest liberty, without affecting in any way the liability of the Insurance Company under this guarantee, from time to time to extend the time for performance of the Contract by the Contractor. The NHPC Ltd. shall have the fullest liberty, without affecting this guarantee, to postpone from time to time the exercise of any powers vested in them or of any right which they might have against the Contractor, and to exercise the same at any time in any manner,

and either to enforce or to forbear to enforce any covenants, contained or implied, in the Contract between the NHPC Ltd. and the Contractor or any other course or remedy or security available to the NHPC Ltd. The Insurance Company shall not be released of its obligations under these presents by any exercise by the NHPC Ltd. of its liberty with reference to the matters aforesaid or any of them or by reason of any other act or forbearance or other acts of omission or commission on the part of the NHPC Ltd. or any other indulgence shown by the NHPC Ltd. or by any other matter or thing whatsoever which under the law would, but for this provision have the effect of relieving the Insurance Company.

The Surety declares that this Insurance Surety Bond is issued by the .........(Name of Insurance Company), utilizing the credit limit of M/s ...........(name of contractor) as per the applicable rules and regulations of Insurance Regulatory Development Authority of India (IRDAI) and also agrees that the NHPC Ltd. at its option shall be entitled to enforce this Guarantee against the Insurance Company as a principal debtor, in the first instance without proceeding against the Contractor and notwithstanding any security or other guarantee the NHPC Ltd. may have in relation to the Contractor's liabilities.

i) Our liability under this Insurance Surety Bond shall not exceed(*)
ii) This Insurance Surety Bond shall be valid upto(+)
iii) We are liable to pay the guaranteed amount or any part thereof under this Insurance Surety
Bond only and only if NHPC Ltd. serves upon Surety a written claim or demand on or before (@)
Dated thisday of20at
WITNESS
(Signature)
(Signature)
(Name) (Name)
(Official Address) (Designation with Stamp of Insurance
Company)/with staff Authority no.
Complete Address of the Insurance Company with Telephone No. and e-Mail Id.

Notes: 1. (\*) This sum shall be as per Clause 3.24 of RfS denominated in the Indian currency.

- (@) This date will be Ninety (90) days beyond the issue of Defects liability Certificate as specified in the Contract.
- (+) This date will be the date of issue of Defects Liability Certificate.

5. Insurance Surety Bond should be executed on appropriate stamp paper of requisite value, such stamp paper should be purchased in the name of Issuing Insurance Company, not more than six (6) months prior to execution / issuance of Insurance Surety Bond. The name of the purchaser should appear at the back side of stamp paper in the Vendors Stamp. Insurance Surety Bond should contain rubber stamp of the authorized signatory of the Insurance Company indicating the name, designation and signature/ power of attorney number as well as telephone numbers / e-Mail Id with full correspondence address of the Insurance Company.

In case the same is issued by an International Insurance Company (it should be registered under Insurance Act 1938 or as amended from time to time and approved by the Insurance

Regulatory Development Authority of India (IRDAI), the law prevalent in the country of execution shall prevail for the purpose of Stamp Duty on the Insurance Surety Bond. However, in such a case, the Insurance Surety Bond shall be got confirmed through any

Indian Scheduled/Nationalized Insurance Company.

- 3. Insurance Surety Bond is required to be submitted directly to the NHPC Ltd. by the issuing Insurance Company (on behalf of Contractor) under registered post (A.D.). The Contractor can submit an advance copy of Insurance Surety Bond to the Engineer in Charge.
- 4. The issuing Insurance Company shall write the name of Insurance Company's controlling branch/ Head Office along with contact details like telephone no., e-Mail Id and full correspondence address in order to get the confirmation of BG from that branch/ Head office, if so required.

#### Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects Format 6.4 –Format for Board Resolutions

- 1. RESOLVED THAT Mr./Ms. ......., be and is hereby authorized to do on our behalf, all such acts, deeds and things necessary in connection with or incidental to our response to RfS for the Project, "GRID CONNECTED SOLAR PHOTO VOLTAIC PROJECTS OF 1200 MW" under OPEN Category in India, including signing and submission of all documents and providing information / response to RfS to NHPC, representing us in all matters before NHPC, and generally dealing with NHPC in all matters in connection with our bid including participation in Reverse Auction for the said Project. (To be provided by the Bidding Company or the Lead Member of the Consortium).
- 2. FURTHER RESOLVED THAT pursuant to the provisions of the Companies Act, 1956/ Companies Act, 2013 (*delete the other which is not applicable*) and compliance thereof and as permitted under the Memorandum and Articles of Association of the company, approval of the Board be and is hereby accorded to invest total equity in the Project. (To be provided by the Bidding Company)

[Note: In the event the Bidder is a Bidding Consortium, in place of the above resolution at Sl. No. 2, the following resolutions are to be provided by the each Member of the Bidding Consortium including Lead Member such that total equity commitment is 100%]

FURTHER RESOLVED THAT pursuant to the provisions of the Companies Act, 1956 / Companies Act, 2013 (delete the other which is not applicable) and compliance thereof and as permitted under the Memorandum and Articles of Association of the company, approval of the Board be and is hereby accorded to invest (-----%) equity [Insert the % equity commitment as specified in Consortium Agreement] in the Project. (To be provided by the each Member of the Bidding Consortium including Lead Member such that total equity commitment is 100%)

**FURTHER RESOLVED THAT** approval of the Board be and is hereby accorded to participate in consortium with ------ [Insert the name of other Members in the Consortium] and Mr/Ms....., be and is hereby authorized to execute the Consortium Agreement. (**To be provided by the each Member of the Bidding Consortium including Lead Member**)

And

**FURTHER RESOLVED THAT** approval of the Board be and is hereby accorded to contribute such additional amount over and above the percentage limit (specified for the Lead Member and other member in the Consortium Agreement) to the extent becoming necessary towards the total equity share in the Project Company, obligatory on the part of the Consortium pursuant to the terms and conditions contained in the Consortium Agreement to be executed by the Consortium as per the provisions of the RfS. [**To be passed by the Lead Member and other members of the Bidding Consortium**]

3. **FURTHER RESOLVED THAT** approval of the Board be and is hereby accorded to M/s. ...... [Insert name of Bidding Company/ Consortium Member(s)] to use our

financial capability for meeting the Qualification Requirements for "GRID CONNECTED SOLAR PHOTO VOLTAIC PROJECTS OF 1200 MW" under OPEN category and confirm that all the equity investment obligations of M/s (Insert

Name of Bidding Company/ Consortium Member(s)] for development of selected project(s), shall be deemed to be our equity investment obligations and in the event of any default the same shall be met by us. The Board also confirms and undertake that in case M/s......[Insert name of Bidding Company/ Consortium Member(s)] fails to submit the requisite Performance Bank Guarantee in terms of Request for Selection Document, the same shall be submitted by us on its behalf. [To be passed by the entity(s) whose financial credentials have been used i.e. Parent and / or its affiliate.]

#### **Certified true copy**

-----

(Signature, Name and stamp of Company Secretary / Director)

#### **Notes:**

- 1) This certified true copy should be submitted on the letterhead of the Company, signed by the Company Secretary / Director.
- 2) The contents of the format may be suitably re-worded indicating the identity of the entity passing the resolution.
- 3) This format may be modified only to the limited extent required to comply with the local regulations and laws applicable to a foreign entity submitting this resolution. For example, reference to Companies Act 1956 / Companies Act, 2013 (delete the other which is not applicable) may be suitably modified to refer to the laws applicable to the entity submitting the resolution. However, in such case, the foreign entity shall submit an unqualified opinion issued by the legal counsel of such foreign entity, stating that the Board resolutions are in compliance with the applicable laws of the respective jurisdictions of the issuing company and the authorizations granted therein are true and valid.
- 4) In case a Sub-Committee/Management Committee has been authorized by the Board of a Company for making the Resolution(s) mentioned here in above, these Resolution(s) can be passed by that Sub Committee and the same may be submitted along with Board Resolution in which the Sub Committee has been authorized By Board to pass such Resolution(s).
- 5) In case of a Consortium the respective Boards of all Consortium Members should pass the aforesaid Resolution before execution of Consortium Agreement.

#### Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects Format 6.5 – Format for Consortium Agreement

(To be on non-judicial stamp paper of appropriate value as per Stamp Act relevant to place of execution) This Consortium Agreement ("Agreement") executed on this \_\_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_ Two thousand \_\_\_\_\_ between M/s [insert name of Lead Member] a Company incorporated under the laws of and having its Registered Office at (hereinafter called the "Member-1", which expression shall include its successors, and M/s executors and permitted assigns) Company incorporated under the laws of \_\_\_\_\_\_ and having its Registered Office at \_\_\_\_\_\_ (hereinafter called the "Member-2", which expression shall include its successors, executors and permitted assigns), M/s \_\_\_\_\_\_a Company incorporated under the laws of and having its Registered Office \_\_\_\_\_ (hereinafter called the "Member-n", which expression shall include its successors, executors and permitted assigns), [The Bidding Consortium should list the details of all the Consortium Members] for the purpose of submitting response to RfS, and execution of Power Purchase Agreement (in case of award), against RfS No. dated issued by NHPC Limited (hereinafter referred to as "NHPC") a Company incorporated under the [Companies Act, 1956/ Companies Act, 2013 (delete the other which is not applicable), and having its Registered Office at \_\_\_\_\_\_or\_\_\_\_constituted under. WHEREAS, each Member individually shall be referred to as the "Member" and all of the Members shall be collectively referred to as the "Members" in this Agreement. WHEREAS, the NHPC had invited response to RfS vide its Request for Selection (RfS) No.

dated

WHEREAS the NHPC shall purchase power through Power Purchase Agreement;

WHEREAS the RfS stipulates that in case response to RfS is being submitted by a Bidding Consortium, the Members of the Consortium will have to submit a legally enforceable Consortium Agreement in a format specified by NHPC wherein the Consortium Members have to commit equity investment of a specific percentage for the Project.

#### NOW THEREFORE, THIS AGREEMENT WITNESSTH AS UNDER:

In consideration of the above premises and agreements all the Members in this Bidding Consortium do hereby mutually agree as follows:

1. We, the Members of the Consortium and Members to the Agreement do hereby

# **Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects** unequivocally agree that Member-1 (M/s \_\_\_\_\_\_\_), shall act as the Lead Member as defined in the RfS for self and agent for and on behalf of Member-2, ----, Member-n.

- 2. The Lead Member is hereby authorized by the Members of the Consortium and Members to the Agreement to bind the Consortium and receive instructions for and on their behalf.
- 3. Notwithstanding anything contrary contained in this Agreement, the Lead Member shall always be liable for the equity (as well as total financing if committed to be met from internal financing) investment obligations of all the Consortium Members i.e. for both its own liability as well as the liability of other Members.
- 4. The Lead Member shall be liable and responsible for ensuring the individual and collective commitment of each of the Members of the Consortium in discharging all of their respective equity as well as other financing if committed to be met internally obligations. Each Member further undertakes to be individually liable for the performance of its part of the obligations without in any way limiting the scope of collective liability envisaged in this Agreement.
- 5. Subject to the terms of this Agreement, the share of each Member of the Consortium in the issued equity share capital of the Project Company is/shall be in the following proportion:

Name	Percentage
Member 1	
Member 2	
Member n	
Total	100%

We acknowledge that after execution of PPA, the controlling shareholding (more than 50%) in the Project Company developing the Project shall be maintained for a period of at-least **1** (**One**) year after SCSD.

- 6. The Lead Member, on behalf of the Consortium, shall *inter alia* undertake full responsibility for liasioning with Lenders or through internal accruals and mobilizing debt resources for the Project, and ensuring that the Seller achieves Financial Closure in terms of the PPA.
- 7. In case of any breach of any equity investment as well as other financing requirements commitment by any of the Consortium Members, the Lead Member shall be liable for the consequences thereof.
- 8. Except as specified in the Agreement, it is agreed that sharing of responsibilities as aforesaid and equity investment obligations thereto shall not in any way be a limitation of responsibility of the Lead Member under these presents.
- 9. It is further specifically agreed that the financial liability for equity contribution of the Lead Member shall not be limited in any way so as to restrict or limit its liabilities. The Lead Member shall be liable irrespective of its scope of work or financial commitments.

- 10. This Agreement shall be construed and interpreted in accordance with the Laws of India and courts at [ ] alone shall have the exclusive jurisdiction in all matters relating thereto and arising there under.
- 11. It is hereby further agreed that in case of being selected as the Successful Bidder, the Members do hereby agree that they shall furnish the Performance Guarantee in favour of NHPC in terms of the RfS.
- 12. It is further expressly agreed that the Agreement shall be irrevocable and shall form an integral part of the Power Purchase Agreement (PPA) and shall remain valid until the expiration or early termination of the PPA in terms thereof, unless expressly agreed to the contrary by NHPC.
- 13. The Lead Member is authorized and shall be fully responsible for the accuracy and ---- veracity of the representations and information submitted by the Members respectively from time to time in the response to RfS.
- 14. It is hereby expressly understood between the Members that no Member at any given point of time, may assign or delegate its rights, duties or obligations under the PPA except with prior written consent of NHPC.
- 15. This Agreement
  - (a) has been duly executed and delivered on behalf of each Member hereto and constitutes the legal, valid, binding and enforceable obligation of each such Member;
  - (b) sets forth the entire understanding of the Members hereto with respect to the subject matter hereof; and
  - (c) may not be amended or modified except in writing signed by each of the Members and with prior written consent of NHPC.
- 16. All the terms used in capitals in this Agreement but not defined herein shall have the meaning as per the RfS & PPA.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Members have, through their authorized representatives, executed these present on the Day, Month and Year first mentioned above.

For M/s[Me	ember 1]
(signature, Name & Designation	of the person authorized vide Board Resolution Dated
[●])	
Witnesses:	
1) Signature	2) Signature
Name:	Name:
Address:	Address:
For M/s[Me	ember 2]
(signature, Name & Designation [●])	of the person authorized vide Board Resolution Dated

### Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects Witnesses: Name: Name: Address: Address: For M/s-----[Member n] (signature, Name & Designation of the person authorized vide Board Resolution Dated $[\bullet])$ Witnesses: 1) Signature ----- (2) Signature Name: Name: Address: Address: Signature and stamp of Notary of the place of execution

#### [on the letter head of Bidder]

	For	mat 6.6 – <u>FORMAT FOR FINANCIAL REQUIF</u>	REMENT – NET
$\mathbf{W}$	ORTH	To,	
N	HPC Li	nited	Date: -
N	HPC O	fice Complex	
Se	ctor-33	, Faridabad	
H	aryana-	121003	
De	ear Sir,		
St	ib: Res	oonse to RfS for Selection of Grid connected So	lar PV Projects of capacity
	N	IW under OPEN category.	
<b>(A)</b>	For n	neeting Qualification Requirement as per clause 3	.8.3 (i)
	We ce	tify that the Bidding Company / Member in a Biddin	g Consortium
	[Name	of Bidding Company or Bidding Consortium] has a r	minimum <b>Net Worth</b> of Rs
	Crore	Rupees) or equivalent US\$*base	ed on
	Sl.	Description	Select any one (whichever
	No		is applicable)
	1.	Audited Annual Accounts of Previous	Applicable / Not
		FY Or	Applicable

#### Exhibit (i): Applicable in case of Bidding Company

Networth as on day ......(dd!mm!yyyy) (not

more than seven (07) days prior to the due date

@ For the above calculations, we have considered the Net Worth by Bidding Company and/ or its Parent / Affiliates as per following details:

Name of Bidding Company	Name of Company / Parent/ Affiliate whose Net Worth is to be considered	Relationship with Bidding Company*	Indicate Financial Year Or the day not more than seven (07) days prior to the	Net Worth (in Rs. Crore) of the Member Company
(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)
Company 1				
		Total		

Exchange Rates considered

Applicable / Not

**Applicable** 

<sup>\*</sup> This Net Worth has been calculated in accordance with the instructions provided in Clause 3.8.3 of the RfS.

		Total				
1						
(1) Company	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	(7)
(1)	Worth is to be	(2)	(4)	Company	um (6)	(7)
		any)	submission	Member	Consorti	
Company	Member	y* (if	date of bid		Bidding	Clorey
Company	Consortium	Compan	the due	Consortiu	in	Crore)
m Member	Affiliate/	Bidding	(07) days prior to	Crore) of the	ment (in %age)	Worth (in Rs.
Consortiu	Company / Parent/	ip with	Year Or the day not more than seven	· ·	Commit	ed Net
Name of		Relationsh		Net Worth	Equity	Committ
	liations, we na liate as per foll		ed Net Worth by Me ls:	mber in Bidd	ing Consor	tium and/ or
	- Crore (Equit	•	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		,	@ For the
Net Worth I	Requirement to	be met by I	Member in Proportion	to the Equity	Commitme	nt:
Name of M	ember: [Inser	t name of tl	ne Member]			
(To be fille	d by each Men	nber in a B	idding Consortium so	eparately)		
			dding Consortium			
·	•	-		joinuu.		
capabilit Further,	y of Parent/A documentary e	ffiliate has vidence to e	dding Company" is to been used for meet establish the relations ired to be attached wit	ing Qualifica hip, duly certi	ition Requi	rements.
its own c	company name	in column (2	?), "Self" in column (3	3) and Net wo	rth in colum	en (5).
@ In cases	where the Bidd	ling Compar	ry is giving its own ne	t worth only, i	the bidder h	as to fill
	• '	-	ange rate is enclosed a	<i>'</i>		
USD to INR Other Curr		lder to spec	ify the other currency	SD = INR v) 1=IN		
LICID to INID			1110	SI) — INID		

Exchange Rates considered	
USD to INR:	/ USD = INR
Other Currency(Bidder to specify	the other currency) 1=INR Certificate
from the Banker in respect of the Excha	nge rate is enclosed at Appendix

@ In cases where the Consortium member is giving its own net worth only, the Consortium member has to fill its company name in column (2), "Self" in column (3) and Net worth in column (5).

- \* The column for "Relationship with Bidding Company" is to be filled only in case the financial capability of Parent/Affiliate has been used for meeting Qualification Requirements. Further, documentary evidence to establish the relationship, duly certified by the company secretary/statutory auditor is required to be attached with the format.
- \* For the Qualification Requirements, if data is provided by the Bidder Company in foreign currency, equivalent rupees of Net Worth will be calculated as per Note 1 of Clause 3.8.3.

(Signature & Name of the p	erson Authorized	(Signature and Stamp of
By the Board)		Statutory Auditor)
(B) For meeting Qualification	ation Requirement	as per clause 3.8.3 (ii)(a) Annual Turnover:
We certify that the *Bio	dding Company /	*Member in the Bidding Consortium
[N	lame of Bidding Co	mpany or Bidding Consortium] has an <b>Annua</b> l
Turnover of Rs	(Rupees	) during previous Financial Year. (*Strike
out if not applicable).		
Exhibit (i): Applicable	in case of Bidding	Company
@ For the above calculated	ations, we have cons	sidered the Annual Turnover by the Bidding
Company and/ or its Pa	rent / Affiliates as p	er following details:

Name of Bidding Company	Name of Company / Parent/ Affiliate whose Turnover is to be considered	Relationship with Bidding Company*	Annual Turnover (in Rs. Crore) of the Member Company during Previous FY
(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)
Company 1			
		Total	

- @ In cases where the Bidding Company is giving its own Turnover, the bidder has to fill its own company name in column (2), "Self" in column (3) and Annual Turnover in column (4).
- \* The column for "Relationship with Bidding Company" is to be filled only in case the financial capability of Parent/Affiliate has been used for meeting Qualification Requirements. Further, documentary evidence to establish the relationship, duly certified by the company secretary/ statutory auditor is required to be attached with the format.

Exhibit (ii): Applicable in case of Bidding Consortium

(To be filled by each Member in a Bidding Consortium separately)

Name of Member: [Insert name of the Member]

Consortium[Name of Bidding Company or Bidding Consortium] has a Profit Before Depreciation Interest and Taxes (PBDIT) of Rs (Rupeesin words) as on the last date of previous Financial Year. *(Strike out if not applicable)	Annual TurnoCrore ( @ For the ab	over to be met by Equity Commitmove calculations	Member in Placent (%) x Rate, we have co	Grid Connected Stroportion to the Eds. [ ] Crore) onsidered Annual e as per following	quity Commitn Turnover by	nent: Rs
(1) (2) (3) (4) (5) (6)  Company  1  Total  Total   In cases where the Consortium member is giving its own Turnover only, the Consortium member has to fill its company name in column (2), "Self" in column (3) and Annual Turnover in column (4).  * The column for "Relationship with Bidding Company" is to be filled only in case the financial capability of Parent/Affiliate has been used for meeting Qualification Requirements. Further, documentary evidence to establish the relationship, duly certified by the company secretary/ statutory auditor is required to be attached with the format.  For meeting Qualification Requirement as per clause 3.8.3 (ii)(b) PBDIT:  We certify that the *Bidding Company/*Member in the Bidding Consortium	Consortium Member Company	Company / Parent/ Affiliate/ Consortium Member whose Turnover	p with Bidding Company* (if	Turnover (in Rs. Crore) of the Consortium Member Company during	Commitment (in %age) in Bidding Consortium	e d Annual turnove r (in Rs.
Company  1  Total  © In cases where the Consortium member is giving its own Turnover only, the Consortium member has to fill its company name in column (2), "Self" in column (3) and Annual Turnover in column (4).  * The column for "Relationship with Bidding Company" is to be filled only in case the financial capability of Parent/Affiliate has been used for meeting Qualification Requirements. Further, documentary evidence to establish the relationship, duly certified by the company secretary/ statutory auditor is required to be attached with the format.  For meeting Qualification Requirement as per clause 3.8.3 (ii)(b) PBDIT:  We certify that the *Bidding Company/*Member in the Bidding Consortium	(1)			(4)	(5)	
<ul> <li>In cases where the Consortium member is giving its own Turnover only, the Consortium member has to fill its company name in column (2), "Self" in column (3) and Annual Turnover in column (4).</li> <li>* The column for "Relationship with Bidding Company" is to be filled only in case the financial capability of Parent/Affiliate has been used for meeting Qualification Requirements. Further, documentary evidence to establish the relationship, duly certified by the company secretary/ statutory auditor is required to be attached with the format.</li> <li>For meeting Qualification Requirement as per clause 3.8.3 (ii)(b) PBDIT:</li> <li>We certify that the *Bidding Company/*Member in the Bidding Consortium [Name of Bidding Company or Bidding Consortium] has a Profit Before Depreciation Interest and Taxes (PBDIT) of Rs (Rupee in words) as on the last date of previous Financial Year. *(Strike out if not applicable)</li> </ul>	Company		,			
Consortium member has to fill its company name in column (2), "Self" in column (3) and Annual Turnover in column (4).  * The column for "Relationship with Bidding Company" is to be filled only in case the financial capability of Parent/Affiliate has been used for meeting Qualification Requirements. Further, documentary evidence to establish the relationship, duly certified by the company secretary/ statutory auditor is required to be attached with the format.  For meeting Qualification Requirement as per clause 3.8.3 (ii)(b) PBDIT:  We certify that the *Bidding Company/*Member in the Bidding Consortium			Total			
We certify that the *Bidding Company/*Member in the Bidding Consortium[Name of Bidding Company or Bidding Consortium] has a Profit Before Depreciation Interest and Taxes (PBDIT) of Rs(Rupeerin words) as on the last date of previous Financial Year. *(Strike out if not applicable)	* The colufinancial Requirements Retailed by	m member has to al Turnover in co mn for "Relation capability of Poents. Further, do by the company so	fill its compo lumn (4). ship with Bia arent/Affiliate ocumentary	any name in colum lding Company" is has been used evidence to estab	n (2), "Self" in to be filled on for meeting Q lish the relation	n column (3) ly in case the Qualification onship, duly
Consortium[Name of Bidding Company or Bidding Consortium] has a Profit Before Depreciation Interest and Taxes (PBDIT) of Rs (Rupee in words) as on the last date of previous Financial Year. *(Strike out if not applicable)	_	=	_	-		<del></del> '
Profit Before Depreciation Interest and Taxes (PBDIT) of Rs (Rupee in words) as on the last date of previous Financial Year. *(Strike out if not applicable)	•		C	* *		the Bidding
in words) as on the last date of previous Financial Year. *(Strike out if not applicable)			•			
applicable)		_				
		us) as on the la	st date of p	revious Financial	rear. *(Strik	e out if noi
Exhibit (i): Applicable in case of Bidding Company @ For the above calculations, we	* *	muliochle in a	f D: 1.1!	Common @ F	4la a ala a1	-1-4-1

Name of Bidding	Name of Company /	Relationship with	PBDIT (in Rs.
Company	Parent/ Affiliate whose	Bidding	Crore)
	PBDIT is to be	Company*	of
	considered		the Member

**(C)** 

following details:

(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)
Company 1			
Total			

- @ In cases where the Bidding Company is giving its own PBDIT, the bidder has to fill its own company name in column (2), "Self" in column (3) and PBDIT in column (4).
- \* The column for "Relationship with Bidding Company" is to be filled only in case the financial capability of Parent/Affiliate has been used for meeting Qualification Requirements. Further, documentary evidence to establish the relationship, duly certified by the company secretary/statutory auditor is required to be attached with the format.

Exhibit (ii): Applicable in case of Bidding Consortium

(To be filled by each Member in a Bidding Consortium separately)

Name of Member: [Insert name of the Member]

PBDIT requirement to be met by Member in Proportion to the Equity Commitment: Rs. --------Crore (Equity Commitment ( %) \* Rs. [ ] Crore)

@ For the above calculations, we have considered PBDIT by Member in Bidding Consortium and/ or Parent/ Affiliate as per following details:

Name of	Name of	Relationshi	PBDIT (in Rs.	Equity	Committ		
Consortiu	Company /	р	Crore) of the	Commitmen			
m	Parent/	with	Consortium	t	PBDIT		
Member	Affiliate/	Bidding	Member	(in %age) in	(in		
Company	Consortium	Company*	Company	Bidding	Rs.		
	Member	(if	during Previous	Consortium	Crore)		
	whose PBDIT is	any)	FY		,		
	to be						
	considered						
(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)		
Company							
1							
	Total						

<sup>@</sup> In cases where the Consortium member is giving its own PBDIT, the Consortium member has to fill its company name in column (2), "Self" in column (3) and PBDIT in column (4).

<sup>\*</sup> The column for "Relationship with Bidding Company" is to be filled only in case the

financial capability of Parent/Affiliate has been used for meeting Qualification Requirements. Further, documentary evidence to establish the relationship, duly certified by the company secretary/ statutory auditor is required to be attached with the format.

#### D) For meeting Qualification Requirement as per clause 3.8.3 (ii)(c)

We certify that the \*Bidding Company/\*Member in the Bidding Consortium \_\_\_\_\_\_ [Name of Bidding Company or Bidding Consortium] has In-principle sanction letter from our lending institutions/banks, committing a Line of Credit for Rs. (in words) [insert amount which should be a minimum amount of Rs. 12.02 Lakhs/MW of the quoted capacity], towards meeting the working capital requirement of the project quoted under this RfS. \*(Strike out if not applicable)

#### Exhibit (i): Applicable in case of Bidding Company

@ For the above calculations, we have considered the Line of Credit available to the Bidding Company and/ or its Parent / Affiliates as per following details:

Name of Bidding Company	Name of Company / Parent/ Affiliate to whom Sanction Letter issued	Relationship with Bidding Company*	Line of Credit (in Rs. Crore) available to the Member Company	
(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	
Company 1				Sanction Letter from lending institutions/ banks enclosed at Annexure of this Form 6.6.
		_		
		Total		

<sup>@</sup> In cases where the Line of Credit is in favor of Bidding Company, the bidder has to fill its own company name in column (2), "Self" in column (3) and Line of Credit in column (4).

<sup>\*</sup> The column for "Relationship with Bidding Company" is to be filled only in case the financial capability of Parent/Affiliate has been used for meeting Qualification Requirements. Further, documentary evidence to establish the relationship, duly

certified by the company secretary/ statutory auditor is required to be attached with the format.

# Exhibit (ii): Applicable in case of Bidding Consortium (To be filled by each Member in a Bidding Consortium separately) Name of Member: [Insert name of the Member]

Line of Credit requirement to be met by Member in Proportion to the Equity Commitment: Rs. ----- Crore (Equity Commitment (%) \* Rs. [ ] Crore)

@ For the above calculations, we have considered Line of Credit available to Member in Bidding Consortium and/ or Parent/ Affiliate as per following details:

Name of Consortium Member Company	Name of Company / Parent/ Affiliate/ Consortium Member whose Line of Credit is to be considered	Relationship with Bidding Company * (if any)	Line of Credit (in Rs. Crore) of the Consortiu m Member Company	Equity Commitment (in %age) in Bidding Consortium	Committed Line of Credit (in Rs. Crore)	
(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	
Company 1						Sanction Letter from lending institution s/ banks enclosed at Annexur eof this Form 6.6
Total						

<sup>@</sup> In cases where the Line of Credit is in favour of Consortium member, the Consortium member has to fill its company name in column (2), "Self" in column (3) and Line of Credit in column (4).

\* The column for "Relationship with Bidding Company" is to be filled only in case the financial capability of Parent/Affiliate has been used for meeting Qualification Requirements. Further, documentary evidence to establish the relationship, duly certified by the company secretary/statutory auditor is required to be attached with the format.

(Signature & Name of the person Authorized By the Board)

(Signature and Stamp of Statutory Auditor)

Note: Since Bidder is required to meet any one of the requirements mentioned at Clause 3.8.3 (ii) (a), (b) or (c). Therefore, Bidder may fill either of sl. No. (B) or (C) or (D) above.

We are submitting in a separate sheet, details of computation of Net Worth, Annual Turnover & PBDIT duly certified by Statutory Auditor. The detailed sheet is enclosed at

We are enclosing the certified copies of Balance sheet, Profit & Loss Account, Schedules and Cash Flow Statements and Bank statement by bank and other documents in support thereof for confirmation of balance in cash & bank as per the stipulations of RfS as under:

S. No.	Document Description	Enclosed at Appendix
Appendix		

(Signature & Name of the person Authorized(Signature and Stamp ofBy the board)Statutory

Auditor) Date:

- **Note: 1.** Bidders are advised in their own interest to furnish the detailed computation sheet by statutory auditor for determination of Net Worth/Turnover/PBDIT along with supporting documents referred therein as per the requirements of RfS without which no claim for Net worth shall be considered.
  - 2. For the Qualification Requirements, if data is provided by the Bidder Company in foreign currency, equivalent rupees of Net Worth will be calculated as per Note 1 of Clause 3.8.3.

# Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects Format 6.6 A-UNDERTAKING FROM THE BIDDER IN ACCORDANCE WITH CLAUSE NO. 3.8.4 OF RFS

(To be submitted by Bidder along with the Technical Bid)

Ref.:	Date:
То	
NHPC Limited,	
NHPC Office Complex,	
Sector-33, Faridabad	
Haryana-121003	

#### Dear Sir,

We hereby undertake to certify in line with clause 3.8.4 of RfS that we or any of our Affiliates are not a willful defaulter to any lender, and that there is no major litigation pending or threatened against us or our Affiliates which are of a nature that could cast a doubt on the ability or the suitability of the Bidder to undertake the Project.

(Signature & Name of the person Authorized by the Board)

Name of the Bidder

## Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects [on the letter head of Bidder]

#### Format 6.7 – FORMAT FOR TECHNICAL CRITERIA

To, Date:-

**NHPC Limited** 

NHPC Office Complex, Sector-33, Faridabad Haryana-121003

Sub: Response to RfS for selection of \_\_\_ MW of Grid connected Solar PV Projects under OPEN category

#### Dear Sir,

We hereby undertake to certify in line with clause 3.27 under the title "Financial Closure or Project Financing Arrangement" that the following details shall be furnished: -

- 1.0 Evidence of fulfillment of requisite technical criteria as per **Annexure** − **1** of RfS document within 18 months from the effective date of PPA.
- 2.0 Evidence such as notarized copies of un-priced purchase orders / agreements entered into, for supply of plants and equipment for the project(s) within 18 months from the effective date of PPA.
- 3.0 Evidence of clear possession of the required land for the project(s) along with following documentary evidence: -
  - Title of land through sale deed or lease hold rights to establish possession/right to use 100% of the required land for the project in the name of the SPG/Project Developer or our Affiliate for a period not less than the complete term of PPA, on or before the Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date. In case the land is in the name of the Affiliate, the land should be transferred in the name of the SPG/Project Developer prior to Scheduled Commissioning Date. In case leasing of private land is involved, the lease should allow transfer of land lease rights to the lenders or Beneficiary(ies), in case of default of the Project Developer.
  - o Certificate by the concerned and competent revenue / registration authority for the acquisition / ownership/ vesting of the land in the name of the Project Developer.
  - Sworn in Affidavit from the authorized person of the developer listing the details of the land and certifying total land acquired for the project under clear possession of the Project Developer

A certified English translation from an approved translator in case above land documents are in other than English or Hindi Languages.

We further confirm that the technology proposed to be used by us for Solar Power Project(s) is commercially established and operational technology.

We understand and confirm that failure or delay on our part in achieving the Financial Closure as per RfS documents shall constitute sufficient grounds for actions by NHPC as per the

# Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects stipulations of RfS documents including but not limited to encashment of our Performance Bank Guarantee without giving any notice or intimation.

(Signature & Name of the person Authorized by the Board)

### Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects Format 6.8 –Format for Disclosure

(To be submitted on the Letter Head of the Bidding Company / Each Member of Consortium)

#### **DISCLOSURE**

D ( ) I

Rei. No.	Date:
From: (Insert name and address of Bidding Company/ Lead Member of	Consortium)
Tel. #: Fax#:	
E-mail address#	
То	
(Enter Address of NHPC)	
Sub: Response to RfS No dated for	
Dear Sir/ Madam,	

We hereby declare and confirm that only we are participating in the RfS Selection process for the RfS No. and that our Parent, Affiliate or Ultimate Parent or any Group Company with which we have direct or indirect relationship are not separately participating in this selection process.

We further declare and confirm that in terms of the definitions of the RfS, M/s (enter name of the Promoter/Promoters) is/are our Promoter(s), and has/have a direct/indirect Control in the bidding company as per the Companies Act 2013. No other entity has a direct/indirect control in the bidding company except the entity(ies) mentioned above.

We further declare that the above statement is true & correct. We undertake that if at any stage it is found to be incorrect, in addition to actions applicable under the RfS/PPA including but not limited to cancellation of our response to this RfS and LoA/PPA as applicable, we, i.e. M/s (enter name of the bidding company/member in a consortium), including our Parent, Ultimate Parent, and our Affiliates shall be suspended/debarred from participating in any of the upcoming tenders issued by NHPC for a period upto 2 years from the date of default as notified by NHPC.

We also understand that the above is in addition to the penal consequences that may follow from the relevant laws for the time being in force.

We further declare that we have read the provisions of Clause 3.38 of the RfS, and are complying with the requirements as per the referred OM dated 23.02.2023 except Sl.17 of the OM, including subsequent amendments and clarifications thereto. Accordingly, we are also enclosing necessary certificates (Annexure to this format) in support of the above compliance under the RfS. We understand that in case of us being selected under

this RfS, any of the above certificates is found false, NHPC shall take appropriate action as deemed necessary.

We further declare that we are fully aware of the binding provisions of the ALMM Order and the Lists(s) thereunder, while quoting the tariff in RfS for (Enter the name of the RfS).

We further understand that the List-I (Solar PV Modules) of ALMM Order, Annexure-I of the OM, issued by MNRE on 10th March, 2021 will be updated by MNRE from time to time. We also understand that the Modules to be procured for this project, shall be from the List-I of the ALMM Order applicable on the date of invoicing of such modules.

We also further understand and accept that we shall be liable for penal action, including but not limited to blacklisting and invocation of Performance Bank Guarantee, if we are found not complying with the provisions of ALMM Order, including those mentioned above.

Dated the day of, 20.

Thanking you,

Yours faithfully,

Name, Designation, Seal and Signature of Authorized Person in whose name Power of Attorney/ Board Resolution/ Declaration.

## Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects Format 6.8A –Format for Disclosure

(To be submitted on the Letter Head of the Bidding Company/ Each Member of Consortium) (To be submitted by all such bidders in which a common Company/companies directly/indirectly own(s) more than 10% but less than 26% shareholding)

#### **DISCLOSURE**

Ref. No.

Tell 110.	
From: (Insert name and address of Bidding Company/ Lead Member of Consortium)	
Tel. #: Fax#:	
E-mail address#	
То	
NHPC Limited,	
NHPC OFFICE COMPLEX,	
Sector-33, Faridabad-121003,	
Haryana, India.	
Sub: Response to RfS Nodated for	
Dear Sir/ Madam.	

We hereby declare and confirm that in terms of the definitions of the RfS, M/s (enter name of the common shareholder) is our Group Company, and has a direct/indirect shareholding of less than 26% in the bidding company. M/s (enter name of the common shareholder) also holds directly/indirectly less than 26% shareholding in other Companies which may participate in this RfS, i.e. RfS No. .

We undertake that M/s (enter name of the above common shareholder) is not a party to the decision-making process for submission of response to this RfS by M/s (enter name of the bidding company/member in the consortium). We further undertake that while undertaking any action as part of our response to RfS, we are not complicit with other such bidders participating in this RfS, in which M/s (enter name of the common shareholder) has less than 26% direct/indirect shareholding, if any.

We further declare and confirm that in terms of the definitions of the RfS, M/s (enter name of the Promoter/Promoters) is/are our Promoter(s), and has/have a direct/indirect Control in the bidding company as per the Companies Act 2013. No other entity has a direct/indirect control in the bidding company except the entity(ies) mentioned above.

We further declare that the above statement is true & correct. We undertake that if at any stage it is found to be incorrect, in addition to actions applicable under the RfS/PPA including but not limited to cancellation of our response to this RfS and LoA/PPA as applicable, we, i.e. M/s (enter name of the bidding company/member in a consortium), including our Parent, Ultimate Parent, and our

Date:

Affiliates shall be suspended/debarred from participating in any of the upcoming tenders issued by NHPC for a period of 2 years from the date of default as notified by NHPC.

We also understand that the above is in addition to the penal consequences that may follow from the relevant laws for the time being in force.

We further declare that we have read the provisions of Clause 3.38 of the RfS, and are complying with the requirements as per the referred OM dated 23.02.2023 except Sl. 17 of the OM, including subsequent amendments and clarifications thereto. Accordingly, we are also enclosing necessary certificates (Annexure to this format) in support of the above compliance under the RfS. We understand that in case of us being selected under this RfS, any of the above certificates is found false, NHPC shall take appropriate action as deemed necessary.

We further declare that we are fully aware of the binding provisions of the ALMM Orders and the Lists(s) thereunder, while quoting the tariff in RfS for (Enter the name of the RfS).

We further understand that the List-I (Solar PV Modules) of ALMM Order, Annexure-I of the OM, issued by MNRE on 10th March, 2021 will be updated by MNRE from time to time. We also understand that the Modules to be procured for this project, shall be from the List-I of the ALMM Order applicable on the date of invoicing of such modules.

Thanking you,

We remain.

Yours faithfully,

Name, Designation, Seal and Signature of Authorized Person in whose name Power of Attorney/Board Resolution/ Declaration.

# Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects Annexure to Format 6.8/6.8A DECLARATION

# RESTRICTION ON PROCUREMENT FROM CERTAIN COUNTRIES: MoF OM No 7/10/2021- PPD-(1) dated 23.02.2023

(To be submitted on the Letter Head of the Bidding Company/ Each Member of Consortium)

Ref. No. Date: From: (Insert name and address of Bidding Company/Member of Consortium)		
Tel#:		
Fax#:		
E-mail address#		
То		
NHPC Limited,		
NHPC OFFICE COMPLEX,		
Sector-33, Faridabad-121003,		
Haryana, India.		
Sub: Response to RfS No dated for the tender for		
Door Sin/Modern		
Dear Sir/ Madam,		
This is with reference to attached order No. OM No. F.7/10/2021-PPD(1) dated 23.02.2023 issued by Department of Expenditure, MoF, Govt of India. We are hereby submitting the following declaration in this regard: "I have read the clause regarding restrictions on procurement from a bidder of a country which shares a land border with India; I certify that this bidder is not from such a country or, if from such a country, has been registered with the Competent Authority. I hereby certify that this bidder fulfils all requirements in this regard and is eligible to be considered. Where applicable, evidence of valid registration by the Competent Authority shall be attached."		
We further declare that the above statement is true & correct. We are aware that if at any stage it is found to be incorrect, our response to the tender will be rejected.		
Dated the day of, 20		
Thanking you,		
We remain, Yours faithfully,		
Name, Designation, Seal and Signature of Authorized Person in whose name Power of Attorney/		

Board Resolution/ Declaration.

Encl: OM dated 23.07.2020, as referred above.

# Declaration by the Solar power Genera tor for the proposed technology tie-up (To be Submitted on the letterhead of the Bidder)

1	Name of Bidding Company / Lead Member		
	of Bidding Consortium		
2	Contracted Capacity proposed (in MW)		
3	<b>Location of the Project</b>		
4	Technology proposed to be adopted for the project	SOLAR	PV
		Crystalline Silicon Solar Cell Modules	
		Thin Film Modules	
(a)	For Solar PV Projects	<b>Concentrator PV Modules</b>	
		Any Other Technology (Please specify)	
5	Give brief about the proposed Technology		
6	Declared Annual CUF(%)		
7	Power supply profile of offered capacity	(To be enclosed as Annexure to this Format)*	
8	We confirm that Capacity Utiliz proposed technology as selected	` '	· ·

Dated	the	day	$\alpha f$	20	
Daicu	uic	ua y	υ,	20.	

Thanking you,

Yours faithfully,

Name, Designation, Seal and Signature of Authorized Person in whose name Power of Attorney/Board Resolution/ Declaration.

#### Encl.:

\*Hourly generation profile for a representative day for a single year, indicating tentative energy (MWh) and power (MW) to be supplied under the PPA.

### Format 6.10 – Format for Letter from CTU (to

be filled separately for individual projects) **DELETED** 

# Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects Format 6.11- Format of Financial Bid for Quoting "First Round Tariff Bid" under OPEN Category

Sl. No.	Category	Indicative Tariff in Rupees Power (single Tariff to be quo for)	per kWh (unit) of Electrical ted for entire capacity applied
		(In Figures)	(In Words)
1	OPEN		

We confirm that the first round quoted tariff as above shall be applicable for capacity of projects we are found to be qualified for, as per technical and commercial evaluation. The above quoted tariff shall hold good even if the capacity of projects qualified for/allotted, is less than the quoted capacity / number of projects.

(Signature of Authorized Representative of the Company)
Name of Organization: -

Date: -

(Company Seal)

#### Note: -

- 1. In case of any discrepancy between the values mentioned in figures and in words, the value mentioned in words will prevail.
- 2. Evaluation will be carried out based on tariff quoted by Bidders.
- 3. No Financial information is to be submitted with Technical Bid. Only .xlsx file is to be uploaded with the Tender in Financial Bid.

#### (Format of Integrity Pact)

(To be executed on plain paper at the time of submission of bid/ and on Non-judicial stamp paper of appropriate value by successful Bidder (Contractor) prior to signing of Contract Agreement)

### (Format of Integrity Pact)

### PRE CONTRACTINTEGRITY PACT

#### **Between**

NHPC Limited, a company incorporated under the Companies Act 1956 and having its registered office at NHPC Office Complex, Sector-33, Faridabad-121003 (Haryana), hereinafter referred to as "The Employer" which expression shall mean and include, unless the context otherwise requires, his successors in office and assigns of the **First Part.** 

And

M/s, a company/ firm/ individual
(status of the company) and having its registered office at
represented by Shri, hereinafter referred to as "The Bidder/Contractor" which expression
shall mean and include, unless the context otherwise requires, his successors and permitted
assigns of the Second Part.
WHEREAS the Employer proposes to procure under laid down organizational
procedures, contract/s for
(Name of the work/ goods/ services) and the Bidder/Contractor is willing to offer
against NIT No

WHEREAS the Bidder/Contractor is a private company / public company/Government undertaking/partnership/consortium/joint venture constituted in accordance with the relevant law in the matter and the Employer is a Public Sector Enterprise.

#### NOW, THEREFORE,

To avoid all forms of corruption by following a system that is fair, transparent and free from any influence/prejudiced dealings prior to, during and subsequent to the currency of the contract to be entered into with a view to:-

Enabling the Employer to obtain the desired said (work/ goods/ services) at a competitive price in conformity with the defined specifications by avoiding the high cost and the distortionary impact of corruption on public procurement, and

Enabling the Bidder(s)/Contractor(s) to abstain from bribing or indulging in any corrupt practice in order to secure the contract by providing assurance to them that their competitors will also abstain from bribing and other corrupt practices and the Employer will commit to prevent corruption, in any form, by its officials by following transparent procedures.

#### 1.0 <u>Commitments of the Employer</u>

1.1 The Employer undertakes that no official of the Employer, connected directly or indirectly with the contract, will demand, take a promise for or accept, directly or through intermediaries, any bribe, consideration, gift, reward, favour or any material or immaterial benefit or any other advantage from the Bidder/Contractor, either for themselves or for any person, organization or third party related to the contract in exchange for an advantage in the bidding process, bid evaluation, contracting or implementation process related to the contact.

- 1.2. The Employer will, during the pre-contract stage, treat all the Bidders/Contractors alike, and will provide to all the Bidders/Contractors the same information and will not provide any such information to any particular Bidder/Contractor which could afford an advantage to that particular Bidder/Contractor in comparison to other Bidders/Contractors.
- 1.3. All the officials of the Employer will report to the appropriate Authority any attempted or completed breaches of the above commitments as well as any substantial suspicion of such a breach.
- 2.0 In case any such preceding misconduct on the part of such official(s) is reported by the Bidder to the Employer with full and verifiable facts and the same is prima facie found to be correct by the Employer, necessary disciplinary proceedings, or any other action as deemed fit, including criminal proceedings may be initiated by the Employer or Independent External Monitor and such a person shall be debarred from further dealings related to the contract process. In such a case while an enquiry is being conducted by the Employer the proceedings under the contract would not be stalled.

#### **3.0** Commitments of the Bidder(s)/Contractor(s)

The Bidder(s)/Contractor(s) commits themselves to take all measures necessary to prevent corrupt practices, unfair means and illegal activities during any stage of its bid or during any pre-contract or post-contract stage in order to secure the contract or in furtherance to secure it and in particular commit themselves to observe the following principles during participation in the tender process and during contract execution: -

- 3.1 The Bidder(s)/Contractor(s) will not offer, directly or through intermediaries, any bribe, gift, consideration, reward, favour, any material or immaterial benefit or other advantage, commission, fees, brokerage or inducement to any official of the Employer, connected directly or indirectly with the bidding process, or to any person, organization or third party related to the contract in exchange for any advantage in the bidding, evaluation, contracting and implementation of the contract.
- 3.2 The Bidder/Contractor further undertakes that it has not given, offered or promised to give, directly or indirectly any bribe, gift consideration, reward, favour, any material or immaterial benefit or other advantage, commission, fees, brokerage or inducement to any official of the Employer or otherwise in procuring the Contract or forbearing to do or having done any act in relation to the obtaining or execution of the contract or any other contract with Employer for showing or forbearing to show favour or disfavor to any person in relation to the contract or any other contract with Employer.
- 3.3 The Bidder(s)/Contractor(s) shall disclose the name and address of agents and representatives and Indian Bidder(s)/Contractor(s) shall disclose their foreign principals or associates.
- 3.4 The Bidder(s)/Contractor(s) shall, when presenting their bid, disclose any /all payments made, is committed to or intends to make to agents, brokers or any other intermediaries, in connection with this bid/award of the contract
- 3.5 Deleted.
- 3.6 The Bidder, either while presenting their bid or during pre-contract negotiations or before signing the contract, shall disclose any payments made, is committed to or intends to make to officials of the Employer or their family members, agents, brokers or any other intermediaries in connection with the contract and the details of services agreed upon for such payments.

- 3.7 The Bidder/Contractor will not collude with other parties interested in the contract to impair the transparency, fairness and progress of the bidding process, bid evaluation, contracting and implementation of the contract.
- 3.8 The Bidder/Contractor will not accept any advantage in exchange for any corrupt practice, unfair means and illegal activities.
- 3.9 The Bidder/Contractor shall not use improperly, for purposes of competition or personal gain, or pass on to others, any information provided by the Employer as part of the business relationship, regarding plans, technical proposals and business details, including information contained in electronic data carrier. The Bidder/Contractor also undertakes to exercise due and adequate care lest any such information is divulged.
- 3.10 The Bidder(s)/Contractor(s) commits to refrain from giving any complaint directly or through any other manner without supporting it with full and verifiable facts.
- 3.11 The Bidder(s)/Contractor(s) shall not instigate or cause to instigate any third person to commit any of the actions mentioned above.
- 3.12 If the Bidder/Contractor or any employee of the Bidder/Contractor or any person acting on behalf of the Bidder/Contractor, either directly or indirectly, is a relative of any of the officers of the Employer, or alternatively, if any relative of an officer of the Employer has financial interest/stake in the Bidder(s)/Contractor(s) firm(excluding Public Ltd. Company listed on Stock Exchange), the same shall be disclosed by the Bidder/Contractor at the time of filling of tender.
  - The term 'relative' for this purpose would be as defined in Section 2(77) of the Companies Act 2013.
- 3.13 The Bidder(s)/Contractor(s) shall not lend to or borrow any money from or enter into any monetary dealings or transactions, directly or indirectly, with any employee of the Employer.
- 3.14 The representative of the Bidders/Contractors signing Integrity Pact shall not approach the Courts while representing the matters to IEMs and he/she will wait their decision in the matter.
- 3.15 In case of Sub-Contracting, the bidder shall take the responsibility of the adoption of Integrity Pact by the Sub-Contractor.

#### 4.0 Previous Transgression

4.1 The Bidder(s)/Contractor(s) declares that no previous transgression occurred in the last three years immediately before signing of this Integrity Pact, with any other company in any country in respect on any corrupt practices envisaged hereunder or with any Public Sector Enterprise in India or any Government Department in India.

#### 5.0 <u>Earnest Money (Security Deposit)</u>

The provision regarding Earnest Money/Security Deposit as detailed in the Notice Inviting Tender (NIT) and Instruction to Bidders (ITB) section of the Bid Document is to be referred.

#### **6.0** Sanctions for Violations

6.1 Any breach of the aforesaid provisions, before award or during execution by the Bidder/Contractor or any one employed by it or acting on its behalf such as to put their reliability or credibility in question shall entitle the Employer to take action as per the procedure mentioned in the "Guidelines on Banning of Business Dealings" attached as Annexure-2A and initiate all or any one of the following actions, wherever required:-

- (i) To immediately call off the pre contract negotiations without assigning any reason or giving any compensation to the Bidder/Contractor. However, the proceedings with the other Bidder(s)/Contractor(s) would continue.
- (ii) The Earnest Money Deposit (in pre-contract stage) and/or Security Deposit/Performance Bond (after the contract is Signed) shall stand forfeited either fully or partially, as decided by the Employer and the Employer shall not be required to assign any reason thereof.
- (iii) To immediately cancel the contract, if already signed, without giving any compensation to the Contractor. The Bidder/Contractor shall be liable to pay compensation for any loss or damage to the Employer resulting from such cancellation/rescission and the Employer shall be entitled to deduct the amount so payable from the money(s) due to the Bidder/Contractor.
- (iv) Deleted.
- (v) To encash the Bank guarantee, in order to recover the dues if any by the Employer, along with interest as per the provision of contract.
- (vi) Deleted.
- (vii) To debar the Bidder/Contractor from participating in future bidding processes of NHPC Ltd., as per provisions of "Guidelines on Banning of Business Dealings" of NHPC Ltd. (Annexure-2A), which may be further extended at the discretion of the Employer.
- (viii) To recover all sums paid in violation of this Pact by Bidder(s)/Contractor(s) to any middleman or agent or broker with a view to securing the contract.
- (ix) In cases where irrevocable Letters of Credit have been received in respect of any contract signed by the Employer with the Bidder/ Contractor, the same shall not be opened/operated.
- (x) Forfeiture of Performance Security in case of a decision by the Employer to forfeit the same without assigning any reason for imposing sanction for violation of this Pact.
- 6.2 The Employer will be entitled to take all or any of the actions mentioned at para 6.1 (i) to (x) of this Pact also on the Commission by the Bidder/Contractor or any one employed by it or acting on its behalf (whether with or without the knowledge of the Bidder/Contractor), of an offence as defined in Chapter IX of the Indian Penal Code, 1860 or Prevention of Corruption Act, 1988 or any other statute enacted for prevention of corruption.
- 6.3 The decision of the Employer to the effect that a breach of the provisions of this Pact has been committed by the Bidder/Contractor shall be final and conclusive on the Bidder/Contractor. However, the Bidder/Contractor can approach the Independent External Monitor(s) appointed for the purposes of this Pact.

#### 7.0 <u>Independent External Monitor(s)</u>

- 7.1 The Employer has appointed Independent External Monitors (hereinafter referred to as monitors) for this Pact after approval by the Central Vigilance Commission.
- 7.2 The task of the Monitors shall be to review independently and objectively, whether and to what extent the parties comply with the obligations under this Pact.
- 7.3 The Monitors shall not be subject to instructions by the representatives of the parties and perform their functions neutrally and independently. The Monitors report to CMD, NHPC.
- 7.4 Both the parties accept that the Monitors have the right to access all the Contract documents relating to the project/procurement, including minutes of meetings, whenever required. The

right to access records should only be limited to the extent absolutely necessary to investigate the issue related to the subject tender /contract.

- 7.5 As soon as the Monitor notices, or has reason to believe, a violation of this Pact, he / she will so inform CMD, NHPC and request NHPC Ltd. to discontinue or take corrective action, or to take other relevant action. The Monitor can in this regard submit non-binding recommendations. Beyond this the Monitor has no right to demand from the parties that they act in a specific manner, refrain from action or tolerate action.
- 7.6 The Bidder(s)/Contractor(s) accepts that the Monitor has the right to access without restriction, to all Project documentation of the Employer including that provided by the Bidder/Contractor. The Bidder/Contractor will also grant the Monitor, upon his / her request and demonstration of a valid interest, unrestricted and unconditional access to their project documentation. The same is applicable to Subcontractor(s). The Monitor shall be under contractual obligation to treat the information and documents of the Bidder/Contractor/Subcontractor(s) with confidentiality. The Monitor has also signed declaration on 'Non-Disclosure Agreement' and of 'Absence of Conflict of Interest'. In case of any conflict of interest arising at a later date, the IEM shall inform CMD, NHPC and recuse himself / herself from that case.
- 7.7 The Employer will provide to the Monitor sufficient information about all meetings among the parties related to the project provided such meetings could have an impact on the contractual relations between the parties. The parties will
  - offer to the Monitor the option to participate in such meetings as and when required.
  - 7.8 The Monitor will submit a written report to the CMD, NHPC Ltd., within 8 to 10 weeks from the date of reference or intimation to him by the Employer/Bidder and should the occasion arise, submit proposals for correcting problematic situations.
  - 7.9 The word 'Monitor' would include both singular and plural.

#### 8.0 Facilitation of Investigation

In case of any allegation of violation of any provisions of this Pact or payment of commission, the Employer or its agencies shall be entitled to examine all the documents including the Books of Accounts of the Bidder/Contractor and the Bidder/Contractor shall provide necessary information and documents in English and shall extend all possible help for the purpose of such examination.

#### 9.0 Law and Place of Jurisdiction

This Pact is subject to Indian Law. The place of performance and jurisdiction is the Registered Office of the Employer, i.e. Faridabad (Haryana). The arbitration clause provided in the tender document/contract shall not be applicable for any issue/dispute arising under Integrity Pact.

#### 10.0 Other Legal Actions

- 10.1 The actions stipulated in this Integrity Pact are without prejudice to any other legal action that may follow in accordance with the provisions of the extant law in force relating to any civil or criminal proceedings.
- 10.2 Changes and supplements as well as termination notice need to be made in writing.
- 10.3 If the Contractor is a partnership or a consortium or a joint venture, this pact must be signed by all partners of the consortium/joint venture.

#### 11.0 Validity

- 11.1 The validity of this Integrity Pact shall be from date of its signing and expires for the Contractor 12 months after the last payment under the contract, and for all other Bidders 6 months after the contract has been awarded. Any violation of the same would entail disqualification of the bidders and exclusion from business dealings.
- 11.2 Should one or several provisions of this Pact turn out to be invalid, the remainder of this Pact shall remain valid. In this case, the parties will strive to come to an agreement to their original intention.
  - 11.3 Issues like Warranty / Guarantee etc. shall be outside the purview of IEMs.
- 11.4 In the event of any contradiction between Integrity Pact and its Annexure, the clause in the Integrity Pact will prevail.

For & On behalf of the Employer	For & On behalf of the Bidder /
	Contractor
(Office Se <del>al)</del>	(Office S <del>eal)</del>
Place Place	
Date Date	
Witness1.	Witness1.
(Name and address)	(Name and address)
(Name and address) 2.	(Name and address) 2.

#### Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects Annexure – 6.12A

#### **Guidelines on Banning Business Dealings**

#### 1. Introduction

NHPC Limited (NHPC) deals with Agencies viz. parties/ contractors/ suppliers/ bidders, who are expected to adopt ethics of highest standards and a very high degree of integrity, commitments and sincerity towards the work undertaken. It is not in the interest of NHPC to deal with Agencies who commit deception, fraud or other misconduct in the tendering process and/or during execution of work undertaken. NHPC is committed for timely completion of the Projects within the awarded value without compromising on quality.

1.2 Since banning of business dealings involves civil consequences for an Agency concerned, it is incumbent that adequate opportunity of hearing is provided and the explanation, if tendered, is considered before passing any order in this regard keeping in view the facts and circumstances of the case.

#### 2.0 Scope

- 5. 1 NHPC reserves its rights to remove from list of approved suppliers / contractors (if such list exists) or to Suspend/Ban Business Dealings if any Agency has been found to be non / poor performing or have committed misconduct or fraud or anything unethical or any of its action(s) which falls into any such grounds as laid down in this policy.
- 2.2 The procedure of (i) Removal of Agency from the List of approved suppliers / contractors; (ii) Suspension and (iii) Banning of Business Dealing with Agencies, has been laid down in these guidelines.
- 2.3 These guidelines shall apply to all the units of NHPC.
- 2.4 These guidelines shall not be applicable in Joint Venture, Subsidiary Companies of NHPC unless they are assignees, successors or executor.
- 2.5 The suspension/banning except suspension/banning under Integrity Pact shall be with prospective effect, i.e. future Business Dealing.

#### 3.0 Definitions

*In these Guidelines, unless the context otherwise requires:* 

- i) "Agency /Party / Contractor / Supplier / Bidders/Vendors" shall mean and include a public limited company or a private limited company, a joint Venture, Consortium, HUF, a firm whether registered or not, an individual, cooperative society or an association or a group of persons engaged in any commerce, trade, industry, etc. "Party / Contractor/ Supplier / Bidder/Vendor" in the context of these guidelines is indicated as 'Agency'.
- *ii)* "Unit" shall mean the Corporate Office, Project/ Power Station/ Regional Office/ Liaison Office or any other office of NHPC.
- iii) "Competent Authority" and 'Appellate Authority' shall mean the following:
  - a) For works awarded/under Tendering from corporate office (falling in the competency of CMD /Board of Directors)

> Competent Authority: CMD

> Appellate Authority : Board of Directors

- b) For works awarded/under Tendering from Corporate Office/Projects/Power Stations/ Regional Offices/Liaison Offices (falling in the competency of Director/Executive Director)
  - > Competent Authority: Concerned Director/Executive Director as the case may be
  - > Appellate Authority: CMD /Concerned Director as the case may be
- c) For works awarded/under tendering from <u>Corporate Office</u> / Regional Offices / Projects/ Power Stations/ Liaison Offices (falling in the competency of CGM and below)
  - > Competent Authority in case of works awarded/under tendering from Corporate Office/Regional office shall be CGM or GM of the concerned division as the case may be.
    - > Competent Authority: Head of the Unit not below the rank of General Manager
  - > Appellate Authority: Next higher authority
- *iv*) "Investigating Committee" shall mean a Committee appointed by Competent Authority to conduct investigation.

#### 4.0 Initiation of Suspension /Banning

Action for Suspension / Banning Business Dealings with any Agency shall be initiated by the department responsible for invitation of Bids/Engineer-in-charge after noticing the irregularities or misconduct on the part of Agency concerned. Besides the concerned department, Vigilance Department of each Unit/Corporate Vigilance may also be competent to initiate such action.

#### 5.0 Suspension of Business Dealings.

- 5.1 If the conduct of any Agency dealing with NHPC is under investigation, the Competent Authority may consider whether the allegations (under investigation) are of a serious nature and whether pending investigation, it would be advisable to continue business dealing with the Agency. If the Competent Authority, decides that it would not be in the interest to continue business dealings pending investigation, it may suspend business dealings with the Agency. The order of suspension would operate for a period not more than six months and may be communicated to the Agency as also to the Investigating Committee. The Investigating Committee may ensure that their investigation is completed and whole process of final order is over within such period. However if the investigations are not completed within six months, the investigation committee shall put up the proposal to the competent authority for approval of extension of time maximum up to further three months with in which the committee shall conclude the proceedings.
- 5.2 The order of suspension shall be effective throughout NHPC in case of work falling in the Competency of CMD/ Board of Directors/Directors, in case of work falling in the competency of Executive Director suspension shall be effective throughout Region /Corporate office (in case the works awarded/under Tendering from Corporate office) .In case of work falling in

the competency of HOP or below suspension shall be effective throughout the Project/Power Station and attached liaison offices/units and in case of work falling under the competency of CGM and below at Corporate office suspension shall be effective at Corporate office. During the period of suspension, no business dealing shall be held with the Agency.

- 5.3 If the Agency concerned asks for detailed reasons of suspension, the Agency may be informed that its conduct is under investigation. It is not necessary to enter into correspondence or argument with the Agency at this stage.
- 5.4 It is not necessary to give any show-cause notice or personal hearing to the Agency before issuing the order of suspension.
- 5.5 The format for intimation of suspension of business dealing is placed at **Annexure-2B.**

#### 6.0 Ground on which Banning of Business Dealings can be initiated

- 6.1 If the security consideration, including questions of loyalty of the Agency to NHPC so warrants;
- 6.2 If the director /owner of the Agency, proprietor or partner of the firm, is convicted by a Court of Law for offences involving moral turpitude in relation to its business dealings with the Government or any other public sector enterprises, during the last five years;
- 6.3 If the Agency has resorted to Corrupt, Fraudulent, Collusive, Coercive practices including misrepresentation of facts and violation of the any provisions of the Integrity Pact provided in the Contract.
- 6.4 If the Agency uses intimidation / threatening or brings undue outside pressure on NHPC or its official for acceptance / performances of the job under the contract;
- 6.5 If the Agency misuses the premises or facilities of NHPC, forcefully occupies or damages the NHPC's properties including land, water resources, forests / trees or tampers with documents/records etc.
- 6.6 If the Agency does not fulfill the obligations as required under the Contract and Violates terms & conditions of the contract which has serious affect for continuation of the Contract.
- 6.7 If the work awarded to the agency has been terminated by NHPC due to poor performance of the contract in the preceding 5 years.
- 6.8 If the Central Vigilance Commission, Central Bureau of Investigation or any other Central Government investigation Agency recommends such a course in respect of a case under investigation or improper conduct on agency's part in matters relating to the Company (NHPC) or even otherwise;
- On any other ground upon which business dealings with the Agency is not in the public interest.
- 6.10 If business dealings with the Agency have been banned by the Ministry of Power, Government of India OR any PSU/ any other authority under the MOP if intimated to NHPC or available on MOP Website, the

business dealing with such agencies shall be banned with immediate effect for future business dealing except banning under Integrity Pact without any further investigation.

(Note: The examples given above are only illustrative and not exhaustive. The Competent Authority may decide to ban business dealing for any good and sufficient reason).

#### 7.0 Procedure for Banning of Business Dealings

- 7. 1 An Investigating Committee shall be constituted by the authority competent to Ban the dealing comprising members from Engineering/Indenting department (convener), Finance, Law and Contract. The level of the committee members shall be CGM and above for works falling in the competency of CMD/Board of Directors, General Manager and above for the works falling in the competency of Director/ Executive Director and DGM/SM with at least one member of the level of General Manager for works falling in the competency of CGM and below.
- 7.2 The order of Banning of Business Dealings shall be effective throughout the NHPC. During the period of Banning of Business Dealings, no Business Dealing shall be held with the Agency.
- 7.3 The functions of Investigating Committee in each Unit to be appointed by the competent authority in line with para 3 (iii) shall, inter-alia include:
  - a) To study the report of the department responsible for invitation of bids and decide if a prima-facie case for banning exists, if not, send back the case to the Competent Authority.
  - b) To recommend for issue of show-cause notice (after vetting by legal deptt.) to the Agency by the concerned department as per clause 7.4 "Show Cause Notice".
  - c) To examine the reply to show-cause notice and call the Agency for personal hearing, if required.
  - d) To submit final recommendations to the Competent Authority for banning or otherwise including the period for which the ban would be operative considering the implications for NHPC on account of the act/omission on the part of the agency, intention of the agency as established from the circumstances of the case etc.

#### 7.4 SHOW CAUSE NOTICE

Once the proposal for issuance of Show Cause Notice is approved by the Competent Authority, a 'Show Cause Notice' (as per format at **Annexure -2C** of these guidelines) shall be issued to the delinquent Agency by the Competent Authority or by a person authorized by the Competent Authority for the said purpose. The Agency shall be asked to submit the reply to the Show Cause Notice within 15 days of its issuance. Further, the Agency shall be given an opportunity for Oral hearing to present its case in person, if it so desires, and the date for Oral Hearing shall necessarily be indicated in the Show Cause Notice.

The purpose of issuing the Show Cause Notice is only that the Agency concerned shall be given an opportunity to explain their stand before any action is taken. The grounds on which action is proposed

to be taken shall be disclosed to the Agency inviting representation and after considering that representation, orders may be passed. Such orders require only the satisfaction of the authority that passed the final orders.

If the Agency requests for inspection of any relevant document in possession of NHPC, necessary facility for inspection of documents may be provided.

During the conductance of oral hearing, only the regular duly authorized employees of Agency will be permitted to represent the Agency and no outsider shall be allowed to represent the Agency on its behalf.

Reply to the Show Cause Notice given by the Agency and their submissions in oral hearing, if any, will be processed by the Committee for obtaining final decision of the Competent Authority in the matter.

**7.5** In case, no reply to Show Cause Notice is received from the Agency within stipulated time, further reminder shall be given with further period of 10 days thereafter if no reply is received action for processing ex-parte against the concerned Agency shall be initiated.

#### **Speaking Order**

The speaking order (reasoned order) for banning the business dealing with the Agency shall be issued by the Competent Authority or by a person authorized for the said purpose.

The decision regarding banning of business dealings taken after the issue of a Show Cause Notice and consideration of representation, if any, in reply thereto, shall be communicated to the Agency concerned along with a reasoned order. The fact that the representation has been considered shall invariably be mentioned in the communication. Also the fact that if no reply was received to the Show Cause Notice shall invariably be indicated in the final communication to the Agency. The format for intimation of banning of business dealing is placed at **Annexure-2D.** 

#### 7.6 Period of banning

In case banning is processed for violation of provisions of Integrity pact or due to corrupt or fraudulent practices, the Competent Authority shall decide on the period of banning on case to case basis depending on the gravity of the case and considering the implications for NHPC on account of the act/omission on the part of the Agency, intention of the Agency as established from the circumstances of the case etc. The period of banning shall not be less than 6 months and shall not exceed 2 years and in case termination of contract due to poor performance the period of banning shall be for 5 years. For contracts awarded to JV/Consortium, a constituent of the JV shall be permitted to participate in the bidding process if it has not been banned on grounds of its role and responsibility in the tendering process for which the Joint Venture has been banned in Past. In case if the Joint Venture which has been banned does not indicate the roles and responsibility of individual

Partner(s) then, the partner of the banned Joint Venture shall only be allowed to participate in the bidding process if its participation share is less than 35%.

In case the information/documents submitted by Agency in competing for the tender found to be false/forged then NHPC, without prejudice to any other rights or remedies it may possess, shall recover from Agency the cost incurred in carrying out physical assessment for establishing veracity of such information/documents. In case Agency refuses to reimburse such cost to NHPC then banning period of Agency shall be extended by another one year.

#### 7.7 Effect of Banning

As far as possible, the existing ongoing contract(s) with the Agency may continue unless the Competent Authority, having regard to the circumstances of the case, decides otherwise, keeping in view contractual and legal issues which may arise thereof. In case the existing Contracts are allowed to continue, the suspension/Banning of Business Dealing along with default of the Contractor shall be recorded in the experience certificate issued for the work.

The Agency, (after issue of the order of banning of business dealings) would not be allowed to participate in any future tender enquiry and if the Agency has already participated in tender process as stand-alone OR constituent of joint venture and the price bids are not opened, his techno-commercial bid will be rejected and price bid will be returned unopened. However, where the price bids of Agency have been opened prior to order of banning, bids of Agency shall not be rejected and tendering process shall be continued unless Competent Authority having regard to the circumstances of the case decides otherwise keeping in view the Contractual, Legal issues which may arise thereafter. However, in case the suspension /Banning is due to default of an Agency for the provisions under Integrity Pact and the Agency happens to be Lowest Bidder (L1), the tendering process shall be annulled and fresh tenders shall be invited.

During the Suspension/Banning period, if it is found at any stage that Agency has participated in tender enquiry under a different name then such Agency would immediately be debarred from the tender/contract and its Bid Security/Performance Security would be forfeited. Payment, if any, made shall also be recovered.

After Suspension/ Banning order, the Suspended/ Banned Agency shall not be allowed to participate as Sub-Vendor/Sub-Contractor in the tenders.

Further, if the Suspended/ Banned agency is an approved Sub-Vendor under any Contract for such equipment/component/service, the Main Contractor shall not be permitted to place work order/Purchase order/Contract on the Suspended/ Banned agency as a Sub-Vendor /Sub-Contractor after the date of Suspension/ Banning even though the name of the party has been approved as a Sub-Vendor /Sub-Contractor earlier.

There would be no bar on procuring the spares and awarding Contracts towards Annual Maintenance (AMC)/ O&M/ Repair works

on Agencies pertaining to the packages for which they have been banned provided the Equipment has been supplied by such Agency.

Banning of business dealing shall not be applicable to the Subsidiary Company of the Banned agency provided subsidiary company has not participated on the strength of the Banned agency. However, in case of a default by a Sub-Contractor, the banning shall be applicable to the Sub-Contractor as well as the Lead Partner of the concerned JV or the Sole bidder as the case may be.

#### 7.8 Hosting at NHPC website

The concerned unit shall forward the name and details of the Agency (ies) banned along with period and reasons of banning to IT&C Division of Corporate Office for displaying the same on the NHPC website.

#### 8.0 Appeal against the Decision of the Competent Authority.

The Agency may file an appeal against the order of the Competent Authority banning of business dealing before Appellate Authority. Such an appeal shall be preferred within 30 (Thirty) Days from the date of receipt of the order of banning of business dealing. Appellate Authority would consider the appeal if convinced may constitute another committee for further investigation. The investigation Committee constituted by the Appellate Authority shall study the report of the previous investigating committee and reply submitted by the Agency while filing its case for appeal and call the Agency for personal hearing, if requested by the Agency. Based on the recommendation of the committee Appellate Authority shall pass appropriate Speaking (Reasoned) order in line with Sub-Para 7.5 above which shall be communicated to the Agency as well as the Competent Authority (as per format enclosed as Annexure-2E with these guidelines).

### 9.0 Circulation of the names of Agencies with whom Business Dealings have been banned

The name of the concerned banned agency shall also be shared with MOP and other PSU in the sector and all the units of NHPC.

The provisions of this policy supersede and will have overriding effect on all earlier guidelines, procedures & system issued for the similar purpose.

## Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects Annexure – 6.12B

#### (Format for Intimation of Suspension of business dealing) BY

#### REGD. POST/SPEED POST/COURIER

No....

Date	
То	
M/s	
Attn.: Shri	
Sub: Intimation of Suspension of Business Dea	lings
Dear Sir,	
Whereas The work of	was awarded to your firm vide letter of
award nodt amounting to Rs	OR In response to NHPC NIT
(e-tender / physical tender) No dt.	you have submitted your bid.
(strike out whichever is not applicable)	

Whereas the conduct of your firm in respect of the following is under investigation: Brief of the default

"Whereas the Competent Authority prima facie considered the allegations (under investigation) are of a serious nature and decided pending investigation, it is not in the interest of the corporation to continue business dealing with your firm

This order shall have the following effects:

- (i) Further business dealings with your firm is Suspended within Region/Project/Unit/wide NHPC. The order of Suspension is effective with immediate effect and would operate for a period of six months or till the investigation is completed and whole process of final order is over within such period. However, if investigations are not completed in six months' time, the Competent Authority may extend the period of Suspension
- (ii) During the period of Suspension, no business dealing shall be held with your firm. No enquiry / bid / tender shall be issued to your firm nor will the bids submitted by your firm be entertained.
- (iii) In cases where tenders have already been issued to you and price bids are yet to be opened, the Price Bid submitted by you shall not be opened and BG/EMD, if any, submitted by you shall be returned.
- (iv) In cases where tenders have already been issued to you and Price Bids have already been opened, the tendering process will be continued
- (v) In case of ongoing contracts between you & NHPC, (including cases were contract has already been awarded before the issue of Suspension order) you will be required to continue with the execution and perform as per terms of the contract.
- (vi) (a) In case the Firm is in Joint Venture the following would also be applicable: i)

#### **Participation of Agency in Joint Venture**

Tenders in which your firm has been proposed as Joint Venture Partner by any of the bidders and price bids have been opened prior to Suspension of your firm in such cases the tendering process shall not be annulled on this ground and the Agency shall be permitted to continue as Partner in the Joint Venture for such bidding. However where event of Price Bid opening has not taken

place prior to Suspension/Banning of Agency then in such case Agency shall not be permitted to participate as Partner in the Joint Venture.

#### ii) Banning of joint Venture:

If the Joint Venture is Banned, your firm intends to bid as Partner(s) of Joint Venture in bidding process then it shall be permitted to participate in the bidding process if it has not been Banned on grounds of its role and responsibility in the tendering process for which the Joint Venture has been Banned in Past. In case if the Joint Venture which has been Banned does not indicate the roles and responsibility of individual Partner(s) then, the partner of the Banned Joint Venture shall only be allowed to participate in the bidding process if its participation share is less than 35%.

(b) Your firm shall not be allowed to participate as Sub-Vendor/Sub-Contractor in the tenders.

Further if your firm is an approved Sub-vendor under any Contract for such equipment/component/service, the Main Contractor shall not be permitted to place work order/Purchase order/Contract on your agency as a Sub-Vendor/Sub-Contractor after the date of Suspension/ Banning even though the name of the party has been approved as a Sub-Vendor/Sub-Contractor earlier.

- (c) There would be no bar on procuring the spares and awarding Contracts towards Annual Maintenance (AMC)/ O&M/ Repair works on Agencies pertaining to the packages for which they have been Banned provided the Equipment has been supplied by such Agency.
- (d) Banning of business dealing shall not be applicable to the Subsidiary company of the Banned agency provided subsidiary company has not participated on the strength of the Banned agency.

On expiry of the above period of Suspension/Banning, you may approach... (Indicate the concerned procurement department), with request for revocation of the order mentioning inter-alia the steps taken by you to avoid recurrence of misconduct which has led to Suspension.

Yours faithfully,

For & On behalf of NHPC.

**Note:** Strike out whichever is not applicable

### Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects Annexure – 6.12C

#### (Format of Show Cause Notice)

BY REGD. POST/SPEED POST/COURIER
No
Date
То
M/s
Attn.: Shri
<b>Sub: Show Cause Notice</b>
Ref:
Dear Sir.

You are hereby required to Show Cause in writing within 15 days from the date <u>hereof why Business Dealing</u> with your firm should not be banned / your firm is placed in the Banning List (as the case may be) and be debarred from entering into any contracts with NHPC for the following reasons:

(Give Reasons)

Your reply (if any) should be supported by documents and documentary evidence which you wish to rely in support of your reply. In case, you desire to present your case in person to NHPC, a personal hearing shall be conducted

Your reply, if any, and the documents / documentary evidence given in support shall be taken into consideration prior to arriving at a decision.

Yours faithfully,

For & On behalf of NHPC.

### Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects Annexure – 6.12D

### (Format for Intimation of Banning of Business Dealing) BY

REGD. POST/SPEED POST/COURIER

No
Date
То
M/s
Attn.: Shri
Sub: Intimation of Suspension of Business Dealings
Dear Sir,
Whereas the work of
physical tender) no
Whereas the Competent Authority had prima facie considered the allegations as detailed
below are of a serious nature and decided to conduct investigation. "Brief of the Default may be mentioned"
Whereas show cause notice vide no dtdwas served upon you. (whereas in spite of
the opportunity given to you, you failed to submit the reply to the show cause notice within the time period mentioned there upon or further extended period, if any).
Whereas you submitted the reply along with
documents vide your letter nodt and presented your
case in the personal hearing dated (if any). After considering the
allegations made in the show cause notice, your reply to the show cause notice
documents/documentary evidence in support thereof and personal hearing
dated(if any), it has been decided to Ban the Business
Dealing with you and you are hereby debarred from entering into contracts with NHPC.
(In order to make the Intimation of Banning of Business Dealing Speaking Order
(reasoned order), the issue of a Show Cause Notice and consideration of representation
in reply to show cause notice, opportunity of personal hearing, if any, shall be communicated to the Agency concerned along with a reasoned order. The order for
Banning should also contain the reasons with detailed justification for conclusion of
decision to Ban the Agency. Also the fact that if no reply to the Show Cause Notice was
received or request for personal hearing was not made shall invariably be indicated in
the communication to the Agency. The above order shall mention the grounds
considering violation of any provision of Integrity Pact, any ground mentioned in
Guidelines of Banning of Business Dealings, default by the agency under fraudulent
practice / or any unethical practice and/or violation of any provision of Tender/Contract
Condition having serious implications.)
This order shall have the following effects:
i) Further business dealings with your firm is banned with immediate effect .
The order of Banning would operate for a period of years/month
Competent Authority may extend the period of Banning.

- ii) During the period of Banning, no Business Dealing shall be held with your firm. No Enquiry / Bid / Tender shall be issued to your firm nor will the bids submitted by your firm be entertained.
- iii) In cases where tenders have already been issued to you and Price Bids are yet to be opened, the Price Bid submitted by you shall not be opened and BG/EMD, if any, submitted by you shall be returned.
- iv) In cases where tenders have already been issued to you and price bids have already been opened, the Tendering Process shall be continued.
- v) In case of ongoing contracts between you & NHPC, (including cases where contract has already been awarded before the issue of Banning order) you will be required to continue with the execution and perform as per terms of the contract.
- (vi) (a) In case the Firm is in Joint Venture the following would also be applicable:

#### i) Participation of Agency in Joint Venture

Tenders in which your firm has been proposed as Joint Venture Partner by any of the bidders and price bids have been opened prior to Banning of your firm in such cases the tendering process shall not be annulled on this ground and the Agency shall be permitted to continue as Partner in the Joint Venture for such bidding. However where event of price bid opening has not taken place prior to Banning of Agency then in such case Agency shall not be permitted to participate as Partner in Joint Venture.

#### ii) Banning of joint Venture:

As the Joint Venture is banned, your firm intends to bid as Partner(s) of Joint Venture in bidding process then it shall be permitted to participate in the bidding process if it has not been banned on grounds of its role and responsibility in the tendering process for which the Joint Venture has been banned in Past. In case if the Joint Venture which has been banned does not indicate the roles and responsibility of individual Partner(s) then, the partner of the banned Joint Venture shall only be allowed to participate in the bidding process if its participation share is less than 35%.

(b) Your firm shall not be allowed to participate as Sub-Vendor/Sub-Contractor in the tenders.

Further if your firm is an approved Sub-vendor under any Contract for such equipment/component/service, the Main Contractor shall not be permitted to place work Order/Purchase Order/Contract on your agency as a Sub-Vendor/Sub-Contractor after the date of Banning even though the name of the party has been approved as a Sub-Vendor/Sub-Contractor earlier.

- (c) There would be no bar on procuring the spares and awarding Contracts towards Annual Maintenance (AMC)/ O&M/ Repair works on Agencies pertaining to the packages for which they have been banned provided the Equipment has been supplied by such Agency.
- (d) Banning of Business Dealing shall not be applicable to the Subsidiary company of the Banned Agency provided subsidiary company has not participated on the strength of the Banned Agency. However, in case of a default

by a Sub-Contractor, the banning shall be applicable to the Sub-Contractor as well as the Lead Partner of the concerned JV or the Sole bidder as the case may be

Further if you desire to appeal against this order you may do so within 30 days from the date of issue of this order to the appellate authority as here under:

Appellate Authority: ...... Designation:
Address:
Ph. no.
e-mail:

Yours faithfully, For & On behalf of NHPC.

Note: Strikeout whichever is not applicable

#### Annexure – 6.12E

## (Format for communication of Appellate Decision on Suspension/Banning Order) BY REGD. POST/SPEED POST/COURIER

No
Date
To, M/s
Attn.: Shri
Sub: Suspension Banning of Business Dealings - Intimation of decision of Appellate Authority
Ref: 1. Order dated Placing M/s on Suspension/B by NHPC
2. Your Appeal reference Dt
Dear Sir,
This has reference to the order dtplacing you on Suspension/Banning List and

After considering the findings of the Original Authority in order and submissions made by you in your appeal, and the documents/documentary evidences available on record, it has been decided finally that:

- \* Considering your submissions, the order of Suspension/Banning passed by the original authority is upheld, but with a reduction in period of Suspension/Banning for ........................ years/months from the date of order of original authority;
- \* Considering your submissions and the evidence available on record, there is enough justification to annul the order of the original authority.
  - (\*\*\* Incorporate any one of the above as applicable

##In order to make the Communication of Appellate Authority on Banning of Business Dealing Speaking Order (reasoned order), the fact that the representation of the agency has been considered and reference of grounds brought forward by the Agency in his defense and if any opportunity of personal hearing has been given to the Agency as a part of principle of natural justice shall invariably be mentioned in the communication, The order for Banning should also contain the reasons with detailed justification for conclusion of decision to Ban the Agency. Also the fact that if no sufficient ground has been furnished shall invariably be indicated in the final communication to the Agency. In case the option for Banning of Agency or reduction of Time Period for Banning of Agency is exercised then the above order shall mention the grounds considering violation of any provision of Integrity Pact, any ground mentioned in Guidelines of Banning of Business Dealings, default by the agency under fraudulent or any unethical practices and/or violation of any provision of Tender/Contract Condition having serious implications.)

Yours faithfully, For & On behalf of NHPC

#### Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects Format 6.13 a – <u>CERTIFICATE FOR COMPLIANCE TO ALL PROVISIONS OF RfS</u> **DOCUMENT**

(Certificate of Compliance to All Provisions of RfS Document / "NIL" Deviation **Certificate**)

[To be submitted offline in a separate sealed envelope along with EMD and others] Bidder's Name and Address:

To, **General Manager (Civil Contracts-I)** NHPC Ltd., Room No.218, 2nd Floor, Jyoti Sadan NHPC OFFICE COMPLEX, Sector-33, Faridabad-121003, Haryana, India

- Dear Sir, 1. With reference to our Bid dated ...... for "Selection of Solar Power Generators for Setting up Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects, RfS , we hereby confirm that we have read the provisions of No. RfS document along with its subsequent Amendment(s) / Clarification(s) / Addenda/Errata and further confirm that our Bids (i.e. both Technical Bid and Financial Bid) are strictly in conformity with the provisions of the RfS Document including its Amendments / Clarifications / Errata / Revisions thereof and we have **not taken any deviation** to any of the provisions of the aforesaid RfS document. 2. Further, we agree that the entire work for development of Solar Power Project(s) shall be performed as per the provisions of RfS document including Technical Requirements as per Annexure-1.
- 3. We confirm that any deviation/variation/additional conditions to the provisions of RfS Document read in conjunction with its Amendment(s)/Clarification(s)/ Addenda / Errata found anywhere in our Technical Bid and Financial Bid, implicit or explicit, save those pertaining to rebates offered, stands unconditionally withdrawn, without any cost implication whatsoever to the NHPC, failing which the EMD be forfeited.
- 4. We hereby confirm that our Technical Bid does not contain any Financial/Price content entry. However if anything is contained, we shall be solely responsible for any implication.
- 5. Further, we confirm that our Financial Bid does not contain any matter in respect of Technical and / or Commercial aspects other than the details specifically sought in the Financial Rid

i manciai Dia.	
Date:	
	Signature of Authorized signatory
	(Name of Authorized Signatory)
Place	(Designation)
	(Company Seal)

# Format 6.13 b– Draft for <u>CERTIFICATE FOR COMPLIANCE TO ALL PROVISIONS</u> <u>OF RfS DOCUMENT</u>

(Certificate of Compliance to All Provisions of RfS Document)

(to be submitted by Project Company formed by Bidding Company/Bidding Consortium)

Pro	oject Company's Name and Address:	To, General Manager (Civil Contracts-I) NHPC Ltd. Room No.218, 2nd Floor, Jyoti Sadan NHPC OFFICE COMPLEX, Sector-33, Faridabad-121003, Haryana, India
Dea	ar Sirs,	
1.	(RfS) document for Selection of RE P -MW of Grid-connected RE Power Pr(RfS document Nohas been selected as the success setting upMW of RE Power the state of As per t has formed a Project Company/Special for development of MW RE Pow and sale of Firm & Dispatchable RE into a Power Purchase Agreement bea as "PPA") dated with NHPC. W	igible bidders against tender "Request for Selection ower Developer RE Power Developers for
2.	urther, we agree that the entire work for development of Project, generation and sale irm & Dispatchable RE power from this Project shall be performed as per the provision if S document including Technical Requirements as per Annexure-1 of RfS document.	
		Signature of Authorized signatory
Dat	te:	Name of Authorized Signatory)
Place:		Designation)
	(	Company Seal)

#### Appendix - A

#### **CHECK LIST FOR BANK GUARANTEES**

S. No.	Details of checks	YES/NO.
a	Is the BG on non-judicial Stamp paper / e-stamp paper of appropriate value, as per Stamp Act?	
b	Whether date, purpose of purchase and name of the purchaser are indicated on the Stamp paper? (The date of purchase of stamp paper should be of any date on or before the date of execution of BG and the stamp paper should be purchased either in the name of the executing Bank or the party on whose behalf the BG has been issued. The stamp papers (other than e-stamp paper should be duly signed by the stamp vendor.)	
С	In case of BGs from Banks abroad, has the BG been executed on Letter Head of the Bank endorsed by SBI, India	
d	Has the executing Officer of BG indicated his name, designation and Power of Attorney No./Signing Power no. on the BG?	
e	Is each page of BG duly signed / initialed by executant and whether stamp of Bank is affixed thereon? Whether the last page is signed with full particulars including two witnesses under seal of Bank as required in the prescribed Proforma?	
f	Does the Bank Guarantees compare verbatim with the Proforma prescribed in the Bid Documents?	
g	Are the factual details such as Bid Document No. / Specification No., / LOI No. (if applicable) / Amount of BG and Validity of BG correctly mentioned in the BG	
h	Whether overwriting/cutting if any on the BG have been properly authenticated under signature & seal of executant?	
i	Whether the BG has been issued by a Bank in line with the provisions of Bidding documents?	
j	Is the BG confirmed by a Bank in India acceptable as per Bidding documents?	

# Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects <u>Annexure 1</u>

#### TECHNICAL REQUIREMENTS FOR GRID CONNECTED SOLAR PV PROJECTS

The Project selected under the RfS shall strictly adhere to the Central Electricity Authority (Technical Standards for Connectivity to the Grid) Regulations, 2007, as amended vide the Central Electricity Authority (Technical Standards for Connectivity to the Grid) (Amendment) Regulations, 2019, and subsequent amendments and clarifications.

All components of the Solar PV plant shall be in accordance with technical specifications given in relevant IS/ IEC Standards. The design and commissioning also shall be as per latest IS/ IEC standards. The following are some of the technical measures required to ensure quality of the major components used in grid connected solar power Projects.

#### 1. SPV Modules

1.1 The SPV modules used in the grid solar power Projects must qualify to the latest edition of any of the following IEC PV module qualification test or equivalent BIS standards.

Crystalline Silicon Solar Cell Modules: IEC 61215

Thin Film Modules: IEC 61646

Concentrator PV modules: IEC 62108

1.2 In addition, SPV modules must qualify to IEC 61730 for safety qualification testing at 1000 V DC or higher. The modules to be used in a highly corrosive atmosphere throughout their lifetime must qualify to IEC 61701.

#### 2. Power Conditioners/ Inverters

The Power Conditioners/Inverters of the SPV power plant must conform to the latest edition of IEC/ equivalent Standards as specified below:

Efficiency Measurements	IEC 61683
Environmental Testing	IEC 60068-2/ IEC 62093
Electromagnetic Compatibility (EMC)	IEC 61000-6-2, IEC 61000-6-4 & other relevant parts of IEC 61000
Electrical Safety	IEC 62103/ 62109-1&2
Anti-Islanding Protection	IEEE1547/IEC 62116/ UL1741 or equivalent BIS Standards

#### 3. Other Sub-systems/Components

Other subsystems/components used in the SPV power plants (Cables, Connectors, Junction Boxes, Surge Protection Devices, etc.) must also conform to the relevant international/national Standards for Electrical Safety besides that for Quality required for ensuring Expected Service Life and Weather Resistance. It is recommended that the Cables of 600-1800 Volts DC for

Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects outdoor installations should comply with the BS EN 50618:2014/2pfg 1169/08.2007 for service life expectancy of 25 years.

#### 4. Authorized Test Centers

The PV modules/Power Conditioners deployed in the power plants must have valid test certificates for their qualification as per above specified IEC/ BIS Standards by one of the NABL Accredited Test Centers in India. In case of module types like Thin Film and CPV / equipment for which such Test facilities may not exist in India at present, test certificates from reputed ILAC Member body accredited Labs abroad will be acceptable.

#### 5. Warranty

PV modules used in grid connected solar power plants must be warranted for peak output wattage, which should not be less than 90% at the end of 10 years and 85% at the end of 25 years.

- o PV modules used in grid connected solar power plants must be warranted for peak output wattage, which should not be less than 90% at the end of 10 years and 85% at the end of 25 years.
- The modules shall be warranted for at least 10 years for failures due to material defects and workmanship.
- The mechanical structures, electrical works and overall workmanship of the grid solar power plants must be warranted for a minimum of 5 years.
- o The Inverters/ PCUs installed in the solar power plant must have a warranty for 5 years.

#### 6. Identification and Traceability

Each PV module used in any solar power Project must use a RF identification tag. The following information must be mentioned in the RFID used on each module (This can be inside or outside the laminate, but must be able to withstand harsh environmental conditions):

- i. Name of the manufacturer of PV Module
- ii. Name of the Manufacturer of Solar cells
- iii. Month and year of the manufacture (separately for solar cells and module)
- iv. Country of origin (separately for solar cells and module)
- v. I-V curve for the module at Standard Test Condition (1000 W/m2, AM 1.5, 250C)
- vi. Wattage, Im, Vm and FF for the module
- vii. Unique Serial No. and Model No. of the module
- viii. Date and year of obtaining IEC PV module qualification certificate
- ix. Name of the test lab issuing IEC certificate
- x. Other relevant information on traceability of solar cells and module as per ISO 9000.

Site owners would be required to maintain accessibility to the list of Module IDs along with the above parametric data for each module.

# Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects 7. Performance Monitoring

All grid solar PV power projects must install necessary equipment to continuously measure solar radiation, ambient temperature, wind speed and other weather parameters and simultaneously measure the generation of DC power as well as AC power generated from the plant.

They will be required to submit this data to Procurer and MNRE or any other designated agency on line and/or through a report on regular basis every month for the entire duration of PPA. In this regard they shall mandatorily also grant access to Procurer and MNRE or any other designated agency to the remote monitoring portal of the power plants on a 24x7 basis.

#### 8. Safe Disposal of Solar PV Modules and unit Batteries from the ESS

The developers will comply with the requirements under Hazardous & other Waste (Management and Transboundary Movement) Rules, 2016, as amended from time to time, as applicable. They will also ensure that all Solar PV modules and ESS components, if any, from their plant after their 'end of life' (when they become defective/ non-operational/ non repairable) are disposed of in accordance with the "e-waste (Management and Handling) Rules, 2011" notified by the Government and as revised and amended from time to time.

#### 9. Capacity of Solar PV Projects

i) The rated capacity to be installed shall be considered as minimum DC Arrays Capacity and maximum AC Capacity at the delivery point as described below:

Sr. No.	Solar PV Project Capacity Bid	Minimum DC Arrays Capacity to be installed	Minimum Rated inverter Capacity	Maximum AC Capacity Limit at Delivery point
1	50MW	50MW	50MW	50MW

- ii) Higher DC capacity arrays so as to achieve AC capacity limit as mentioned above for scheduling at the delivery point in compliance to Article 4.4 "Right to Contracted Capacity & Energy" of the PPA is allowed.
- iii) For commissioning of the Project, capacity of DC arrays installed shall be considered in multiple of 10 MW per unit. In case of part commissioning of 20 MW Project, each unit shall be required to have minimum 10 MW DC Arrays Capacity be installed.

#### CHECK LIST FOR FINANCIAL CLOSURE

(To be signed by the Authorized signatory of the SPG)

(10 be signed	by the Humorized signatory of the SI G)
(RfS No.	<u>dated</u> )
Last Date for submission of	documents related to Financial Closure
(6 mont	hs prior to the SCSD / extended SCSD )
Project Company Name	Project ID: -
LOA No	Dtd Effective Date of PPA
Scheduled Commissioning I	
' <del>'</del>	use 3.27 of the RfS, including subsequent
<u>amendments &amp; clarification</u>	ons)
Details	Presently given in PPA
Location	
Location	
Tashnalagy	
Technology	
Certificate from all	In case of tie up through Bank / Financial Institutions: -
financial institutions	in case of the up through Bank / Financial institutions.
	Document from Bank / Financial
	Institutions certifying arrangement of necessary
	funds by way of sanction of Loan (to be enclosed as
	Annexure-I).
	In case of Internal Resources: -
	Copy of Board Resolution, Audited/Certified Balance sheet,
	Profit & Loss Account Statement, Bank Statement and Cash
	Flow Statement in support of availability of Internal resources
	of the Project Company and of the Company other than
	Project Company (in case the required funding will be raised
	from Company other than Project Company) (to be enclosed
	Performa for the cases where funding will be from Company
	other than Project Company is at 'A-1'.

#### Note:-

- (i) Copy of Final Detailed Project Report (DPR) is to be enclosed as **Annexure II A.**
- (ii) Undertaking by the Project Company that all Consents, clearances and permits required for supply of Power to NHPC as per the terms of PPA have been obtained is to be enclosed as **Annexure II B** 
  - **2.0** Copy of Agreement/ MOU entered into / Purchase Order with acceptance, for the supply of Plants and Equipment (to be enclosed as **Annexure-III**)

- 3.0 Technical Parameters of the Project
- **3.0.1** Certificate from Project Company that Technical specifications and directives given in Annexure-A of the RfS will be adhered to (to be enclosed as **Annexure-IV A**)
- **3.0.2** Proposed Project configuration as part of DPR of the Project (to be enclosed as **Annexure-IV B**)
- **3.0.3** Copy of Intimation for in-principle Grant of Connectivity / final grant of Connectivity provided by CTU confirming technical feasibility of connectivity of the plant to CTU substation at the indicated location.
- **4.0 Ownership of the SPG:** Latest Shareholding Pattern of the Project Company (including Compulsorily Convertible Debentures (CCDs), Compulsorily Convertible Preferential Shares (CCPS) of the Project Company certified by Chartered Accountant (to be enclosed as **Annexure V A**)
  - Shareholding pattern is not required to be submitted by a Listed Company.
- **5.0** The above checklist is to facilitate financial closure of projects. For any interpretation the respective provision of RfS / PPA shall prevail.

#### ' For cases where funding will be from a Company other than Project Company

**Board Resolution from** (Name of the Company from where the required funding will be raised) CERTIFIED TRUE COPY OF THE RESOLUTION PASSED BY THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE COMPANY AT THEIR MEETING HELD ON THE REGISTERED OFFICE OF THE COMPANY RESOLVED that approval of the Board be and is hereby accorded to the company extending unconditional and full financial support whether by way of equity, debt, or a combination thereof, towards meeting the full project cost of Rs. (in figures) to M/s\_\_\_\_\_ (Name of Project Company), a company within the meaning of The Companies Act, 1956 and/or The Companies Act, 2013, and having its registered office at \_\_\_\_\_\_ which was selected by NHPC to develop the...MW Solar Power Project for generation and sale of Solar Power under the RfS No. respect of which Power Purchase Agreement (PPA) was signed between NHPC and \_\_\_\_ (Name of Project Company). Funds will be released for the project as per the request of \_\_\_\_\_ (Name of Project Company) to meet the financial requirement for the said Project. Board Resolution from \_\_\_\_\_\_ (Project Company) CERTIFIED TRUE COPY OF THE RESOLUTION PASSED BY THE BOARD DIRECTORS OF THE COMPANY AT THEIR MEETING HELD ON \_\_\_\_\_AT THE REGISTERED OFFICE OF THE COMPANY RESOLVED that approval of the Board be and is hereby accorded to the Company which was selected by NHPC to develop the...MW Solar Power Project for generation and sale of Solar Power under the RfS No. in respect of which Power Purchase Agreement (PPA) was signed between NHPC and the Company, to request and undertake to accept unconditional and full financial support and getting release of funds for project as per requirement from the Company i.e. , a Company within the meaning of The Companies Act, 1956 and/or The Companies Act, 2013, and having its registered office at whether by way of equity, debt, or a combination thereof for meeting the financial requirements of the project being developed by the Project Company. Further Resolved that in the event the Company i.e. \_\_\_\_\_\_, agrees to extend full financial support as sought above, Sh. \_\_\_\_\_, Director, Sh, Director.... be and are hereby severally or collectively authorized to accept any terms and conditions that may be imposed by (Name of the Company), for extending such support and that they are also severally or collectively authorized to sign such documents, writings as may be necessary in this connection.

# Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects $\frac{Annexure-3}{COPY\ OF\ PPA\ and\ PSA}$

# POWER PURCHASE AGREEMENT FOR PROCUREMENT OF........... MW SOLAR POWER ON LONG TERM BASIS Between -{Insert Name of Solar Power Generator}

And NHPC Limited

...... {Insert Month and Year}

#### **INDEX**

- 1 ARTICLE 1: DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATION
- 2 ARTICLE 2: TERM OF AGREEMENT
- 3 ARTICLE 3: CONDITIONS SUBSEQUENT
- 4 ARTICLE 4: CONSTRUCTION & DEVELOPMENT OF THE PROJECT
- 5 ARTICLE 5: SYNCHRONISATION, COMMISSIONING AND COMMERCIAL OPERATION
- 6 ARTICLE 6: DISPATCH AND SCHEDULING
- 7 ARTICLE 7: METERING
- 8 ARTICLE 8: INSURANCES
- 9 ARTICLE 9: APPLICABLE TARIFF
- 10 ARTICLE 10: BILLING AND PAYMENT
- 11 ARTICLE 11: FORCE MAJEURE
- 12 ARTICLE 12: CHANGE IN LAW
- 13 ARTICLE 13: EVENTS OF DEFAULT AND TERMINATION
- 14 ARTICLE 14: LIABILITY AND INDEMNIFICATION
- 15 ARTICLE 15: ASSIGNMENTS AND CHARGES
- 16 ARTICLE 16: GOVERNING LAW AND DISPUTE RESOLUTION
- 17 ARTICLE 17: MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

SCHEDULE 1: POWER SALE AGREEMENT (PSA)

SCHEDULE 2: COMMISSIONING PROCEDURE

This Power Purchase Agreement is made on the [Insert date] day of [Insert Month] of [Insert Year] at Faridabad.

#### Between

-(Insert name of Solar Power Generator) a company incorporated under the Companies Act 1956 or the Companies Act 2013 as applicable, having its registered office at [Insert Registered Office Address] (hereinafter referred to as "Solar Power Generator or SPG", which expression shall, unless repugnant to the context or meaning thereof, be deemed to include its successors and permitted assignees) as a Party of the First Part;

#### And

**NHPC Limited**, a company incorporated under the Companies Act 1956, having its registered office at NHPC Office Complex, Sector-33, Faridabad, Haryana-121003 (hereinafter referred to as "NHPC", which expression shall, unless repugnant to the context or meaning thereof, be deemed to include its successors and permitted assigns) as a Party of the Second part.

The SPG and are individually referred to as 'Party' and collectively referred to as 'Parties'. Whereas:

- **A.** NHPC is a Government of India Undertaking and intends to facilitate the development of ISTS connected Solar Power projects in India for sale of Solar Power generated to the Distribution Licensees in the States to enable them to procure Solar Power including for due fulfillment of the Renewable Purchase Obligations specified under the Electricity Act, 2003 / GoI orders or notifications:
- **B.** NHPC, as an Intermediary Procurer and in line with the provisions of the Guidelines for Tariff Based Competitive Bidding Process for Procurement of Power from Grid Connected Solar Power Projects, issued by Ministry of Power, Government of India, vide resolution no. 27/01/2023-RCM dated 28.07.2023 (including subsequent amendments and clarifications thereof) if any read with Electricity Amendment Rules 2022 dated 29th December 2022, issued until [Enter the last date of bid submission ofthe RfS] has issued the RfS for selection of SPG for development of 1200 MW at the ..... being developed by ...... ( ......) in ..... district, to as Solar PV Project or Project. C. NHPC has been designated as a Renewable Energy Implementing Agency (REIA) for developing and facilitating the establishment of the Grid connected Solar Power capacity in India in terms of the above Policy of the Government of India. **D.** The ......(hereinafter referred to as the 'SPG'), has been declared as a successful bidder against the RfS No. [Insert RfS No.] dated [XX.XX.XXXX] issued by NHPC for **E. NHPC** has issued the Letter of Award (LOA) [.....dated to the SPG for development of a Solar Power Project of \_\_\_\_\_\_ MW in the .....(State). **F.** Pursuant to the issuance of LOA by **NHPC** to the SPG, the SPG has agreed to set up capacity in the state of..... G. NHPC has agreed to purchase such ISTS connected Solar Power from SPG as an Intermediary

Procurer and sell the quantum of contracted capacity from the SPG to the

- H. NHPC, in pursuance of the Letter of Intent issued to the SPG, has, signed the Power Sale Agreement dated ...... with the Discom(s) with due regulatory approvals required to be taken by the Buying Utility(ies), as per the Conditions Precedent contained in this Agreement and to sell such power as per the provisions of the Guidelines for Tariff Based Competitive Bidding Process for Procurement of Power from Grid Connected Solar Power Projects, issued by Ministry of Power Government of India, vide resolution no. 27/01/2023-RCM dated 28.07.2023 (including subsequent amendments and clarifications thereof),
- **I.NHPC** agrees to procure power from the SPG and the SPG has agreed to sell power to NHPC up to the contracted capacity @Rs...../kWh at levelized Tariff offered by SPG as per the terms of this agreement.
- **J.** The Parties have agreed to execute this Power Purchase Agreement setting out the terms and conditions for the sale of power by SPG to **NHPC**, as per the terms and conditions of this Agreement.
- **K.** The SPG has submitted the Performance Bank Guarantee to **NHPC** amounting to Rs ...... with a validity of ...... months.
- **L. NHPC** shall be the trading licensee to Act on behalf of to undertake trading on such purchase of Solar Power from SPG and resell the Power to Discom(s) for fulfilling the obligations assumed by **NHPC** in this agreement.

NOW THEREFORE, IN CONSIDERATION OF THE PREMISES AND MUTUAL AGREEMENTS, COVENANTS AND CONDITIONS SET FORTH HEREIN; IT ISHEREBY AGREED BY AND BETWEEN THE PARTIES AS FOLLOWS:

#### 1 ARTICLE 1: DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATION

#### 1.1 Definitions

The terms used in this Agreement, unless as defined below or repugnant to the context, shall have the same meaning as assigned to them by the Electricity Act, 2003 and the rules or regulations framed there under, including those issued / framed by the Central Commission(as defined hereunder), as amended or re-enacted from time to time.

"Act" or		shall mean the Electricity Act, 2003 and include any
"Electricity		modifications, amendments and substitution from time to
Act, 2003"	:	time;
"Agreement" or	:	shall mean this Power Purchase Agreement including its
"Power Purchase		recitals and Schedules, amended or modified from time to
Agreement" or		time in accordance with the terms hereof;
"PPA"		
"Appropriate	:	shall mean the Central Electricity Regulatory Commission
Commission"		referred to in sub-section (1) of section 76 and where ever
		the context so requires the State Electricity Regulatory
		Commission referred to in section 82 / or the Joint
		Electricity Regulatory Commission referred to in Section 83
		of the Electricity Act 2003, as the case may be;

"Backdown"		Means part of Contracted capacity available for scheduling but not scheduled based on instructions from / Buying Utility/SLDC /RLDC, as the case may be;
"Bill Dispute Notice"		shall mean the notice issued by a Party raising a Dispute regarding a Monthly Bill or a Supplementary Bill issued by
	:	the other Party;
"Bulk Consumer"		shall have the same meaning as provided in CERC (Indian
		Electricity Grid Code) Regulations, 2023 as amended from
	:	time to time;
"Business Day"	:	shall mean with respect to SPG and NHPC, a day other
		than Saturday, Sunday or a statutory holiday, on which the
		banks remain open for business in Delhi and [insert name of
		State where SPG Registered Office is located] both;
"Buying Entity" or		shall mean any Discom/distribution licensee. that requires
"Buying Utilities"		Solar Power to fulfil its other RPO under respective RPO
		Regulations/Energy Storage Obligations as per the
		Government of India's orders or notifications.; unless
		otherwise intimated in writing separately;
"Capacity	:	shall have the same meaning as provided in CERC (Terms
Utilization		and Conditions for Tariff determination from Renewable
Factor" or "CUF"		Energy Sources) Regulations, 2020 as amended from time to
		time. However, for avoidance of any doubt, it is clarified that
		the CUF shall be calculated on the Contracted Capacity at the
		"Delivery / Inter- connection /Metering Point";
		In any Contract Year, if 'X' MWh of energy has been
		metered out at the Delivery Point for 'Y' MW Project
		capacity, CUF= (X MWh/(Y MW*8766)) X100%;
		Declared CUF for this Project shall be % (to be
		revised as applicable).
"CERC"	:	shall mean the Central Electricity Regulatory Commission of
		India, constituted under sub-section (1) of Section 76 of the
		Electricity Act, 2003, or its successors;
"Change in Law"	:	shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in Article 12 of this
		Agreement;
"Commissioning"	:	shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in Article 5 of
		this Agreement;
"Commercial		shall mean the date on which the commissioning certificate
Operation Date		is issued by the commissioning committee constituted by
(COD)"		[insert name of appropriate agency] upon successful
		commissioning of the full capacity of the Project or the
		last part capacity of the Project as the case may be;
		1 1 J J

"Competent Court		Such date of the issuance of Commissioning Certificate shall be deemed to be the date on which SPG has successfully demonstrated the compliance of the all requirements for the commissioning as well as commercial operation for the entire Contracted Capacity and commencement of supply of power of full contracted capacity as per provisions of PPA read along with provisions of the RfS.  shall mean any court or tribunal or any similar judicial or
of Law"		quasi-judicial body in India that has jurisdiction to adjudicate upon issues relating to this Agreement;
"Commencement of Supply Date (CSD)"		shall mean the actual date of supply of power of the contracted capacity subsequent to COD.
"Consents, Clearances and Permits"		shall mean all authorizations, licenses, approvals, registrations, permits, waivers, privileges, acknowledgements, agreements, or concessions required to be obtained from or provided by any concerned authority for the purpose of setting up of the generation facilities and / or supply of power;
"Consultation Period"	:	shall mean the period of Ninety (90) days or such other longer period as the Parties may agree, commencing from the date of issuance of a SPG Preliminary Default Notice or
"Contract Year"		shall mean the period beginning from the Effective Date and ending on the immediately succeeding March 31 and thereafter each period of 12 months beginning on April 1 and ending on March 31 provided that: in the financial year in which the SCD would occur, the Contract Year shall end on the date immediately before the SCD and a new Contract Year shall commence once again from the SCD and end on the immediately succeeding March 31, and thereafter each period of twelve (12) months commencing on April 1 and ending on March 31, and (ii) provided further that the last Contract Year of this Agreement shall end on the last day of the Term of this Agreement
"Contracted Capacity"	:	shall mean ISTS connected

		PSA (s) with NHPC for purchase of such Power;
"Day"	:	shall mean a day, if not a Business Day, the immediately
"Delivery / Interconnection / Metering Point"		Shall mean the point at 220 kV or above at the CTU Sub Station where the power from the Solar Power Project is injected into the Inter State Transmission System (ISTS). Any cost of building transmission line from Solar PV Project to/ Inter-connection / Metering Point/ delivery point, Transmission losses/charges up to / Inter-connection / Metering Point/ delivery point shall be borne by SPG. The SPGs shall abide by the relevant CERC/SERC Regulations, Grid Code, and Central Electricity Authority (Installation and Operation of Meters) Regulations, 2006 as amended and revised or substituted from time to time. Pursuant to Article 4.2.7, all charges and losses related to Transmission of power from project up to Delivery Point (including but not limited to open access, transmission, wheeling, Unscheduled Interchange, Scheduling, Reactive power,  RLDC/SLDC charges etc.) as notified by the competent authority / regulator shall be borne by the SPG and beyond the Delivery Point all charges and losses as notified by the competent authority / regulator from time to time shall be borne by the Buying Utilities. In case it is paid by NHPC on behalf of Buying Utilities / SPG, the same shall be recovered from the Buying Utilities / SPG (as applicable);
"Discom(s)" or power distribution company of the State	:	shall mean the distribution utility of the
"Dispute"	:	shall mean any dispute or difference of any kind between <b>NHPC</b> and the SPG, in connection with or arising out of this Agreement including but not limited to any issue on the interpretation and scope of the terms of this Agreement as provided in Article 16 of this Agreement;
"Due Date"	:	shall have the same meaning ascribed thereto in Article 10 of this Agreement;
"Effective Date"	:	shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in Article 2.1 of this Agreement;

"Electricity Laws"	:	shall mean the Electricity Act, 2003 and the rules and
, and the second		regulation made there under from time to time along with amendments there to and replacements thereof and any other Law pertaining to electricity including regulations
		framed by the Appropriate Commission;
"End Procurer"		End Procurer"" is the distribution licensees/consuming
		entities/open access consumers that requires Solar Power to
		fulfil its RPO under respective RPO regulations / Energy
		Storage Obligations as per the Government of India's orders or
		notifications. ". "
"Energy	:	shall mean the Regional Energy Accounts/State Energy
Accounts"		Accounts as specified in the Grid Code issued by the
		appropriate agency for each Month (as per their
		prescribed methodology), including the revisions and
		amendments thereof or where such regional energy
		accounts/ state energy accounts are not issued, Joint
		Meter Reading (JMR) will be considered; NHPC reserves
		the right to choose for many of the above, i.e.
		JMR/SEA/REA, based on the acceptance of same by the
(F) (CD C 1/2)		Discom(s)
"Event of Default"	:	shall mean the events as defined in Article 13 of this
(F : D : 2)		Agreement;
"Expiry Date"	:	shall mean the date occurring twenty-five (25) years
		from the Scheduled Commencement of Supply  (SCSD) or the date of commissioning of full project
		capacity, whichever is later, unless extended by the Parties
		as per this Agreement;
"Financing		shall mean the agreements pursuant to which the SPG has got
Agreements"	•	financing for the Power Project including the loan
1.8.00		agreements, notes, indentures, security agreements, letters of
		credit and other documents, as may be amended, modified,
		or replaced from time to time, but without in anyway
		increasing the liabilities of NHPC;
"Force Majeure"	:	shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in Article 11
or "Force		of this Agreement;
Majeure Event"		
"Grid Code" /	:	shall mean the Grid Code specified by the CERC under
"IEGC"		Clause (h) of Sub-section (1) of Section 79 of the Electricity
or "State Grid		Act, as amended from time to time, and/or the State Grid
Code"		Code as specified by the concerned State Commission,
		referred under Clause (h) of Sub-section (1) of Section 86 of
		the Electricity Act 2003, as applicable;

"Intermediary Procurer"	:	shall mean NHPC Limited
"Invoice" or "Bill"	:	shall mean either a Monthly Bill / Supplementary Bill or a Monthly Invoice/ Supplementary Invoice raised by any of the Parties;
"Interconnection Facilities"	:	shall mean the facilities on SPG's side of the Delivery Point for scheduling, transmitting and metering the electrical output in accordance with this Agreement and which shall include, without limitation, all other transmission lines and associated equipment, transformers, relay and switching equipment and protective devices, safety equipment and RTU, Data Transfer and Acquisition facilities for transmitting data subject to Article 7, the Metering System
"Insurances"	:	shall mean the insurance cover to be obtained and maintained by the SPG in accordance with Article 8 of this
Implementation Support Agreement"		Shall mean the agreement to be entered into by the SPG as provided in Article. 8.1.1 of this Agreement
"Indian Governmental Instrumentality"	:	shall mean the Government of India, Governments of  [insert name of State] and also any other State Government or Union Territory and any ministry, department, board, authority, agency, corporation, commission under the direct or indirect control of Government of India or any of the above State Government(s) or both, any political subdivision of any of them including any court or Appropriate Commission(s) or tribunal or judicial or quasi-judicial body in India;
"Letter of Credit" or "L/C"	:	shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in Article 10.4 of this Agreement;
"Law"	•	shall mean in relation to this Agreement, all laws in force in India including Electricity Laws of India and any statute, ordinance, regulation, notification or code, rule, or any interpretation of any of them by an Indian Governmental Instrumentality and having force of law and shall further include without limitation all applicable rules, regulations, orders, notifications by an Indian Governmental Instrumentality pursuant to or under any of them and shall include without limitation all rules, regulations, decisions and orders of the Appropriate Commissions;

"Late Payment Surcharge"		shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in Article 10.3.3 of this Agreement;
"MNRE"	:	Shall mean the Ministry of New and Renewable Energy, Government of India;
"Month"	:	shall mean a period of thirty (30) days from (and excluding) the date of the event, where specified, else a calendar month;
"National Solar Mission or NSM"	•	shall mean the National Solar Mission launched by the Government of India vide resolution No.5/14/2008-P&C dated 11 <sup>th</sup> January 2010, as amended from time to time;
"Operating Period"	:	shall mean the period commencing from the first part commissioning /SCOD (as applicable), until the last day of the Term of this Agreement or date of earlier termination of this Agreement in accordance with Article 2 of this Agreement;
"Open Access Charges"	:	shall mean the charges levied by the CTU/ RLDC of the State wherein the Solar Power Project is located for the grant of Open Access as defined in Electricity Act 2003 and amended time to time;
"Party" and		shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in the recital to this
"Parties"		Agreement;
"Payment Security Mechanism"	:	shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in Article 10.4 of this Agreement;
"Performance Bank Guarantee"	:	shall mean the irrevocable unconditional bank guarantee, submitted by the SPG to NHPC as per Rfs;
"Pooling Substation / Pooling Point"		shall mean a point / substation as identified by the Discom(s) where more than one solar PV project may connect to a common transmission system. Multiple Projects can be connected to a pooling substation from where common transmission system shall be constructed and maintained by the SPG(s) to get connected to the ISTS substation. The voltage level for such common line shall be 220 kV or above. However, the voltage level of transmission system of individual projects up to the pooling substation may be at 33kV and above. Sub-meters shall be installed at the pooling substation for metering and forecasting and scheduling of individual Projects. The losses in the common transmission system up to the Delivery point shall be apportioned to the individual projects for the purpose of billing, based on generation side meter reading i.e. at the interconnection point of the pooling substation. In such case, it shall be

	responsibility of the SPG to obtain and furnish the meter reading jointly by the SPG(s), and any competent authority (State Government or Central Government) as applicable.
"Power Project" or "Project"	shall mean the solar power generation facility of Contracted Capacity of
"Power Sale Agreement" or "PSA"	shall mean the Power Sale Agreement entered between the Discom(s) and NHPC (NHPC- Discom(s)/Distribution Licensee(s)/ consuming entities/ open access consumers PSA) for selling the power as per the provisions of Guidelines for Tariff Based Competitive Bidding Process for Procurement of Power from Grid Connected Solar Power Projects, issued by Ministry of Power, vide resolution no. 27/01/2023-RCM dated 28.07.2023 including subsequent amendments and clarifications thereof.
"Preliminary Default Notice"	shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in Article 13 of this Agreement;
"Project Financing Arrangements/ Financial Closure"	shall mean arrangement of necessary funds by the Project Developer either by way of commitment of funds by the company from its internal resources and/or tie up of funds through a bank / financial institution by way of sanction of a loan or letter agreeing to finance;
"Prudent Utility Practices"	shall mean the practices, methods and standards that are generally accepted internationally from time to time by electric utilities for the purpose of ensuring the safe, efficient and economic design, construction,

		commissioning, operation and maintenance of power generation equipment and which practices, methods and standards shall be adjusted as necessary, to take account of:  a) operation and maintenance guidelines recommended by the manufacturers of the plant and equipment to be incorporated in the Power Project;  the requirements of Indian Law; and the physical conditions at the site of the Power Project.
"RBI"	:	conditions at the site of the Power Project; shall mean the Reserve Bank of India;
"RLDC"	•	shall mean the concerned Regional Load Dispatch Centre established under Sub-section (1) of Section 27 of the Electricity Act, 2003;
"Rebate"	:	shall have the same meaning as ascribed thereto in Article 10.3.5 of this Agreement;
"Rupees", "Rs.", "₹"	•	shall mean Indian rupees, the lawful currency of India;
Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date (SCSD)		Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date (SCSD) shall mean [Insert a date as on 24 months from the Effective Date of the PPA for contracted capacity not more than 1,000 MW (including capacity allotted through Green Shoe option) & 30 months from the Effective Date of the PPA for contracted capacity more than 1,000 MW (including capacity allotted through Green Shoe option)]
"SERC"		"SERC" shall mean the Electricity Regulatory Commission of any State in India constituted under Section-82 of the Electricity Act, 2003 or its successors, and includes a Joint Commission constituted under Subsection (1) of Section 83 of the Electricity Act 2003;
"SLDC"	•	shall mean the centre established under Sub-section (1) of Section 31 of the Electricity Act 2003, relevant for the State(s) where the Delivery Point is located;
"SERC"		"SERC" shall mean the Electricity Regulatory Commission of any State in India constituted under Section-82 of the Electricity Act, 2003 or its successors, and includes a Joint Commission constituted under Subsection (1) of Section 83 of the Electricity Act 2003;
"Solar Photovoltaic" or "Solar PV"	:	shall mean the Solar Photo Voltaic power project / Generating Systems with or without Energy Storage Systems (ESS), as the case may be. It is clarified that ESS charged using a source other than solar power would not qualify as solar power;
"Solar Power"	•	shall mean power from Solar Power Generating Systems with or without Energy Storage Systems (ESS), as the case may

г		
		be t; It is clarified that ESS charged using a source other than solar power would not qualify as solar power
"State		shall mean the Government company notified by the
Transmission	•	respective State Government under Sub-section (1) of
		Section 39 of the Act i.e
Utility" or "STU"		
"Tariff"	:	shall have the same meaning as provided for in Article 9 of this Agreement;
"Tariff Payment"	:	shall mean the payments to be made under Monthly Bills as referred to in Article 10 and the relevant Supplementary Bills;
"Termination		
Notice"	•	shall mean the notice given by either Parties for termination of this Agreement in accordance with Article 13 of this Agreement;
"Term of	:	shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in Article 2 of this
Agreement"		Agreement;
"Trading Margin"	•	Shall mean margin payable towards the services provided by <b>NHPC</b> for sale of solar power to Discom(s) or any other entity, which shall be <b>Rs. 0.07/kWh</b>
"Part		shall mean the minimum 50 MW capacity as first and
Commissioning/		subsequent parts of the Solar PV Capacity (AC MW) to
Part		commence supply of power as per Article 5;
Commencement of		commence supply of power as per finance s,
Supply "		
"Unit/ Part		Subject to the compliance of conditions / procedure as
	•	
Commencement of		detailed under Schedule3 of this Agreement, Unit
Supply"		/ Part Commencement of Supply shall mean the
		Solar PV Capacity (AC MW) to be commissioned as per
		provisions of this Agreement and RfS document. Part
		Commissioning shall not be applicable for Projects having
		capacity less than 50 MW;
"Unit Scheduled	:	"Unit Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date (USCSD)
Commencement of		" shall mean the date of issuance of commissioning
Supply Date		certificate for the respective part(s) of the Power Project
(USCSD)"		subsequent to the demonstration of the compliance of
		commissioning as per this Agreement and witnessed by the
		Committee duly constituted and also start of injection and
		scheduling power from the Power Project to the Delivery
		Point and availability / installation of all
		·
		necessary arrangements / equipment including RTU for
		scheduling of power generated from the Project and
		transmission of data to the concerned authority as per
		applicable regulation;
		scheduling of power generated from the Project and transmission of data to the concerned authority as per

"Week"	shall mean a calendar week commencing from 00:00 hours
	of Monday, and ending at 24:00 hours of the following
	Sunday;

#### 1.2 Interpretation

- 1.2.1 "Agreement" shall be construed as including a reference to its Schedules and/or Appendices and/or Annexure;
- 1.2.2 **An "Article", a "Recital", a "Schedule" and a "paragra**ph / clause" shall be construed as a reference to an Article, a Recital, a Schedule and a paragraph/clause respectively of this Agreement;
- 1.2.3 A "crore" means a reference to ten million (10,000,000) and a "lakh" / "Lac" means a reference to one tenth of a million (1, 00,000);
- 1.2.4 An "encumbrance" shall be construed as a reference to a mortgage, charge, pledge, lien or other encumbrance securing any obligation of any person or any other type of preferential arrangement (including, without limitation, title transfer and retention arrangements) having a similar effect;
- 1.2.5 "Indebtedness" shall be construed so as to include any obligation (whether incurred as principal or surety) for the payment or repayment of money, whether present or future, actual or contingent;
- 1.2.6 A "person" shall be construed as a reference to any person, firm, company, corporation, society, trust, government, state or agency of a state or any association or partnership (whether or not having separate legal personality) of two or more of the above and a person shall be construed as including a reference to its successors, permitted transferees and permitted assigns in accordance with their respective interests;
- 1.2.7 "Rupee", "Rupees", "Rs" or rupee symbol "₹" shall denote Indian Rupees, the lawful currency of India;
- 1.2.8 The "winding-up", "dissolution", "insolvency", or "reorganization" of a company or corporation shall be construed so as to include any equivalent or analogous proceedings under the Law of the jurisdiction in which such company or corporation is incorporated or any jurisdiction in which such company or corporation carries on business including the seeking of liquidation, winding-up, reorganization, dissolution, arrangement, protection or relief of debtors;
- 1.2.9 Words importing the singular shall include the plural and vice versa;
- 1.2.10 This Agreement itself or any other agreement or document shall be construed as a reference to this or to such other agreement or document as it may have been, or may from time to time be, amended, varied, novated, replaced or supplemented;
- 1.2.11 A Law shall be construed as a reference to such Law including its amendments or reenactments from time to time;

- 1.2.12 A time of day shall, save as otherwise provided in any agreement or document be construed as a reference to Indian Standard Time;
- 1.2.13 Different parts of this Agreement are to be taken as mutually explanatory and supplementary to each other and if there is any inconsistency between or among the parts of this Agreement, they shall be interpreted in a harmonious manner so as to give effect to each part;
- 1.2.14 The tables of contents and any headings or sub-headings in this Agreement have been inserted for ease of reference only and shall not affect the interpretation of this Agreement;
- 1.2.15 All interest, if applicable and payable under this Agreement, shall accrue from day to day and be calculated on the basis of a year of three hundred and sixty five (365) days;
- 1.2.16 The words "hereof" or "herein", if and when used in this Agreement shall mean a reference to this Agreement;
- 1.2.17 The terms "including" or "including without limitation" shall mean that any list of examples following such term shall in no way restrict or limit the generality of the word or provision in respect of which such examples are provided;
- 1.2.18 This Agreement and other documents such as Request for Selection Documents, Guidelines including subsequent clarifications, amendments and further clarifications in regard to the tender shall be read in conjunction with each other and interpreted in harmonious manner. However, in case of any mismatch/contradiction between provisions of different documents, following shall be the order of precedence:
  - 1. Power Purchase Agreement
  - 2. RfS Documents

#### 2 ARTICLE 2: TERM OF AGREEMENT

#### 2.1 Effective Date and Condition Precedent

- 2.1.2 The Parties agree that decisions pertaining to adoption of the Tariff and NHPC's trading margin, and approval of the same, for procurement of contracted capacity, shall be binding on all Parties concerned, as contained in the Electricity Act, 2003 and any amendments thereof.
- 2.1.3 Notwithstanding the Effective Date, the condition precedent for the enforcement of the obligations of either party against the other under this Agreement shall be that, within 60 days from the date of submission of petition to the Appropriate Commission or within 120 days from the date of Power Sale Agreement (PSA), whichever is more, tariff will be adopted by the Appropriate Commission and all requisite approval including approval of PSA (including adoption of tariff) from its State Electricity Regulatory Commission and /or CERC (as applicable) shall be obtained by Discom(s),, on the terms and conditions contained in this Agreement read with the terms and conditions contained in the Power Sale Agreement entered into between NHPC and the Discom(s). The Parties

agree that in the event, the order of adoption of tariff and the approval of PPA & PSA, as mentioned above is not issued by the SERC and/ or CERC (as applicable) within the time specified above, the provisions of Article 2.1.4 shall apply.

2.1.4 Pursuant to Article 4.2.7, If parties have mutually extended the time period as stipulated under Article 2.1.3 and the order from the SERC and/ or CERC (as applicable) is issued within 60 days of submissions before Appropriate Commission or within 120 days from the date of Power Sale Agreement (PSA) whichever is more, no extension for Financial Closure or Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date shall be given. However, if SERC and/ or CERC (as applicable) order is obtained after 60 days of submission of the petition or within 120 days from the date of Power Sale Agreement (PSA) whichever is more, this shall entail a corresponding extension in Scheduled Financial Closure and the Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date (SCSD) for equal number of days for which the SERC and / or CERC order has been delayed beyond such 60 days of submission or within 120 days from the date of Power Sale Agreement (PSA) whichever is more. In case of any difference between the date of signing of PPA and the Effective Date of the PPA, which is attributable to the SPG, such duration between the two dates (in terms of days), will be deducted from the above extension in the corresponding milestones. Provided further that in case, the order of adoption of Tariff from CERC and/or SERC as required under Article 2.1.3 above is not received or delayed, either Party shall not be liable for payment of any compensation to other Party for any loss or damage on account of such delay in availability or non-availability of the approval of CERC/SERC, as the case may be.

#### 2.2 Term of Agreement

- 2.2.1 Subject to Article 2.1, 2.3 and 2.4, this Agreement shall be valid for a term from the Effective Date until the Expiry Date. This Agreement may be extended for a further period at least one hundred eighty (180) days prior to the Expiry Date on agreed terms and conditions between the Solar Power Developer (SPG), NHPC and the Discom(s).
- 2.2.2 The SPG is free to operate their plants beyond the Expiry Date if other conditions like land lease / Right to Use of Land (as applicable), permits, approvals and clearances etc. allow. In such case unless otherwise agreed by NHPC, NHPC shall not be obligated to procure power beyond the Expiry Date.

#### 2.3 Early Termination

2.3.1 This Agreement shall terminate before the Expiry Date if either NHPC or SPG terminates the Agreement, pursuant to Article 13 of this Agreement or if the terms of Conditions Precedent mentioned in Article 2.1.2 are not satisfied.

#### 2.4 Survival

2.4.1 The expiry or termination of this Agreement shall not affect any accrued rights, obligations and liabilities of the Parties under this Agreement, including the right to receive damages as per the terms of this Agreement, nor shall it affect the survival of any continuing obligations for which this Agreement provides, either expressly or by necessary implication, which are to survive after the Expiry Date or termination including those under Article 11 (Force Majeure), Article 13 (Events of Default and Termination),

Article 14 (Liability and Indemnification), Article 16 (Governing Law and Dispute Resolution), Article 17 (Miscellaneous Provisions), and other Articles and Schedules of this Agreement which expressly or by their nature survive the Term or termination of this Agreement shall continue and survive any expiry or termination of this Agreement.

#### 3 ARTICLE 3: CONDITIONS SUBSEQUENT

#### 3.1 Satisfaction of conditions subsequent by the SPG

The SPG agrees and undertakes to duly perform and complete all of the following activities including Financial Closure at the SPG's own cost and risk within **18 months** from the Effective Date (or extensions, if any) except at sl. No. (d) below, unless such completion is affected by any Force Majeure event, or if any of the activities is specifically waived in writing by NHPC:

- a) The SPG shall obtain all Consents, Clearances and Permits required for supply of power to NHPC as per the terms of this Agreement. NHPC shall have no obligation to recommend to any department/agency or the Govt. for the grant/permission for the Solar Power project. The Solar Power Developer shall, on his own, obtain permissions/sanctions from Government authorities, if any required for establishing the project. Any steps that may be taken by ................................. or NHPC in regard to grant of such consents and permits or any other approval to be taken by the SPG shall only be a voluntary endeavor with no intention of being bound by any legal or binding obligation.
- b) The SPG shall make Project Financing Arrangements for its Projects(s) and shall provide necessary documents to NHPC in this regard;
- c) The SPG shall be solely responsible and make arrangements for Land & associated infrastructure for development of the Project and for Connectivity with the CTU System for confirming the evacuation of power by the Scheduled Commencement of Supply date;
- d) The SPG shall furnish the necessary documents to establish possession in the name of the Project Developer of the required land/ Lease Agreement for a period not less than the complete term of PPA on or before the scheduled Commencement of Supply Date;
- e) The SPG shall fulfill the technical requirements according to criteria mentioned under Annexure 1 of Rfs –Technical requirement for Grid Connected Solar PV Power Stations under Guidelines for Tariff Based Competitive Bidding Process for Procurement of Power from Grid Connected Solar Power Projects, issued by Ministry of Power, vide resolution no. 27/01/2023-RCM dated 28.07.2023 (including subsequent amendments and clarifications thereof).
- f) The SPG shall submit to **NHPC** the relevant documents as stated above, complying with the Conditions Subsequent, within .. days period from the Effective Date.

- g) The SPG shall make adequate arrangements to connect the Power Project switchyard with the Interconnection Facilities at Interconnection / Metering / Delivery Point.
- h) The SPG shall furnish the location of the projects at the time of financial closure. At this stage, SPG shall also be required to furnish letter from CTU confirming technical feasibility of connectivity of the plant to CTU substation at the indicated location. The change of location of the project shall not be permitted after Financial Closure.
- i) Any other details sought as per the checklist communicated by NHPC in line with Annexure-C of the RfS.

#### 3.2 Consequences of non-fulfillment of conditions subsequent

- 3.2.1 In case of a failure to fulfill the conditions subsequent and/or submit the documents as above, NHPC shall encash the Performance Bank Guarantee /Payment on Order Instrument submitted by the SPG, terminate this Agreement by giving a prior notice to the SPG in writing of at least seven (7) days unless due to Force Majeure Event. The termination of the Agreement shall take effect upon the expiry of the 7<sup>th</sup> day of the above notice. Provided that the SPG can seek an extension of time for fulfilling the conditions subsequent without there being any impact on the Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date, by making advance payment of an amount of **Rs. 1,000/- per day per MW + 18% GST to NHPC**. Any such amount paid by the SPG, shall be returned to the SPG without any interest on achievement of successful commissioning within the Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date. In case of any delay in commissioning of the project beyond the Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date, the amount as deposited along with the Performance Guarantee shall be subject to appropriation by NHPC towards liquidated damages for delay under this Agreement.
- 3.2.2 For the avoidance of doubt, it is clarified that this Article shall survive the termination of this Agreement.
- 3.2.3 In case of the inability of the SPG to fulfil any one or more of the conditions specified in Article 3.2.1 due to any Force Majeure event the time period for fulfilment of the Conditions Subsequent as mentioned in Article 3.2.1, shall be extended for the period of such Force Majeure event and shall also lead to an equal extension in the Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date.

#### 3.3 Performance Bank Guarantee /Payment on Order Instrument

- 3.3.1 The Performance Bank Guarantee /Payment on Order Instrument having validity of up to (& including) the date as on 9 months after the Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date of the Project, and of Rs. .....Lakh/MW furnished by SPG under this Agreement shall be for guaranteeing the commencement of the supply of power up to the Contracted Capacity by the Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date.
- 3.3.2 The failure on the part of the SPG to furnish and maintain the Performance Bank Guarantee shall be a material breach of the term of this Agreement on the part of the SPG.

3.3.3 If the SPG fails to commence supply of power from the Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date (SCSD) specified in this Agreement or any further extension thereof in terms of this Agreement, subject to conditions mentioned in Article 4.5, NHPC shall be entitled encash the Performance Bank Guarantee/ Payment on Order Instrument (POI) / Insurance Surety bond and appropriate the amount together with any amount deposited in terms of Article 3.2.1 towards the liquidated damages payable by SPG, without prejudice to the other rights of NHPC under this Agreement.

In addition to the other remedies, this PBG/POI/Insurance Surety bond can be encashed to recover any damages/dues of the generator in terms of the PPA. It is hereby clarified that the damages/dues recovered by NHPC by encashing the PBG/POI/ Insurance Surety bond, upon the default of the generator under the PPA, shall be credited to the Payment Security Fund to be maintained by NHPC as per Article 10.4.9 or as per the Mechanism to be notified by MNRE.

# 3.4 Return of Performance Bank Guarantee/ Payment on Order Instrument/Insurance Surety bond:

- 3.4.1 Subject to Article 3.3, NHPC shall return / release the Performance Bank Guarantee/ Payment on Order Instrument / Insurance surety bond within 45 days of the SCSD of the Project after adjustment of any liquidated damages / penalties due to delays in commencement of supply of power as per provisions stipulated in this Agreement.
- 3.4.2 The return / release of the Performance Bank Guarantee shall be without prejudice to other rights of NHPC under this Agreement.

#### 4 ARTICLE 4: CONSTRUCTION & DEVELOPMENT OF THE PROJECT

#### 4.1 SPG's Obligations

- 4.1.1 The SPG undertakes to be responsible, at SPG's own cost and risk, for:
- Land & associated infrastructure for development of the Project, Connectivity with the a) CTU System and all clearances related thereto; The SPG shall be solely responsible and make arrangements for Land & associated infrastructure for development of the Project and for Connectivity with the CTU System for confirming the evacuation of power by the Scheduled Commencement of Supply date and all clearances related thereto. On or before Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date, the SPG shall demonstrate possession of 100% (Hundred Percent) of the land identified for the Project in its name for a period not less than the complete Term of this Agreement. In this regard, the SPG shall submit documents/ Lease Agreement to establish possession/ right to use 100% of the required land in the name of the SPG. Whenever leasing of private land is involved, the lease should allow creation of a charge/ mortgage/ security interest in favour of the Project lenders/ investors/ third party investors in case of default of the SPG in relation to the PPA or loan agreement. The SPG shall submit a sworn affidavit from the authorized signatory of the SPG listing the details of the land and certifying that total land required for the Project is under clear possession of the SPG. and
- b) obtaining solely at its cost and responsibility all Consents, Clearances and Permits other than those obtained under Article 3.1 and maintaining all Consents, Clearances and

Permits in full force and effect during the Term of this Agreement; NHPC shall have no obligation to recommend to any department/agency or the Govt. for the grant/permission for the Solar Power project. The SPG shall, on his own, obtain permissions/ sanctions from Government authorities, if any required for establishing the project. Any steps that may be taken by NHPC in regard to grant of such consents and permits or any other approval to be taken by the SPG shall only be a voluntary endeavour with no intention of being bound by any legal or binding obligation. and

- c) designing, constructing, erecting, commissioning, completing and testing the Power Project in accordance with the applicable Law, the Grid Code, the terms and conditions of this Agreement and Prudent Utility Practices; and
- d) the commencement of supply of power up to the Contracted Capacity to NHPC no later than the Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date and continuance of the supply of power throughout the term of the Agreement;
- e) connecting the Power Project switchyard with the ISTS connected Interconnection Facilities at the Interconnection/Delivery/Metering Point;
- f) owning the Power Project throughout the Term of Agreement free and clear of encumbrances, except those expressly permitted under Article 15;
- Maintaining its controlling shareholding (controlling shareholding shall mean not less than 51% of the voting rights and paid-up share capital) prevalent on the Effective Date of PPA in the Company/Consortium developing the project up to a period of 1 (One) year after the Commencement of Supply Date (CSD). However, transfer of shareholding within the same Group Companies of SPG may be agreed to by NHPC after the COD if NHPC is satisfied that there is no change in the controlling interest; and
- h) Obtaining Connectivity and executing connectivity agreement as per provision of GNA regulation issued by CERC, for evacuation of the Contracted Capacity and maintaining it throughout the term of the Agreement. It is further clarified that the Entities (SPG and Buying Entity) as indicated in the Detailed Procedure issued subsequently under the Central Electricity Regulatory Commission (Connectivity and General Network Access to the inter-State Transmission System) Regulations, 2022, will be responsible for their respective obligation as notified in the Detailed Procedure irrespective of the provisions of the RfS, PPA and PSA. Transmission losses and charges up to Interconnection/ Metering point shall be borne by the SPG.
  - i) The SPG shall be responsible for directly coordinating and dealing with Discom(s), Load Dispatch Centers, Regional Power Committees, and other authorities in all respects in regard to declaration of availability, scheduling and dispatch of Solar Power and due compliance with deviation and settlement mechanism and the applicable Grid code/State/Central Regulations, acknowledging that the SPG and Discom(s) are the Grid connected entities and NHPC/.....as intermediary procurers/ trading licensee is not a Grid connected entity in respect of the Solar Power contracted under this Agreement; and
- j) Fulfilling all obligations undertaken by the SPG under this Agreement.

- k) The SPG shall fulfil the technical requirements according to criteria mentioned under Annexure 1 of Rfs –Technical requirement for Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects under the Guidelines. The modules used in the Project shall be sourced only from the models and manufacturers included in List-I under the "Approved List of Models and Manufacturers" as published by MNRE and valid as on the date of invoicing of such modules.
- l) Further, the Project being implemented under this Agreement shall fulfil the criteria as per Central Electricity Authority (Technical Standards for Connectivity to the Grid) Regulations, 2007, and subsequent amendments and clarifications thereof.
- m) The scheduling and its punching thereof at different Regional Load Dispatch Centers (RLDCs)/ State Load Dispatch Centers (SLDCs) (including the injecting, intervening and buyer SLDCs/RLDCs) shall be the responsibility of Generator only. As part of scheduling of power from the Project, the SPG will be required to punch-in their respective schedules and subsequent revisions, by themselves, at the interfaces of all the RLDCs concerned for the corridor of power flow, including the RLDC of the Buying Entity/ Discom, as per the Regulations in force, under intimation to NHPC. NHPC may facilitate in identification of any discrepancy and assist the SPG for its early rectification without any liability on NHPC. The SPG shall be solely responsible for discrepancy identification and its rectification to avoid any rejection/less payment of invoices. Deviation Settlement Mechanism (DSM): For deviations from schedule, the DSM (Deviation Settlement Mechanism) shall be applicable as per the prevailing regulations. The DSM charges at the generator end shall be settled by the Solar Power Generator.
- n) Making Payment Security Mechanism (PSM) Charges [Insert amount @ Rs. 0.02/kWh or any amount in any form as per guidelines issued by MNRE/MOP] towards Payment Security Fund as per clause 3.13 of the RfS, which states that: "As part of the Payment Security Mechanism as brought out in the PPA, the SPG shall undertake to pay PSM Charges @ Rs. 0.02/kWh to NHPC, by offering a commensurate discount in the monthly tariff payment being made by NHPC or any amount in any form as per guidelines issued by MNRE/MOP". Modalities of operationalization of Payment Security Fund will be as per the guidelines/orders to be notified by MNRE.
- o) After signing of PPA, the SPG shall apply for drawl NOC(s) from the respective STU(s) of the State as per the power mapping provided by NHPC.
- p) For the Project being implemented under this Agreement, the SPG shall be required to submit the status of Project to NHPC as and when requested by NHPC, strictly within the timelines provided by NHPC. Further, on 5th day of every calendar month, the SPG shall be required to submit the Project status in the format as desired by the Buying Entity.

#### 4.2 Information regarding Interconnection Facilities

4.2.1 The SPG shall be required to obtain all information from CTU / STU / concerned authority with regard to the ISTS connected Interconnection Facilities necessary to enable it to design, install and operate Plant and all interconnecting apparatus/ equipment on the SPG's side of the Delivery Point to enable delivery of electricity at the Interconnection/

Metering/Delivery Point. The transmission of power up to the point of interconnection where the metering is done for energy accounting shall be the responsibility of the SPG at its own cost. It is to be noted that the summation of generation schedule of Solar Power cannot be more than the Contracted Capacity in any time block.

- 4.2.2 The responsibility of getting connectivity with the transmission system up to interconnection /Metering/Delivery point will entirely be of the SPG at its cost and responsibility. The transmission of power up to the point of interconnection where the metering is done for energy accounting shall also be the responsibility of the SPG at his own cost. The maintenance of Transmission system upto the interconnection /Metering/Delivery point shall be the responsibility of the SPG.
- 4.2.3 The entire cost of transmission including cost of construction of line, any other charges, losses etc. from the Project up to the interconnection /Metering/Delivery Point shall be borne by the SPG and the same will not be reimbursed by NHPC or met by the Discom(s). In case of any delay in connectivity to the Project and non- availability of Grid and Transmission System during Term of this Agreement, for reasons not attributable to the SPG, provisions of Article 4.9 shall be applicable.
- 4.2.4 Penalties, fines and charges imposed by the CTU/STU under any statute or regulation in relation to delay in commissioning of Project shall be payable by the SPG to the extent the delay is attributable to the SPG.
- 4.2.5 All costs and charges including but not limited to the wheeling charges and losses up to the interconnection /Metering/Delivery Point associated with this arrangement will also be borne by the SPG.
- 4.2.6 In case of RE parks, the metering point is the ISTS /In-STS pooling station with which the internal transmission from all the pooling sub-stations is connected. All expenses including wheeling charges and losses between the project and the metering point shall be paid by the SPG without any reimbursement by the Procurer /Buying entity /DISCOM.
- ISTS charges and losses on transmission of power, including waiver for RE power, shall 4.2.7 be applicable as per extant regulations. Government of India, from time to time, issues order for waiver of inter-state transmission system (ISTS) charges and losses on transmission of solar power till ascertain date. In case the commencement of supply from the Project gets delayed beyond the applicable date of ISTS waiver, arising out of any reasons whatsoever, NHPC shall bear no liability with respect to transmission charges and losses levied, if any. However, in case the commencement of supply from the Project gets delayed beyond the applicable date of ISTS waiver/extended SCSD as above, due to reasons attributable to the SPG, the liability of additional transmission charges and losses (if any) applicable on DISCOM/Buying entity would be to the account of the SPG. Delay in Project commissioning beyond the deadline as stipulated by the Government of India, and treatment of ISTS charges and losses thereof, shall be dealt in line with the Central Electricity Regulatory Commission (Sharing of Inter State Transmission Charges and Losses) (First Amendment) Regulations, 2023 dated 07.02.2023, and subsequent amendments and clarifications thereto, as applicable.

#### 4.3 Purchase and sale of Contracted Capacity

- 4.3.1 Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, the SPG undertakes to sell solar power to NHPC and NHPC undertakes to pay Tariff for all the energy supplied at the Delivery Point corresponding to the Contracted Capacity.
- 4.3.2 Energy procured from the Project under this Agreement shall be allocated on a pro-rata basis, to all the Buying Entities which have signed their respective Power Sale Agreements with NHPC under the referred RfS.

#### 4.4 Right to Contracted Capacity & Energy

4.4.1 Under this Agreement, procurement of contracted capacity shall be in power (MW) terms. The SPG shall deliver the power to the Buying Utility as scheduled by the Buying Utility on a day ahead basis, as detailed out in Article 6 below. The SPG will declare the CUF of the Project and will be allowed to revise the same once within first year after COD of the full project capacity. NHPC, in any Contract Year except for the first year of operation, shall not be obliged to purchase any additional

energy from the SPG beyond Million kWh (MU) (corresponding to 110% of declared CUF of ......%(insert 110% of declared annual CUF)). Subsequent to commissioning of the Project, if for any Contract Year, it is found that the SPG has not been able to generate minimum energy of Million kWh (MU) corresponding to the minimum annual CUF of ......% (insert 85% of declared annual CUF) till the end of 10 years from the CSD and Million kWh (MU) corresponding to the minimum annual CUF of ......% (insert 80% of declared annual CUF) for the rest of the Term of the Agreement, on account of reasons solely attributable to the SPG, the non-compliance by SPG shall make the SPG liable to pay the compensation provided in the respective PSA as payable to Discom(s) and shall duly pay such compensation to NHPC to enable NHPC to remit the amount to Discom(s). For the first year of operation, the above limits shall be considered on pro-rata basis. In case of part Commencement of supply of the Project, the above limits shall be considered on pro-rata basis till the Commencement of supply of full capacity of the Project. The lower limit will, however be relaxable by Buyer to the extent of grid non-availability for evacuation, which is beyond the control of the SPG (as certified by the SLDC/RLDC). This compensation shall be applied to the amount of shortfall in generation during the Contract Year. Such penalty shall ensure that the Discom (s) is/are offset for all potential costs associated with low generation and supply of power under the PPA. The amount of such penalty will be equal to one and a half times the PPA tariff for the shortfall in energy terms, in accordance with the terms of the PPA. This compensation shall not be applicable in events of Force Majeure identified under PPA with NHPC affecting supply of solar power by SPG.

4.4.2 Any excess generation over and above the quantum specified under Article 4.4.1 (i.e. generation in excess of 110% of declared annual CUF), may be purchased by NHPC at a tariff as per Article 9.4, only if Discom(s) consents to purchase such power. SPG shall however be entitled to install DC solar field as per its design of required output, including its requirement of auxiliary consumption and to reconfigure and repower the Project from time to time during the term of the PPA on the condition that any excess

power beyond the contracted capacity specified under Article 4.4.1 may be sold to any other entity only after a first right to refusal to procure the excess power at the Tariff specified in this Agreement if Discom(s) agree to purchase such additional quantum available. The SPG shall be required to intimate NHPC about the proposed excess quantum of energy likely to be generated from the Project within any Contract Year, at least 60 days prior to the proposed date of commencement of excess generation. NHPC shall be required to intimate its approval/refusal to the SPG, for buying such excess generation not later than 30 days of receiving the above offer from the SPG. In the event the offer of the SPG is not accepted by NHPC within the said period of 30 days, such right shall cease to exist and the SPG shall, at its sole discretion, may sell such excess power to any third party. However, in case at any point of time, the peak of capacity reached is higher than the contracted capacity and causes disturbance in the system at the point where power is injected, the SPG will have to forego the excess generation and reduce the output to the rated capacity and shall also have to pay the penalty/charges (if applicable) as per applicable regulations / requirements / guidelines of CERC / SERC /SLDC or any other competent agency.

- 4.4.5. Any energy produced and flowing into the grid before Scheduled Commencement of supply Date shall not be at the cost to NHPC or Discom(s). NHPC may however agree to buy such power provided the Discom(s) consents for purchase of such power at the PPA Tariff (plus NHPC's trading margin).
- 4.4.6 The detailed list of documents required for verification of energy supply and performance of the Projects will be intimated to the Developers subsequent to commissioning and commencement of supply of power. For each Contract Year, the above data will be required to be submitted by the respective Developers to NHPC within 30 days after expiry of the previous Contract Year, for verification of the performance parameters for calculating applicable compensation on account of shortfall.

The reference to the penalty for shortfall to enable NHPC to remit the amount to buying utility(ies) and the amount being equal to the damages payable by the buying utility(ies) for not meeting RPO is only a measure of damage. It shall not be construed that the penalty is payable by SPG only if the buying utility(ies) are required to pay damage for not meeting of RPO. Buying utility(ies) shall not be required to prove or establish such payment of damage for not meeting the RPO. For avoidance of doubt, it is clarified here that the above penalty is payable by SPG irrespective of whether the buying utility(ies) are required to pay damage for not meeting their RPO targets or not due to short supply of energy by the SPGs.

#### 4.5 Extensions of Time

- 4.5.1 In the event that the SPG is prevented from performing its obligations under Article 4.1 by the Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date (SCSD) due to:
  - a) any NHPC Event of Default; or
  - b) Force Majeure Events affecting NHPC, or
  - c) Force Majeure Events affecting the SPG,

the Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date and the Expiry Date shall be deferred, subject to the limit prescribed in Article 4.5.2, for a reasonable period but not less than 'day for day' basis, to permit the SPG or NHPC through the use of due diligence, to overcome the effects of the Force Majeure Events affecting the SPG or NHPC, or till such time such Event of Default is rectified.

- 4.5.2 Subsequent to grant of connectivity, in case there is a delay in grant/operationalization of GNA by the CTU and/or there is a delay in readiness of the ISTS substation at the Delivery Point, including readiness of the power evacuation and transmission infrastructure of the ISTS network until SCD of the Project, and it is established that:
  - (i) The SPG has complied with the complete application formalities as per RfS,
  - (ii) The SPG has adhered to the applicable Procedure in this regard as notified by the CERC/CTU, and
  - (iii) The delay in grant of connectivity/GNA by the CTU and/or delay in readiness of the ISTS substation at the Delivery Point, including readiness of the power evacuation and transmission infrastructure of the ISTS network, is a factor attributable to the CTU/transmission licensee and is beyond the control of the SPG;

The above shall be treated as delays beyond the control of the SPG and SCSD for such Projects shall be revised to a date 30 (Thirty) days after the readiness of the Delivery Point and power evacuation infrastructure and/or grant/operationalization of GNA. Decision on requisite extension on account of the above factor shall be taken by NHPC.

Further, any delay in adoption of tariff by the Appropriate Commission, beyond 60 days of submission of petition to Commission or 120 days from the date of Power Sale Agreement (PSA) whichever is more, shall entail a corresponding extension in Scheduled Commencement Supply Date (SCSD).

Further, in case of delay in Project commissioning on account of reasons solely attributable to the SPG, resulting in any liquidated damages/penalty levied on the Buying Entity including the liability of additional transmission charges and losses (if any) applicable on DISCOM/Buying entity under the GNA Regulations and/or applicable regulation as notified by CERC, such damages/penalty shall be passed on to the SPG.

- 4.5.3 In case of extension due to reasons specified in Article 4.5.1(b) and (c), and if such Force Majeure Event continues even after a maximum period of 180 days, any of the Parties may choose to terminate the Agreement as per the provisions of Article 13.5. In case neither party terminates the Agreement under this clause, the Agreement shall stand terminated on the expiry of twelve (12) months of the continuation of the Force Majeure event unless the parties mutually agree to extend the Agreement for the further period.
- 4.5.4 If the Parties have not agreed, within thirty (30) days after the affected Party's performance has ceased to be affected by the relevant circumstance, on the time period by which the Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date or the Expiry Date should be deferred, any Party may raise the Dispute to be resolved in accordance with Article 16.

- 4.5.5 As a result of such extension, the Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date and the Expiry Date newly determined shall be deemed to be the Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date and the Expiry Date for the purposes of this Agreement.
- 4.5.6 Not Used.
- 4.5.7 Delay in Commencement of Supply of the project beyond the scheduled Commencement of Supply date for reasons other than those specified in Article 4.5.1 & Article 4.5.2 shall be an event of default on part of the SPG and shall be subject to the consequences specified in the Article 4.6.

#### 4.6 Liquidated Damages for delay in commencement of supply of power to NHPC

- 4.6.1 The Project shall be fully commissioned within the Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date as defined in this Agreement. If the SPG is unable to commence supply of power to NHPC by the Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date other than for the reasons specified in Article 4.5.1 and Article 4.5.2, the SPG shall pay to NHPC, damages for the delay in such commencement of supply of power and making the Contracted Capacity available for dispatch by the Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date as per the following:
  - a) For Delay in commencement of supply of power up to 6 (six) months from the SCSD ) or the extended SCSD (if applicable):l
    - NHPC will encash the Performance BG/POI on per day basis and proportionate to the contracted Capacity that has not commenced supply of power. For avoidance of doubt it is clarified that provisions of this Article will be applicable even in cases where no capacity (i.e. 0 MW) is commissioned.
  - b) For Delay in commencement of supply of power beyond 6 (six) months from the Scheduled commencement Supply Date(SCSD) or the extended SCSD (if applicable):
    - I. Event of Default shall be considered to have occurred and the contracted capacity shall stand reduced to the project capacity that has commenced supply of power within the period of SCSD or extended SCSD (if applicable) plus 6 (six) months. The PPA for the balance contracted capacity that has not commenced supply of power shall stand terminated.

#### II. deleted

4.6.2 The maximum time period allowed for Commencement of Supply of the full Project Capacity with encashment of Performance Bank Guarantee/ Payment on Order Instrument shall be limited to 6 months after the SCSD or the extended SCSD (if applicable) of the Project. In case, the Commencement of Supply from the Project is delayed beyond 6 months after the SCSD or the extended SCSD (if applicable), it shall be considered as an SPG Event of Default and provisions of Article 13 shall apply and the Contracted Capacity shall stand reduced / amended to the Project Capacity commenced for supply within 6 months after the SCSD and the PPA for the balance Capacity will stand terminated and shall be reduced from the project capacity.

- 4.6.3 Deleted.
- 4.6.4 The SPG further acknowledge that the amount of the liquidated damages fixed or the method of calculating the liquidated damages specified in this Agreement is a genuine and reasonable pre-estimate of the damages that may be suffered by NHPC/ Discom(s) in each case specified under this Agreement"

#### 4.7 Acceptance/Performance Test

4.7.1 Prior to synchronization of the Power Project, the SPG shall be required to get the Project certified for the requisite acceptance/performance test as may be laid down by Central Electricity Authority or an agency identified by the central government to carry out testing and certification for the solar power projects.

#### 4.8 Third Party Verification

- 4.8.1 The SPG shall be further required to provide entry to the site of the Power Project free of all encumbrances at all times during the Term of the Agreement to NHPC and a third Party nominated by NHPC/MNRE or any other concerned statutory agency for inspection and verification of the works being carried out, operations/performance by the SPG at the site of the Power Project.
- 4.8.2 The third party may verify the construction works/operation/performance of the Power Project being carried out by the SPG and if it is found that the construction works/operation of the Power Project is not as per the Prudent Utility Practices, it may seek clarifications from SPG or require the works to be stopped or to comply with the instructions of such third party.

#### 4.9 Generation Compensation in offtake constraints:

Where the Procurer does not schedule power on account of unavailability of the transmission infrastructure or any other eventuality, the penalty will be in accordance with the Electricity (Promotion of Generation of Electricity from Must Run Power Plant) Rules 2021, as amended from time to time.

#### **4.9.1 Deleted**

**4.9.2 Generation Compensation in offtake constraints due to Grid Unavailability**: During the operation of the Project, there can be some periods where the plant can generate power but due to temporary transmission unavailability the power is no evacuated, for the reasons not attributable to the Generator. In such cases the generation compensation shall be addressed by the Buying entity /DISCOM in following Manner:

Duration of Grid unavailability	Provision for Generation Compensation
Grid unavailability beyond 175	Generation compensation =
hours in a year, as defined in the	
PPA	((tariff x Solar power (MW) offered but not scheduled
	by

Procurer)) X 1000 X No. of hours of grid
unavailability
However, in case of third party sale or sale in the power
exchange, as price taker, the 95% of the amount
realized, after deducting expenses, shall be adjusted
against the Generation compensation payable, or
monthly basis.

4.9.3 (a) **Payment in case of Reduced offtake:** The Generator and the Procurer shall follow the forecasting and scheduling process as per the regulations in this regard by the Appropriate Commission. In case the plant is available to supply power but the off take of power is not done by procurer, including non-dispatch of power due to noncompliance "Electricity (Late Payment Surcharge and related Matters) Rules ,2022 notified by Ministry of power vide Gazette notification dated 3<sup>rd</sup> June 2022" and any clarifications or amendments thereto, considering the principle of "must run" status for Re power, the buying entity /Discom shall pay to the SPG, corresponding to the reduced off take, in terms of following manner:

Reduced Off take	Provision for Generation Compensation
Reduced off take beyond 175 hours in a vear. as defined in the PPA	Generation compensation = (Tariff x Solar PV power (MW) offered but not scheduled by Procurer)) X 1000 X No. of of reduced off take.  However, in case of third-party sale or sale in the power exchange, as price taker, the 95% of the amount realized, after deducting expenses, shall be adjusted Generation compensation payable, on monthly basis.

- (b) The Generation Compensation is to be paid as part of the energy bill for the successive month after receipt of Regional Energy Accounts (REA). No Trading Margin shall be applicable on this Generation Compensation.
- (c) No back-down/curtailment to be ordered without giving formal/written instruction for the same.
- (d) The details of back-down/curtailment, including justifications for such curtailment, to be made public by the concerned Load Dispatch Centre.
- (e) For claiming compensation, the generator must sell their power in the power exchange as price taker. Thus, the compensation would be limited to the difference of the actual generation up to the declared capacity subject to a maximum up to the contracted capacity and the quantum of power scheduled by the procurer.

**Note:** The SPG shall not be eligible for any compensation in case the Backdown is on account of events like consideration of grid security or safety of any equipment or personnel or other such conditions or Force Majeure.

- 5 ARTICLE 5: SYNCHRONISATION, COMMISSIONING AND COMMERCIAL OPERATION
- 5.1 Synchronization, Commissioning and Commercial Operation
- 5.1.1 The SPG shall give the concerned RLDC, NHPC, Discom(s) and at least sixty (60) days advanced preliminary written notice and at least thirty (30) days advanced final written notice, of the date on which it intends to synchronize the Power Project to the Grid System.
- 5.1.2 Subject to Article 5.1.1, the Power Project may be synchronized by the SPG to the Grid System when it meets all the connection conditions prescribed in applicable Grid Code then in effect and otherwise meets all other Indian legal requirements for synchronization to the Grid System.
- 5.1.3 The synchronization equipment and all necessary arrangements / equipment including RTU for scheduling of power generated from the Project and transmission of data to the concerned authority as per applicable regulation shall be installed by the SPG at its generation facility of the Power Project at its own cost. The SPG shall synchronize its system with the Grid System only after the approval of synchronization scheme is granted by the head of the concerned sub-station/Grid System and checking/verification is made by the concerned authorities of the Grid System.
- 5.1.4 The SPG shall immediately after each synchronization/tripping of generator, inform the substation of the Grid System to which the Power Project is electrically connected and all other concerned authorities in accordance with applicable Grid Code under intimation to NHPC and Discom(s). In- Addition the SPG will inject power to grid time to time to carry out operational/ functional test prior to commercial operation subject to applicable laws and regulations at the project site. For avoidance of doubt, it is clarified that Synchronization / Connectivity of the Project with the grid shall not to be considered as Commissioning of the Project. NHPC shall not be liable to pay any price to SPG for such infirm Power injected.
- 5.1.5 The SPG shall commence the supply of power from the Project as detailed in "Schedule 2: Commissioning Procedure" within Twenty-Four (24) Months or Thirty (30) Months as the case may be of the Effective Date of PPA. Declaration of Commencement of Supply Date (CSD) / UCSD shall only be done subject to the demonstration of the compliances as per Schedule-3. It is clarified that in case the Detailed Procedure under the GNA regulations are not enforced until the Project commissioning, the SPG and the Buying Entity(ies) shall abide by the current Procedure under applicable CERC regulations. In such a scenario, the responsibility of obtaining LTA will be that of the SPG. In the alternate scenario, no such requirement will be applicable on the SPG.
- 5.1.6 There can be part commencement of supply of power of the project. Part commencement of supply of power of the project shall mean that all equipment corresponding to the part capacity have been installed and commissioned and corresponding energy has flown into the grid. Part commencement of supply of power shall be accepted by procurer subject to the condition that the minimum capacity for acceptance of first and subsequent parts (s) shall be 50 MW (30MW in case of North Eastern / Special Category States) (with the

last part being the balance Contracted Capacity), without prejudice to the imposition of penalty, in terms of PPA on the part which has not commenced supply of power. In case of part- commissioning/Part commencement of supply of the Contracted Capacity, land corresponding to the such part Solar capacity being commissioned, shall be required to be demonstrated by the SPG prior to declaration of commissioning of the said part capacity.

5.1.7 The Parties agree that for the purpose of commencement of the supply of electricity by SPG to NHPC, liquidated damages for delay etc., the Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date as defined in this Agreement shall be the relevant date. The SCSD is relevant for considering the duration of the Agreement and for the period upto which the Performance Bank Guarantee/POI/Insurance Surety Bond shall be required to be maintained by the SPG under this Agreement.

## 5.1.8 Early Commencement of supply of power:

The Solar Power Generator shall be permitted for full commencement of supply of power as well as part commencement of supply of power of the Project even prior to the Scheduled Commencement of supply Date (SCSD), subject to availability of transmission connectivity and General Network Access (GNA). Early commencement of supply of power of the Project will be allowed solely at the risk and cost of the SPG. The developer shall give fifteen (15) days advance notice to both End Procurer(s) and NHPC regarding the advance commissioning of full or part capacity. The End Procurer(s) and NHPC shall give acceptance for availing such power within 15 days from the date of service of notice. In case both the End Procurer(s) and NHPC do not give their acceptance to purchase power within the stipulated period, the developer can sell the power to the extent not accepted by the End Procurer(s) and NHPC in the power exchanges or through bilateral arrangements.

Provided that in case both the End Procurer(s) and NHPC give their acceptance to purchase power, the End Procurer(s) will be accorded priority in availing such power. In such cases, tariff payable by the End Procurer(s) and NHPC shall be equal to the PPA tariff. USCSD /SCSD of the Project under the PPA will be the date on which the commissioning certificate is issued upon successful commissioning of the part/full capacity of the Project.

# 6 ARTICLE 6: DISPATCH AND SCHEDULING

# 6.1 Dispatch and Scheduling

6.1.1 The SPG shall be required to Schedule its power as per the applicable regulations / requirements / guidelines of CERC / SERC / RLDC / SLDC or any other competent agency and same being recognized by the RLDC / SLDC or any other competent authority / agency as per applicable regulation / law / direction and maintain compliance to the applicable Codes / Grid Code requirements and directions, if any, as specified by concerned RLDC from time to time. For deviation from schedule, the DSM (Deviation Settlement Mechanism) shall be applicable as per the prevailing regulations. The DSM charges at the

SPG end shall be settled by SPG only. Any deviation from the Schedule will attract the provisions of applicable regulation/ guidelines/ directions and any financial implication on account of this shall be on the account of the SPG. As stated above the declaration of availability scheduling and dispatch shall be coordinated and implemented between the SPG and the Discom(s), the two Grid connected entities.

- 6.1.2 The Buying Utility shall, in accordance with Applicable Laws and Regulations thereunder, issue instructions to the SPG for schedule of electricity and dispatch thereof to the Grid during such period and in such volume as it may specify in its instructions (the "Dispatch"). Provided that the Buying Utility shall not ask for dispatch in excess of the declared Availability by the SPG, unless mutually agreed between the SPG and the Buying Utility(ies).
- 6.1.3 In case the SPG fails to offer the contracted power as per this Agreement to NHPC/Buying Entity and sells the contracted power without the consent of NHPC/Buying Entity to any other party, the SPG, on a complaint to this effect by NHPC/Buying Entity to the load dispatch center concerned, shall be debarred from participating in Power Exchanges and on the Discovery of Efficient Electricity Pricing portal and scheduling of any new short-term contracts from the Project for a period of three months from the date on which the default has been taken cognizance by the concerned load dispatch center. The period of debarment shall increase to six months for second default and shall be one year for each successive default. Such debarment of the SPG shall be without prejudice to the rights of NHPC/Buying Entity for seeking compensation for the default by the SPG under this Agreement.

#### 7 ARTICLE 7: METERING

#### 7.1 Meters

- 7.1.1 For installation of Meters, Meter testing, Meter calibration and Meter reading and all matters incidental thereto, the SPG and NHPC shall follow and be bound by the Central Electricity Authority (Installation and Operation of Meters) Regulations, 2006, the Grid Code, as amended and revised from time to time. The metering point, which is the point at which energy supplied to the procurer shall be measured, shall be low voltage side of CTU substation. In case of RE parks, the metering point is the ISTS pooling station with which the internal transmission from all the pooling substations is connected. All expenses including wheeling charges and losses between the Project and the Metering Point shall be paid by the SPGs/Generators without any reimbursement by the Procurer. All expenses including wheeling charges and losses in relation to the transmission and distribution beyond the Metering Point shall be borne by the Procurers as per the regulation notified by the Commission from time to time.
- 7.1.2 The SPG shall bear all costs pertaining to installation, testing, calibration, maintenance, renewal and repair of meters at SPG's side of Delivery Point. The SPG shall be responsible for regular downloading and transmission of metered data to the concerned agencies.
- 7.1.3 In addition to ensuring compliance of the applicable codes, the SPG shall install Main & Check meters as well as Stand-by meter(s) at Delivery Point, as per the applicable regulations of the State where the Project is located.

#### 7.2 Reporting of Metered Data and Parameters

- 7.2.1 The grid connected solar PV power plants will install necessary equipment for regular monitoring of solar irradiance (including GHI, DHI and solar radiation in the module plane), ambient air temperature, wind speed and other weather parameters and simultaneously for monitoring of the electric power (both DC and AC) generated from the Project.
- 7.2.2 Online arrangement would have to be made by the solar power developer at its own cost for submission of above data regularly for the entire period of this Power Purchase Agreement to the RLDC, NHPC Limited and the concerned Ministry or concerned agency as per applicable regulation / directions.
- 7.2.3 Reports on above parameters on monthly basis (or as required by regulation / guidelines) shall be submitted by the solar power developer to MNRE and to NHPC for entire period of PPA.

#### 8 ARTICLE 8: INSURANCES

#### 8.1 Insurance

8.1.1 The SPG shall effect and maintain or cause to be effected and maintained, at its own cost and expense, throughout the term of PPA, Insurances against such risks, with such deductibles and with such endorsements and co-insured(s), which the Prudent Utility Practices would ordinarily merit maintenance of and as required under the Financing Agreements, Implementation and Support Agreement and under applicable laws.

# 8.2 Application of Insurance Proceeds

- 8.2.1 Save as expressly provided in this Agreement or the Insurances, the proceeds of any insurance claim made due to loss or damage to the Power Project or any part of the Power Project shall be first applied to reinstatement, replacement or renewal of such loss or damage.
  - In case of the RE Project being financed through Financing Agreement(s), save as expressly provided in this Agreement or the Insurances, the proceeds of any insurance claim made due to loss or damage to the Solar Power Project or any part of the Solar Power Project shall be applied as per such Financing Agreements.
- 8.2.2 If a Force Majeure Event renders the Power Project no longer economically and technically viable and the insurers under the Insurances make payment on a "total loss" or equivalent basis, NHPC shall have claim on such proceeds of such Insurance limited to outstanding dues of NHPC against Discom(s) as per PSA entered into and any other dues of Discom(s).

#### 8.3 Effect on liability of NHPC

8.3.1 Notwithstanding any liability or obligation that may arise under this Agreement, any loss, damage, liability, payment, obligation or expense which is insured or not or for which the SPG can claim compensation, under any Insurance shall not be charged to or payable by NHPC. It is for the SPG to ensure that appropriate insurance coverage is taken for payment by the insurer for the entire loss and there is no under insurance or short adjustment etc.

# 9 ARTICLE 9: APPLICABLE TARIFF

- 9.1 The SPG shall be entitled to receive the levelised Tariff of Rs. [Insert applicable tariff]/ kWh fixed for the entire term of this Agreement, with effect from the SCSD/Extended SCSD/actual commencement of supply date subject to the Article 4.6 of this Agreement for the power sold to the Buying Entity for the scheduled energy as reflected in the Energy Accounts. In cases of early part-or full Commencement of supply of power, till SCSD, subject to the consent for such purchase by the Discom(s) the NHPC may purchase the generation at the Applicable tariff subject to the provisions of this Agreement..
- 9.2 Deleted.
- 9.3 Deleted.
- 9.4 Subject to adjustment for shortfall in generation provided in Article 4.9.1, the excess generation over and above energy specified in Article 4.4.1 read with Article 4.9.1, may be purchased by NHPC at the applicable tariff as per Article 9.1, provided Discom(s) consent for purchase of such excess generation. Excess Generation by SPG if any may be procured by NHPC on advance consent of Beneficiary Discom(s), which shall be calculated only on Annual basis over committed CUF, under advanced written intimation of possible excess generation by SPG at the applicable tariff under Clause 4.9. Any energy produced and flowing into the grid before SCSD shall not be at the cost of NHPC. NHPC may however agree to purchase such power provided Discom(s) consent to purchase such energy. SPG will not be entitled to sell energy generated prior to SCSD or excess energy during any Contract Year to any other entity without offering such quantum to NHPC and only if Discom(s) desired to purchase such energy NHPC shall have the right to purchase such quantum of excess energy at the same Tariff as applicable to the contracted capacity. In case of refusal of NHPC to purchase such excess energy, the Solar Power Generator will be free to sell it to any other entity. Notwithstanding to above, in order to allow optimization of operation of RE, the SPG is allowed to supply power from the RE power plant in excess of contracted capacity, to any third party or power exchange without requiring any No Objection Certificate (NOC) from the procurer. The SPG may also sell the power which was offered on day ahead basis to the procurer (within Contracted Capacity) but not scheduled by the Procurer, to any third party or in the power exchange without requiring NOC from procurer.

#### 10 ARTICLE 10: BILLING AND PAYMENT

#### 10.1 General

- 10.1.1 deleted
- 10.1.2 From the commencement of supply of power, NHPC shall pay to the SPG the monthly Tariff Payments subject to the adjustments as per provisions of this Agreement including Article 6, in accordance with this Article and Article 9. All Tariff Payments by NHPC shall be in Indian Rupees.
- 10.1.3 For the purpose of payment of the bills raised by the SPG(s), in case Energy Account is published on cumulative basis, payment to the SPG(s) for the energy delivered shall be

apportioned based on JMR taken for the SPG's Project at the Pooling substation/metering point.

- 10.1.4 The SPG shall be required to make arrangements and payments for import of energy (if any) as per applicable regulations of [insert name of the State] separately.
- 10.1.5 The parties acknowledge and accept that the Electricity (Late Payment Surcharge and related matters) Rules, 2022 [hereinafter referred to as 'Rules'] notified by the Central Government in exercise of the power conferred by Sub-section (1) of Section 176 of the Electricity Act, 2003 shall apply and govern the terms and conditions of this Agreement in regard to matters contained in the said Rules including but not limited to the Late Payment Surcharge, adjustment towards the Late Payment Surcharge, Payment Security mechanism-its operations and consequences, actions of Defaulting Entities, supply obligation of SPG, power not requisitioned by the Buying Entity, the order of payment and adjustment towards late payment surcharge and indemnification. The above shall apply both in regard to the present agreement as well as on mutatis mutandi and back to back basis to the PSA. The Rules referred to hereinabove being statutory shall, to the extent applicable, supersede any provisions in this PPA and the PSA which are inconsistent or contrary to the provisions of the Rules.
- 10.1.6 The Parties acknowledge and accept that the Electricity (Promotion of Generation of Electricity from Must-Run Power Plants) Rules, 2021 notified by the Central Government in exercise of the power conferred under Sub-section (1) of Section 176 of the Electricity Act, 2003 shall apply in regard to the Must-Run Power Plants forming part of this Agreement, including in regard to curtailment, the regulation of power supply and sale of power to the power exchange and consequential adjustment of the recoveries. The above shall apply both in regard to the present agreement as well as on mutatis mutandi and back to back basis to the PSA. The Rules referred to hereinabove being statutory shall, to the extent applicable, supersede any provisions in this Agreement and the PSA which are inconsistent or contrary to the provisions of the Rules.

# 10.2 Delivery and Content of Monthly Bills/Supplementary Bills

10.2.1 The SPG shall issue to NHPC hard copy of signed Monthly Bill/Supplementary Bill for the immediately preceding Month between the 5<sup>th</sup> day & up to the 15<sup>th</sup> day of the next Month duly supported by REA/SEA/signed JMR. In case the Monthly Bill/Supplementary Bill for the immediately preceding Month is issued after the 15<sup>th</sup> day of the next Month, the Due Date for payment of such Monthly Bill/ Supplementary Bill shall be as detailed at Article 10.3.1 below.

Each Monthly Bill shall include all charges as per this Agreement for the energy supplied for the relevant Month based on Energy Accounts issued by RLDC /RPC or any other competent authority which shall be binding on both the Parties. The Monthly Bill amount shall be the product of the energy metered and the applicable tariff.

10.2.2 As per applicable regulation(s) of the Appropriate Commission(s)/respective SERC(s), all charges pertaining to obtaining open access and scheduling of power, if any, shall be borne by the SPG

#### 10.3 Payment of Monthly Bills

- 10.3.1 NHPC shall pay the amount payable under the Monthly Bill/Supplementary Bill by the Forty Fifth (45) day (Due Date) from the date of presentation of bill to such account of the SPG, as shall have been previously notified by the SPG in accordance with Article 10.3.2 below. In case the Monthly Bill or any other bill, including a Supplementary Bill is issued after the (fifteenth) 15<sup>th</sup> day of the next month, the date of presentation would be (fifth) 5th day of the next succeeding month
  - **'Due Date'** means the date by which the bill is to be paid i.e. forty-five days from the date of presentation of the bill. Provided that if due date for payment of any bill falls on a bank nonworking day, the next bank working day shall be considered as due date for payment.
- 10.3.2 All payments required to be made under this Agreement shall also include any deduction or set off for:
- i) deductions required by the Law; and
- ii) amount claimed by NHPC, if any, from the SPG, through an invoice to be payable by the SPG, and not disputed by the SPG within fifteen (15) days of receipt of the said Invoice and such deduction or set-off shall be made to the extent of the amounts not disputed. It is clarified that NHPC shall be entitled to claim any set off or deduction under this Article, after expiry of the said fifteen (15) Days period.
- The SPG shall open a bank account at [Insert name of place] (the "SPG's Designated Account") for all Tariff Payments (including Supplementary Bills) to be made by NHPC to the SPG, and notify NHPC of the details of such account at least ninety (90) Days before the dispatch of the first Monthly Bill. NHPC shall also designate a bank account at [Insert name of place] ("NHPC's Designated Account") for payments to be made by the SPG to NHPC, if any, and notify the SPG of the details of such account ninety (90) Days before the Scheduled Commencement of supply Date. NHPC and the SPG shall instruct their respective bankers to make all payments under this Agreement to the SPG' Designated Account or NHPC's Designated Account, as the case may be, and shall notify either Party of such instructions on the same day.

# 10.3.3 Late Payment Surcharge

In the event of delay in payment of a Monthly Bill by NHPC beyond the Due Date, a Late Payment Surcharge shall be payable by NHPC to the SPG on the outstanding payment, at the base rate of Late Payment Surcharge applicable for the period for the first month of default.

"Base rate of Late Payment Surcharge" means the marginal cost of funds based lending rate for one year of the State Bank of India, as applicable on the 1st April of the financial year in which the period lies, plus five percent (500 bps) and in the absence of marginal cost of funds based lending rate, any other arrangement that substitutes it, which the Central Government may, by notification, in the Official Gazette, specify. The Late Payment Surcharge shall be claimed by the SPG through the Supplementary Bill. Late

Payment Surcharge shall be payable on the outstanding payment at the base rate of Late Payment Surcharge applicable for the period for the first month of default.

The rate of Late Payment Surcharge for the successive months of default shall increase by 0.5 percent (50 bps) for every month of delay provided that the Late Payment Surcharge shall not be more than 3 percent higher than the base rate at any time. If the period of default lies in two or more financial years, the base rate of Late Payment Surcharge shall be calculated separately for the periods falling in different years. The above payment will be made by NHPC subject to such late payment surcharge being duly received by NHPC under the PSA from the Discom.

10.3.4 In the event of early commencement of supply of power of the Project and subject to acceptance by NHPC, the payment for the power fed to the grid may be accounted from the date of UCOD, and SPG would be allowed to raise Bills against such power as per Article 10.2.1, subject to the conditions as stipulated in Article 9. However, payment against the 1st such bill raised by the SPG, will be made subject to acceptance of the bill by the Discom.

#### **10.3.5** Rebate

For payment of any Bill on or before Due Date, the following Rebate shall be paid by the SPG to NHPC in the following manner.

a. A rebate of 1.5 % shall be payable to the NHPC for the payments made within a period of 5 days of the date of presentation of Bills along with required supporting documents acceptable to NHPC at NHPC office.

Explanation: In case of computation of '5 days', the number of days shall be counted consecutively without considering any holiday. However, in case the last day or 5th day is official holiday, the 5th day for the purpose of Rebate shall be construed as the immediate succeeding working day (as per the official State Government's calendar, where the Office of the Authorized Signatory of Discom, for the purpose of receipt or acknowledgement of Bill is situated).

The day of receipt of bill in NHPC upto 2.00 PM will the zero date. If the bill is received after 2.00 PM the next working day will be zero date.

- b. Where payments are made on any day after 5 days and within a period of 30 days of presentation of bills, a rebate of 1% shall be allowed to NHPC.
- c. No rebate shall be payable on the Bills raised on account of taxes, duties, cess etc.

# 10.4 Payment Security Mechanism Letter of Credit (LC):

- 10.4.1 NHPC shall provide to the SPG, in respect of payment of its Monthly Bills and/or Supplementary Bills, a monthly unconditional, revolving and irrevocable letter of credit ("Letter of Credit"), opened and maintained, which may be drawn upon by the SPG in accordance with this Article.
- 10.4.2 Subject to Article 10.4.1, not later than one (1) Month before the start of supply, NHPC through a scheduled bank shall extend a Letter of Credit in favour of the SPG, to be made

operative from a date prior to the Due Date of its first Monthly Bill under this Agreement. The Letter of Credit shall have a term of twelve (12) Months and shall be renewed annually, for an amount equal to:

- i) for the first Contract Year, equal to the estimated average monthly billing;
- ii) for each subsequent Contract Year, equal to the average of the monthly billing of the previous Contract Year.
- 10.4.3 The SPG shall not draw upon such Letter of Credit before thirty days from Due Date of the relevant Monthly Bill and/or Supplementary Bill, and shall not make more than one drawal in a Month.
- 10.4.4 If at any time, such Letter of Credit amount falls short of the amount specified in Article 10.4.2 due to any reason whatsoever, NHPC shall restore such shortfall within seven (7) days.
- 10.4.5 NHPC shall cause the scheduled bank issuing the Letter of Credit to intimate the SPG, in writing regarding establishing of such irrevocable Letter of Credit.
- 10.4.6 NHPC shall ensure that the Letter of Credit shall be renewed not later than ten (10) days prior to its expiry.
- 10.4.7 All costs relating to opening and maintenance of the Letter of Credit shall be borne by NHPC
- 10.4.8 If NHPC fails to pay undisputed Monthly Bill or Supplementary Bill or part thereof within and after thirty days from Due Date, then, subject to Article 10.4.6, the SPG may draw upon the Letter of Credit, and accordingly the bank shall pay without any reference or instructions from NHPC, an amount equal to such Monthly Bill or Supplementary Bill or part thereof, if applicable, in accordance with Article 10.3.3 above, by presenting to the scheduled bank issuing the Letter of Credit, the following documents:
  - i) a copy of the Monthly Bill or Supplementary Bill which has remained unpaid to SPG and:
  - ii) a certificate from the SPG to the effect that the bill at item (i) above, or specified part thereof, is in accordance with the Agreement and has remained unpaid beyond the Due Date;

#### 10.4.9 **Payment Security Fund**

NHPC shall maintain a Payment Security Fund. To be eligible for coverage from this fund, SPG shall pay PSM Charges at the rate of 2 paisa per unit to NHPC, by offering a commensurate discount in the monthly tariff payment being made by NHPC or any amount in any form as per guidelines issued by MNRE/MOP. The modalities for operation of the Payment Security Fund shall be as per the guidelines issued by MoP/MNRE from time to time. .

# 10.5 Disputed Bill

10.5.1 If the Party does not dispute a Monthly Bill or a Supplementary Bill raised by the other Party by the Due Date, such Bill shall be taken as conclusive.

- 10.5.2 If NHPC disputes the amount payable under a Monthly Bill or a Supplementary Bill, as the case may be, it shall pay 95% of the disputed amount (subject to adjustment of applicable rebate for the said 95% payment) and it shall within fifteen (15) days of receiving such Bill, issue a notice (the "Bill Dispute Notice") to the invoicing Party setting out:
  - i) the details of the disputed amount;
  - ii) its estimate of what the correct amount should be;
  - iii) and all written material in support of its claim.
- 10.5.3 If the SPG agrees to the claim raised in the Bill Dispute Notice issued pursuant to Article 10.5.2, the SPG shall revise such Bill and present along with the next Monthly Bill. In such a case excess amount shall be refunded along with interest at the same rate as Late Payment Surcharge, which shall be applied from the date on which such excess payment was made by the disputing Party to the invoicing Party and up to and including the date on which such payment has been received as refund.
- 10.5.4 If the SPG does not agree to the claim raised in the Bill Dispute Notice issued pursuant to Article 10.5.2, it shall, within fifteen (15) days of receiving the Bill Dispute Notice, furnish a notice (Bill Disagreement Notice) to the NHPC providing:
  - i) reasons for its disagreement;
  - ii) its estimate of what the correct amount should be; and
  - iii) all written material in support of its counter-claim.
- 10.5.5 Upon receipt of the Bill Disagreement Notice by the NHPC under Article 10.5.4, authorized representative(s) or a director of the board of directors/ member of board of the NHPC and SPG shall meet and make best endeavors to amicably resolve such dispute within fifteen (15) days of receipt of the Bill Disagreement Notice.
- 10.5.6 If the Parties do not amicably resolve the Dispute within fifteen (15) days of receipt of Bill Disagreement Notice pursuant to Article 10.5.4, the matter shall be referred to Dispute resolution in accordance with Article 16.
- 10.5.7. Notwithstanding the above in the event, NHPC is of the view that the amount claimed by SPG is excessively high and the payment of 95% of the disputed bill will be onerous, NHPC shall be entitled to raise immediate dispute and take the action for adjudication by CERC as per the Article 16 and further seek interim orders in such proceedings to restrain the enforcement of such disputed bills. The parties agree to be bound by the orders and directions of the CERC.

# 10.6 Quarterly and Annual Reconciliation

10.6.1 The Parties acknowledge that all payments made against Monthly Bills and Supplementary Bills shall be subject to quarterly reconciliation within 30 days of the end of the quarter at the beginning of the following quarter of each Contract Year and annual reconciliation at the end of each Contract Year within 30 days to take into account the Energy Accounts,

Tariff adjustment payments, Tariff Rebate, Late Payment Surcharge, or any other reasonable circumstance provided under this Agreement.

10.6.2 The Parties, therefore, agree that as soon as all such data in respect of any quarter of a Contract Year or a full Contract Year as the case may be has been finally verified and adjusted, the SPG and NHPC shall jointly sign such reconciliation statement. Within fifteen (15) days of signing of a reconciliation statement, the SPG shall make appropriate adjustments in the next Monthly Bill. Late Payment Surcharge/ interest shall be payable in such a case from the date on which such payment had been made to the invoicing Party or the date on which any payment was originally due, as may be applicable. Any Dispute with regard to the above reconciliation shall be dealt with in accordance with the provisions of Article 16.

#### 10.7 Payment of Supplementary Bill

- 10.7.1 SPG may raise a ("Supplementary Bill") for payment on account of:
  - i) Adjustments required by the Energy Accounts (if applicable); or
  - ii) Change in Law as provided in Article 12, or and such Supplementary Bill shall be paid by the other Party.
- 10.7.2 NHPC shall remit all amounts due under a Supplementary Bill raised by the SPG to the SPG's Designated Account by the Due Date. For such payments by NHPC, Rebate as applicable to Monthly Bills pursuant to Article 10.3.5 shall equally apply, except in the case of payment of Late Payment Surcharges. If any claim is being raised by the Discom(s) pursuant to the Article 4.4.1, NHPC shall make adjustment in the payment made to the SPG.
- 10.7.3 In the event of delay in payment of a Supplementary Bill by either Party beyond its Due Date, a Late Payment Surcharge shall be payable at the same terms applicable to the Monthly Bill in Article 10.3.3.

#### 11 ARTICLE 11: FORCE MAJEURE

#### 11.1 Definitions

11.1.1 In this Article, the following terms shall have the following meanings:

#### 11.2 Affected Party

11.2.1 An affected Party means NHPC or the SPG whose performance has been affected by an event of Force Majeure.

# 11.3 Force Majeure

11.3.1 A 'Force Majeure' (FM) would mean one or more of the following acts, events or circumstances or a combination of acts, events or circumstances or the consequence(s) thereof, that wholly, or partly prevents or unavoidably delays the performance by the Party (the **Affected Party**) of its obligations under the relevant Power Purchase Agreement, but only if and to the extent that such events or circumstances are not within the reasonable control, directly or indirectly, of the Affected Party and could not have

been avoided if the Affected Party had taken reasonable care or complied with Prudent Utility Practices.

# 11.3.2Force Majeure Events:

- a) Act of God, including, but not limited to lightning, drought, fire and explosion (to the extent originating from a source external to the site), earthquake, volcanic eruption, landslide, flood, cyclone, typhoon or tornado if and only if it is declared / notified by the competent state / central authority / agency (as applicable); or;
- b) any act of war (whether declared or undeclared), invasion, armed conflict or act of foreign enemy, blockade, embargo, revolution, riot, insurrection, terrorist or military action if and only if it is declared / notified by the competent state / central authority / agency (as applicable); or ;
- c) radioactive contamination or ionising radiation originating from a source in India or resulting from another Force Majeure Event mentioned above excluding circumstances where the source or cause of contamination or radiation is brought or has been brought into or near the Power Project by the Affected Party or those employed or engaged by the Affected Party ; or ;
- d) An event of Force Majeure identified under NHPC Buying Entity(ies) PSA, thereby affecting delivery of power from SPG to Buying Entity(ies).

### 11.4 Force Majeure Exclusions

- 11.4.1 Force Majeure shall not include (i) any event or circumstance which is within the reasonable control of the Parties and (ii) the following conditions, except to the extent that they are consequences of an event of Force Majeure:
  - a) Unavailability, late delivery, or changes in cost of the plant, machinery, equipment, materials, spare parts or consumables for the Power Project;
  - b) Delay in the performance of any contractor, sub-contractor or their agents;
  - c) Non-performance resulting from normal wear and tear typically experienced in power generation materials and equipment;
  - d) Strikes at the facilities of the Affected Party;
  - e) Insufficiency of finances or funds or the agreement becoming onerous to perform; and
  - f) Non-performance caused by, or, connected with the Affected Party's:
    - i) Negligent or intentional acts, errors or omissions;
    - ii) Failure to comply with an Indian Law; or
    - iii) Breach of, or default under this Agreement.
  - g) Any pre-existing dispute on project land/substation and/or right-of-way or other project related issues.
  - h) Delay in obtaining Land for project by SPG

#### 11.5 Notification of Force Majeure Event

11.5.1 The Affected Party shall give notice to the other Party of any event of Force Majeure as soon as reasonably practicable, but not later than Fifteen (15) days after the date on which such Party knew or should reasonably have known of the commencement of the event of Force Majeure. If an event of Force Majeure results in a breakdown of communications rendering it unreasonable to give notice within the applicable time limit specified herein, then the Party claiming Force Majeure shall give such notice as soon as reasonably practicable after reinstatement of communications, but not later than one (1) day after such reinstatement.

Provided that such notice shall be a pre-condition to the Affected Party's entitlement to claim relief under this Agreement. Such notice shall include full particulars of the event of Force Majeure, its effects on the Party claiming relief and the remedial measures proposed. The procurer may respond within 15 days of the receipt of the intimation. The Affected Party shall give the other Party regular (and not less than weekly) reports on the progress of those remedial measures and such other information as the other Party may reasonably request about the Force Majeure Event.

11.5.2 The Affected Party shall give notice to the other Party of (i) the cessation of the relevant event of Force Majeure; and (ii) the cessation of the effects of such event of Force Majeure on the performance of its rights or obligations under this Agreement, as soon as practicable after becoming aware of each of these cessations.

#### 11.6 Performance Excused

- 11.6.1 The Affected Party, to the extent rendered unable to perform its obligations or part of the obligation thereof under the PPA as a consequence of the Force Majeure Event, shall be excused from performance of the obligations, provided that the period shall not exceed 180 (one hundred and eighty) Days from the date of issuance of the FM Notice. The Parties may mutually agree to extend the period for which performance is excused due to a Force Majeure Event.
- **11.6.2** For the time period, as mutually agreed by the Parties, during which the performance shall be excused, the generator shall be entitled for a day to day extension of the period provided for Financial Closure or Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date or the PPA period, as the case may be. However, adjustment in tariff shall not be allowed on account of Force Majeure event.
- **11.6.3** Provided always that a Party shall be excused from performance only to the extent reasonably warranted by the Force Majeure Event.
- **11.6.4** Provided further that, nothing shall absolve the Affected Party from any payment obligations accrued prior to the occurrence of the underlying Force Majeure Event.

#### 11.7 No Liability for other Losses

Save as otherwise provided in these Guidelines, no Party shall be liable in any manner, whatsoever, to the other Parties in respect of any Loss relating to or arising out of the occurrence or existence of any Force Majeure Event.

# 11.8 Resumption of Performance

During the period that a Force Majeure Event is subsisting, the Affected Party shall, in consultation with the other Parties, make all reasonable efforts to limit or mitigate the effects of such Force Majeure Event on the performance of its obligations under the PPA. The affected Party shall also make efforts to resume performance of its obligations under this Agreement as soon as possible and upon resumption, shall notify other Parties of the same in writing. The other Parties shall afford all reasonable assistance to the Affected Party in this regard.

#### 11.9 Duty to Perform and Duty to Mitigate

11.9.1 To the extent not prevented by a Force Majeure Event pursuant to Article 11.3, the Affected Party shall continue to perform its obligations pursuant to this Agreement. The Affected Party shall use its reasonable efforts to mitigate the effect of any Force Majeure Event as soon as practicable.

# 11.10 Available Relief for a Force Majeure Event

# 11.10.1 Subject to this Article 11:

- a) no Party shall be in breach of its obligations pursuant to this Agreement except to the extent that the performance of its obligations was prevented, hindered or delayed due to a Force Majeure Event;
- b) every Party shall be entitled to claim relief in relation to a Force Majeure Event in regard to its obligations, including but not limited to those specified under Article 4.5:
- c) For avoidance of doubt, neither Party's obligation to make payments of money due and payable prior to occurrence of Force Majeure events under this Agreement shall be suspended or excused due to the occurrence of a Force Majeure Event in respect of such Party.
- d) Provided that no payments shall be made by either Party affected by a Force
   Majeure Event for the period of such event on account of its inability to perform its obligations due to such Force Majeure Events

### 12 ARTICLE 12: CHANGE IN LAW

#### 12.1 Definitions

12.1.1 "Change in Law" means the occurrence of any of the following events after the last date of bid submission resulting into any additional recurring/ non-recurring expenditure by the SPG or any income to the SPG:

- a. the enactment, coming into effect, adoption, promulgation, amendment, modification or repeal (without re-enactment or consolidation) in India, of any Law, including rules and regulations framed pursuant to such Law;
- b. a change in the interpretation or application of any Law by any Indian Governmental Instrumentality having the legal power to interpret or apply such Law, or any Competent Court of Law;
- c. the imposition of a requirement for obtaining any Consents, Clearances, Permits and/or licenses which was not required earlier;
- d. a change in the terms and conditions prescribed for obtaining any Consents, Clearances and Permits or the inclusion of any new terms or conditions for obtaining such Consents, Clearances and Permits; except due to any default of the SPG;
- e. any statutory change in tax structure or introduction of any new tax made applicable for setting up of Solar Power Project and supply of power by the SPG after the date of submission of Bid, shall be treated as per the terms of this Agreement. For the purpose of considering the effect of this change in Tax structure due to change in law after the date of submission of Bid under this part, the date of the submission of the bid shall be considered as effective date and not the date of the signing of the PPA as applicable to other changes dealt in other parts of this Article 12.1. The change in rates of any taxes includes change in rates of taxes, duties & cess.
- f. but the above shall not however include
  - (i) any change in taxes on corporate income or any withholding tax on income or dividends distributed to the shareholders of the SPG, or
  - (ii) any change on account of regulatory measures by the Central Commission.
- 12.1.2 The term "law" in this Article includes any Act, Ordinance, order, bye-law, rule, regulation, notification, for the time being in force, in the territory of India

#### 12.2 Relief for Change in Law

In the event of occurrence of any of the events as provided under Article 12.1.1 which results in any adverse financial loss/ gain to the SPG/Buying Entity then, in order to ensure that the SPG/Buying Entity is placed in the same financial position as it would have been had it not been for the occurrence of the Change in Law, the SPG/Buying Entity shall be entitled to compensation by the other party, as the case may be. Compensation payment on account of such 'Change in Law' shall be determined in accordance with the Electricity (Timely Recovery of Costs due to Change in Law) Rules, 2021 notified by Ministry of power vide notification dated 22nd October'2021 including amendments and clarifications thereof issued from time to time and shall be effective from such date as may be decided by the Appropriate Commission. These rules shall be applicable on both the parties. 12.2.1 On the occurrence of a change in law, the monthly tariff or charges shall be

adjusted and be recovered in accordance with these rules to compensate the affected party so as to restore such affected party to the same economic position as if such change in law had not occurred.

- 12.2.2 For the purposes of 12.2.1 above, the affected party, which intends to adjust and recover the costs due to change in law, shall give a 21 days' prior notice to the other party about the proposed impact in the tariff or charges, positive or negative, to be recovered from such other party.
- 12.2.3 The affected party shall furnish to the other party, the computation of impact in tariff or charges to be adjusted and recovered, within thirty days of the occurrence of the change in law or on the expiry of 21days from the date of the notice referred to in 12.2.2 above, whichever is later, and the recovery of the proposed impact in tariff or charges shall start from the next billing cycle of the tariff.
- 12.2.4 The impact of change in law to be adjusted and recovered may be computed as one time or monthly charges or per unit basis or a combination thereof and shall be recovered in the monthly bill as the part of tariff.
- 12.2.5 The amount of the impact of change in law to be adjusted and recovered, shall be calculated in accordance with the formula given here under to calculate adjustment in the monthly tariff due to impact of change in law, which is non-recurring in nature.

Let financial impact of change in law=P

Then the modification in the monthly tariff (MT) for compensating the financial impact is given by MT=(Y/X)

Where X= estimated monthly electricity generation in kWh=(1/12) x [Contracted Capacity of the power plant as per the Agreement (in MW) x CUF in % x 8760 hours x 10]

&

$$Y = \underbrace{(P \times Mr)(1+Mr)^n}_{(1+Mr)^n-1}$$

Where, -

n=No. of months over which the financial impact has to be paid (subject to maximum of 180 months in case of the non-recurring fixed amount but in case of recurring impact it will be till the impact persists);

Mr = monthly rate of interest=R/(12x100) and

CUF = declared or revised CUF as indicated in the Agreement;

R = annual rate of interest on loan component (in %) as considered by the CERC in its order for Tariff Determination from Conventional or Renewable Energy Sources (Whichever is applicable) for the year in which the Project is commissioned. In absence of relevant orders of CERC for the concerned year, the interest rate shall be average interest rate plus 200 basis points above the average State Bank of India marginal cost of funds based leading rate, of one-year tenor, prevalent during the last available six months for such period.

Further, generating company or intermediary procurer or the trading licensee shall true up the MT annually based on actual generation of the year so as to ensure that

the payment to the affected party is capped at the yearly annuity amount.

Any such change, shall be considered upto three digits after the decimal point, and remaining digits, if any, shall be ignored.

For e.g. in case the change in tariff payable is calculated as Rs. 0.14678/kWh, it shall be modified as Rs. 0.146/kWh

- 12.2.6 The recovery of the impacted amount, in case of the fixed amount shall be,
  - a. In case of generation project, within a period of one-hundred eighty months; or
  - b. In case of recurring impact, until the impact persists.
- 12.2.7 The Appropriate Commission shall verify the calculation and adjust the amount of the impact in the monthly tariff or charges within sixty days from the date of receipt of the relevant documents under clause 12.3.1.
- 12.2.8 After the adjustment of the amount of the impact in the monthly tariff or charges under clause 12.2.7, the SPG, as the case may be, shall adjust the monthly tariff or charges annually based on actual amount recovered, to ensure that the payment to the affected party is not more than the yearly annuity amount.
- 12.2.9 If the event of any decrease in the project cost by the SPG or any income to the SPG on account of any of the events as indicated above, SPG shall pass on the benefit of such reduction at a rate as provided in Article 12.2 to NHPC which shall be further passed on to the Buying Entity. In the event of the SPG failing to comply with the above requirement, NHPC shall make such deductions in the monthly tariff payments on immediate basis. Further, at the time of raising of 1st Monthly Tariff Payment Bill, SPG shall be required to provide a statutory auditor certificate supported by Board Resolution in regard to implications (loss/gain) arising out of Article 12.

# 12.3 Notification of Change in Law:

- 12.3.1 The SPG shall, within thirty days of the coming into effect of the recovery of impact of change in law, furnish all relevant documents along with the details of calculation to the Appropriate Commission for adjustment of the amount of the impact in the monthly tariff or charges.
- 12.3.2. Any notice service pursuant to this Article 12.3.1, shall provide, amongst other things, precise details of the Change in Law and its effect on the Project Cost, supported by documentary evidences including Statutory Auditor Certificate to this effect so as to establish one to one correlation and its impact on the Project Cost.
- 12.3.3 "Project Cost" wherever applicable under this Article, shall mean the cost incurred by the SPG towards supply and services only for the Project concerned, upto the

Actual commencement of supply of power Date of the last part capacity or

Scheduled commencement of supply Date or extended Scheduled commencement of supply Date, whichever is earlier. For example, in case the Actual

commencement of supply Date of the last part capacity is 15.04.2022, Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date is 15.03.2022 and extended Scheduled commencement of supply Date is 01.04.2022, the Project Cost shall be determined as the cost incurred by the SPG upto 01.04.2022.

#### 13 ARTICLE 13: EVENTS OF DEFAULT AND TERMINATION

#### 13.1 SPG Event of Default

- 13.1.1 The occurrence and / or continuation of any of the events subject to Article 4.1 or / and following events , unless any such event occurs as a result of a Force Majeure Event or a breach by NHPC or Discom(s) of its obligations under this Agreement, shall constitute a SPG Event of Default:
- (i) the failure to commence supply of power to NHPC beyond six months from SCSD (or extended SCSD, if any) and consequences shall be in accordance with clause 4.6
- (ii) failure to continue supply of annual energy corresponding to the minimum CUF to NHPC after the commencement of supply of power, for any 2 (two) consecutive contract years (except for the first and final Contract Years), throughout the term of this Agreement, or if
  - a) the SPG assigns, mortgages or charges or purports to assign, mortgage or charge any of its assets or rights related to the Power Project in contravention of the provisions of this Agreement; or
  - b) the SPG transfers or novates any of its rights and/ or obligations under this agreement, in a manner contrary to the provisions of this Agreement except where such transfer.
    - is in pursuance of a Law; and does not affect the ability of the transferee to perform, and such transferee has the financial capability to perform, its obligations under this Agreement or
    - is to a transferee who assumes such obligations under this Agreement and the Agreement remains effective with respect to the transferee;
- (iii) if
  - a) the SPG becomes voluntarily or involuntarily the subject of any bankruptcy or insolvency or winding up proceedings and such proceedings remain un contested for a period of thirty (30) days, or
  - b) any winding up or bankruptcy or insolvency order is passed against the SPG, or
  - c) the SPG goes into liquidation or dissolution or has a receiver or any similar officer appointed over all or substantially all of its assets or official liquidator is appointed to manage its affairs, pursuant to Law,
    - Provided that a dissolution or liquidation of the SPG will not be a SPG Event of Default if such dissolution or liquidation is for the purpose of a merger, consolidation or reorganization and where the resulting company retains

creditworthiness similar to the SPG and expressly assumes all obligations of the SPG under this Agreement and is in a position to perform them; or

- (iv) the SPG repudiates this Agreement and does not rectify such breach within a period of thirty (30) days from a notice from NHPC in this regard; or
- (v) change in controlling shareholding before the specified time frame as mentioned in Article 4.1.1 of this Agreement; or
- (vi) occurrence of any other event which is specified in this Agreement to be a material breach/ default of the SPG.
- (vii) except where due to any NHPC's failure to comply with its material obligations, the SPG is in breach of any of its material obligations pursuant to this Agreement, and such material breach is not rectified by the SPG within thirty (30) days of receipt of first notice in this regard given by NHPC.

#### 13.2 NHPC Event of Default

- 13.2.1 The occurrence and the continuation of any of the following events, unless any such event occurs as a result of a Force Majeure Event or a breach by the SPG of its obligations under this Agreement, shall constitute the Event of Default on the part of defaulting NHPC:
- (i) NHPC fails to pay (with respect to a Monthly Bill or a Supplementary Bill), subject to Article 10.5, for a period of ninety (90) days after the Due Date and the SPG is unable to recover the amount outstanding to the SPG through the Letter of Credit/,
- (ii) NHPC repudiates this Agreement and does not rectify such breach even within a period of thirty (30) days from a notice from the SPG in this regard; or
- (iii) except where due to any SPG's failure to comply with its obligations, NHPC is in material breach of any of its obligations pursuant to this Agreement, and such material breach is not rectified by NHPC within thirty (30) days of receipt of notice in this regard from the SPG to NHPC; or if
  - a. NHPC becomes voluntarily or involuntarily the subject of any bankruptcy or insolvency or winding up proceedings and such proceedings remain uncontested for a period of thirty (30) days, or
  - b. any winding up or bankruptcy or insolvency order is passed against NHPC, or
  - c. NHPC goes into liquidation or dissolution or a receiver or any similar officer is appointed over all or substantially all of its assets or official liquidator is appointed to manage its affairs, pursuant to Law,

Provided that it shall not constitute a NHPC Event of Default, where such dissolution or liquidation of NHPC is for the purpose of a merger, consolidation or reorganization and where the resulting entity has the financial standing to perform its obligations under this Agreement and has creditworthiness similar to NHPC and expressly assumes all obligations of NHPC and is in a position to perform them; or;

(iv) If Discom(s) are subject to any of the above defaults and NHPC does not designate another or other Discom(s) for purchase of Power.

(v) Occurrence of any other event which is specified in this Agreement to be a material breach or default of NHPC.

#### 13.3 Procedure for cases of SPG Event of Default

13.3.1 In the event the SPG fails to maintain energy supply corresponding to the value of annual CUF within the permissible lower limit of CUF declared by the SPG, on account of reasons primarily attributable to the SPG, the SPG shall be liable to pay the liquidated damages as per criteria mentioned under Article 4.4.1 of the PPA. For other cases of default, the PPA shall be liable to be terminated and SPG shall be liable to pay to the Procurer, damages, equivalent to 24 (twenty-four) months, or balance PPA period whichever is less, of tariff for its contracted capacity with the stipulated minimum CUF. NHPC shall have the right to recover the said damages by way of forfeiture of bank guarantee, if any, without prejudice to resorting to any other legal course or remedy.

Upon the occurrence and continuation of any SPG Event of Default under Article 13.1, NHPC shall have the right to {but not an obligation} deliver to the SPG, with a copy to the representative of the lenders to the SPG with whom the SPG has executed the Financing Agreements, a notice stating its intention to terminate this Agreement (NHPC Preliminary Default Notice), which shall specify in reasonable detail, the circumstances giving rise to the issue of such notice.

- 13.3.2 Within a period of fifteen (15) days following the expiry of the Consultation Period unless the Parties shall have otherwise agreed to the contrary or the SPG Event of Default giving rise to the Consultation Period shall have ceased to exist or shall have been remedied, NHPC shall have the right (but not an obligation) to terminate this Agreement by giving a written Termination Notice to the SPG.
- 13.3.3 In addition to the levy of damages as aforesaid, the lenders in concurrence with the Discom (s) and NHPC, if any, under Financing Agreements, to seek substitution of the SPG by a selectee for the residual period of the Agreement, for the purpose of securing the payments of the total debt amount from the SPG and performing the obligations of the SPG. However, in the event the lenders are unable to substitute the defaulting SPG within the stipulated period, the NHPC may terminate the PPA Any substitution under this Agreement can only be made with the condition that the selectee meets the eligibility requirements of Request for Selection (RfS) issued by NHPC.
- 13.3.4 The lenders, in concurrence with the Discom(s) and NHPC, may seek to exercise right of substitution under Article 13.3.3 by an amendment or novation of the PPA in favour of the selectee. The SPG shall cooperate with the NHPC to carry out such substitution and shall have the duty and obligation to continue to operate the Power Project in accordance with this PPA till such time as the substitution is finalized.

In the event of Change in Shareholding/Substitution of Promoters triggered by the Financial Institutions leading to signing of fresh PPA with a New Entity, an amount of Rs. 10 Lakh +18% GST per Project per Transaction as Facilitation Fee (nonrefundable) shall be deposited by the developer to NHPC.

13.3.5 Notwithstanding above, in the event that the SPG assigns or novates any of its rights or obligations contrary to the terms of the PPA, or repudiates the PPA, or commits any other acts or omissions as laid down in the PPA and is also unable to cure any of the aforesaid within the cure period, as may be provided in the PPA, the Generator shall pay to the Procurer, damages, equivalent to 24 (twenty four) months, or balance PPA period whichever is less, of tariff for its contracted capacity with the stipulated minimum CUF. The Procurer shall have the right to recover the said damages by way of forfeiture of bank guarantee, if any, without prejudice to resorting to any other legal course or remedy

In addition to the levy of damages as aforesaid, in the event of a default by the SPG, the lenders shall be entitled to exercise their rights of substitution, in accordance with the substitution provisions provided in the PPA and in concurrence with the Procurers. However, in the event the lenders are unable to substitute the defaulting Generator within the stipulated period, the Procurer may terminate the PPA.

13.3.6 In the event of termination of PPA/PSA due to default of SPG, any damages or charges payable to the STU/CTU/Nodal Agency on surrender of GNA/T-GNA and Connectivity of the plant shall be borne by the SPG.

#### 13.4 Procedure for cases of NHPC Event of Default

- 13.4.1 Upon the occurrence and continuation of any NHPC Event of Default specified in Article 13.2 the SPG shall have the right to deliver to NHPC, a SPG Preliminary Default Notice, which notice shall specify in reasonable detail the circumstances giving rise to its issue.
- 13.4.2 Following the issue of a SPG Preliminary Default Notice, the Consultation Period of ninety (90) days or such longer period as the Parties may agree, shall apply and it shall
  - be the responsibility of the Parties to discuss as to what steps shall be taken with a view to mitigate the consequences of the relevant Event of Default having regard to all the circumstances.
- 13.4.3 During the Consultation Period, the Parties shall continue to perform their respective obligations under this Agreement.
- 13.4.4 After a period of two hundred ten (210) days following the expiry of the Consultation Period and unless the Parties shall have otherwise agreed to the contrary or NHPC Event of Default giving rise to the Consultation Period shall have ceased to exist or shall have been remedied, NHPC under intimation to the Buying entity and the SPG shall, subject to the prior consent of the SPG, novate its part of the PPA to any third party, including its Affiliates within the stipulated period. In the event the aforesaid novation is not acceptable to the SPG, may terminate the PPA and at its discretion at the end of three (3) months period from the period mentioned in this Article.

In case of termination of PPA, the procurer shall pay to the Generator, damages equivalent to 24 (twenty-four) months, or balance PPA period whichever is less, of charges for its contracted capacity with the stipulated minimum CUF. Payment from NHPC to SPG shall be subject to receipt from Buying entity /Discom.

201 | Page

In the event of termination of PPA due to default of DISCOM/Buying entity, any damages or charges payable to the STU / CTU, for the connectivity of the plant, shall be borne by the Discom(s).

# 13.5 Termination Due to Force Majeure Event

- a) If prior to the completion of the 180 (one hundred and eighty) Day period (or any extended period) for a Natural Force Majeure Event commencing from the date of issuance of the Force Majeure Notice, the Parties are of the reasonable view that a Natural Force Majeure Event is likely to continue beyond such 180 (one hundred and eighty) Day period or any extended period agreed in Pursuance of Article 11.6 (Performance Excused); or that it is uneconomic or impractical to restore the affected Unit, then the Parties may mutually decide to terminate the PPA, and the termination shall take effect from the date on which such decision is taken.
- b) Without prejudice to the provisions of Article 13.5.1 (a) above, the Affected Party shall, after the expiry of the period of 180 (one hundred and eighty) Days or any other mutually extended period, be entitled to forthwith terminate the PPA in its sole discretion by issuing a notice to that effect.
- c) On termination of the PPA pursuant to Article 13.5.1 (b);
- d) (i) no Termination Compensation shall be payable to the generator.
  - (ii) the SPG / Generator shall be eligible for undisputed payments under outstanding Monthly Bill(s), before the occurrence of Force Majeure Event.

#### 14 ARTICLE 14: LIABILITY AND INDEMNIFICATION

#### 14. Indemnity

- 14.1.1 The SPG shall indemnify, defend and hold NHPC harmless against:
  - a) any and all third party claims against NHPC for any loss of or damage to property of such third party, or death or injury to such third party, arising out of a breach by the SPG of any of its obligations under this Agreement; and
  - b) any and all losses, damages, costs and expenses including legal costs, fines, penalties and interest actually suffered or incurred by NHPC from third party claims
    - arising by reason of a breach by the SPG of any of its obligations under this Agreement,
- 14.1.2 NHPC shall cause the Discom(s) to indemnify, defend and hold the SPG harmless against:
  - a) any and all third party claims against the SPG, for any loss of or damage to property of such third party, or death or injury to such third party, arising out of a breach by Discom(s) of any of their obligations under this Agreement; and
  - b) any and all losses, damages, costs and expenses including legal costs, fines, penalties and interest ('Indemnifiable Losses') actually suffered or incurred by the SPG from third party claims arising by reason of a breach by Discom(s) of any of its obligations. NHPC shall incorporate appropriate covenants in the PSA

for the above obligations of Discom(s). In so far as indemnity to SPG is concerned, Discom(s) shall be the indemnifying party and not NHPC.

# **14.2** Procedure for claiming Indemnity

# 14.2.1 Third party claims

- a. Where the Indemnified Party is entitled to indemnification from the Indemnifying Party pursuant to Article 14.1.1(a) or 14.1.2(a), the Indemnified Party shall
  - promptly notify the Indemnifying Party of such claim referred to in Article 14.1.1(a) or 14.1.2(a) in respect of which it is entitled to be indemnified. Such notice shall be given as soon as reasonably practicable after the Indemnified Party becomes aware of such claim. The Indemnifying Party shall be liable to settle the indemnification claim within thirty (30) days of receipt of the above notice. Provided however that, if:
  - i) the Parties choose to refer the dispute before the Arbitrator in accordance with Article 16.3.2; and
  - ii) the claim amount is not required to be paid/ deposited to such third party pending the resolution of the Dispute,
    - the Indemnifying Party shall become liable to pay the claim amount to the Indemnified Party or to the third party, as the case may be, promptly following the resolution of the Dispute, if such Dispute is not settled in favour of the Indemnified Party.
  - b. The Indemnified Party may contest the claim by seeking adjudication of the Central Commission for which it is entitled to be Indemnified under Article 14.1.1(a) or 14.1.2(a) and the Indemnifying Party shall reimburse to the Indemnified Party all reasonable costs and expenses incurred by the Indemnified party. However, such Indemnified Party shall not settle or compromise such claim without first getting the consent of the Indemnifying Party, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed. An Indemnifying Party may, at its own expense, assume control of the defense of any proceedings brought against the Indemnified Party if it acknowledges its obligation to indemnify such Indemnified Party, gives such Indemnified Party prompt notice of its intention to assume control of the defense, and employs an independent legal counsel at its own cost that is reasonably satisfactory to the Indemnified Party.

#### 14.3 Indemnifiable Losses

14.3.1 Where an Indemnified Party is entitled to Indemnifiable Losses from the Indemnifying Party pursuant to Article 14.1.1(b) or 14.1.2(b), the Indemnified Party shall promptly notify the Indemnifying Party of the Indemnifiable Losses actually incurred by the Indemnified Party. The Indemnifiable Losses shall be reimbursed by the Indemnifying Party within thirty (30) days of receipt of the notice seeking Indemnifiable Losses by the Indemnified Party. In case of non-payment of such losses

after a valid notice under this Article 14, such event shall constitute a payment default under Article 13.

# 14.4 Limitation on Liability

- 14.4.1 Except as expressly provided in this Agreement, neither the SPG nor NHPC nor Discom(s) nor its/ their respective officers, directors, agents, employees or affiliates (or their officers, directors, agents or employees), shall be liable or responsible to the other Party or its affiliates, officers, directors, agents, employees, successors or permitted assigns or their respective insurers for incidental, indirect or consequential damages, connected with or resulting from performance or non-performance of this Agreement, or anything done in connection herewith, including claims in the nature of lost revenues, income or profits (other than payments expressly required and properly due under this Agreement), any increased expense of, reduction in or loss of power generation or equipment used therefore, irrespective of whether such claims are based upon breach of warranty, tort (including negligence, strict liability, contract, breach of statutory duty, operation of law or otherwise.
- 14.4.2 NHPC shall have no recourse against any officer, director or shareholder of the SPG or any Affiliate of the SPG or any of its officers, directors or shareholders for such claims excluded under this Article. The SPG shall have no recourse against any officer, director or shareholder of NHPC or Discom(s), or any affiliate of NHPC or any of its officers, directors or shareholders for such claims excluded under this Article.

### 14.5 Liability

- 14.5.1 Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, the Parties acknowledge and accept that the NHPC is an Intermediary Company to purchase and resell the electricity to Discom(s) to enable them to fulfill the Renewable Purchase
  - Obligations (RPO) and, therefore, the performance of the obligations of the NHPC under this Agreement shall be subject to the ability of NHPC to enforce the corresponding obligations assumed by the Discom(s) on re-sale under the Power Sale Agreement to be entered into by the Discom(s) with NHPC. It is however, specifically agreed that the payment of money becoming due from the NHPC to the SPG under this Agreement for supply of solar Power to the extent of the Contracted Capacity shall not be on a back to back basis. NHPC shall discharge the tariff payment obligation in terms of the provision of this Agreement;
- 14.5.2 The parties agree that in respect of the obligations other than the tariff payment obligation specifically mentioned herein above, in the event the SPG has any claim against the NHPC in regard to the performance of any obligation of the NHPC under this Agreement or enforcement of any right of the SPG against the NHPC under this Agreement, the same shall be subject to the ability of the NHPC to enforce the corresponding obligations assumed by the Discom(s) under the Power Sale Agreement to be entered into between the NHPC and the Discom(s) on re-sale on mutatis

mutandis basis and not otherwise.

# 14.6 Duty to Mitigate

14.6.1 The Parties shall endeavor to take all reasonable steps so as mitigate any loss or damage which has occurred under this Article 14.

#### 15 ARTICLE 15: ASSIGNMENTS AND CHARGES

## 15. 1 Assignments

This Agreement shall be binding upon, and inure to the benefit of the Parties and their respective successors and permitted assigns. This Agreement shall not be assigned by any Party other than by mutual consent between the Parties to be evidenced in writing. Such assignment shall be agreed to by NHPC subject to the compliance of provisions contained in this Agreement and more specifically to the provisions of Article 4.1.1 of this Agreement. In no case, such assignment shall be permissible prior to the declaration of COD. The enforcement of the rights and obligation between the SPG and Discom(s) provided in this Agreement and in the PPA shall not be treated as an assignment but an enforcement of the terms agreed under this Agreement Provided that, NHPC shall permit assignment of any of SPGs rights and obligations under this Agreement in favour of the lenders to the SPG, if required under the Financing Agreements. An amount of Rs. Five Lakh per transaction as Facilitation Fee (nonrefundable) shall be deposited by the SPG to NHPC. Provided further that, such consent shall not be withheld by the SPG if NHPC seeks to transfer to any affiliate all of its rights and obligations under this Agreement. Provided further that any successor(s) or permitted assign(s) identified after mutual agreement between the Parties may be required to execute a new agreement on the same terms and conditions as are included in this Agreement.

In the event of Change in Shareholding/Substitution of Promoters triggered by the Financial Institutions leading to signing of fresh PPA with a New Entity, an amount of Rs. 10 Lakh per Transaction as Facilitation Fee (non-refundable) shall be deposited by the SPG to NHPC.

#### 15.2 Permitted charges

15.2.1 SPG shall not create or permit to subsist any encumbrance over all or any of its rights and benefits under this Agreement, other than as set forth in Article 15.1.

# 16 ARTICLE 16: GOVERNING LAW AND DISPUTE RESOLUTION 16.1 Governing Law

16.1.1 This Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the Laws of India. Any legal proceedings in respect of any matters, claims or disputes under this Agreement shall be under the jurisdiction of appropriate courts in Delhi.

#### 16.2 Amicable Settlement and Dispute Resolution

- 16.2.1 Amicable Settlement
- (i) Either Party is entitled to raise any claim, dispute or difference of whatever nature arising under, out of or in connection with this Agreement ("Dispute") by giving a written notice (Dispute Notice) to the other Party, which shall contain:

- (a) a description of the Dispute;
- (b) the grounds for such Dispute; and
- (c) all written material in support of its claim.
- (ii) The other Party shall, within thirty (30) days of issue of Dispute Notice issued under Article (i), furnish:
  - (a) counter-claim and defenses, if any, regarding the Dispute; and
  - (b) all written material in support of its defenses and counter-claim.
- (iii) Within thirty (30) days of issue of Dispute Notice by any Party pursuant to Article 16.2.1(i) if the other Party does not furnish any counter claim or defense under Article 16.2.1(ii) or thirty (30) days from the date of furnishing counter claims or defense by the other Party, both the Parties to the Dispute shall meet to settle such Dispute amicably .If the Parties fail to resolve the Dispute amicably within thirty (30) days from the later of the dates mentioned in this Article 16.2.1 (iii), the Dispute shall be referred for dispute resolution in accordance with Article 16.3.

### **16.3 Dispute Resolution**

- (i) Where any Dispute (a) arises from a claim made by any Party for any change in or determination of the Tariff or any matter related to Tariff or claims made by any Party which partly or wholly relate to any change in the Tariff or determination of any of such claims could result in change in the Tariff, or (b) relates to any matter agreed to be referred to the Central Commission, , such Dispute shall be submitted to adjudication by the Central Commission. All other disputes shall be resolved by the Dispute Resolution Committee set up by the Government, failing which by arbitration under the Indian Arbitration and Conciliation Act, 1996.
- (ii) NHPC shall be entitled to co-opt Discom(s) and/or the lenders (if any) as a supporting party in such proceedings before the Central Commission.
- (iii) MNRE vide its Order No.283/56/2019-GRID SOLAR/Pt. dated 07.06.2023 has set up a Dispute Resolution Mechanism (DRM). The said order and its subsequent amendments (if any) will be binding on the parties under this Agreement.

#### **16.4 Parties to Perform Obligations**

16.4.1 Notwithstanding the existence of any Dispute and difference referred to the Central Commission as provided in Article 16.3 and save as the Central Commission or the

Arbitration Tribunal to which the dispute may be referred by the Central Commission may otherwise direct by a final or interim order, the Parties hereto shall continue to

perform their respective obligations (which are not in dispute) under this Agreement.

#### 17 ARTICLE 17: MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

#### 17.1 Amendment

17.1.1 This Agreement may only be amended or supplemented by a written agreement between the Parties, with the approval of the Central Commission, where necessary. Subject to the

provisions of RfS Document and Article 3.1(e) of this Agreement and keep this Agreement as principle Agreement, both Parties may execute further Agreement on similar terms and conditions.

#### 17.2 Third Party Beneficiaries

17.2.1 This Agreement is solely for the benefit of the Parties, Discom(s) and their respective successors and permitted assigns and shall not be construed as creating any duty, standard of care or any liability to, any person not a party to this Agreement.

#### 17.3 Waiver

- 17.3.1 No waiver by either Party of any default or breach by the other Party in the performance of any of the provisions of this Agreement shall be effective unless in writing duly executed by an authorized representative of such Party:
- 17.3.2 Neither the failure by either Party to insist on any occasion upon the performance of the terms, conditions and provisions of this Agreement nor time or other indulgence granted by one Party to the other Parties shall act as a waiver of such breach or acceptance of any variation or the relinquishment of any such right or any other right under this Agreement, which shall remain in full force and effect.

# 17.4 Confidentiality

- 17.4.1 The Parties undertake to hold in confidence this Agreement and not to disclose the terms and conditions of the transaction contemplated hereby to third parties, except:
  - a) to their professional advisors;
  - b) to their officers, contractors, employees, agents or representatives, financiers, who need to have access to such information for the proper performance of their activities; or
  - c) disclosures required under Law without the prior written consent of the other Party.

#### 17.5 Severability

17.5.1 The invalidity or unenforceability, for any reason, of any part of this Agreement shall not prejudice or affect the validity or enforceability of the remainder of this Agreement, unless the part held invalid or unenforceable is fundamental to this Agreement.

#### 17.6 Notices

- 17.6.1 All notices or other communications which are required to be given under this Agreement shall be in writing and in the English language.
- 17.6.2 If to the SPG, all notices or other communications which are required must be delivered personally or by registered post or facsimile or any other method duly acknowledged to the addresses below:

Address	:
Attention	:

Email :
Fax. No. :
Telephone No. :

17.6.3 If to NHPC, all notices or communications must be delivered personally or by registered post or facsimile or any other mode duly acknowledged to the address(es) below:

#### From\To,

#### **Before commissioning of the Project:**

Executive Director (Renewable Energy & Green Hydrogen Division)

NHPC Limited.

1710-1712, 17th Floor, Tower-A

Navratna Corporate Park,

Ambli, Ahmedabad,

Gujarat - 380058

Or Any other office as assigned the similar duties by NHPC

# **After commissioning of the Project:**

Executive Director (Commercial),

Commercial Division,

NHPC Limited, Sector -33

Faridabad, Haryana

or

Any other office as assigned the similar duties by NHPC

- 17.6.4 All notices or communications given by facsimile shall be confirmed by sending a copy of the same via post office in an envelope properly addressed to the appropriate Party for delivery by registered mail. All notices shall be deemed validly delivered upon receipt evidenced by an acknowledgement of the recipient, unless the Party delivering the notice can prove in case of delivery through the registered post that the recipient refused to acknowledge the receipt of the notice despite efforts of the postal authorities.
- 17.6.5 Any Party may by notice of at least fifteen (15) days to the other Party change the address and/or addresses to which such notices and communications to it are to be delivered or mailed.

#### 17.7 Language

- 17.7.1 All agreements, correspondence and communications between the Parties relating to this Agreement and all other documentation to be prepared and supplied under the Agreement shall be written in English, and the Agreement shall be construed and interpreted in accordance with English language.
- 17.7.2 If any of the agreements, correspondence, communications or documents are prepared in any language other than English, the English translation of such agreements, correspondence, communications or documents shall prevail in matters of interpretation.

# 17.8 Restriction of Shareholders/ Owners' Liability

17.8.1 Parties expressly agree and acknowledge that none of the shareholders of the Parties hereto shall be liable to the other Parties for any of the contractual obligations of the concerned Party under this Agreement. Further, the financial liabilities of the shareholder/s of each Party to this Agreement, shall be restricted to the extent provided in the Indian Companies Act, 2013.

#### 17.9 Taxes and Duties

- 17.9.1 The SPG shall bear and promptly pay all statutory taxes, duties, levies and cess, assessed/levied on the SPG, contractors or their employees that are required to be paid by the SPG as per the Law in relation to the execution of the Agreement and for supplying power as per the terms of this Agreement.
- 17.9.2 NHPC shall be indemnified and held harmless by the SPG against any claims that may be made against NHPC in relation to the matters set out in Article 17.9.1.
- 17.9.3 NHPC shall not be liable for any payment of, taxes, duties, levies, cess whatsoever for discharging any obligation of the SPG by NHPC on behalf of SPG.

# 17.10 Independent Entity

- 17.10.1 The SPG shall be an independent entity performing its obligations pursuant to the Agreement.
- 17.10.2 Subject to the provisions of the Agreement, the SPG shall be solely responsible for the manner in which its obligations under this Agreement are to be performed. All employees and representatives of the SPG or contractors engaged by the SPG in connection with the performance of the Agreement shall be under the complete control of the SPG and shall not be deemed to be employees, representatives, contractors of NHPC and nothing contained in the Agreement or in any agreement or contract awarded by the SPG shall be construed to create any contractual relationship between any such employees, representatives or contractors and NHPC.

#### 17.11 Compliance with Law

Despite anything contained in this Agreement but without prejudice to this Article, if any provision of this Agreement shall be in deviation or inconsistent with or repugnant to the provisions contained in the Electricity Act, 2003, or any rules and regulations made there under, such provision of this Agreement shall be deemed to be amended to the extent

required to bring it into compliance with the aforesaid relevant provisions as amended from time to time.

17.12. The duly executed Power Sale Agreement between NHPC and Discom(s) shall be attached to this Agreement and shall be read along with Agreement as a composite back to back process for Generation and supply of electricity for Discom(s) to fulfill the Renewable Purchase Obligations under the provisions of the Electricity Act, 2003 and the Regulations notified thereunder.

# 17.13 Breach of Obligations

The Parties acknowledge that a breach of any of the obligations contained herein would result in injuries. The Parties further acknowledge that the amount of the liquidated damages or the method of calculating the liquidated damages specified in this Agreement is a genuine and reasonable pre-estimate of the damages that may be suffered by the non-defaulting party in each case specified under this Agreement.

# 17.14 Order of priority in application:

In case of inconsistencies between the agreement(s) executed between the Parties, applicable Law including rules and regulations framed thereunder, the order of priority as between them shall be the order in which they are placed below: i. applicable Law, rules and regulations framed thereunder; ii. the Grid Code; and iii. the terms and conditions of this Agreement; IN WITNESS WHEREOF the Parties have caused the Agreement to be executed through their duly authorized representatives as of the date and place set forth above.

For and on behalf of [NHPC Ltd]

For and on behalf of

[Insert the Name of the SPG]

Name, Designation and Address (Signature with Seal)

Witness:

1.

Name, Designation and Address (Signature with Seal)

Witness:

SCHEDULE 1

1. PSA

#### **COMMISSIONING PROCEDURE:**

#### **A** Capacity of Solar PV Projects:

The Project configuration shall be allowed as per the following matrix:

Sr. No.	Solar PV Project Capacity Bid	Minimum DC Arrays Capacity to be installed	Minimum Rated Inverter Capacity*	Maximum AC Capacity Limit at Delivery point
1	50 MW	50 MW	50 MW	50 MW
2	100 MW	100 MW	100 MW	100 MW
3	150 MW	150 MW	150 MW	150 MW
4	200 MW	200 MW	200 MW	200 MW
5	250 MW	250 MW	250 MW	250 MW

<sup>\*</sup>In case the rated inverter capacity is mentioned in kVA, the IEC test certificate declaring the power factor of the Inverter/PCU at rated power has to be submitted and the power factor shall be multiplied by the kVA rating to calculate the rated capacity of the inverter in kW.

- i) The SPD shall be required to demonstrate compliances with the "*Technical Requirements* for Grid Connected Solar PV Power Plants" as mentioned in the RfS and Guidelines.
- ii) Higher DC capacity arrays can also be allowed, subject to the condition that the AC capacity limit as mentioned in (i) above for scheduling at the Delivery Point as per Article 4.4 "Right to Contracted Capacity & Energy" of the PPA is complied with.
- iii) For commissioning of the Project, cumulative capacity of DC arrays and cumulative capacity of the inverters installed shall be considered. In case of part commissioning of the Project, it shall be required to have the DC Arrays Capacity and inverters capacity be installed not less than the proposed part commissioning capacity.
- iv) If generation at any time exceeds the maximum permissible AC capacity at delivery point, the excess generation during that period may not be considered under PPA.

#### **Commissioning Procedure**

The Solar PV Project will be declared as commissioned when all equipment as per rated project capacity has been installed and energy from the Project has flown into the grid, which will be verified by a committee/agency identified by NHPC/MNRE to witness the Commissioning of the Project.

Following is the chronology of the procedure to be followed for commissioning of the Project.

- i) SPDs shall give to the concerned RLDC/SLDC, State Nodal Agency (SNA) and NHPC atleast thirty (30) days advance written notice, of the date on which it intends to synchronize the Power Project to the Grid System. The SPD shall be solely responsible for any delay or non-receipt of the notice by the concerned agencies, which may in turn affect the Commissioning Schedule of the Project. Early Commissioning of a Solar Project prior to the SCD is permitted on acceptance of power by NHPC. In order to facilitate this, SPDs shall inform the concerned RLDC/SLDC and NHPC well in advance, which is not less than 90 days prior to the date on which it intends to synchronize the Power Project to the GridSystem.
- ii) Not more than 15 days prior to the proposed commissioning date, the SPD shall give the final written notice to NHPC, SNA and CTU. Following documents are required to be submitted by the SPD, physically in the office of NHPC, at least 15 days prior to Proposed/Scheduled Date of Commissioning, along with the above notice, duly stamped and signed by the Authorized Signatory (scanned copies may also be allowed):
  - (a) Covering Letter
  - (b) Board resolution for authorized signatory for signing the documents related to commissioning of the Project and witnessing the commissioning.
  - (c) Achievement of Land Arrangements requirement as per provisions of RfS & PPA.The SPD shall be required to furnish FC Compliance letter issued by NHPC.
  - (d) Installation report duly signed by the authorized signatory as per Appendix-2. The SPD is advised to take due care in furnishing such Installation Report. Discrepancy(if any) if observed by NHPC, may be construed as misrepresentation of information by the SPD and NHPC may take appropriate action as per this Agreement.
  - (e) Connectivity and Long-Term Access, along with Transmission Agreement.
  - (f) Invoices against purchase of the solar modules, Inverters/PCUs, WMS, SCADA and DC cables along with the summary sheet containing the list of all the invoices, inverters including details and number of items.
  - (g) Lorry Receipts for delivery of solar modules and inverters at site along with certified summary sheet by the authorized signatory.
  - (h) All supporting documents towards meeting the technical compliance along with datasheet/ warranty certificates/ contract agreement etc. as mentioned in Annexure-A

- (i) Snap shots (with timestamp) of the plant, including but not limited to, solar PV modules, all inverters (showing instantaneous and total generation of a particulardate), switchyards/switchgears, Power Transformers, metering (as per applicable regulations) at delivery point etc. along with the Installation Report.
- (j) Plant Layout, Plant (AC & DC) SLD, along with Inverter-wise module details.
- (k) Metering Scheme Approval provided by CTU/POSOCO
- (l) RLDC/SLDC Registration certificate and Charging code/Permission for chargingthe generating station issued by respective RLDC/SLDC.
- (m) CEI/CEIG (as applicable) report containing approval for all the components, including modules, inverters, transformers and protection system, along with all annexures/attachments. It would be the responsibility of the SPD to obtain the certificate.
- (n) Relevant documents from SLDC/RLDC acknowledging successful data communication between plant end and SLDC/RLDC. In line with CERC Order No. 1/14/2015-Reg.Aff. (FSDS-Proced.)/CERC Dated 03.03.2017, SPD shallensure data telemetry at the inverter level to the concerned RLDC and shall ensurethe correctness of the real-time data and undertake the corrective actions, if required. Line of confirmation received from RLDC/CTU/SPIA with regards to above is required prior to the commissioning of project
- (o) Synchronization Certificate issued by SLDC/RLDC/CTU/STU clearly indicating the time and date of synchronization of plant with the grid. Copy of duly signed Meter Reading Instrument (MRI) readings by the SPD and CTU/RLDC/STU/SLDCis to be enclosed.
- (p) JMR (Joint meter reading) of meters at Delivery Point, duly signed by representative of SPD and STU/CTU/PGCIL. Joint Meter Reading (JMR) by SPD and SPIA (as applicable) shall also be taken at Delivery Point and Pooling Substation (if applicable)/plant premise at the time of connectivity of the Project with Grid. This shall include information of respective meters installed at delivery/ interconnection point and pooling substation/plant premises.
- (q) Confirmation of compliance to all requirements of grid by concerned RLDC.
- (r) Reading of all the inverters (instantaneous and total generation) along with its serial number, generation at the Inverter Duty Transformer level, Plant end meter reading and SCADA data etc. of a particular date.
- (s) SPD need to submit documents/communications from RLDC/CTU/Govt. Agency to demonstrate that equipment of rated capacity (contracted capacity) has been installed, all the inverters of rated capacity are operating and energy from the projecthas flown into the grid.

- iii) SPD shall submit all these documents mentioned above, through a Covering Letter with the Subject "Documents for Commissioning of the Project", containing all the relevant details of Project & proposed date of Commissioning. Apart from this SPD shall also submit an undertaking through its Authorized Signatory in the form Sworn Affidavit, acknowledging that all the documents provided by SPD for Commissioning of the Project are true, correct &complete, and if at any point of time any of the information submitted through above documents are found to incorrect or untrue or incomplete, NHPC shall haveright to withdraw & nullify the Commissioning Certificate of the Project without any liability to NHPC whatsoever. The 'Undertaking' and 'Installation Report' shall be duly supported by Board Resolution of the SPD.
- iv) After the submission by SPD, NHPC shall verify the documents and intimate/reply with remarks. In case any additional supporting/revised documents are asked by NHPC, the same have to be submitted by the SPD. In case of delay in submission of documents beyond the 15 days as mentioned above, NHPC shall not be liable for delay in verification of documents and subsequent delay in declaration of commissioning.
  - (a) In case of any deviations recorded by the NHPC which had prevented the declaration of commissioning of the Project as on the proposed date/SCD of project, the SPD shall be required to submit to NHPC, the necessary documents towards rectification of the deviations observed. In this case, NHPC shall not be liable for delay in verification of documents and subsequent delay in declaration of commissioning.
  - (b) In case a need arises to visit the project site, a CommissioningCommittee/Agency shall visit the project site and if the Project meets requirements as per the provisions of the RfS as verified by the Commissioning Committee/Agency witnessing the commissioning, the Project shall be declared as having been commissioned and the date of Commissioning of the Project in this case, shall be the actual date of visit of the Commissioning Committee/Agency. The date of Commissioning of the Project may be indicated in the Minutes of Meeting of the Committee/ recommendation of the Agency visiting the Project. Any other observation contrary to the above, shall be clearly indicated in the Minutes/recommendations and further decision on commissioning of the Project shall be taken by NHPC in this regard.
- v) NHPC may issue the Commissioning Certificate based on compliance with aforesaid points(Para i to iii & successful verification of these documents as per para iv).
- vi) NHPC shall also have the right to visit the plant and check all the plant equipment at any time and SPD must provide free access to NHPC or its Authorized Representatives to any& all part of the Project.
- vii) A letter may be issued to SLDC/RLDC & STU/CTU for issuing the Connectivity Report, Synchronization Certificate and for providing confirmation for generation of plant. CEA& CTU/STU may also be requested to include the details of plant equipment in their report. These letters may be issued through MNRE.

viii)Subsequent to commissioning, the SPD shall provide the SCADA login details to NHPC for online real time data monitoring of the Project. The SPD may be required to push therequired plant related data to NHPC designated server in xml/json formats.

## Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects <u>Appendix-2</u>

#### **Installation Report**

(To be provided by SPD and to be submitted at most 7 days prior to proposed commissioning date, which shall be verified by Commissioning Committee)

Sr. No.	Capacity of the Project (MW)							
	Capacity already commissioned (MW)							
	Capacity proposed to be commissioned (MW)							
I.	Technology used (Mono/Multi Crystalline / thin film / Others; please specify along with capacity of each type)							
II.	Type of Tilt (Fixed Tilt/Seasonal Tilt/Tracking)							
III.	Rating of each module (Wp)							
IV.	Number of modules installed of each type (along with Serial Nos. of all the modules installed)							
V.	Make of Module(s) installed of each type (including name of the Supplier and country of origin)							
VI.	Number of PCUs / Inverters installed (along with Serial Nos. of all the PCUs/Inverters installed)							
VII.	Make of the PCUs / Inverters (including name of supplier and country of origin)							
IX.	Rating of PCUs / Inverters							
X.	Date of installation of full capacity (as per capacity proposed to be commissioned)							
	PV arrays							
	PCUs / Inverters							
	Transformers							
	Capacity of the Project (MW)							

#### Appendix-3

#### <u>Sample Part Commissioning / Full Commissioning</u> <u>Certificate of Solar PV Power Project</u>

(To be issued by the State Nodal Agency)

This is to certify that <M/s> having its registered office at ------ has successfully commissioned Capacity < MW > out of total <MW> installed Capacity on (Date) of their SolarPV Power Generation Project at Village -----, Tehsil/Taluka ------, Dist. ----- and State --.

The Commissioning Certificate has been issued on the basis of the following documents enclosed:

- (i) Installation Report including Snap shots of the Project from various angles
- (ii) Electrical Inspector Report
- (iii) Synchronization Certificate
- (iv) Minutes of Meeting of the Commissioning Committee / recommendation of the Agency visiting the Project

# POWER SALE AGREEMENT FOR SALE OF SOLAR POWER ON LONG TERM BASIS Between NHPC Limited And Power Distribution Co. Ltd.

Т	This Power Sale Agreement is made on the
at FAF	Limited, a company incorporated under the Companies Act 1956, having its registered office RIDABAD (hereinafter referred to as "", which expression shall, unless repugnant to the context uning thereof, be deemed to include its successors and permitted assigns) as a Party of the first
	And
Comas "	rt the name of State] Power Distribution Co. Ltd., a company incorporated under the panies Act 1956, having its registered office at , (hereinafter referred to
	and Discom are individually referred to as 'Party' and collectively referred
	eas 'Parties' EREAS:
A.	NHPC is a Government of India Undertaking and intends to facilitate the development of Solar Power projects in India and for sale of Solar Power generated to the Distribution Licensees in the State to enable them to procure Solar Power including for due fulfillment of the Renewable Purchase Obligations specified under the Electricity Act, 2003 / GoI orders or notifications; ;
В.	NHPC has agreed to facilitate the development of the Solar Power in line with the provisions of the Guidelines for Tariff Based Competitive Bidding Process for Procurement of Power from Grid Connected Solar Power Projects, issued by Ministry of Power, vide resolution no. 27/01/2023-RCMdated 28.07.2023 including subsequent amendments and clarifications thereof issued until the last date of bid submission against RfS Nodated
C.	NHPC being a Renewable Energy Implementing Agency (REIA) of MNRE, GoI has agreed to act as an intermediary Agency / Procurer for the procurement of power from the Solar PV Power Projects to be established, operated and maintained by the Solar Power Generator on Built, Owned and Operate basis in pursuance to a competitive bid process to be held for the purpose and the Distribution Licensees desirous of purchasing Solar Power including for the purpose of fulfilling the Renewable Purchase Obligations in accordance with the scheme and objective of the Electricity Act, 2003, the Policies of the Government of India and the Policies of the State Governments.
D.	NHPC had initiated a Tariff Based Competitive Bid Process for Selection of Solar Power Developers for Supply of 1200 MW Solar Power from ISTS- Connected Solar Power Projects in India under TBCB on the terms and conditions contained in the Request for Selection (hereinafter referred to as 'RfS') issued by NHPC vide RfS No
E.	[Insert Name of the SPG], a company incorporated under the Companies Act 1956 or the Companies Act 2013 as applicable, having its registered office at [Insert Registered Office

Address] (hereinafter referred to as "Solar Power Developer or SPG"), has been selected in a Tariff Based Competitive Bid Process initiated by NHPC inviting proposal from all interested entities and on the basis that the tariff terms and conditions quoted by the SPG in comparison to others, were the most economical and least cost;

- G. Discom has examined the entire process by which SPG was selected, the Letter of Award was issued by NHPC to the SPG and the PPA has come to be initialed between NHPC and the SPG and to be entered into providing for the purchase of electricity generated at the project and resale of the same to.......... Discom including the terms and conditions for such purchase, rights and obligations assumed by NHPC. and the SPG under the PPA and the consequences of the default by either of parties to the PPA;
- H. Discom acknowledges and accepts that NHPC. is only an Intermediary Company and is facilitating the purchase of sale of electricity generated from the Solar PV Project and, therefore, cannot assume independently, any obligation, financial or otherwise, either to the SPG or to Discom, (unless specifically provided otherwise in the PPA), except on a back to back basis, namely, that whatever obligation is enforced by the SPG under the PPA against NHPC, Discom shall be bound to fulfil the obligation on a back to back basis towards NHPC and similarly, whatever rights that Discom may claim under this Agreement against NHPC, shall be subject to due enforcement of the corresponding rights on a back to back basis by NHPC against SPG, without an independent obligation on the part of NHPC.
- I. Further, the Buying Entity / Discom shall be responsible for directly coordinating and dealing with the SPGs, Regional Load Dispatch Centers, State Load Dispatch Centers, Regional Power Committees and other authorities in all respects in regard to declaration of availability, scheduling and dispatch of Grid Connected Renewable Energy Power Projects ensuring Power supply and due compliance with deviation and settlement mechanism and the applicable Grid code Regulations, acknowledging that the SPG and Buying Entity are the Grid connected entities and NHPC as intermediary procurer/ trading licensee is not a Grid connected entity in respect of the Power contracted under this Agreement.
- J. Discom further acknowledges and accepts that NHPC shall proceed to sign the PPA with SPG solely on the basis of the agreement reached with Discom for signing of this Agreement;
- K. NHPC has agreed to sell and make available to Discom the entire agreed Contracted

Capacity agreed to between NHPC and the SPG which is .......... MW entirely on a back to back basis of the terms and conditions contained in the PPA to be entered into between NHPC and SPG,

- L. NHPC Limited will be the trading licensee for the purchase of Solar Power from SPG and resale of such Power to Discom. Further, NHPC Limited will facilitate billing, realisation, data submission, and other associated day to day activities for fulfilling the obligations of NHPC Limited as assigned in this agreement.
  - M. The Parties had agreed that the execution of the PSA between NHPC and the Discoms is a pre-condition for NHPC to sign the PPA with the SPG.

N Pursuant to the aforesaid objective, the Parties are desirous of entering into a Power Sale Agreement ("PSA") i.e. a definitive agreement, regarding purchase of Power under above mentioned RfS Documents. Pending execution of the necessary agreements and other relevant documents in relation to the transaction contemplated herein, the Parties wish to execute this PSA setting out the respective obligations of the Parties and the steps necessary to complete the transactions contemplated herein. The Parties have accordingly agreed to enter into this PSA to record their understanding and agreement with regard to the purchase of power to be generated from the RE Project and in respect to the matters incidental or ancillary thereto, upon the terms and conditions set out herein below:

## NOW, THEREFORE, IN CONSIDERATION OF THE PROMISES AND MUTUAL AGREEMENTS, COVENANTS AND CONDITIONS SET FORTH HEREIN, IT IS HEREBY AGREED BY AND BETWEEN THE PARTIES AS FOLLOWS:

- I. This Agreement shall come into effect from signing of this Agreement by both the parties and such date shall be the Effective Date for the purpose of this Agreement.
- II. The Parties agree that decisions pertaining to adoption of the Tariff and NHPC's trading margin, and approval of the same, for procurement of contracted capacity, shall be binding on all Parties concerned, as contained in the Electricity Act, 2003 and any amendments thereof.
- III. Notwithstanding the Effective Date, the condition precedent for the enforcement of the obligations of either party against the other under this Agreement shall be that, within 60 days from the date of submission of petition to the Appropriate Commission or within 120 days from the date of Power Sale Agreement (PSA), whichever is more, tariff will be adopted by the Appropriate Commission and all requisite approval including approval of PSA (including adoption of tariff) from its State Electricity Regulatory Commission and /or CERC (as applicable) shall be obtained by Discom(s),, on the terms and conditions contained in this Agreement read with the terms and conditions contained in the Power Sale Agreement entered into between NHPC and the Discom(s). The Parties agree that in the event, the order of adoption of tariff and the approval of PPA & PSA, as mentioned above is not issued by the SERC and/ or CERC (as applicable) within the time specified above, the provisions of Article IV shall apply.
- IV. If parties have mutually extended the time period as stipulated under Article III and the order from the SERC and/ or CERC (as applicable) is within 60 days of submissions before

Appropriate Commission or within 120 days from the date of Power Sale Agreement (PSA), whichever is more,, no extension for Financial Closure or Scheduled Commissioning Date shall be given. However, if SERC and/ or CERC (as applicable) order is obtained after 60 days of submission of the petition or within 120 days from date of Power Sale Agreement (PSA) whichever is more, this shall entail a corresponding extension in Scheduled Financial Closure and the Scheduled Commencement of Supply of power Date (SCSD) for equal no of days for which the SERC and / or CERC order has been delayed beyond such 60 days period or 120 days from date of PSA whichever is more.

- V. The duration of this Agreement shall be coextensive with the duration of the Power Purchase Agreement to be entered into between the NHPC and the SPG for all intent and purposes.
- VI. Subject to the terms and conditions contained herein, hereby agrees to sell and make available the electricity procured by .................................. from the .... MW Solar PV Power Project to be set up by the SPG at [insert name, place district, state] on the terms and conditions contained in the PPA to be entered into between NHPC and the SPG, as per the initialed PPA (Schedule "A") on a back to back basis, to Discom.
- VII. Discom hereby acknowledges and accepts that NHPC is an Intermediary to facilitate the promotion of Solar Power Projects and to purchase and re-sell the electricity to the distribution licensees to enable them to fulfill the Renewable Purchase Obligation and, therefore, the sale of electricity by NHPC to Discom under this Agreement shall be entirely on a back to back basis to the purchase of electricity by NHPC from the SPGs under the NHPC - SPG PPA, with the intent that there shall be no residual liability on the NHPC towards the SPG which will not be fulfilled by the Discom. NHPC also commits to supply (i) a minimum annual energy of.......MUs corresponding to annual CUF of ---------% (85% of declared annual CUF) during initial 10 years of SCSD and (ii) a minimum declared annual CUF) during the balance tenure & maximum annual energy CUF) from Solar power sources as part of this Agreement and PPA on back to back basis. The Buying Utility / Discom shall be entitled to use the power from this Project for fulfillment of its RPO/SPO in the proportion of contracted capacity of each component in the Project respectively.
- VIII. In accordance with the above and except as otherwise specifically provided in this agreement, the rights and obligations of Discom under this agreement shall be available and enforceable entirely and effectively on a back to back basis to the rights and obligations of the NHPC in the NHPC-SPG PPA.
- IX. Except as otherwise specifically provided in this agreement, Discom acknowledges and accepts that the terms and conditions of the NHPC SPG PPA shall mutatis mutandi apply to this Agreement between the parties. Discom agrees to correspondingly fulfill, on back to back basis, all the obligations assumed by NHPC towards SPG. Discom further agree, acknowledge and accept that as an Intermediary, NHPC is not assuming any obligation to

Discom over and above the obligation which the SPG shall duly performs under the NHPC – SPG PPA.

- X. NHPC has agreed with the SPG in regard to the payment of money becoming due to SPG under the NHPC SPG PPA and NHPC shall be liable to discharge the payment obligation in terms of the provisions of the NHPC- SPG PPA. Accordingly, Discom agrees to effectively securitize the payment of money becoming due from Discom to NHPC as detailed in this Agreement.
- XI. The parties agree that in respect of the obligations other than the payment obligation specifically mentioned herein above, in the event Discom has any claim against NHPC in regard to the performance of any obligation of NHPC under this Agreement or enforcement of any right of Discom against NHPC under this Agreement, the same shall be subject to the ability of NHPC to enforce the corresponding obligations assumed by SPG to NHPC under the NHPC-SPG PPA, NHPC shall not be required to perform and implement the obligations of NHPC or agree to the enforcement of the rights of Discom under this Agreement till such time the corresponding obligations under NHPC-SPG PPA is duly implemented by the SPG and in case of monetary obligations the amount is received by NHPC from the SPG. In the event of any such claim arising at the instance of Discom, the parties shall discuss on the course of action to be initiated by NHPC against the SPG for enforcement of the corresponding obligation and all proceedings to be initiated by NHPC against the SPG for such enforcement shall be pursued by NHPC in consultation with Discom.
- XII. The parties hereby agrees that the Liquidated Damages are payable by SPG under the NHPC-SPG PPA for the delay in the Commencement of supply of power of the Solar PV Projects and for short supply of the contracted capacity of the Solar Power. The amount of such liquidated damages for delay shall be credited to the Payment Security Fund to be maintained as per terms of PPA. Discoms shall not be entitled to make any deductions towards the claim of liquidated damages against any payment due to NHPC and all such other payments shall be made by Discoms by the Due Date, notwithstanding the status of the pending claims on liquidated damages. The Parties agree that as an intermediary, NHPC shall have no legal obligation to pay any amount **towards liquidated damages to DISCOMS** except when the amount of such liquidated damages has been recovered from the SPG by NHPC without any conditions and encumbrances and the amount is available for appropriation by NHPC.

Payment of Liquidated Damages (if any) to DISCOMs shall be as per guidelines issued by MNRE/MOP on operation of "Payment Security Fund" from time to time.

XIII. The parties agree that the various terms contained in the NHPC–SPG PPA such as Scope of Project, Terms of the Agreement, Performance Guarantee, Conditions Subsequent, Obligations of the respective Parties, Construction of the Power Generation Capacity, Synchronization, Commissioning and Commencement of supply of power, Operation and Maintenance, Purchase and Sale of Solar Power, Measuring and Metering and Dispatch of Power, Billing and Power Accounting and payments, Liabilities, Force Majeure, Events of Default, Termination, Transfer, Change in Law, Indemnity, Insurance, Assignment and

Changes, Financing and Bankability, Representations and Warranties, Governing Law, Notices and all other Miscellaneous Terms provided in the NHPC- SPG PPA shall mutatis mutandi apply to this agreement between NHPC and Discom.

- XIV. The Discom shall be responsible to for directly coordinating and dealing with the SPG, State Load Dispatch Centers, Regional Power Committees, and other authorities in all respects in regard to declaration of availability, scheduling and despatch of Solar Power and due compliance with deviation and settlement mechanism and the applicable Grid code Regulations, acknowledging that the SPG and Discom are the
  - Grid connected entities and ....../NHPC as intermediary procurers/ trading licensee is not a Grid connected entity in respect of the Solar Power contracted under this Agreement;
- XV. The Discom undertakes to file petition before SERC seeking necessary approval for procurement of electricity and contracted capacity from SERC, under this PSA within 15 days from signing of PPA or PSA whichever is later.
- XVI. The Buying Entity shall coordinate with the respective STU and facilitate grant of necessary NOC for drawl of power, as required by the SPG.
- XVII. The Discom shall be responsible for obtaining Grid Access as per the Central Electricity Regulatory Commission (Connectivity and General Network Access to the inter-State Transmission System) Regulations, 2022, and for obtaining any Grid Access/NOC/clearance from the respective State Transmission Utility (STU)/SLDC, at its own risk and cost. The Discom is required to file the GNA application and NOC application within 30 days of signing of PSA.
- XVIII. ISTS Charges and losses on transmission of power including waiver for RE power, shall be as per extant rules and regulations.
- XIX. This Agreement and other documents such as Request for Selection Documents, Letter of Award, Guidelines including subsequent clarifications, addenda, amendments and further clarifications in regard to the tender as well as Power Purchase Agreement shall be read in conjunction with each other and interpreted in harmonious manner.

#### Article 1. APPLICABLE TARIFF

1.1 The Tariff applicable for the sale of Solar Power by NHPC to the Discom under this Agreement shall be the Tariff as applicable for payment by NHPC to SPG under the terms of the Power Purchase Agreement between NHPC and the SPG (Individual SPGs tariff as per schedule (B) fixed for entire term of agreement at delivery point, or the Uniform Renewable Energy Tariff (URET) as determined under the Electricity (Amendment) Rules, 2022 issued by Ministry of Power vide Gazette Resolution dated 29.12.2022, including applicable procedure/rules issued thereof, and in addition thereto a **trading margin of Seven (7) paisa/kWh** shall be payable by the Discom Entity to NHPC which NHPC shall be entitled to appropriate as its income.

#### Article 2: BILLING AND PAYMENT

#### 2.1 General

The parties acknowledge and accept that the Electricity (Late Payment Surcharge and related matters) Rules, 2022 [hereinafter referred to as 'Rules'] notified by the Central Government in exercise of the power conferred by Subsection (1) of Section 176 of the Electricity Act, 2003 shall apply and govern the terms and conditions of this Agreement (PSA) in regard to matters contained in the said Rules including but not limited to the Late Payment Surcharge, adjustment towards the Late Payment Surcharge, Payment Security mechanism-its operations and consequences, actions of Defaulting Entities, supply obligation of SPG, power not requisitioned by the Buying Entity, the order of payment and adjustment towards late payment surcharge and indemnification. The above shall apply both in regard to the present agreement as well as on mutatis mutandi and back to back basis to the PPA. The Rules referred to herein above being statutory shall, to the extent applicable, supersede any provisions in this Agreement (PSA) and PPA which are inconsistent or contrary to the provisions of the Rules.

From the commencement of supply of power by NHPC, the Discom shall pay to NHPC the monthly Tariff Payments, on or before the Due Date, in accordance with Tariff as specified in Article 1. All Tariff Payments by the Discom shall be in Indian Rupees.

NHPC shall issue to the Discom a signed Monthly Bill on the last business day of the month prepared based on provisional solar energy of the preceding month (except for first month which shall be computed based on designed CUF and capacity of project) and shall also include the following:

- i) Adjustments bill against the Provisional Bills based on applicable energy account / JMR for the power supplied in the preceding months
- ii) Late Payment Surcharge if any
- iii) Taxes, duties Levies etc, as applicable
- iv) Change in Law if any as applicable
- v) Losses and Transmission Charges as applicable, in accordance with CERC notification & amendments.
- 2.1.1 The maximum and minimum MUs to be generated by plant shall be as per Schedule-B of PSA/Clause 4.4.1 of respective PPA or as defined in supplementary agreement, if any, subject to revision of CUF by SPG. In case of shortfall in supply of energy corresponding to minimum CUF as specified in Clauses 4.4.1 of PPA for reasons attributable to SPG, the SPG shall be liable to pay to the Procurer, penalty for such shortfall in availability and supply of energy. Penalty for not meeting the stipulated availability and supply of energy shall be equal to one and a half times the PPA tariff for the number of units not supplied.

#### 2.2. Payment of Monthly Bills

2.2.1 The Discom shall pay the amount payable under the Monthly Bill on or before the Due Date to such account of NHPC, as shall have been previously notified to the Discom in accordance with Article 2.2.2 below.

Provided that the scanned copy of original Bill through Authorized/ notified

email ID of the NHPC to authorized/notified email ID of Discom shall be considered as valid mode of presentation of bill. The day of receipt of bill through email in Discom up to 5.00 PM will the zero date. If the bill is received after 5.00 PM the next working day will be zero date.

Due Date' means the date by which the bill is to be paid i.e. forty-five days from the date of presentation of the bill. Provided that if due date for payment of any bill falls on a bank non-working day, the next bank working day shall be considered as due date for payment..

2.2.2. NHPC shall open a bank account at New Delhi ("NHPC's Designated Account") for all Tariff Payments to be made by the Discom to NHPC, and notify the Discom of the details of such account before the dispatch of the first Monthly Bill. The Discom shall also designate a bank account at [insert the name of place]. (The Discom shall inform NHPC the details of such account before the dispatch of the first Monthly Bill. NHPC and the Discom shall instruct their respective bankers to make all payments under this Agreement to the Discom' Designated Account or NHPC's Designated Account, as the case may be, and shall notify either Party of such instructions on the same day.

#### 2.3 Late Payment Surcharge

1. In the event of delay in payment of a Monthly Bill by Discom beyond the Due Date, a Late Payment Surcharge shall be payable by Discom to the NHPC on the outstanding payment, at the base rate of Late Payment Surcharge applicable for the period for the first month of default.

"Base rate of Late Payment Surcharge" means the marginal cost of funds based lending rate for one year of the State Bank of India, as applicable on the 1st April of the financial year in which the period lies, plus five percent (500 bps) and in the absence of marginal cost of funds based lending rate, any other arrangement that substitutes it,

which the Central Government may, by notification, in the Official Gazette, specify. The Late Payment Surcharge shall be claimed by the SPG through the Supplementary Bill. Late Payment Surcharge shall be payable on the outstanding payment at the base rate of Late Payment Surcharge applicable for the period for the first month of default.

- 2. The rate of Late Payment Surcharge for the successive months of default shall increase by 0.5 percent (50 bps) for every month of delay provided that the Late Payment Surcharge shall not be more than 3 percent higher than the base rate at any time. If the period of default lies in two or more financial years, the base rate of Late Payment Surcharge shall be calculated separately for the periods falling in different years.
- 3. Provided further that all payments shall be first adjusted towards Late Payment Surcharge and thereafter, towards monthly charges, starting from the longest overdue bill.
- 4. The Late Payment Surcharge shall be claimed by NHPC through the next Monthly Bill.

#### 2.4 Rebate

For payment of any Bill on or before Due Date, the following Rebate shall be paid by the NHPC to Discom in the following manner subject to valid LC of requisite value as per Article 3 is established by Discom(s) in favour of NHPC.

a.) A rebate of 1.5% shall be payable to the Discom for the payments made within a period of 05 days of the date of presentation of Bills through email.

Explanation: In case of computation of '5 days', the number of days shall be counted consecutively without considering any holiday. However, in case the last day or 5th day is official holiday, the 5th day for the purpose of Rebate shall be construed as the immediate succeeding working day (as per the official State Government's calendar, where the office of the Authorized Signatory of Discom, for the purpose of receipt or acknowledgement of Bill is situated).

Provided that the scanned copy of original Bill through Authorized/notified email ID of the NHPC to authorized/notified email ID of Discom shall be considered as valid mode of presentation of bill. The day of receipt of bill through email in Discom up to 5.00 PM will the zero date. If the bill is received after 5.00 PM the next working day will be zero date. If the bill is received after 5.00 PM the next working day will be zero date for the purpose of determination of 'date of presentation of bill'.

Any change in authorized/notified email-ID of any party shall be intimated immediately to other party.

- b.) Where payments are made on any day after 5 days and within a period of 30 days of presentation of bill, a rebate of 1% shall be allowed.
- c.) No rebate shall be payable on the bills raised on account of taxes, Duties, cess etc.

## 2.5 Offtake constraints due to Transmission Infrastructure / Grid Unavailability & Backdown:

#### 2.5.1 DELETED.

#### 2.5.2 Generation Compensation in offtake constraints due to Grid Unavailability

During the operation of the plant, there can be some periods where the plant can generate power but due to temporary transmission unavailability the power is not evacuated, for reasons not attributable to the Generator. In such cases the generation compensation shall be addressed by the Procurer in following manner. Further, the generation compensation shall be restricted to the following and there shall be no other claim, directly or indirectly against NHPC:

Duration of Grid	Provision for Generation Compensation						
unavailability							
If ind unorgal ability barrand	Generation Compensation =						
175 hours in a year	((Tariff X Solar power (MW) offered but not scheduled by						
defined in the PPA	Procurer)) X 1000 X No. of hours of grid unavailability.						
defined in the FFA	However, in case of third-party sale or sale in the power						
	exchange, as price taker, the 95% of the amount realized,						
	after deducting expenses, shall be adjusted against the						
	Generation compensation payable, on monthly basis						

#### 2.5.3 Payment in case of reduced off take:

(a) The Generator and the Procurer shall follow the forecasting and scheduling process as per the regulations in this regard by the Appropriate Commission. The Government of India has notified Promotion of Generation of Electricity from Must-Run Power Plant Rules, 2021 which provides "must-run" status to RE power projects. Accordingly, no RE power plant, duly commissioned, should be directed to back down by a Discom/Load Dispatch Centre (LDC). In case the plant is available to supply power but the off take of power is not done by the Procurer, including non-dispatch of power due to non-compliance with "Electricity (Late Payment Surcharge and Related Matters) Rules, 2022 notified by the Ministry of Power vide Gazette notification dated 3rd June 2022" and any clarifications or amendment thereto, considering the principle of 'must run' status for RE Power, the procurer shall pay to the Generator, compensation corresponding to the reduced off take, in terms of following manner:

Reduced Off-	Provision for Generation Compensation						
take							
Reduced off-take beyond	Generation Compensation =						
175 hours in a year, as	(Tariff x Solar PV power (MW) offered but not						
defined in the PPA	scheduled by Procurer) X 1000 X No. of hours of						
	Reduced Offtake						
	However, in case of third-party sale or sale in the power						
	exchange, as price taker, the 95% of the amount						
	realized, after deducting expenses, shall be adjusted						
	against the Generation compensation payable, on						
	monthly basis.						

- (b) The Generation Compensation is to be paid as part of the energy bill for the successive month after receipt of Regional Energy Accounts (REA). No Trading Margin shall be applicable on this Generation Compensation.
- (c) No back-down/curtailment to be ordered without giving formal/written instruction for the same.
- (d) The details of back-down/curtailment, including justifications for such curtailment, to be made public by the concerned Load Dispatch Centre."
- (e) For claiming compensation, the SPG must sell their power in the power exchange as a price taker. Thus, the compensation would be limited to the difference of the actual generation up to declared capacity subject to a maximum up to the contracted capacity and the quantum of power scheduled by the procurer.
- (f) The SPG shall not be eligible for any compensation in case the Backdown is on account of events like consideration of grid security or safety of any equipment or personnel or other such conditions or Force Majeure.

#### (A) Letter of Credit (LC):

- 3.1 The Discom shall provide to NHPC, in respect of payment of its Monthly Bills, a single, unconditional, revolving and irrevocable letter of credit ("Letter of Credit"), opened and maintained by the Discom, which may be drawn upon by NHPC in accordance with this Article. The Discom shall provide NHPC draft of the Letter of Credit proposed to be provided to NHPC two (2) months before the Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date.
- 3.2. Not later than one (1) Month before the Start of Supply, the Discom shall through a scheduled bank at [insert name of place] open a Letter of Credit in favour of NHPC, to be made operative at least 15 days prior to the Due Date of its first Monthly Bill under this Agreement. The Letter of Credit shall have a term of twelve (12) Months and shall be reviewed every year, in the month of January and revised w.e.f. April for 105% of amount in the following manner:
  - (i) For the first Contract Year, equal to the estimated average monthly billing;
  - ii) For each subsequent Contract Year, equal to the monthly average billing for the previous Year.
- 3.3 NHPC shall not draw upon such Letter of Credit prior to the Due Date of the relevant Monthly Bill, and shall not make more than one drawal in a Month provided that there are no outstanding dues.
- 3.4 Provided further that if at any time, such Letter of Credit amount falls short of the amount specified in Article 3.2 due to any reason whatsoever, the Discom shall restore such shortfall within seven (7) days.
- 3.5 The Discom shall cause the scheduled bank issuing the Letter of Credit to intimate NHPC, in writing regarding establishing of such irrevocable Letter of Credit.
- 3.6 The Discom shall ensure that the Letter of Credit shall be renewed not later than thirty (30) days prior to its expiry.
- 3.7 All costs relating to opening, maintenance of the Letter of Credit shall be borne by the Discom.
- 3.8 If the Discom fails to pay a Monthly Bill or part thereof within and including the Due Date, then, subject to Article 4.1 and 4.2, NHPC may draw upon the Letter of Credit, and accordingly the bank shall pay without any reference or instructions from the Discom, an amount equal to such Monthly Bill or part thereof, by presenting to the scheduled bank issuing the Letter of Credit, the following documents:
  - i) a copy of the Monthly Bill which has remained unpaid by the Discom;
  - ii) a certificate from NHPC to the effect that the bill at item (i) above, or specified part thereof, is in accordance with the Agreement and has remained unpaid beyond the Due Date;

deleted

#### **Third Party Sales by NHPC**

- 3.10 Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, upon the occurrence of any of the event(s), as stipulated under Electricity (Late Payment Surcharge and related matters) Rules, 2022, NHPC shall be entitled to {but not an obligation to} regulate power supply from any of the Stations to the Discoms;
- 3.11 Regulation of power supply shall be as per Electricity (Late Payment Surcharge and related matters) Rules, 2022 issued by Government of India and amendments from time to time.
- 3.12 NHPC shall have the right to divert the Power or part thereof and sell it to any third party namely;
  - i) Any Bulk consumer, subject to applicable Law; or
  - ii) Any licensee under the Act;

NHPC shall request the concerned SLDC/RLDC to divert such power to third party as it may consider appropriate.

Provided that such sale of power to third party shall not absolve the Discoms from its obligation to pay in full to NHPC for the solar power as per PPA.

- 3.13 The amount realized from the diversion and sale of power to third party over and above the Applicable Tariff, any charges including open access /GNA/T-GNA charges and other costs shall be adjusted first against the pending liability of the Discom. Deficit if any shall be made good by the Discom.
- 3.14 Sales to any third party shall cease and regular supply of electricity to the Discoms shall commence and be restored within three (3) days from the date of clearing all the outstanding dues payable to NHPC under this Agreement.
- 3.15 Further, that the liability of the Discoms/Buying Utility to make the Tariff Payments to NHPC as per Energy Accounts shall start from the day of such restoration of supply of power and shall continue for such periods wherein such power was made available by NHPC and SPG for usage by the Discoms.

#### Article 4 - Disputed Bill

- 4.1 If the Discoms does not dispute a Monthly Bill raised by the other Party within fifteen (15) days of receiving such Bill shall be taken as conclusive and binding.
- 4.2 If the Discoms disputes the amount payable under a Monthly Bill it shall pay 95% of the disputed amount and it shall within fifteen (15) days of receiving such Bill, issue a notice (the "Bill Dispute Notice") to the invoicing Party setting out:
  - i) the details of the disputed amount;
  - ii) its estimate of what the correct amount should be; and
  - iii) all written material in support of its claim.
- 4. 3 If the NHPC agrees to the claim raised in the Bill Dispute Notice issued pursuant to Article 4, the NHPC shall make appropriate adjustment in the next Monthly Bill.
- 4.4 If the NHPC does not agree to the claim raised in the Bill Dispute Notice issued pursuant to Article 4.2, it shall, within fifteen (15) days of receiving the Bill Dispute Notice, furnish a notice (Bill Disagreement Notice) to the disputing Party providing:

- i) reasons for its disagreement;
- ii) its estimate of what the correct amount should be; and
- iii) all written material in support of its counter-claim.
- 4.5 Upon receipt of the Bill Disagreement Notice by the Discoms under Article 4.4, authorized representative(s) or a director of the board of directors/ member of board of the Discoms and NHPC shall meet and make best endeavors to amicably resolve such dispute within fifteen (15) days of receipt of the Bill Disagreement Notice.
- 4.6 If the Parties do not amicably resolve the Dispute within fifteen (15) days of receipt of Bill Disagreement Notice pursuant to Article 4.4, the matter shall be referred to Dispute resolution in accordance with governing Laws and Dispute resolution in PPA.
- 4.7 For the avoidance of doubt, it is clarified that despite a Dispute regarding an Invoice, the Discoms shall, without prejudice to its right to Dispute, be under an obligation to make payment, of 95% of the Disputed Amount in the Monthly Bill.

#### **Article 5: EVENTS OF DEFAULT AND TERMINATION**

#### 5.1 Discom Event of Default

- 5.1.1 The occurrence and continuation of any of the following events, unless any such event occurs as a result of a Force Majeure Event, shall constitute a Discom Event of Default:
- (i) Any amount subject to Article 4 remains outstanding beyond a period of sixty (60) days after the Due Date and NHPC is unable to recover the amount outstanding from the Discom through the Letter of Credit; or
- (ii) The Discom fails to evacuate power from the Delivery Points for a continuous period of 30 days.
- (iii) if (a) the Discom becomes voluntarily or involuntarily the subject of any bankruptcy or insolvency or winding up proceedings and such proceedings remain uncontested for a period of thirty (30) days, or (b) any winding up or bankruptcy or insolvency order is passed against the Discom, or (c) the Discom goes into liquidation or dissolution or has a receiver or any similar officer appointed over all or substantially all of its assets or official liquidator is appointed to manage its affairs, pursuant to Law,
  - Provided that a dissolution or liquidation of the Discom will not be a Discom Event of Default if such dissolution or liquidation is for the purpose of a merger, consolidation or reorganization and where the resulting company retains creditworthiness similar to the Discom and expressly assumes all obligations of the Discom under this Agreement and is in a position to perform them; or
- (iv) the Discom repudiates this Agreement and does not rectify such breach within a period of thirty (30) days from a notice from NHPC in this regard; or
- (v) except where due to any NHPC's failure to comply with its material obligations, the Discom is in breach of any of its material obligations pursuant to this Agreement, and such material breach is not rectified by the Discom within thirty (30) days of receipt of first notice in this regard given by NHPC.

(vi) occurrence of any other event which is specified in this Agreement to be a material breach/ default of the Discom.

#### 5.2 Procedure for cases of Discom Event of Default

- 5.2.3 During the Consultation Period, the Parties shall, save as otherwise provided in this Agreement, continue to perform their respective obligations under this Agreement.
- 5.2.4 Subject to the occurrence and continuation of default by as contained above,
- 5.2.4.1Subject to the prior consent of the NHPC, the Discom can novate its part of the PSA to any third party, including its Affiliates within the period of 30 days beyond the period of 30 days in which Discom may rectify the breach,
- 5.2.4.2 In the event the aforesaid novation is not acceptable to the NHPC, or if no offer of novation is made by the defaulting Discom within the stipulated period then the NHPC may terminate the PSA at its discretion.

In case of termination of PPA Discom shall pay to the Generator, damages, equivalent to 24 (twenty-four) months, or balance PPA period whichever is less, of charges for its contracted capacity with the stipulated minimum CUF.

#### **5.3** NHPC Event of Default

The occurrence and the continuation of any of the following events, unless any such event occurs as a result of a Force Majeure Event or a breach by the SPG of its obligations under this Agreement, shall constitute the Event of Default on the part of defaulting NHPC:

- (i) NHPC repudiates this Agreement and does not rectify such breach even within a period of thirty (30) days from a notice from the SPG in this regard; or
- (ii) except where due to any SPG's failure to comply with its obligations, NHPC is in material breach of any of its obligations pursuant to this Agreement, and such material breach is not rectified by NHPC within thirty (30) days of receipt of notice in this regard from the SPG to NHPC; or if a. NHPC becomes voluntarily or involuntarily the subject of any bankruptcy or insolvency or winding up proceedings and such proceedings remain uncontested for a period of thirty (30) days, or b. any winding up or bankruptcy or insolvency order is passed against NHPC, or c. NHPC goes into liquidation or dissolution or a receiver or any similar officer is appointed over all or substantially all of its assets or official liquidator is appointed to manage its affairs,

pursuant to Law, Provided that it shall not constitute a NHPC Event of Default, where such dissolution or liquidation of NHPC is for the purpose of a merger, consolidation or reorganization and where the resulting entity has the financial standing to perform its obligations under this Agreement and has creditworthiness similar to NHPC and expressly assumes all obligations of NHPC and is in a position to perform them; or;

(iii)Occurrence of any other event which is specified in this Agreement to be a material breach or default of NHPC

#### **5.4 Procedure for cases of NHPC Event of Default**

- 1. Upon the occurrence and continuation of any NHPC Event of Default.
- 2. the Procurer shall have the right to deliver to NHPC, procurer Preliminary Default Notice, which shall specify in reasonable detail the circumstances giving rise to its issue.
- 3. Following the issue of a procurer Preliminary Default Notice, the Consultation Period of ninety (90) days or such longer period as the Parties may agree, shall apply and it shall be the responsibility of the Parties to discuss as to what steps shall be taken with a view to mitigate the consequences of the relevant Event of Default having regard to all the circumstances.
- 4. During the Consultation Period, the Parties shall continue to perform their respective obligations under this Agreement.
- 5. After a period of two hundred ten (210) days following the expiry of the Consultation Period and unless the Parties shall have otherwise agreed to the contrary or NHPC Event of Default giving rise to the Consultation Period shall have ceased to exist or shall have been remedied, NHPC under intimation to the Buying entity and the SPG shall, subject to the prior consent of the SPG, novate its part of the PPA to any third party, including its Affiliates within the stipulated period. In the event the aforesaid novation is not acceptable to the SPG may terminate the PPA and at its discretion at the end of three (3) months period from the period mentioned in this Article.

In case of termination of PPA/PSA, due to default of SPG, the SPG shall pay to the Generator, damages equivalent to 24 (twenty-four) months, or balance PPA period whichever is less, of charges for its contracted capacity with the stipulated minimum CUF. Payment from NHPC to DISCOM shall be subject to receipt from SPG.

In the event of termination of PPA due to default of DISCOM/Buying entity, any damages or charges payable to the STU / CTU, for the connectivity of the plant, shall be borne by the DISCOM(s).

#### 5.5 Termination of back-to-back agreements

In case of termination of NHPC- SPG PPA, this Agreement shall automatically terminate, Provided that in case of such termination as identified in this Article any pending monetary liabilities of either Party shall survive on the termination of this Agreement.

a) In the event of termination of PPA/PSA due to default of Discom, any damages or charges payable to the STU/CTU/Nodal Agency on surrender of GNA/TGNA and

Connectivity of the plant shall be borne by the Discom. Discom shall also pay to the SPG/Generator, damages, equivalent to 24 (twenty-four) months, or balance PPA period whichever is less, of charges for its contracted capacity with the stipulated minimum CUF/Availability.

b) In the event of termination of PPA/PSA due to default of SPG any damages or charges payable to the STU/ CTU/Nodal Agency on surrender of GNA/T-GNA and Connectivity of the plant shall be borne by the SPG. SPG shall also pay to the Discom, damages, equivalent to 24 months or balance PPA period whichever is less, of tariff for its contracted capacity with the stipulated minimum CUF /Availability.

#### **ARTICLE 6: MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS**

#### 6.1 Amendment

6.1.1 This Agreement may only be amended or supplemented by a written agreement between the Parties, with the approval of the Central Commission, if necessary. Subject to the provisions of the RfS Document and keep this Agreement as principle Agreement, both Parties may execute further Agreement on similar terms and conditions.

#### **6.2** Third Party Beneficiaries

6.2.1 This Agreement is solely for the benefit of the Parties, SPG and their respective successors and permitted assigns and shall not be construed as creating any duty, standard of care or any liability to, any person not a party to this Agreement.

#### 6.3 Waiver

- 6.3.1 No waiver by either Party of any default or breach by the other Party in the performance of any of the provisions of this Agreement shall be effective unless in writing duly executed by an authorized representative of such Party:
- 6.3.2 Neither the failure by either Party to insist on any occasion upon the performance of the terms, conditions and provisions of this Agreement nor time or other indulgence granted by one Party to the other Parties shall act as a waiver of such breach or acceptance of any variation or the relinquishment of any such right or any other right under this Agreement, which shall remain in full force and effect.

#### **6.4** Confidentiality

- 6.4.1 The Parties undertake to hold in confidence this Agreement and not to disclose the terms and conditions of the transaction contemplated hereby to third parties, except:
  - a) to their professional advisors;
  - b) to their officers, contractors, employees, agents or representatives, financiers, who need to have access to such information for the proper performance of their activities; or

disclosures required under Law without the prior written consent of the other
 Party.

#### 6.5 Severability

6.5.1 The invalidity or unenforceability, for any reason, of any part of this Agreement shall not prejudice or affect the validity or enforceability of the remainder of this Agreement, unless the part held invalid or unenforceable is fundamental to this Agreement.

#### 6.6 Notices

6.6.3

- 6.6.1 All notices or other communications which are required to be given under this Agreement shall be in writing and in the English language.
- 6.6.2 If to the Discoms, all notices or other communications which are required must be delivered personally or by registered post or facsimile or any other method duly acknowledged to the addresses below:

Address	:		
Attention	:		
Email	:		
Fax. No.	:		
Telephone No. :			

If to NHPC, all notices or communications must be delivered personally or by registered post or facsimile or any other mode duly acknowledged to the address(es) below:

Address : 
Attention : 
Email : 
Fax. No. : 
Telephone No :

#### 6.7 Compliance with Law

Despite anything contained in this Agreement but without prejudice to this Article, if any provision of this Agreement shall be in deviation or inconsistent with or repugnant to the

Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects provisions contained in the Electricity Act, 2003, or any rules and regulations made there under, such provision of this Agreement shall be deemed to be amended to the extent required to bring it into compliance with the aforesaid relevant provisions as amended from time to time.

6.8 The duly executed Power Purchase Agreement between NHPC and SPG shall be attached to this Agreement and shall be read along with Agreement as a composite back to back process for Generation and supply of electricity to Discom to fulfill the Renewable Purchase Obligations under the provisions of the Electricity Act, 2003 and the Regulations notified thereunder.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF the Parties have caused the Agreement to be executed through their duly authorized representatives as of the date and place set forth above.

For and on behalf of	For and on behalf of
[NHPC Limited]	[ Power Distribution Co Ltd.
	()]
Signature with seal	Signature with seal
1. Witness	2. Witness

**SCHEDULE A** 

1. PPA

#### Schedule B

Solar	Contracted	Tariff including				
Power Generator (SPG)	Capacity (MW)	Declared CUF (%)	Min (-15%) until 10 years from COD	Min (- 20%) thereafter till 25 years of PPA	Max. (+10%) from COD till 25 years of PPA	Trading Margin (Rs/kWh)
Total						

#### IMPORTANT INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS FOR ONLINE BIDDING

The Techno-commercial Bid and Price Bid to be submitted on-line at Central Public Procurement e-Portal <a href="http://eprocure.gov.in/eprocure/app">http://eprocure.gov.in/eprocure/app</a>. The bidders are required to submit soft copies of their bids electronically on the Central Public Procurement (CPP) Portal, using valid Digital Signature Certificates. The instructions given below are meant to assist the bidders in registering on the CPP Portal, prepare their bids in accordance with the requirements and submitting their bids online on the CPP Portal.

#### **Registration:**

- i) Bidders are required to enroll on the e-Procurement module of the Central Public Procurement Portal by using the "Online Bidder Enrolment" option available on the home page. Enrolment on the CPP Portal is free of charge.
- ii) As part of the enrolment process, the bidders will be required to choose a unique username and assign a password for their accounts.
- iii) During enrolment/ registration, the bidders should provide the correct/true information including valid email-id & mobile no. All the correspondence shall be made directly with the Consultants/ bidders through email-id provided.
- iv) For e-tendering possession of valid Digital Signature Certificate (Class II or Class III Certificates with signing key usage) is mandatory which can be obtained from SIFY/ TCS/ nCode/ eMudra or any Certifying Authority recognized by CCA India one Token/ Smart Card.
- v) Upon enrolment on CPP Portal for e-tendering, the bidders shall register their valid Digital Signature Certificate with their profile.
- vi) Only one valid DSC should be registered by a bidder. Bidders are responsible to ensure that they do not lend their DSCs to others which may lead to misuse and should ensure safety of the same.
- vii) Bidders can then log into the site through the secured login by entering their user ID/password and the password of the DSC/ eToken.

#### **Searching for Tender documents:**

- a) There are various search options built in the CPP Portal, to facilitate bidders to search active tenders by several parameters. These parameters could include Tender ID, Organization Name, Location, Date, Value, etc. There is also an option of advanced search for tenders, wherein the bidders may combine a number of search parameters such as Organization Name, Form of Contract, Location, Date, Other keywords etc. to search for a tender published on the CPP Portal.
- Once the bidders have selected the tenders they are interested in, they may download the required documents/ tender schedules. These tenders can be moved to the respective 'My Tenders' folder. This would enable the CPP Portal to intimate the bidders through SMS/ e-mail in case there is any corrigendum issued to the tender document.

c) The bidder should make a note of the unique Tender ID assigned to each tender, in case they want to obtain any clarification/ help from the Helpdesk.

#### **Preparation of Bids:**

- a) For preparation of bid, Bidders shall search the tender from published tender list available on site and download the complete tender document and should take into account corrigendum, if any, published before submitting their bids. After selecting the tender document same shall be moved to the 'My Favourite' folder of bidders account from where bidder can view all the details of the tender document.
- b) Bidder shall go through the tender document carefully to understand the documents required to be submitted as part of the bid. Bidder shall note the number of covers in which the bid documents have to be submitted, the number of documents, including the names and content of each of the document that need to be submitted. Any deviations from these may lead to rejection of the bid.
- c) Any clarifications if required then same may be obtained online through the tender site, or through the contact details given in the tender document.
- d) Bidders should get ready in advance the bid documents to be submitted as indicated in the tender document/ schedule in PDF/ xls/ rar/ zip/ dwf formats. If there is more than one document, they can be clubbed together using zip format.
- e) To avoid the time and effort required in uploading the same set of standard documents which are required to be submitted as a part of every bid, a provision of uploading such standard documents (e.g. PAN card copy, Annual Reports, Auditor Certificates etc.) has been provided to the bidders. Bidders can use "My Space" or "Other Important Documents" area available to them to upload such documents. These documents may be directly submitted from the "My Space" or "Other Important Documents" area as per tender requirements while submitting the bid, and need not be uploaded again and again. This will lead to reduction in the time required for bid submission process.

#### **Submission of Bids:**

- i) Bidder should log into the site well in advance for bid submission so that he/ she upload the bid in time i.e. on or before the bid submission time.
- ii) Bidder should prepare the Tender Fee and EMD as per the instructions specified in the NIT/ tender document. The originals should be submitted to the Tender Inviting Authority, on or before the last date & time of offline bid submission. The details of the DD/BC/BG, physically sent, should tally with the details available in the scanned copy and the data entered during bid submission time. Otherwise the uploaded bid will be rejected.
- While submitting the bids online, the bidder shall read the terms & conditions (of CPP portal) and accepts the same in order to proceed further to submit their bid.
- iv) Bidder shall select the payment option as 'offline' to pay the Tender Fee/ EMD as applicable and enter details of the instrument.

- v) Bidder shall digitally sign and upload the required bid documents one by one as indicated in the tender document.
- vi) Bidders shall note that the very act of using DSC for downloading the tender document and uploading their offers is deemed to be a confirmation that they have read all sections and pages of the tender document without any exception and have understood the complete tender document and are clear about the requirements of the tender document.
- vii) Bidder shall note that each document to be uploaded for the tender should be less than 2 MB. If any document is more than 2MB, it can be reduced through zip/rar and the same can be uploaded. For the file size of less than 1 MB, the transaction uploading time will be very fast.
- viii) Utmost care shall be taken for uploading Schedule of Quantity & Price and any change/ modification of the price schedule shall render it unfit for bidding. Bidders shall download the Schedule of Quantities & Prices in XLS format and save it without changing the name of the file. Bidder shall quote their rates in figures in white background cells, thereafter save and upload the file in financial bid cover (Price bid) only. If the Schedule of Quantity & Price file is found to be modified by the bidder, the bid will be rejected. The bidders are cautioned that uploading of financial bid elsewhere i.e. other than in cover 2 will result in rejection of the tender.
- ix) Bidders shall submit their bids through online e-tendering system to the Tender Inviting Authority (TIA) well before the bid submission end date & time (as per Server System Clock). The TIA will not be held responsible for any sort of delay or the difficulties faced during the submission of bids online by the bidders at the eleventh hour.
- x) After the bid submission (i.e. after Clicking "Freeze Bid Submission" in the portal), the bidders shall take print out of system generated acknowledgement number, and keep it as a record of evidence for online submission of bid, which will also act as an entry pass to participate in the bid opening.
- xi) Bidder should follow the server time being displayed on bidder's dashboard at the top of the tender site, which shall be considered valid for all actions of requesting, bid submission, bid opening etc., in the e-tender system.
- All the documents being submitted by the bidders would be encrypted using PKI (Public Key Infrastructure) encryption techniques to ensure the secrecy of the data. The data entered cannot be viewed by unauthorized persons until the time of bid opening. The confidentiality of the bids is maintained using the secured Socket Layer 128 bit encryption technology.
  - Any queries relating to the process of online bid submission or queries relating to CPP Portal in general may be directed to 24x7 CPP Portal Helpdesk **Number Ph.**Nos. +91-120-4711508, +91-120-4001002, +91-120-4001005, +91-120-6277787Technical Email: support-eproc@nic.in

Any corrigendum, subsequent amendments and / or extension of date, if any, for submission of Bids shall be posted on the portal <a href="http://eprocure.gov.in/eprocure/app">http://eprocure.gov.in/eprocure/app</a>. Bidder(s) are advised to visit the portal regularly before the deadline for submission of Bids.

The employer reserves the right to accept or reject any Bid and to cancel the Bidding process and reject all Bids, at any time prior to the award of Contract, without thereby incurring any liability to the affected Bidder or Bidder(s). However, the Bidder(s) who wish to seek reasons for such decision of cancellation/rejection shall be informed of the same by Employer unless its disclosure reasonably could be expected to affect the sovereignty and integrity of India, the security, strategic, scientific or economic interest of the state or lead to incitement of an offence.

#### **FOUR KEY INSTRUCTIONS FOR BIDDERS Note**

The following 'FOUR KEY INSTRUCTIONS for BIDDERS' must be assiduously adhered to:-

- <u>Obtain individual Digital Signature Certificate (DSC or DC) well in advance</u> of tender submission deadline.
- ii) Register your organization on CPPP well in advance of tender submission deadline.
- <u>iii)</u> Get your organization's concerned executives trained on CPPP well in advance of tender deadline.
- Submit your bids well in advance of tender submission deadline on portal (There could be last minute problems due to internet timeout, breakdown, etc.) While the first three instructions mentioned above are especially relevant to first-time users of portal, the fourth instruction is relevant at all times.

Note Electronic procurement system will not allow any Bidder to place their bids after
the expiry of scheduled date & time. NHPC/ NIC-CPPP shall not be
responsible for any delays/ problems related to bandwidth, connectivity etc.,
which are beyond the control of the NHPC/NIC-CPPPP.

#### TERMS & CONDITIONS OF REVERSE AUCTION

After opening of Financial Bids and short-listing of bidders based on the First Round Quoted Tariff and capacity of qualified Project(s), NHPC shall resort to "REVERSE AUCTION PROCEDURE". Reverse Auction shall be conducted as per methodology specified in Section-3 and other provisions of Reverse Auction in RfS documents and their subsequent Addenda/Amendments. Bidders, in their own interest, are advised to go through the documents in entirety. The Terms & Conditions and Business Rules mentioned hereunder are in brief and may not give complete explanations. Further these are supplementary in nature.

- 1. Bidders shall ensure online submission of their 'Bid Price' within the auction period.
- 2. A portal selected by NHPC for Reverse Auction will provide all necessary training and assistance before commencement of reverse auction to the interested bidders.
- 3. Business rules for Reverse Auction like event date, time, bid decrement, extension etc. shall be as per the business rules, enumerated in the RfS document or intimated later on for compliance.
- 4. Reverse auction will be conducted on scheduled date & time, as informed to the bidders.
- 5. Bidders should acquaint themselves of the 'Business Rules of Reverse Auction', which are mentioned in the RfS document.
- 6. If the Bidder or any of his representatives are found to be involved in Price manipulation/cartel formation of any kind, directly or indirectly by communicating with other bidders, action *as per extant NHPC guidelines* shall be initiated by NHPC.
- 7. The Bidder shall not divulge either his Bids or any other exclusive details of NHPC to any other party.
- 8. Period of validity of Prices received through Reverse Auction shall be same as that of the period of validity of bids offered.
- 9. Bidders should also note that:
  - a) Bidders may note that, although extension time is '10' minutes, there is a time lag between the actual placing the bid on the local computer of the bidder and the refreshing of the data on to the server for the visibility to the Owner. Considering the processing time for data exchange and the possible network congestion, bidders must avoid the last minute hosting of the Financial Bid.
  - b) Participating bidder will agree to non-disclosure of trade information regarding the purchase, identity of NHPC, bid process, bid technology, bid documentation and bid details.
  - c) It is brought to the attention of the bidders that the bid event will lead to the final price of bidders only.
  - d) Technical and other non-commercial queries (not impacting price) can only be routed to the NHPC contact personnel indicated in the RfS document.
  - e) Order finalization and post order activities such issue of LoA, signing of PPA etc would be transacted directly between successful bidder(s) and NHPC.

- f) LoA may be placed outside the e-portal & further processing of the LoA may also be outside the system.
- g) In case of any problem faced by the bidder during Reverse Auction and for all Bidding process related queries, bidders are advised to contact the persons indicated in Section 3 of the RfS document.
- h) Bidders are advised to visit the auction page login into the system well in advance to identify / rectify the problems to avoid last minute hitches.
- i) NHPC will not be responsible for any PC configuration/Java related issues, software/hardware related issues, telephone line glitches and breakdown / slow speed in internet connection of PC at Bidder's end.
- j) Bidders may note that it may not be possible to extend any help, during Reverse Auction, over phone or in person in relation to rectification of PC / Internet / Java related issues and Bidder may lose the chance of participation in the auction.
- 10. No queries shall be entertained while Reverse Auction is in progress.

#### **BUSINESS RULES OF REVERSE AUCTION**

- 1) A portal selected by NHPC will be NHPC's authorized Service Provider for e-Reverse Auction (e-RA). Please go through the guidelines given below and submit your acceptance to the same.
- 2) Bidders who are found technically and commercially acceptable and whose Price Bid is as per the Bid Condition after e-tender are eligible to participate in e-RA. The intimation of schedule date & time to conduct e-RA shall be sent to eligible bidders in advance. E-Reverse Auction (e-RA) shall be conducted by a portal selected by NHPC on scheduled date and time. Eligible bidders shall participate from their own offices / place of their choice. Internet connectivity shall be ensured by the respective bidders themselves. Designated officials i.e. Tender Inviting Authority of NHPC shall have access to portal and shall witness e-RA process.
- 3) A portal selected by NHPC for reverse auction shall arrange to demonstrate / train (if not trained earlier) bidders' nominated person(s), without any cost. They will also explain all the Rules related to e-Reverse Auction/Business Rules Document to be adopted along with training manual.
  - The Application Service Provider (ASP) shall arrange to demonstrate/ train (if not trained earlier) bidders' nominated person(s) through ONLINE training by <a href="mailto:ppts">ppts</a> / Audio Visual file without any cost. These training materials shall remain available on the portal all the time whenever bidders access the portal for such purposes. If bidders require any explanation in regard to the Rules related to e-Reverse Auction / Business Rules Document to be adopted along with bid manual, the same shall be explained to the bidder through any means of communication i.e. telephonic/email.
- 4) Reverse Auction shall be conducted as per methodology specified in **Section-4** and other provisions of Reverse Auction in RfS documents and their subsequent Addenda/ Amendments. Bidders, in their own interest, are advised to go through the documents in

Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects entirety. The Business Rules mentioned hereunder are in brief and may not give complete explanations. Further these are supplementary in nature.

- i. The 'Opening Price' of each bidder i.e. start price for RA will be the "First Round Tariff Bid" quoted by the respective bidder in its financial bid for the qualified Project(s).
- ii. Bid Decrement shall be at least INR 0.01 i.e. 01 paisa and in multiples thereof.
- 5) Auction shall be for a period of **60 minutes**. The bidding continues with an auto extension of **10 min** time if any Bidder quotes a further lower price within final 10 minutes of specified closing time of auction.
- Each Bidder shall be assigned **Unique User Name** & **Password** by a portal selected by NHPC for reverse auction. Bidders are advised to change the Password and edit the information in the Registration Page after the receipt of initial Password from a portal selected by NHPC for reverse auction to ensure confidentiality. All bids made from the Login ID given to the bidder will be deemed to have been made by the bidder.
- After completion of the online Reverse Auction, the last quoted price of each bidder shall be available for further processing. If no bid is received in the auction system/ website within the specified time duration of the online RA, then NHPC may consider the "First Round Tariff" bid received through e-tendering for selection.
- 8) Online Reverse Auction shall be conducted by NHPC on pre-specified date and time, while the bidders shall be quoting from their own offices/ place of their choice. Internet connectivity shall have to be ensured by bidders themselves.
- During the RA any requests for extension of time will not be considered by NHPC. Bidders are therefore requested to make all the necessary arrangements/ alternatives whatever required so that they are able to participate in the Reverse Auction successfully. Failure of power or loss of connectivity at the premises of bidders during the Reverse Auction cannot be the cause for not participating in the Reverse Auction. NHPC shall not be responsible for such eventualities.
- 10) Bidders are advised to get fully trained and clear all their doubts such as refreshing of Screen, capacity/number of Projects being auctioned, auction rules etc.
- 11) NHPC shall be at liberty to call the \*L1" bidder for further process/ negotiation/ cancel the e-reverse auction process/ re-tender at any time, without assigning any reason thereof.
- 12) NHPC/ Service Provider shall not have any liability to bidders for any interruption or delay in access to the site irrespective of the cause.
- 13) NHPC along with Service Provider can decide to reschedule or cancel any Auction; the bidders shall be informed accordingly.
- 14) The bidder shall not involve himself or any of his representatives in price manipulation of any kind directly or indirectly by communicating with other bidders. The bidder shall also not divulge either his bid or any other exclusive details of NHPC

## Request for Selection for 1200MW Grid Connected Solar PV Power Projects to any other party. If it has come to notice of NHPC/Service Provider that bidders have colluded while submitting price in e-RA, the same be dealt as per provision of Integrity Pact.

- Any updation/ modification in the e-RA process brought out above shall be conveyed in advance to the bidders before e-RA.
- 16) Other terms and conditions shall be as per the bidding documents.
- \*L1= Lowest Evaluated Bidder after e-tendering and/or e-Reverse Auction (as the case may be)

Within one (1) hour after conclusion of e-RA, successful bidders shall furnish confirmation through his registered e-mail id to the Tender Inviting Authority for present tender as per Annexure-7. The bidder shall submit the Process Compliance Form as per Annexure-6.

#### **Process Compliance Form for e-Reverse Auction**

(Bidders are required to submit this on their Company's Letter Head and sign & stamp)
To,
Name, Designation, Address of Tender Inviting Authority
Contact Person:
E-mail:
Sub: Agreement to the Process related Terms and Conditions
Dear Sir,
This has reference to the Terms & Conditions for the e-Reverse Auction mentioned in the
Business
Rules for <name &="" no.:="" of="" package="" specification="" tender=""></name>
This letter is to confirm that:
1. The undersigned is authorized representative* of the Company.
2. We have studied the e-Reverse Auction Terms & Conditions and the Business Rules
governing the e-Reverse Auction as mentioned in the bid document and confirm our
agreement to them.
3. We also confirm that we shall take the training on the auction tool and shall understand
the functionality of the same thoroughly, before start of e-RA.
4. We also confirm that we will submit tariff confirmation within an hour of conclusion
of e-Reverse Auction through company email ID.
5. Our registered email id is
We hereby confirm that we will honor the Bids placed by us during the auction process.
With regards
Signature with company
seal Name –
Company / Organization – Designation within Company / Organization – Address of
Company / Organization – *Person having power of attorney for the subject package

#### **ANNEXURE-7**

Format for submitting Price Confirma	tion for e-Reverse Auction ( $Tlpha$
be submitted on Company Letter	Head duly signed and stamped)
REF No	Date:
To,	
Name, Designation, Address of Tender In	viting Authority
	Contact Person:
	E-mail:
Re: Price Confirmation for the e-Reverse Auction of	
Auction Notice Dated:	For
Procurement of [Name of package _]	
For NHPC LIMITED E-Tender Id no	
Reference above, we here by confirm that we have given Auction System as per the template, which is attached he from our end.	
i) Final TARIFF	
	Signature
	Name
	Designation
	Seal of the Company

	Summary of Connectivity Margin in ISTS Substations (all fig. in MW, as on 30-06-2024)										
SI. No.	Status of RE Pooling Stations	Potential (MW)*				Additional Margin for Connectivity requiring new Augmentation / Tr. System					
			n								
Α	Existing RE Pooling Stations	9550	10241	0	180	100					
В	Jan'24 - Jun'24 (Commissioning)	2500	2383	0	0	0					
С	Jul'24 - Jun'25 (Commissioning)	4500	5040	0	0	0					
	By Jun'25	16550	17664	0	180	100					
D	Jul'25 to Dec'25 (Commissioning)	15500	15087	259	418	500					
E	Beyond Dec'25 (Commissioning)	29500	17373	7659	14077	21300					
	Sub-Total (SR)	61550	50124	7917	14675	21900					
			Western Regio	n							
Α	Existing RE Pooling Stations	8450	8778	53	0	0					
В	Jan'24 - Jun'24 (Commissioning)	5500	3814	450	1000	0					
С	Jul'24 - Jun'25 (Commissioning)	17950	15644	180	2020	0					
	By Jun'25	31900	28236	683	3020	0					
D	Jul'25 to Dec'25 (Commissioning)	10464	10414	0	0	0					
E	Beyond Dec'25 (Commissioning)	25166	14423	7099	8986	10800					
	Subtotal (WR)	67530	53073	7781	12006	10800					
			Northern Regio	on							
Α	Existing RE Pooling Stations	21880	25640	50	50	150					
В	Jul'24 - Jun'25 (Commissioning)	18833	14180	2850	725	0					
	By Jun'25	40713	39820	2900	775	150					
С	Jul'25 to Dec'25 (Commissioning)	3267	5667	0	0	0					
D	Beyond Dec'25 (Commissioning)	75500	21376	24086	13100	8715					
	Sub-Total (NR)	124213	66863	26986	13875	8865					
			North Eastern Re	gion							
Α	Beyond Dec'25 (Commissioning)	1000	750	0	250	1500					
	Sub-Total (NER)	1000	750	0	250	1500					
	Connectivity at Non-RE PS		8062								
	Total (All India)	254293	178871	42685	40806	43065					
Α	Existing RE Pooling Stations	39880	44659	103	230	250					
В	Jan'24 - Jun'24 (Commissioning)	8000	6196	450	1000	0					
С	Jul'24 - Jun'25 (Commissioning)	41283	34864	3030	2745	0					
	By Jun'25	89163	85719	3583	3975	250					
D	Jul'25 to Dec'25 (Commissioning)	34964	31168	259	418	500					
Е	Beyond Dec'25 (Commissioning)	130166	53923	38843	36413	42315					
	Addl. Margins available on ISTS (Non-RE PS)	-		-	31356						

#### Note:

<sup>1.</sup> Although the above Pooling Stations for RE Connectivity are expected by Jun'25, the onward evacuation system from the pooling stations for some portion of power is likely to be delayed beyond Jun'25 due to various reasons such as GIB, land/corridor issues, ROW etc. However, a majority of this power may be evacuated within 3-6 months (beyond Jun'25). Till then, such power may be evacuated under short term with SPS arrangements.

<sup>2.</sup> For achievement of 500GW Target, 230 GW RE to be integrated in ISTS, out of which application for 221 GW RE already granted/under process.

<sup>3.</sup> The margins indicated may vary depending on network topology, Load-Generation balance, etc. For any clarification/information, CTU may be contacted.

#### List of Connectivity Margin in ISTS Substations available

#### (all fig. in MW, as on 30-06-2024)

(With modification in "Additional Margin for Connectivity requiring ICT Augmentation / additional Tr. System" column for Pachora PS (at Sl. 19 in WR) after incorporating certain under process applications for 600MW recieved in Mar-24, which were inadvertantly not being accounted for earlier due to non-availability of margins on Rajgarh REZ Ph-II System at that time and Minor updation in under process applications at Jam Khambhaliya-II (at Sl. 24 in WR))

Sr.				RE Potent	ial (MW)	Expected CoD of	Con	nectivity Grar Agreed	ited/	Conn	Connectivity Under Process		Connectivity Under Process			Connectivity Under Process			Process Margin for Connectivity			Additional Margin for Connectivity requiring ICT Augmentation / additional Tr.  System		r.  Effectiveness of GNA for Capacity mentioned under "Margin
No.	Pooling Station	State	State	State	State	RE Potential (MW) [A]	BESS (MW) [B]	S/s Evacuation Capacity (RE Potential - BESS [A-B])	Pooling Station	220kV	400kV	Total (MW)	220kV	400kV	Total (MW)	220kV	400kV	Total (MW)	220kV	400kV	Total (MW)	for Connectivity"		
	Northern Region																							
	A. Existing RE Pooling Stations																							
1	Bhadla Complex	Rajasthan	8430	0	8430	Existing	7475	2000	9475	0	0	0	0	50	50	0	0	0	4705MW: Existing 50MW: Jul'24 (Bhinmal Bypass) 3070MW: Dec'24 : (Ph-II Part-D/E) 1700MW:Mar'25 onwards (Ph-III) (upto Jul'26)					
а	Bhadla	Rajasthan	3380	0	3380	Existing	3580	0	3580	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	3530MW: Existing 50MW: Bhinmal Bypass (Jul'24)					
b	Bhadla-II	Rajasthan	5050	o	5050	Existing	3895	2000	5895	0	0	0	0	50	50	0	0	0	1175MW: Existing 3070MW: Dec <sup>2</sup> 24 : {Ph-II Part-D/E} 1700MW: Mar <sup>2</sup> 25 onwards {Ph-III} (upto Jul <sup>2</sup> 26)					
2	Fatehgarh-Barmer Complex	Rajasthan	9600	0	9600	Existing	6940	3050	9990	0	0	0	0	0	0	150	0	150	5340MW: Existing 4300MW: Dec'24 (Ph-II Part-D/E) (upto Jul'26)					
а	Fatehgarh	Rajasthan	2200	0	2200	Existing	0	2200	2200	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	Existing Tr. System					
b	Fatehgarh-II	Rajasthan	5500	o	5500	Existing	4460	850	5310	0	0	0	0	0	0	150	0	150	2940MW: Existing 2520MW: Sep 24 (Ph-II-D/E) (upto Jul'26) Connectivity can only be accommodated upto 5460MW @ Fatehgarh-II PS. 150MW margin [at 220W or 400W] (out of 5460MW) can only be available with augmentation of 765/400W, 1500MWA ICT (7th) at Fatehgarh-II PS (under NCT approval)					
с	Fatehgarh-III (Section-I)	Rajasthan	1900	0	1900	Existing	2480	0	2480	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	200MW: Existing 1780MW: Dec'24(Ph-II) Including 2x250MW BESS granted at Fatehgarh-III (Section-I)					
3	Bikaner Complex	Rajasthan	3850	0	3850	Existing	2235	3940	6175	0	50	50	0	0	0	0	0	0	2865MW: Existing 780MW: Sep'24 (Ph-II-G) 580MW: Dec'25 (upto Jun'26) (Ph-IV Part-I &II )					
a	Bikaner	Rajasthan	1850	0	1850	Existing	1235	2940	4175	0	50	50	0	0	0	0	0	0	2865MW: Existing 780MW: Sep'24 (Ph-II-G) 580MW: Dec'25 (upto Jun'26) (Ph-IV Part-I &II )					
b	Bikaner-II	Rajasthan	2000	0	2000	2x500MVA, 400/220kV ICT at Bikaner-II PS: Existing	1000	1000	2000	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	2000MW: Sep'24 (Ph-II Part-G)					
	Sub-Total (Existing)		21880	0	21880		16650	8990	25640	0	50	50	0	50	50	150	0	150						
								В.	. Commissi	oning bety	veen Jul'2	4 - Jun'25												
1	(Bhadla Complex) Bhadla-III*	Rajasthan	2500	0	2500	Mar'25 (3x500MVA, 400/220kV ICT & 2x1500MVA, 765/400kV ICT)	1500	1000	2500	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	3700MW : Mar'25 onwards (Upto Jul'26): cumulative at Ramgarh & Bhadla-III: Raj. (Ph-III) Beyond 3700MW : Bhadla HVDC (Jul'28 Pole-1 & Jan'29 Pole-2)					
2	Fatehgarh-Barmer Complex	Rajasthan	7333	0	7333		4095	3550	7645	0	0	0	50	0	50	0	0	0	Feb'25 onwards (Ph-III) (Upto Jul'26)					
a	Fatehgarh-III (Section-II)	Rajasthan	5233	0	5233	Feb'25	2070	3550	5620	0	0	0	50	0	50	0	0	0	Feb'25 onwards- (Ph-III) (Upto Jun'26)					
b	Fatehgarh-IV (Section-I)	Rajasthan	2100	0	2100	Feb'25	2025	0	2025	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	Feb'25 onwards (Ph-III) (Upto Jul'26)					

#### (all fig. in MW, as on 30-06-2024)

6-				RE Potent	ial (MW)	Company Co.D. of	Con	nectivity Gran Agreed	ited/	Conne	ectivity Under	Process	Mar	rgin for Connec	tivity		I Margin for Co Augmentation System	onnectivity / additional Tr.	
Sr. No.	Pooling Station	State	RE Potential (MW) [A]	BESS (MW) [B]	S/s Evacuation Capacity (RE Potential - BESS [A-B])	Expected CoD of Pooling Station	220kV	400kV	Total (MW)	220kV	400kV	Total (MW)	220kV	400kV	Total (MW)	220kV	400kV	Total (MW)	- Effectiveness of GNA for Capacity mentioned under "Margin for Connectivity"
3	(Bikaner Complex) Bikaner-II**	Rajasthan	5000	3000	2000	2x500MVA, 400/220kV ICTs: Existing 5x500MVA, 400/220kV ICT: Dec'24 1x500MVA, 400/220kV ICT: Jan'25	2785	0	2785	0	0	0	675	0	675	0	0	0	827MW: Dec'24 (Bikaner-II Additional 400/220kV ICTs) 2633MW: Dec'25 (Upto Jun'26) [Ph-IV Part-I) **Regarding 675MW, CTU has filed review petition before Hon'ble Commission to review the order in Petition No. 114/MP/2023. This capacity is reserved till outcome of the same.
4	(Ramgarh Complex) Ramgarh	Rajasthan	4000	0	4000	Mar'25	600	650	1250	600	2250	2850	0	0	0	0	0	0	650MW-2900MW: Bhadla HVDC (Jul'28 Pole-1.8 Jan'29 Pole-2) Transmission system for evacuation of power (beyond 2.9GW and upto 4 GW) HVDC sys. is under planning (Exp Comm. up to Mar'30).
	Sub-Total (Jul'24 to Jun'25)		18833	3000	15833		8980	5200	14180	600	2250	2850	725	0	725	0	0	0	
	Sub-Total NR (By Jun'25)		40713	3000	37713		25630	14190	39820	600	2300	2900	725	50	775	150	0	150	
									Commissio	mig betw	een jui-25	lo Dec-25							
1	(Bhadla Complex) Bhadla-III	Rajasthan	1000	0	1000	Dec'25 (2x500MVA, 400/220kV ICT & 2x1500MVA, 765/400kV ICT)	1000	0	1000	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	3700MW : Mar'25 onwards (Upto Jun'26): cumulative at Ramgarh & Bhadla-III: Raj. (Ph-III) Beyond 3700MW : Bhadla HVDC (Jul'28 Pole-1 & Jan'29 Pole-2)
2	(Bikaner Complex) Bikaner-III	Rajasthan	7000	3000	4000	Dec'25	2267	2400	4667	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	4000MW: Dec'25 (Ph-IV, Part-I) (Upto Jun'26) 667MW: with Bikaner-IV tr. System having tentative schedule Oct'26
	Sub-Total (Jul'25 to Dec'25)		8000	3000	5000		3267	2400	5667	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	
								D. (	Commission	ning betwe	een Jan-26	to Mar-30							
1	(Fatehgarh-Barmer Complex) Fatehgarh-IV (Section-II)	Rajasthan	9000	4000	5000	Jul'26	3430	1550	4980	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	Hybrid RE Potential: 9GW (Wind+Solar) along with BESS (4 GW), S/s Evacuation Capacity: 5GW  For 4000MW (out of 5000MW): Jun'26 (Ph-IV, Part-II). For evacuation of balance 980MW, additional Tr. System approved recently (sch.Dec'26 onwards).
2	(Fatehgarh-Barmer Complex) Barmer-I**	Rajasthan	5500	1500	4000	Jul'26	3950	0	3950	0	0	0	50	0	50	0	0	0	Hybrid RE Potential: 5.5GW (Wind+Solar) along with BESS (1.5 GW), S/s Evacuation Capacity: 4GW.  About 1.5GW: Jul'26 (Ph-IV, Part-II) For evacuation of >1.5GW (upto 4GW) power at Barmer-I, additional Tr.  System recently approved (sch.Dec'26 onwards). For application of >4GW, connectivity will be provided at Barmer-II PS for which system is under planning (sch.upto Dec'29).
3	(Fatehgarh-Barmer Complex) Barmer-II	Rajasthan	6000	0	6000	Jun'29 to Dec'29 (HVDC)	1210	0	1210	2030	2317	4347	0	0	0	390	0	390	HVDC Corridor is under planning for total 6 GW capacity (Expected Sch.Pole-1:Jun'29, Pole-2: Dec'29). Barmer-II 5/s capacity (5 GW or 6 GW ) shall depend on HVDC technology (LCC:6 GW; VSC:5/6 GW)
4	(Fatehgarh-Barmer Complex) Barmer-III	Rajasthan	6000	0	6000	Sep'29 to Mar'30 (HVDC)	0	0	0	1695	0	1695	0	0	0	2305	2000	4305	HVDC Corridor is being planned for total 6 GW capacity (Expected Sch. Up to Mar 30). Barmer-III s/s capacity (5 GW or 6 GW) shall depend on HVDC technology (LCC:6 GW; VSC:S/6 GW)

#### (all fig. in MW, as on 30-06-2024)

				RE Potent	ial (MW)		Con	nectivity Gran Agreed	ited/	Conne	ectivity Under	Process	Mai	rgin for Connec	tivity		Il Margin for Co Augmentation System		
Sr. No		State	RE Potential (MW) [A]	BESS (MW) [B]	S/s Evacuation Capacity (RE Potential - BESS [A-B])	Expected CoD of Pooling Station	220kV	400kV	Total (MW)	220kV	400kV	Total (MW)	220kV	400kV	Total (MW)	220kV	400kV	Total (MW)	Effectiveness of GNA for Capacity mentioned under "Margin for Connectivity"
5	(Bikaner Complex) Bikaner-IV	Rajasthan	6000	0	6000	Sep'26	3150	2850	6000	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	Comprehensive Transmission scheme for Bikaner-IV PS (6GW) is under bidding (exp. SchOct'26). For application of >6GW, connectvity will be provided at Bikaner-V PS for which system is under planning (sch.upto Dec'29).
6	(Bikaner Complex) Bikaner-V	Rajasthan	4000	0	4000	Jun'29 to Dec'29 (HVDC)	786	0	786	1000	1000	2000	0	0	0	1214	0	1214	HVDC Corridor is being planned for total 6 GW capacity (combinedly for Bhadla-IV & Bikaner-V, margins to be allocated based on application priority for both complexes together).  **Transmission system is under planning (6GW HVDC) [Expected Sch.Pole-12.ium'29, Pole-2: Dec'29]). Beyond 6GW (combinedly for Bhadla-IV & Bikaner-V), transmission system is under planning (Schedule up to Mar'30)
7	Sirohi	Rajasthan	3000	1000	2000	Jun'26	700	0	700	2650	0	2650	0	0	0	0	0	0	Connectivity at Sirohi PS will be granted upto 2 GW only, Tr. System for evacuation of power from Sirohi PS including immediate evacutation (400/2204 I CT & 220KV bays) is under finalization (Exp. sch. Feb 27).  Beyond 2 GW in Sirohi complex, Tr. system (HVDC) to be identified (Schup to Mar 30).
8	Bhadla Complex (Bhadla-III Section linked to Bhadla HVDC station & system)	Rajasthan	3000	o	3000	Jul'28 to Jan'29 (5x500MVA, 400/220kV ICT)	1500	1450	2950	0	0	0	50	0	50	0	0	0	3700MW: Mar'25 onwards (Upto Jun'26): cumulative at Ramgarh & Bhadla-III: Raj, (Ph-III) Beyond 3700MW: Bhadla-III Cull'28 Pole-1 & Jan'29 Pole-2). For application of >6.56VB@Bhadla-III, connectvity will be provided at Bhadla-IV PS for which system is under planning (sch.upto Dec'29).
9	Bhadla Complex (Bhadla-IV*)	Rajasthan	4000	2000	2000	Jun'29 to Dec'29 (HVDC)	0	800	800	1285	765	2050	0	0	0	0	0	0	HVDC Corridor is being planned for total 6 GW capacity (combinedly for Bhadla-IV & Bikaner-V, margins to be allocated based on application priority for both complexes together).  Transmission system is under planning (6CW HVDC) (Expected Sch.Pole-1Jun'29, Pole-2: Dez 29)). Beyond 6GW (combinedly for Bhadla-IV & Bikaner-V), transmission system is under planning (Schedule up to Mar'30)
10	Nagaur Complex (Merta-II)	Rajasthan	2000	0	2000	Dec'26	0	0	0	3050	0	3050	0	0	0	0	0	0	Connectivity at Merta-II in Nagaur Complex will be granted upto 2 GW only. Immediate evacaution requirement (2x500 MVA 400/220kV ICTs and 220kV bays) from Merta-II PS is approved recently as part of Raj. SEZ Ph-IV [Part.V] schmen in Kt Cr meeting held on 29/04/24. However Inter rigional Tr. requirement for 2GW power evacuation for connectivity under GMA is planned (Sch. Fed.V). Beyond CS Win Merta/Nagaur complex, Tr. system to be identified (Sch up to Mar'30).
11	Jalore Complex (Jalore)	Rajasthan	3000	1000	2000	Sep'29 to Mar'30 (HVDC)	0	0	0	1700	1000	2700	0	0	0	0	0	0	HVDC Transmission system (5GW or 6GW) for evacuation of power from Jalore complex (Jalore/Pali/Sanchore) is under planning (Esp. Comm. Schedule up to Mar 30). Hvdc CAPACITY shall depend on HVDC technology (LCC.6 GW; VSC:5/6 GW)
11	Sanchore Complex (Sanchore)	Rajasthan	3000	1000	2000	Sep'29 to Mar'30 (HVDC)	0	0	0	300	0	300	0	0	0	700	1000	1700	HVDC Transmission system (5GW or 6GW) for evacuation of power from Jalore complex (Jalore/Pall/Sanchore) is under planning (Exp. Comm. Schedule up to Mar <sup>2</sup> 30). HVDC capacity shall depend on HVDC technology (LCC:6 GW; VSC:S/6 GW)

## (all fig. in MW, as on 30-06-2024)

				RE Potenti	al (MW)		Cor	nnectivity Grar Agreed	nted/	Conne	ectivity Under	Process	Mar	rgin for Connec	tivity		al Margin for C Augmentation	onnectivity / additional Tr.	
Sr. No.	Pooling Station	State	RE Potential (MW) [A]	BESS (MW) [B]	S/s Evacuation Capacity (RE Potential - BESS [A-B])	- Expected CoD of Pooling Station	220kV	400kV	Total (MW)	220kV	400kV	Total (MW)	220kV	400kV	Total (MW)	220kV	System 400kV	Total (MW)	Effectiveness of GNA for Capacity mentioned under "Margin for Connectivity"
12	Rishabhdeo	Rajasthan	0	0	0	Jul'26	0	0	0	400	0	400	0	0	0	0	0	0	No RE potential is declared in Rishabdeo complex in Rajasthan. At present, 765kV Rishabhdeo S/s is under advance stage of bidding as part of Raj. REZ Ph-IV Part-2. However the scope doesnot include 400kV or 220kV level development in the bidding. Further, for immediate connectivity & onward evacuation of power, additional ftr. system (ATS) may be required, which shall be planned (schupto Mar'30).
13	Ramgarh Complex Ramgarh-II	Rajasthan	8000	3000	5000	Sep'29 to Mar'30 (HVDC)	0	0	0	1510	3384	4894	0	0	0	990	116	1106	Hybrid RE Potential: 8GW (Wind+Solar) along with BESS (3 GW), S/s Evacuation Capacity: 5GW.  HVDC Transmission system for evacuation of power is under planning (Exp Comm. Schedule up to Mar 30).
15	Pang (Leh)	Ladakh	13000	0	13000	2029-30 (VSC HVDC)	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	13000	13000	0	0	0	Leh - Enswiaged RE Capacity [13 GW] for connectivity in Ladakh including Solar, Wind & BESS. However, net evacaution capacity of HVDC tr. system is 5000MW. Connectivity applications in Ladakh are awaited.
	Sub-Total NR (Beyond Dec'25)		75500	13500	62000		14726	6650	21376	15620	8466	24086	100	13000	13100	5599	3116	8715	
	Total (NR)		124213	19500	104713		43623	23240	66863	16220	10766	26986	825	13050	13875	5749	3116	8865	
										Southern									
						I		1		ting RE Po	oling Stati	ons		1		1	1	1	1500 MW : Existing Tr. System
1	NP Kunta	Andhra Pradesh	1500	0	1500	Existing	1700	0	1700	0	0	0	0	0	0	100	0	100	300 MW: 5th ICT (UC)
2	Pavagada	Karnataka	2050	0	2050	Existing	2550	0	2550	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	2050 MW : Existing Tr. System 500 MW : Jul'24 : Narendra-Pune
3	Tuticorin-II GIS (erstwhile Tirunelvelli (PG))	Tamil Nadu	2500	0	2500	Existing	2320		2320	0	0	0	180	0	180				1870 MW : Existing Tr. System 300 MW: Jul'24 : Narendra-Pune 330 MW: Dec25 : Ght ICT for N-1 Margins are on existing already allocated bays through sharing
4	Koppal PS	Karnataka	2500	0	2500	Existing	2753	0	2753	0	0	0	0	0	0				1260 MW : Existing Tr. System 1493 MW: Jul'24 : Narendra-Pune 300 MW opted for surrender under GNA.
5	Karur PS (Phase-1)	Tamil Nadu	1000	0	1000	Existing	918	0	918	0	0	0	0	0	0				100 MW : Existing Tr. System 818 MW: Jul'24 : Narendra-Pune
	Sub-Total (Existing)		9550	0	9550		10241	0	10241	0	0	0	180	0	180	100	0	100	
								В.	Commission	oning betv	veen Jan'2	4 - Jun'24							
6	Gadag PS	Karnataka	2500	0	2500	Mar'24	2383	0	2383	0	0	0	0	0	0				460 MW : Existing Tr. System 1925 MW: Jul'24 : Narendra-Pune
	Sub-Total (Jan'24-Jun'24)		2500	0	2500		2383	0	2383	0	o	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	
								C.	. Commissi	oning betv	ween Jul'2	4 - Jun'25							
7	Ananthapuram/ Kurnool complex	Andhra Pradesh	4500	0	4500	Nov'24	2390	2650	5040	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	Nov'24 Nov'24
a	Kurnool-III PS	Andhra Pradesh	4500	0	4500	Nov'24	2390	2650	5040	0	0	0	0	0	0				Nov 24 Kurnool-III PS has been closed for all purposes.
	Sub-Total ( June'24 to June'25)		4500	0	4500		2390	2650	5040	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	
	Sub-Total SR ( by June'25)		16550	0	16550	0	15014	2650	17664	0	0	О	180	0	180	100	0	100	
								D.	Commissio	ning betw	een Jul-25	to Dec-25							

## (all fig. in MW, as on 30-06-2024)

Sr.				RE Potent	ial (MW)	Expected CoD of	Con	nectivity Gran Agreed	ted/	Conne	ctivity Under	Process	Mar	rgin for Connec	tivity		al Margin for Co Augmentation System	onnectivity / additional Tr.	Effectiveness of GNA for Capacity mentioned under "Margin
No.	Pooling Station	State	RE Potential (MW) [A]	BESS (MW) [B]	S/s Evacuation Capacity (RE Potential - BESS [A-B])	Pooling Station	220kV	400kV	Total (MW)	220kV	400kV	Total (MW)	220kV	400kV	Total (MW)	220kV	400kV	Total (MW)	for Connectivity"
8	Karur PS (with transformer augmentation under Phase-II)	Tamil Nadu	1500	0	1500	2025-26	582	0	582	83	0	83	418		418	500	0	500	500 MVA ICT (5th) is required to accommodate under process applications.
9	Koppal-II/ Gadag-II Complex	Karnataka	8000	2000	6000	2025-26	7650	1800	9450	176.0	0	176.0	0	0	0	0	0	0	2025-26 Koppal-II PS and Gadag-II PS has been closed for all purposes. The under process applications cannot be accommodated.
a	Koppal-II PS	Karnataka	4000	1000	3000	Dec¹25	4175	0	4175	100.0	0	100.0	0	0	0	0		0	Dec'25 The under process applications cannot be accommodated.
b	Gadag-II PS	Karnataka	4000	1000	3000	Dec'25	3476	1800	5276	76	0	76	0	0	0	0		0	Dec'25 PSP of 900 MW not considered for determination of margins. The under process applications cannot be accommodated.
10	Ananthapuram/ Kurnool complex	Andhra Pradesh	5000	0	5000	Sep'25	1545	2710	4255	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	Progressivly from Sept'25 to 2026-27
a	Ananthapuram PS  Expansion with only ICTs	Andhra Pradesh		0	3500 1500	Sept'25	1545	2710	4255	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	Sept'25 Ananthapuram PS has been closed for all purposes.
11	Pavagada (expansion with	Karnataka	1000	0	1000	Sept'25	800	0	800	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	800 MW : Sep'25 : 7th & 8th ICT
	ICTs) Sub-Total SR (Jul'25-Dec'25)		15500	2000	13500		10577	4510	15087	259	0	259	418	0	418	500	0	500	
									E. Comm	nissioning	beyond D	ec'25							
11	Davangere Complex	Karnataka	5500	1000	4500	2026-27	2340	0	2340	1275	0	1275	885	500	1385	2500	0	2500	2026-27
a	Davangere	Karnataka	4000	1000	3000	2026-27	2340	0	2340	775	0	775	385	0	385	1000	0	1000	2026-27 Augmentation of 4x500 MVA ICTs is required to accommodate under process applications.
b	Bellary	Karnataka	1500	0	1500	2026-27	0	0	0	500	0	500	500	500	1000	1500	0	1500	2026-27
12	Bijapur	Karnataka	2000	0	2000	2026-27	1914	0	1914	2414	0	2414	172	0	172	0		0	2026-27 Augmentation of ICTs and transmission line is required to accommodate under process applications. Further, margin of only 172 MW is left after which station shall be closed
13	Bidar PS	Karnataka	2500	0	2500	Feb'26	2500	0	2500	600	0	600	400	0	400	0		0	Feb'26 Augmentation of 3x500 MVA ICTs (6th, 7th & 8th) is required to accommodate under process applications.
14	Ananthapuram/ Kurnool complex	Andhra Pradesh	13000	o	13000	2026-27	2949	7170	10119	1430	990	2420	3070	4000	7070	3000	4300	7300	Progressivly from Dec'25 to 2026-27
a	Kurnool-III (Expansion with ICTs)	Andhra Pradesh	4500	0	4500	2026-27	660	3950	4610	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	PSP of 1850 MW not considered for determination of margins Augmentation of ICTs and transmission line under approval *Kurnool-III PS has been closed for all purposes.
b	Ananthapuram PS-II	Andhra Pradesh	4000	0	4000	2026-27	1689	0	1689	800	990	1790	1200	2000	3200	1500	2800	4300	2026-27  • New Pooling Station under approval in Ananthapuram area of AP.  • Application for 990 MW sought at Kadapa-II

## (all fig. in MW, as on 30-06-2024)

				RE Potent	ial (MMM)		Con	nectivity Gran	ted/							Additiona	I Margin for Co	onnectivity	
Sr.				KE FOLEIK	iai (ivivv)	Expected CoD of		Agreed		Conne	ctivity Under	Process	Mar	gin for Connec	tivity	requiring ICT	Augmentation System	/ additional Tr.	Effectiveness of GNA for Capacity mentioned under "Margin
No.	Pooling Station	State	RE Potential (MW) [A]	BESS (MW) [B]	S/s Evacuation Capacity (RE Potential - BESS [A-B])	Pooling Station	220kV	400kV	Total (MW)	220kV	400kV	Total (MW)	220kV	400kV	Total (MW)	220kV	400kV	Total (MW)	for Connectivity"
с	Kurnool-IV	Andhra Pradesh	4500	0	4500	2026-27	600	3220	3820	630	0	630	1870	2000	3870	1500	1500	3000	2026-27  • PSP of 3220 MW not considered for determination of margins • New Pooling Station under approval in Kurnool area of AP.
15	Tumkur-II	Karnataka	1500	0	1500	2026-27	500	0	500	950	0	950	50	0	50	3000	0	3000	2026-27
16	Nizamabad Complex	Telangana	5000	0	5000	2026-27	0	0	0	0	0	0	5000	0	5000	8500	0	8500	2026-27 No application
a	Nizamabad-II	Telangana	2000	0	2000	2026-27	0	0	0	0	0	0	2000	0	2000	2500		2500	2026-27  No application Augmentation of ICTs and transmission line, if any, can be taken up on receipt of application
b	Medak	Telangana	1500	0	1500	2026-27	0	0	0	0	0	0	1500	0	1500	3000		3000	2026-27  No application Augmentation of ICTs and transmission line, if any, can be taken up on receipt of application
с	Rangareddy	Telangana	1500	0	1500	2026-27	0	0	0	0	0	0	1500	0	1500	3000		3000	2026-27  No application Augmentation of ICTs and transmission line, if any, can be taken up on receipt of application
	Sub-Total SR (Beyond Dec'25)		29500	1000	28500		10203	7170	17373	6669	990	7659	9577	4500	14077	17000	4300	21300	
	Total (SR)		61550	3000	58550		35794	14330	50124	6927	990	7917	10175	4500	14675	17600	4300	21900	
										Western I	Region								
									A. Exist	ting RE Po	oling Stati	ons							
1	Bhuj complex		5500		5500	Existing	5559	0	5559	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	Existing Tr. System
а	Bhuj PS	Gujarat	3500		3500	Existing	3500		3500	0		0	0	0	0				Existing Tr. System.
b	Bhuj-II PS	Gujarat	2000		2000	Existing	2059		2059			0	0	0	0	0	0	0	Existing Tr. System.
2	Radhanesda PS	Gujarat	950		950	Existing	1250		1250	0		0	0	0	0				Existing Tr. System.
3	Jam Khambhaliya PS	Gujarat	2000		2000	Existing	1969	0	1969	0	53	53	0	0	0	0	0	0	Existing Tr. System.
	Subtotal (Existing)		8450		8450		8778	0	8778	0	53	53	0	0	0	0	0	0	
								В.	Commission	oning betw	een Jan'2	4 - Jun'24							
4	Kallam PS (Ph-I)	Maharashtra	1000		1000	Jun'24	916	0	916	0	0	0	0	0	0				1GW: Under Construction-Jun-24
5	Pachora PS	Madhya Pradesh	1500		1500	Apr'24	1398		1398	0		0	0	0	0				1.5GW: Commissioned
6	Neemuch PS	Madhya Pradesh	1000		1000	Apr'24	500		500	450		450	0	0	0	0	0	0	1GW: Commissioned
7	Solapur S/s	Maharashtra	2000		2000	Existing		1000	1000		0	0		1000	1000				Jun-24: Under Scope of applicant (ReNew)
	Subtotal (Jan-24 to Jun-24)		5500	0	5500	0	2814	1000	3814	450	0	450	0	1000	1000	0	0	0	
								C.	Commission	oning betv	veen Jul'2	4 - Jun'25							

## (all fig. in MW, as on 30-06-2024)

Sr.				RE Potenti	al (MW)	- Expected CoD of	Cor	nnectivity Grar Agreed	nted/	Conne	ectivity Under	Process	Mar	rgin for Connec	tivity		al Margin for C Augmentation System	onnectivity / additional Tr.	- Effectiveness of GNA for Capacity mentioned under "Margin
No.	Pooling Station	State	RE Potential (MW) [A]	BESS (MW) [B]	S/s Evacuation Capacity (RE Potential - BESS [A-B])	Pooling Station	220kV	400kV	Total (MW)	220kV	400kV	Total (MW)	220kV	400kV	Total (MW)	220kV	400kV	Total (MW)	for Connectivity"
8	Khavda complex		13500		13500		0	13500	13500	0	0	0	0	0	0				
а	Khavda I PS (Sec II)	Gujarat	7500		7500	Sec-I: Feb <sup>1</sup> 24 Sec-II: Jan <sup>1</sup> 25		7500	7500			0	0	0	0				
b	Khavda II PS (Sec-I & II)	Gujarat	3000		3000	Sec-I & II: Jan'25		3000	3000			0	0	0	0				•Ph-1: 3GW - Feb'24 (KPS1) / Jan'25 (KPS2) •Ph-2: 5GW- Mar'25 •Ph-3: 7GW- Dec'25
с	Khvada III PS (Sec-I)	Gujarat	3000		3000	Jan'25		3000	3000			0	0	0	0				
9	Chhatarpur PS	Madhya Pradesh	1500		1500	Bidding in abeyance (18 months from award)	0		0			0	1500	0	1500				Bidding in abeyance (18 months from award) No application
10	Kallam PS (Ph-II)	Maharashtra	2250		2250	Dec-24 (1GW)	833	1011	1844	0	0	0	202	289	0				1GW ICTs: Dec-24 & System for 2.25GW: Under Implementation-Oct-25 (exptd) Revocation of Veh Aaarush (201MW) & Anupavan (1.25MW) at 220kV level is under process.
11	Parli (New) S/s	Maharashtra	700		700	Existing		300	300		180	180		520	520				400kV bay under construction (suitable for 1000MW evacuation): Dec'25
	Subtotal (Jun-24 to Jun-25)		17950		17950		833	14811	15644	0	180	180	1702	809	2020				
	Sub-Total (WR) by Jun'25		31900		31900		12425	15811	28236	450	233	683	1702	1809	3020	0	0	0	
								D.	Commissio	ning betw	een Jul-25	to Dec-25		T			T		
12	Khavda complex		9000		9000		0	9000	9000	0	0	0	0	0	0				Ph-1: 3GW - Completed in Feb-24, However, 2GW at KPS2 using Ph-1 system would also require KPS2 5/s (Jan 25) Ph-2: SGW- Nar 25 Ph-3: TGW- Dec (20 Inder bidding - 24 months from SPV transfer) Ph-4: 48(Bipole-1) / 54(Biple-11) months from SPV transfer)
a	Khavda I PS (Sec-I)	Gujarat	1500		1500	Sec-I ICT: Jul'25		1500	1500			0	0	0	0				Total transformation capacity at Khavda complex (considering N-1 on each section):  KPS1 - Sec-1: 4.5GW; Sec-2: 4.5GW
b	Khavda II PS (Sec-I & II)	Gujarat	6000		6000	Sec-I & II ICTs : Feb'26		6000	6000		0	0	0	0	0				Total KPS1: 9GW KPS2 - Sec-1: 6GW ; Sec-2: 4.5GW Total KPS2: 10.5GW KPS3 - Sec-1: 4.5GW ; Sec-2: 4.5GW Total KPS3: 9GW
с	Khvada III PS (Sec-I)	Gujarat	1500		1500	Sec-I ICT : Jul'25		1500	1500		0	0	0	0	0				Total (KPS1, KPS2 & KPS3): 28.5GW Balance 1.5GW transformation capacity at KPS3 would be taken up matching with progress of RE generation.
13	Bhuj PS	Gujarat	464		464	Jul'25	464		464	0		0	0	0	0				9th ICT at Bhuj PS shall be required for applications beyond 3500MW  NO FURTHER MARGINS ARE NOW AVAILABLE. Applications received beyond margins.
14	Lakadia PS	Gujarat	1000		1000	Aug'25	950	0	950	0		0	0	0	0	0	0	0	Aug-25: Under Implementation
	Sub-Total (WR) (Jul'25 to Dec'25)		10464	0	10464		1414	9000	10414	onissioning	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	

## (all fig. in MW, as on 30-06-2024)

6-				RE Potent	ial (MW)	Function Co.D. of	Con	nectivity Grant Agreed	ted/	Conne	ctivity Under I	Process	Mar	gin for Connect	tivity	Additiona requiring ICT A	I Margin for Co Augmentation , System		
Sr. No.	Pooling Station	State	RE Potential (MW) [A]	BESS (MW) [B]	S/s Evacuation Capacity (RE Potential - BESS [A-B])	Expected CoD of Pooling Station	220kV	400kV	Total (MW)	220kV	400kV	Total (MW)	220kV	400kV	Total (MW)	220kV	400kV	Total (MW)	- Effectiveness of GNA for Capacity mentioned under "Margin for Connectivity"
15	Khavda complex		6000		6000		0	2200	2200	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	3800	3800	Ph-1: 3GW - Part System charged in Dec-23 & balance by Mar-24. However, 2GW at KPS2 using Ph-1 system would also require KPS2 S/s (Jan/25)  *Ph-2: SGW- Mar'25  *Ph-3: 7GW-10-26 (Under bidding - 24 months from SPV transfer)  *Ph-W: 48[Bipole-I] / 54[Biple-II] month sfrom SPV transfer
а	Khavda II PS (Sec-I & II)	Gujarat	1500		1500	Sec-I ICT: 2026-27		250	250		0	0	0	0	0		1250	1250	Total transformation capacity at Khavda complex (considering N-1 on each section): KPS1 - Sec-1: 4.5GW; Sec-2: 4.5GW Total KPS1: 9GW KPS2 - Sec-1: 6GW; Sec-2: 4.5GW
b	Khvada III PS (Sec-l & II)	Gujarat	4500		4500	Sec-II ICTs: Jun-26 (3x1500) & 2026-27 (1x1500)		1950	1950		0	0	0	0	0		2550	2550	Total KPS2: 10.5GW KPS3 - Sec1: 4.5GW   Sec2: 4.5GW Total (KPS3 9GW Total (KPS3, SPS2 & KPS3): 28.5GW Total (KPS1, KPS2 & KPS3): 28.5GW Balance 1.5GW transformation capacity at KPS3 would be taken up matching with progress of RE generation.  Additional applications for total 4100MW from Adani Green Energy Limited (AGEL) have been recieved at KPS1, KPS3 5/s as Renewable Power Park developer (RPPD) at Khavada, Gujarra tagainst authorization of 9500 MW by Govt. of Gujarra (Energy & Petrochemicals Department) at Khavad from lar? 4to Jun/23 with vib Wilb per occessed in ensuing CMETS-WR and shall utilise the margins at KPS1/KPS3 S/s.
16	Solapur PS (1.5GW)	Maharashtra	1500		1500	Mar-26 (exptd)	1150.0		1150.0			0	350.0	0	350.0	1500	0	1500	Mar-26: Under Implementation
17	Pachora PS	Madhya Pradesh	1000		1000	Feb-26 (exptd)	1144		1144	1571		1571	0	0	0	0	0	0	1GW: Feb-26 (exptd) :Under Implementation Beyond capacity of 1000MW, Rajgarh Ph-III (1.5GW) is under planning stage. NO FURTHER MARGINS ARE AVAILABLE.
18	Mandsaur PS	Madhya Pradesh	2000		2000	Apr-26 (exptd)	1000	2112	3112	450	0	450	550	0	550	2000	0	2000	Apr-26: Under Implementation  Considering grant of connectivity under GNA to PSP at 400kV level (1512MW), additional transmission system may be required for margins shown here.
19	Dhule PS	Maharashtra	2000		2000	Feb-26 (exptd)	50		50	0		0	1950	0	1950	2000	0	2000	Feb-26 (SCOD): Under Implementation
20	Jamnagar	Gujarat	0		0	Jun-26 (extd).	297	0	297	0	0	0	703	1000	1703	0	0	0	765/400kV Jamnagar S/s is presently under tendering with time-line of 24 months from SPV transfer.  ICT Augmentation shall be required for injection at 220kV level.  600MW (550MW+50MW) Connectivity of Acme is revoked on request of applicant.
21	Lakadia PS	Gujarat	2500		2500	Apr-26 (exptd)	2550	0	2550	0		0	0		0			0	Apr-26 : Under Approval  NO FURTHER MARGINS EXIST AT 220kV LEVEL OF LAKADIA S/s
22	Jam Khambhaliya-II / West of Bhanvad (Proposed)	Gujarat	2000		2000	2026-27	0	0	0	909		909			1091			0	Substation is uner planning. Shall be finalised based on potential to be declared by MNRE.

#### (all fig. in MW, as on 30-06-2024)

(With modification in "Additional Margin for Connectivity requiring ICT Augmentation / additional Tr. System" column for Pachora PS (at Sl. 19 in WR) after incorporating certain under process applications for 600MW recieved in Mar-24, which were inadvertantly not being accounted for earlier due to non-availability of margins on Rajgarh REZ Ph-I & Ph-II System at that time and Minor updation in under process applications at Jam Khambhaliya-II (at Sl. 24 in WR))

Sr.				RE Potent	ial (MW)	Expected CoD of	Con	Agreed	ited/	Conne	ectivity Under	Process	Mar	rgin for Connec	tivity		Augmentation System	onnectivity / additional Tr.	Effectiveness of GNA for Capacity mentioned under "Margin
No.	Pooling Station	State	RE Potential (MW) [A]	BESS (MW) [B]	S/s Evacuation Capacity (RE Potential - BESS [A-B])	Pooling Station	220kV	400kV	Total (MW)	220kV	400kV	Total (MW)	220kV	400kV	Total (MW)	220kV	400kV	Total (MW)	for Connectivity"
23	Raghanesda (GIS)	Gujarat	3000		3000	2026-27	0	600	600		0	0		2400	2400			0	Substation is under Approval (NCT)
24	Bhuj-II PS	Gujarat	2000		2000	0.5GW: May'26 & 1.5GW: Aug'26	1942		1942	0		0	0	0	0	0	0	0	Augmentation of 765/400kV & 400/220kV ICTs are required.  NO FURTHER MARGINS ARE NOW AVAILABLE.
25	Jam Khambhaliya PS	Gujarat	1000		1000	May'26	1031	0	1031	0		0	0	0	0	0	0	0	Augmentation of 400/220kV ICTs is required. Margins are shown considering 9th ICT at JK PS as confirmed by JKTL. NO FURTHER MARGINS ARE NOW AVAILABLE.
26	Ishanagar	MP	630		630	Feb'26	0		0			0		630	630			0	Under Implementation
27	Karera	MP	0		0	Feb'26	0		0			0			0	500		500	Under Implementation
28	Kurawar	MP	0		0	Jun'26	0		0			0			0	1000		1000	Under Bidding
29	Neemuch PS	MP	1000		1000	2026-27	0		0	850	0	850	200	0	200	0	0	0	ICT Augmentation and Additional Tr. System for RE evacuation beyond 1GW at Neemuch PS (If any) needs to be planned.  Space confirmation from TSP is awaited.
30	Lakadia PS-II / Rapar (Under Planning)	Gujarat	0		0	2026-27	0		0	2543	700	3243	0	0	0	0	0	0	Substation is uner planning. Shall be finalised based on potential to be declared by MNRE.
31	Bhuj PS	Gujarat	536		536	2026-27	348		348	76		76	112	0	112				10th ICT at Bhuj PS shall be required for applications beyond 4000MW
	Subtotal WR (Beyond Dec'25)		25166	0	25166		9511	4912	14423	6399	700	7099	3865	4030	8986	7000	3800	10800	
	Total (WR)		67530	0	67530		23350	29723	53073	6849	933	7781	5568	5839	12006	7000	3800	10800	
In WR,	Tr. System has been planned w,	o considering L	BESS capacity	of 1.1GW in I	Naharashtra														
									No	rth Easter	n Region								
								Α. (	Commissio	ning betw	een Jul-25	to Dec-25							
1	Bokajan		1000	0	1000	Dec-26 (exptd)	0	750	750	0	0	0	0	250	250	1500	0	1500	Under bidding
	Subtotal NER (Beyond Dec'25)		1000	0	1000		0	750	750	0	0	0	0	250	250	1500	0	1500	
	Total (All India)		254293	22500	231793		102767	68043	170810	29996	12689	42685	16567	23639	40806	31849	11216	43065	

The margins indicated may vary depending on network topology, Load-Generation balance, etc. For any clarification/information, CTU may be contacted.

By Jun'25

By Dec'25

Beyond Dec'25

# 1075797/2024/SEC\_I\_RE&GH\_Div

<del>37/2024/SEC_I_RE8</del> Statı	us of margins available at ex	kisting ISTS s	substation	ns (non RE	) for prop	osed RE in	tegration		All figures are in MW (as on 30-06-2024)
Name of station	Existing / UC/ Planned MVA Capacity	Capacity Allocated/		Margin on UC system	Line Bays red integi	•		argin with ICT entation	Remarks
Nume of Station	Existing / Ge/ Flamica WVA capacity	Under Process (MW)	220kV level	400kV level	220kV level	400kV level	220kV level	400kV level	Kenturks
Gujarat									
Pirana 400/220kV	2x315MVA, 400/220kV	0	300	0	1	0	0	0	400kV & 220kV overloading.
Lakadia 765/400kV	2x1500MVA, 765/400kV (Existing) 8x500MVA, 400/220kV (Under Planning)	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	Shifted to RE list
		Total GUJ:	300	0	1	0	0	0	300
Maharashtra									
Parli (PG) 400/220kV	2x500MVA, 400/220kV	300	0	0	0	0	0	0	300MW capacity has been allocated at Parli (PG) S/s. Overloading in 220kV downstream & Parli 400kV network.
		Total MAH:	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Madhya Pradesh									
Khandwa 400/220kV	2x315+1x500MVA, 400/220kV	300	0	0	0	0	0	0	300MW Stage-II connectivity & 300MW LTA from Masaya Solar at Khandwa has also been granted. Overloading in 220kV downstream network.
Indore 765/400/220kV	2x500MVA, 400/220kV + (1x500MVA with sectionalisation at 220kV for RE injection)	924.4	150.6	400	1	1	0	0	324.4MW LTA has been granted on 1x500MVA with sectionalisation at 220kV for RE injection & 600MW has been granted on 400kV bay
Rajgarh 400/220kV	2x315MVA, 400/220kV+ (2x500MVA with sectionalisation at 220kV for RE injection)	1092	0	0	3	0	155	0	Margins at 220kV bay of Srpng: 298.24MW has been granted / agreed for grant to M/s Sprng. Overloading in 220kV downstream network.  Margins at 400/220kV ICT-III& IV: 793.6MW has been granted/agreed/received at extended 220kV bus of Rajgarh S/s through addl. 400/220kV, 500MVA ICT(s) for RE injection.  About 155MW FURTHER MARGINS EXIST FOR RE INJECTION AT RAJGARH S/s
		Total MP:	150.6	400	4	1	155	0	705.6
Chhattisgarh									
Dharamjaygarh 765/400kV	2x1500MVA 765/400kV	0	0	900	0	1	0	0	765/400kV ICT overloading.
Champa 765/400kV	6x1500MVA 765/400kV	0	0	1500	0	2	0	0	765/400kV ICT overloading.
Bilaspur PS 765/400kV	3x1500MVA 765/400kV	0	0	1000		1	0	0	765/400kV ICT overloading.
		Total Chhat:	0	3400	0	4	0	0	3400
		Total WR	450.6	3800	5	5	155	0	4405.6

Statu	ıs of margins available at ex	kisting ISTS	substation	ns (non RE	) for prop	osed RE in	ntegration		All figures are in MW (as on 30-06-2024)
Name of station	Existing / UC/ Planned MVA Capacity	Capacity Allocated/		Margin on UC system	Line Bays rec	•		argin with ICT ntation	Remarks
Name of Station	Existing / OC/ Flatinet WVA Capacity	Under Process (MW)	220kV level	400kV level	220kV level	400kV level	220kV level	400kV level	Reliidiks
Andhra Pradesh									
Kurnool (New) 765/400kV	2X1500 MVA, 765/400 kV	2714	0	0		1	0	250	
		Total AP:	0	0	0	1	0	250	250
Karnataka									
Hiriyur 400/220kV	2x315 MVA, 400/220 kV + 1x500 MVA, 400/220 kV	600.3	0	0	0		0	0	
		Total Kar:	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Kerala									
Palakkad (400/220kV)	2x315 MVA, 400/220 kV + 1x500 MVA, 400/220 kV	0	300	0	2	0	0	0	
		Total Ker:	300	0	2	0	0	0	300
Tamil Nadu									
Pugalur(Existing) 400/230kV	2X315 MVA + 1X500 MVA, 400/230 kV	655	0	0			0	0	Pugalur(Existing) has been closed for all purpose regarding grant of Connectivity.
Malekottaiyur(Kalive ndapattu) 400/230kV	2X315 MVA + 1X500 MVA, 400/230 kV	NIL	500	0	2		0	0	
Nagapattinam PS 765/400kV	Charged at 400 kV	NIL	0	1000		2	0	0	
		Total TN:	500	1000	2	2	0	0	1500
Daisathan		Total SR	800	1000	2	3	0	250	2050
Rajasthan Chittorgarh 765/400kV	765/400kV : 2x1500MVA	NIL	0	0	0	0	0	0	
Ajmer 765/400kV	765/400kV : 2x1500MVA	NIL	0	0	0	0	0	0	
Bassi	400/220 kV : 2x315MVA +1x500MVA	NIL	0	0	0	0	0		220kV overloading
Bhiwadi	400/220 kV : 3x315MVA	NIL	0	0	0	0	0		220kV overloading
Kankroli	400/220 kV : 3x315MVA	NIL	0	0	0	0	0		220kV overloading
Kota	400/220 kV : 2x315MVA	NIL	0	0	0	0	0		220kV overloading
Bhinmal	400/220 kV : 2x315MVA+1x315 MVA UC	NIL	0	0	0	0	0	0	
Neemarana	400/220 kV : 1x315MVA +1x500MVA	NIL	300	0	1	0	0	0	
Sikar	400/220 kV : 2x315MVA +1x500MVA	NIL	0	0	0	0	0		220kV overloading
Jaipur (South)	400/220 kV : 2x500MVA	NIL	400	0	1	0	0	0	

Stat	us of margins available at ex	kisting ISTS	substation	ns (non RE	) for prop	osed RE in	tegration		All figures are in MW (as on 30-06-2024)
Name of station	Frinking / UC/ Diagonal BAVA Conscient	Capacity Allocated/		Margin on UC system	Line Bays red integr	•		argin with ICT	Davisalis
Name of station	Existing / UC/ Planned MVA Capacity	Under Process (MW)	220kV level	400kV level	220kV level	400kV level	220kV level	400kV level	Remarks
Kotputli	400/220 kV : 2x315MVA+1X500MVA (Planned)	NIL	150	0	1	0	0	0	
		Total RAJ	850	350	3	0	0	0	1200
Haryana									
Kaithal	400/220 kV : 3X315MVA	NIL	150	0	1	0	0	0	
Panchkula	400/220 kV : 2X315MVA+500MVA	NIL	0	0	0	0	500	0	
Bahadurgarh	400/220 kV : 315MVA +500MVA+500MVA (UC)	NIL	150	0	1	0	0	0	
Sonepat	400/220 kV : 2x315MVA	NIL	0	0	0	0	500	0	
Manesar	400/220 kV : 2X500MVA	NIL	250	0	1	0	0	0	
		Total HARY	550	0	3	0	1000	0	1550
Uttar Pradesh									
Kanpur(New)	765/400 kV : 2x1500MVA+1x1500	NIL	0	1250	0	1	0	0	220kV Not available
Fatehpur	765/400kV : 2x1500MVA; 400/220 kV : 2X315MVA	NIL	0	0	0	0	500	0	
Mainpuri	400/220 kV : 2x315MVA +500MVA	NIL	150	0	1	0	0	0	
Sohawal	400/220 kV : 2x315MVA +500MVA	NIL	100	0	1	0	0	0	
Lucknow (new)	765/400 kV : 2x1500MVA	NIL	0	500	0	1	0	0	
Balia	765/400 kV : 2x1500MVA	NIL	0	850	0	1	0	0	220kV Not available.
Bareilly(New)	765/400 kV : 2x1500MVA	NIL	0	500	0	1	0	0	
Varanasi	765/400 kV : 2x1500MVA	NIL	0	500	0	1	0	0	
		Total UP	250	3600	2	5	500	0	4350
Odisha		Total NR	1650	3950	8	5	1500	0	7100
	400/220/4/- 262084/4		500	0	0		0	0	
Jeypore	400/220kV: 2x630MVA		500	0	U		U	U	
Keonjhar	400/220kV: 2x315MVA	0	300	0	1		0	0	

Stat	cus of margins available at e	xisting ISTS	substation	ıs (non RE	) for prop	osed RE in	tegration		All figures are in MW (as on 30-06-2024)
Name of station	n Existing / UC/ Planned MVA Capacity	Capacity Allocated/		Margin on UC system	Line Bays rec	•		argin with ICT	Remarks
Name of station	existing / OC/ Planned MVA Capacity	Under Process (MW)	220kV level	400kV level	220kV level	400kV level	220kV level	400kV level	Remarks
Pandiabil	400/220kV: 2x500MVA	0	400	0	3		0	0	
Rengali	400/220kV: 2x315MVA	0	100	0	1		0	0	
Angul	765/400: 4x1500MVA	0	0	2500		2	0	0	
Total		Total Od:	1300	2500	5	2	0	0	3800
Jharkhand									
Chaibasa	400/220kV: 2x315MVA	0	400	0	2		0	0	
Daltonganj	400/220kV: 2x315MVA	0	400	0	1		0	0	
Ranchi	400/220kV: 2x315MVA + 1x500MVA		800		0		400	0	Additional 400MW would be available after commissioning of 3rd 400/220kV, 500MVA ICT at Ranchi (expected by Feb 2023)
Ranchi (New)	765/400kV: 2x1500MVA	0	0	900		1	0	0	
Chandwa	400kV switching		0	900		1	0	0	
Dhanbad	400/200kV: 2x500MVA		300						
Total		Total Jh:	1900	1800	3	2	400	0	4100
Bihar									
Banka	400/132kV: 2x200MVA + 1x315MVA (existing) 400/220kV: 2x500MVA (under construction, expected by Oct 2024)	0	100	0	1	0	400	0	100MW at 132kV level in the existing system and 400MW at 220kV level with the implementation of "Augmentation of 400/220kV, 2x500MVA ICT at Banka" Scheme expected by Oct 2024
Lakhisarai	400/132kV: 2x200MVA + 1x315MVA	0	200	0	1	0	0	0	132kV level
Motihari	400/132kV: 2x200MVA + 1x315MVA	0	500	0	1	0	0	0	132kV level
Chandauti	400/220kV: 3x500MVA	0	900	0	2	0	0	0	
Muzaffarpur	400/220kV: 2x315MVA + 2x500MVA	0	600	0	2	0	0	0	line corridor available for 2 lines
Saharsa	400/220kV: 2x500MVA	0	900	0	2	0	0	0	
Sitamarhi	400/220kV: 2x500MVA	0	900	0	2	0	0	0	
		Total Bihar:	4100	0	11	0	400	0	4500

Status of margins available at existing ISTS substations (non RE) for proposed RE integration								All figures are in MW (as on 30-06-2024)	
Name of station	Existing / UC/ Planned MVA Capacity	Capacity Allocated/ Under Process (MW)	Aditional Margin on existing / UC system		Line Bays required for RE integration		Additional Margin with ICT Augmentation		D
			220kV level	400kV level	220kV level	400kV level	220kV level	400kV level	Remarks
West Bengal									
Durgapur-B	400/220kV: 3x315MVA		0				300		220kV overloaded in present case under N-1. 300MW margin would be created after reconductoring of Durgapur - Parulia 220kV D/c line by DVC
Maithon-B	400/220kV: 3x500MVA		300						
Subhasgram	400/220kV: 2x315MVA + 1x500MVA	0	600	0	1		300	0	Additional 300MW would be available after commissioning of 6th 400/220kV, 500MVA ICT at Subhasgram by CESC (expected by 2024)
Jeerat-New	765/400: 2x1500MVA	0	0	2400		2	0	0	
Medinipur	765/400: 2x1500MVA	0	0	1500		1	0	0	
		Total WB:	900	3900	1	3	600	0	5400
		ER-Total	8200	8200	20	7	1400	0	17800
	All India	All India Total	11100.6	16950	35	20	3055	250	31355.6

<u>Disclaimer</u>

The margins indicated may vary depending on network topology, Load-Generation balance, etc. For any clarification/information, CTU may be contacted.